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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate
WEDNESDAY, March 26, 1952.

“That the Standing Committee on Finance be authorized to examine the
expenditures proposed by the Estimates laid before Parliament for the fiscal year
ending March 31, 1953, in advance of the Bills based on the said Estimates reach-
ing the Senate; That it be empowered. to send for records of revenues from
taxation collected by the Federal, Provincial and Municipal governments in
Canada and the incidence of this taxation in its effect upon different income
groups, and records of expenditures by such governments, showing sources of
income and expenditures of same under appropriate headings, together with
estimates of gross national production, net national income and movement of °
the cost-of-living index, and their relation to such total expenditures, for the
year 1939 and for the latest year for which the information is available, and such
other matters as may be pertinent to the examination of the Estimates, and to
report upon the same.

That the said Committee be empowered to send for persons, papers and
records.”

L. C. MOYER,
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
' THURSDAY, May 8, 1952.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Finance
met this day at 11.00 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators:—Crerar, Chairman; Aseltine, Barbour,
Beaubien, Bouffard, Buchanan, Burchill, Dupuis, Euler, Fafard, Gershaw,
Golding, Haig, Hawkins, Hayden, Isnor, King, Lambert, McDonald, Paterson,
Pirie, Quinn, Reid, Stambaugh, Taylor, Turgeon and Vien—2T7.

In attendance: The official reporters of the Senate.

The Committee proceeded to the consideration of the order of reference of
March 26 1952—

That the Standing Committee on Finance be authorized to examine the
expenditures proposed by the Estimates laid before Parliament for the fiscal year
ending March 31, 1953, etc.

On motion of the Honourable Senator Beaubien, the Honourable Senator-
Lambert was elected Vice-Chairman.

Mr. R. B. Bryce, Secretary of Treasury Board was heard.

A summary of Annual Estimates by Standard Objects of Expenditure and
Special Categories was filed by Mr. Bryce.

Ordered that the said document be printed as Exhibit No. 1.

At 12.45 p.m. the Committee adjourned until Wednesday, May 14, 1952,
at 11.00 a.m. .

Attest.
JOHN A. HINDS,

Clerk of the Committee.






F MINUTES OF EVIDENCE

THE SENATE,

. OTTAWA, Thursday, May 8, 1952.

The Standing Committee on Finance, which was authorized to examine
the Estimates for the fiscal year ending March 31, 1953, met this day at
f 11 am. s
Hon. Mr. CRERAR in the Chair.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, shall we come to order? At the committee’s
last meeting prior to the Easter recess there was brought up the question of
appointing a Vice-Chairman, and the committee left it to me to suggest some-
one who, in the event of my absence or my failure to get here on time, could
proceed. I would suggest, if it is agreeable to the committee, that Senator
Lambert take on this responsibility. Is that satisfactory?

Hon. Mr. Haic: Agreed.

The CHAIRMAN: It might be useful if at the beginning I gave you a brief
summary of the work that has been roughly outlined by the Steering Com-
mittee, the names of whose members you will recall. We have today for
consideration an analysis of the Main Estimates for the calendar year, under
the headings of “Standard Objects of Expenditure” and “Special Categories”.
This information was provided by the Treasury Board officials, and we are
indebted to Mr. Bryce, who is here, for his co-operation in the matter; and,
indeed, to the Department of Finance as a whole. This statement shows, first,
the analysis by departments other than defence; and in the next category we
have a summary of the estimates in the Blue Book for National Defence,
Defence Production and Civil Defence. Following that we have a combina-
tion of these two categories, showing the analysis of the total estimates
provided for in the Main Estimates.

It might be mentioned now that there will doubtless be supplementary

estimates, but these cannot be dealt with now, for we have not got them
before us.

Hon. Mr. REm: Mr. Chairman, may I be permitted to ask a question,
which I consider a very pertinent one? I asked a similar question last year.

Are these estimates for 1951-52 which are now before us the ordinary
estimates plus the supplementaries?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes.

Hon. Mr. REID: Then we have no basis for a fair comparison, for in the
1952-53 estimates we have the ordinary estimates without the supple-
mentaries, whereas the supplementaries are included in the 1951-52 figures.

When we have the supplementaries for 1952-1953 before us the picture will
change.

The CHAIRMAN: I would suggest, Senator Reid, that you might just keep
that in the back of your mind, that we shall have further estimates. In the
meantime, we can only deal with the figures that are before us.

Let me proceed. Following this we have from the Treasury Board an
analysis of the total civil service personnel by departments, reported for the
years 1939 and 1948 down to an estimate for 1952. We shall not consider that
today. Also at a later date we are to be presented with the figures of gross

7




8 STANDING COMMITTEE
national production and net national income. Members of the committee will
be aware that these figures are very pertinent when related to the total
expenditures of all governments in Canada. Later we shall have figures
from the Bureau of Statistics giving estimates of expenditures and revenues
for all governments in Canada, with 1939 again taken as a base year. The
figures will probably be for the last four years, with an estimate for 1952.

Hon. Mr. ViEN: When do you expect that information to be ready, Mr.
Chairman?

* The CHAIRMAN: That information, I am told, may be available in a few
weeks, possibly by the end of the month.

When we get all this data together we can form an estimate of the total
taxation levied ‘on the Canadian people by all governments for the current
year, as compared with previous years. You will recall from previous reports,
which will no doubt be confirmed in the information we get from the bureau,
that in 1939 the total revenue collected from the Canadian people by all

F— g h

governments was approximately $1,036 million. From preliminary reports it .

would appear that the total amount that will be collected in the current year
is $6 billion, at least. That is a tremendous increase, but that increase must
be considered in relation to the total increase in our gross and net national
income over the intervening years. We shall be able to compare these figures
and analyse them with the assistance of departmental officials.

The Steering Committee has given consideration to the possibility of call-
ing in witnesses who have more or less detailed knowledge of these things,
men who have made a study of, for instance, how far a nation can go in
taxation in relation to the total national income of the people. Studies have
been made on the basis of not only our own experience in Canada, but the
experience of other countries, I believe, and information is available as to
what is regarded as the safety line beyond which a nation cannot levy taxes
in relation to the total production of its people.

Thit briefly summarizes what the Steering Committee has had under con-
sideration. There are also the questions of the effect—if we have time to go
into them, and I think we have—of all this upon the various branches of the
economy of our country. For instance, what effect has it got on our agriculture
economy? What effect has heavy taxation on the increase of national wealth?
These are all related questions which, as we proceed with our inquiry, can
perhaps be taken under review.

There is one other point I should like to mention before we get into the
detailed work of this session of the committee. Quite obviously it is an impos-
sible task for this committee to make any detailed inquiry into the estimates of
expenditures. We reached that conclusion a year ago. But as we go over this
analysis of the estimates with the assistance of Mr. Bryce there may be some
expenditures upon which we think we might get further information, and the
department in question could be asked to send someone here who could give
a further explanation of particular items. As an illustration, the analysis of
the estimates found at the back of the blue book on estimates—which is a mine
of information and which I trust the members have diligently studied—puts
the departments under different headings; if one department appears to have
some abnormally large expenditures, a witness could be called from that
department to explain why the expenditures have increased in a certain direc-
tion and why the money they are asking for is needed. For instance, the total
amount in the estimates this year for travelling expenses by all departments
is approximately $45 million. If we examine the details we find that about $14
million of that is for civilian travel and allowance expenses, and the balance
for the military. If we think that something more than $30 million is a large
amount for travelling expenses for the Defence Department, we might call




FINANCE 9

someone from that department to appear before us and to explain the figures
to us. That arrangement could be made to apply to any department.

I am now making suggestions to the committee of possible lines along
which we might conduct our inquiry. As we get into the figures later on, a
great many points may come under review. The figures have not been given
to the press, but I think we should give them to the press as we are considering
them each day.

The growth in civil service personnel is perhaps one matter that might
excite comment. That subject might be further examined in the manner in
which I have indicated.  This concludes the information which I wish to place
before the committee this morning. :

By way of summary; I may say that it will be useful if we can look at the
Canadian picture as a whole in the same way that a businessman would look
at his assets, his liabilities, his expenditures and his income. If he considers
that his prospects for business in the future are very good, he may be overly
optimistic and decide to embark on this or that expenditure. While he may
have a business that is very soundly based, he may come to a time when he has
to revise his opinions as to how he should conduct his business. Taking our
country as a whole, it appears to me that we are in somewhat that position:
We are a country with great assets, and we are spending a lot of money. Are
we spending too much money, and are we spending it wisely to develop our
assets? What will be the effect on the economy of the country in the future by
reason of what we are doing today? These, I suggest to the committee, are
pertinent problems in our general inquiry.

This is not an inquiry with a view to apportioning blame or finding fault
with someone here or there. The important matter is to keep the objective
approach to the problem; not to criticize any government here, in the provinces
or in the municipalities, but to try to place the whole picture clearly before us
so that we can have an intelligent appreciation of all these factors which have
a vital bearing on our well-being as a people. I trust that is the kind of inquiry
we shall conduct throughout the various sittings of this committee.

I think it will be agreed by all that in our inquiry of a year ago and in the
previous years that we maintained an objective approach, and if we maintain
that approach this year whatever report we bring in at the conclusion of our
hearings will carry a greater weight than if the impression were to get about
that we were on a sort of fishing expedition to apportion blame here or there.

I have one further suggestion: I was greatly pleased a year ago with the
attention given by the members of the committee, their promptitude in attend-
ing meetings and their diligence in studying the subject and the courteous
manner in which the questions were asked. With the committee’s permission
I shall attempt to keep the inquiry along the same lines this year. If a member
of the committee wishes to ask questions of any witness that comes before it,
I think he should be permitted to do so without interruption, and then to be
followed by the next member who has some questions to ask. In that way
we shall proceed in an orderly fashion.

We have before us this morning Mr. R. B. Bryce. But perhaps before I
call Mr. Bryce I should give the members of the committee an opportunity to
make any general observations they have in mind, although we do wish to keep
the general observations to a minimum. We shall have before us this excellent
summary which was compiled by the Finance Department. This analysis is
one that will pay good returns on careful study. I think the Finance Depart-
ment is to be congratulated on the information given in the white paper that
accompanied the budget. If we take the analysis given here, relate it to the
information given in the white paper that accompanied the budget, which
contains statistical information on almost, all phases of our national economy,



10 STANDING COMMITTEE

we have a mine of information, and if we do not inform ourselves it is due to
our own shortcomings. Does any member wish to make any observations?

Hon. Mr. Haig: Mr. Chairman, I would just like to say that the Steering
Committee met and unanimously agreed to the statement which you have just
made.

The CHAIRMAN: If there are no further observations, we shall put Mr.
Bryce on the stand. We had him before us last year, and I think we are all
agreed that he gave us a great deal of useful supplementary information.
I trust that the members of the committee have studied this analysis of expendi-
tures by standard objects and special categories and are prepared to ask Mr.
Bryce questions to bring out the information. The proceedings will now get
under way.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: Before the witness proceeds I have one brief question. You
made a very fine report last year; it was printed and distributed very widely.
You sent a copy of that, Mr. Chairman, officially to the government itself from
your committee? If so, what was their response and reaction to the representa-
tions you made?

The CHAIRMAN: I had to leave a year ago immediately after the report was
submitted to the house, and Senator Lambert very kindly undertook to see to
the distribution of it. He can correct me if I am wrong, but my recollection
is that it went out to all members of the House of Commons and of the Senate,
and there was a pretty general distribution to the press of Canada.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: And members of the legislatures.

The CHAIRMAN: And members of the legislatures.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: Did it go to the government?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Yes, to the provincial treasurers of all provinces. They
all replied to it.

Hon. Mr. EULER: And to the federal government?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: There was nothing sent directly to the federal govern-
ment, for the simple reason that the material we were examining and reporting
on was of their own origin in the first place.

Hon. Mr. Haig: But it was sent to the members of the House of Commons.

Hon. Mr. IsnoRr: It was given very full coverage and distribution. But you
have had no response from the Department of Finance, for instance, as to the
recommendations.

Hon. Mr. EUuLER: It was not sent to them.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: That is what I want to find out. What is the purpose of the
work of this committee? Is Mr. Bryce from the Department of Finance, Mr.
Chairman?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes. So far as I know, there was no formal acknowledg-
ment from the Finance Department. :

Hon. Mr. EuLER: I suggest that Mr. Bryce be asked.

Mr. BryciE: We certainly received your report and read your report, but
whether we received it in a formal manner and should have replied thereto
because of that—I confess it did not occur to me.

Hon. Mr. VIEN: The report is printed in so many copies which we send out
to various people like the provincial governments and others. But the function
of this committee, created by the Senate, is to report to the Senate, and I do not

believe that it would be the function of this committee to send it to any depart- -

ment of the government with instructions or with a request .that it be
acknowledged and that comments be made thereon. Our function is to report
to the Senate. The Senate as a whole can take whatever action it deems fit.
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The CHAIRMAN: In reply to that: Senator Vien is quite right. The report
a year ago was submitted to the Senate; it was ordered printed, I think 750
copies in English and 250 in French, or something of that order; and after it was
considered and approved in the Senate, then, for their information, these
copies were sent out in the way we have indicated. I think that that was
quite in order, and I do not understand that Senator Vien was objecting to
that.

Hon. Mr. VIEN: Oh, no, by no means.

The CHAIRMAN: Now we are ready with the questions.

Hon. Mr. Rem: I would like to ask Mr. Bryce are the figures given in this
summary, of standard objects of expenditure, as contained in the general
estimates, the same as are submitted to us now in the form in which you have it?

Mr. Bryce: Yes, sir. The figures for 1952-53 are just the same. The
figures for 1951-52 in the summary I have given you reflect the final supple-
mentary estimates passed at the end of March and beginning of April, so that
they are slightly more complete. These estimates had, of course, not been
received by the government from departments nor approved by parliament at
the time that the main estimates were made up, and therefore we could not put
those in, but the summary figures are the most complete figures we can give
you for each year.

Hon. Mr. REID: When we come to a special item we can ask for the parti-
culars on the item.

Mr. Bryce: Having relation to your earlier remark, senator, I might add
that, in tabling the estimates, the Minister of Finance did emphasize that the
total figures for 1952-53 and the total for the Department of Finance in
particular were not comparable with those for earlier years, because of the
status of the Dominion-Provincial financial agreements. Those agreements
expired at the end of the last fiscal year, the end of March, and there are
certain payments under the agreements that are payable in the new fiscal year
that we have now entered—1952-53—and only those payments under the old
agreements are reflected in what we call the statutory items in the estimates
for the new year, as yet, because parliament has not yet approved the statute
that will deal with the new agreement being negotiated with the provinces.
Now that is quite a large amount; it is something of the order of 130, 140 or
150 million dollars.

Hon. Mr. HAYDEN: You mean the difference, the increase?
Mr. BRYCcE: Yes. That is such a large figure I think I should mention it.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: Is that what is owing to the provinces on last year’s
agreements?

Mr. Bryce: No, sir, that would be the additional amount payable under
the new agreements, which are not made, but we anticipate there will be
agreements made.

Hon. Mr. EULER: All last year’s obligations to the provinces are discharged,
are they?

Mr. BrRYCE: They will be, by June 30th of this year. Some of the payments
are made in June of this year.

Hon. Mr. EULER: On last year’s agreements?
Mr. BrYCE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. BOUFFARD: It is only these that are included in your estimates at
the present time?

Mr. BrYCE: Yes.
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Hon. Mr. BOUFFARD: The new obhgatxons of the government for 1952-53
are not included?

Mr. BrycE: No.

Hon. Mr. BourFARD: And they amount to approximately $150 million.

Mr. BryYcE: It depends on the terms of the provinces’ acceptance, and so
forth. But it is a very large figure. It will be well over $100 million,—
depending on how many provinces come in, and things of that sort.

Hon. Mr. HAYDEN: Trere is another point there. You have included in
those figures an amount equal to what was paid under the old agreements?

Mr. Bryce: No. We have never included the amount payable in the new
year under the old agreements. The old agreements provide for payments in
arrears of one-quarter the calendar year, and for that reason it would be
misleading to compare the totals.

Hon. Mr. HAYDEN: These figures are short by the entire amount of whatever
the payments may be that are settled by agreements.

Mr. BrYce: Under the new agreements.

The CHAIRMAN: And that, you think, will be something over $100 million?

Mr. BrycE: Depending on the number of provinces entering into agree-
ments and the terms of the agreements.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Under .the new agreement it is entirely probable, is it
not, that that amount will be larger?

Mr. Bryce: Yes. I think from the statements that have been made by
this and other govenments the indication would be that it would be larger.
I believe the Minister has also indicated that the timing of the payments may
be different. So there are quite a lot of complications in determining the
figures in a particular year.

Hon. Mr. Haic: But would it be possible, Mr. Bryce, to outline to the
committee what basis is used for getting at the figures? Some of us do not
know that. For instance, take my province of Manitoba. We come under this
agreement and I should like to know what the basis is for getting at the
Manitoba amount. Likewise, I should like to know the basis for getting at
the amounts for Saskatchewan and Alberta and each province that comes under
it. I think it would be useful to the committee to explain what the formula is.

Mr. BrycE: That will be in the legislation which will be presented to
the Senate in due course.

Hon. Mr. Haig: It will be the same in every province?

Mr. BryceE: There are various options offered to every province.

Hon. Mr. Haic: We want to know what they are.

Mr. BrYCE: Some will chose one and some will chose the other.

Hon. Mr. Haig: I should like to know what these options are so I can
better understand how much each province will get from the Dominion. I
know that you cannot give us the details but could you give us the formula
on which it is based?

Mr. BrRYcE: Would it be appropriate to do that when the legislation itself
is before the committee?

Hon. Mr. Haic: Yes, but we do not want it two days before the session
prorogues.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: I wonder whether there is a formula or whether some
of these amounts are not more or less arbitrary?

Hon. Mr. Haic: As I understand it there are two options and it is uniform
throughout the whole dominion.
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Mr. Bryce: There is an elaborate set of formulae.
Hon. Mr. EULER: One that we can understand?

Mr. BrRYCE:: Yes.

Hon. Mr. HavypEN: The provinces understand it, do tbey not?

Mr. Bryce: Yes, I would believe so from their behaviour.

Hon. Mr. Dupuls: I should like to know if the money that the federal
government loaned to the provinces during the period of 1930 to 1935 has been
refunded to the Dominion government. As I recall it the Dominion government
loaned millions of dollars to the provinces during that time, and I do not recall
whether the provinces have refunded that money.

Mr. Bryce: I am sorry, but my memory is not good enough to tell you
exactly what happened on that, but there was a statute relating to the settle-
ment of those debts several years ago. As I recall it, a statute was passed by
parliament relating to the settlement of a good many of those outstanding
debts. 3

Hon. Mr. Dupuis: On the money that was loaned to the provinces in the
years 1930 to 1935? :

Mr. BrycE: I could secure the figures for that later on.

Hon. Mr. STAMBAUGH: Is it not right that a settlement has been made
with all provinces?

Mr. Bryce: I think so, sir, but I speak only from memory on that. I was
not directly involved.

Hon. Mr. BourrFARD: You say in your report: “Civil Salaries and Wages—
Includes salaries and wages of all civilian full-time, part-time, seasonal and
casual personnel normally considered as ‘Government Employees’ (but does
not include employees of Crown companies and such agencies) . . .” What
are these companies and agencies? Could you enumerate them?

Mr. BryceE: They are enumerated on the other statement which the chair-
man has distributed. It is not in the mimeographed paper, but there was a
printed table, which I believe the chairman distributed, of the number of civil
servants, and at the bottom of that tablé is given the number of employees of
Crown companies.

Hon. Mr. REmD: 14,711.

Mr. BryceE: That gives them all except for the Canadian National Railways
and its subsidiaries. Then the ones covered are enumerated in footnote 16.

Hon. Mr. BourrarD: Would there be any possibility of having, or is it
permitted to have the statements of these Crown companies?

Mr. BrYcE: The annual reports?
Hon. Mr. BourrFArRD: Yes.

Mr. Bryce: I think they are all provided to the members of the House of
Commons and senators. Whether they are all out as yet I am not certain. They
come out normally in March, April and May.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Bouffard, may I just remark that in regard to this
statement referring to the total of civil service employees, we do not propose to
examine that today. We shall confine ourselves to the analysis of the estimates,
and this will come up perhaps at the next sitting.

Hon. Mr. Bourrarp: All right.

The CHAIRMAN: And we shall make better progress if we proceed in
order, and, to be fair to the press, this statement of civil service employees has
not been distributed to them but will be distributed when we come to the point
of considering it.
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Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: In relation to the question asked by Senator Dupuis
a moment ago about the provinces making payments to the Dominion Govern-
ment, is that not included or implied in the note that is given in your state-
ment which appears as item 24? When these agreements are made are not these
items taken into consideration—amounts owing to the Dominion from the prov-
inces in connection with relief during the thirties?

Mr. BryYce: Do I understand you to mean, sir, do we set off any amounts
payable?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Yes.

Mr. Bryce: I think that may be the case but I do not believe that the
amounts are specifically designated in the agreement.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Would it be likely that these standing accounts that
developed during the relief period of the thirties should be taken into con-
sideration at least when the arrangements with the provinces are made under
these tax agreements? I have a definite recollection that when the subject was
being discussed with the provinces some years ago this matter came up with
reference to British Columbia, and I think the administration of British Columbia
suggested certain amounts and they were offset by items that were considered
to be owing to the Dominion by that province. The basis then was pretty clearly
established that whatever was done in the way of financial agreement between
the Dominion and the provinces, these items should be taken into consideration.

Mr. BrycE: I believe they have been settled and any payments now being
made are payments pursuant to specific agreements.

Hon. Mr. VIEN: Mr. Chairman, I should think it would be imporant to have
for the committee a tabulation of what the federal government voted to each
province since 1930 up to date, showing what was intended for relief of unem-
ployment, and the grants and other loans for various purposes, and indicating
at the same time what has been refunded or what has since been dealt with by
legislation in the way of overall settlements or otherwise. Can that be done?

Mr. Bryce: I think it could be, sir. It might take a little time.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Mr, Chairman—

The CHAIRMAN: Let us settle this first.

Hon. Mr. Haig: I want to speak on that point. I do not want that informa-
tion brought out. Why should we dig up dead horses? An agreement has been
reached between the Prairie provinces and the Dominion, and the whole matter
has been settled. Why should we show that Manitoba or Saskatchewan got a
lot of money to pay for unemployment relief? Why bring a lot of that up
again? I do not believe we should do so. It may be all right from the point of
view of the rich provinces of Ontario and Quebec to drag these skeletons
out of the closet, but it is not so nice for the poorer provinces. In the three
Prairie provinces we had a tremendous amount of unemployment and bad crops
and other bad conditions. We have settled the whole matter and an agreement
has been reached, so why bring up the question now?

Hon. Mr. VIEN: I am not asking for it in any critical spirit at all.

Hon. Mr. Dupuls: Mr. Chairman, Senator Haig has referred to Ontario and
Quebec as rich provinces, and the Prairie provinces as poor provinces. Let me
suggest that it will not be long before Alberta will be rich enough to buy

Ontario.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Why bring up the past? We had enough trouble during
those terrible years.

Hon. Mr. AsSeLTINE: That is not what we are here for at all.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Those debts have been settled.

Hon. Mr. Duprvuis: We do not know that.




Hon. Mr. Haic: I am quite agreeable that Mr. Bryce should be asked how
nuch Manitoba now owes to the dominion on that old debt, and how much
3askatchewan now owes on its old debt. But why bring up that we owed
$100 million and settled for $25 million?

The CHAIRMAN: Order. I may say, gentlemen, that I am a rather thin-
i skinned individual and a bit jealous of my prerogatives, and I would like
’ members to address the Chair instead of addressing each other.
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Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Mr. Chairman, I just want to be clear on the nature
of this $32 million that is being paid to the provinces. It would be satisfactory
/ to me if Mr. Bryce could bring us information as to what is involved in this

payment. We are looking into expenditures now, and he can give us this
" information without going into details.
Hon. Mr. Dupuls: Mr. Chairman, if the money has not been paid back,
are the provinces paying interest on it to the federal government? I would like
to have that information.

Hon. Mr. LaMmBERT: Could we not deal with that aspect of the matter later?

Hon. Mr. IsNnor: Mr. Chairman, I am going to come back to my question,
‘ which I addressed to the Chair, and to which you gave a partial answer. In
t view of the very good work which this committee did last year, and the excep-
tionally fine report presented by you, as Chairman, to Canada as a whole, I
think we should know what results were obtained from the Treasury Board.
b And now, instead of addressing the question to you, may I direct it through you
to the witness? May I ask him what results were obtained when the Treasury
Board were dealing with the estimates?

The CHAIRMAN: May I observe this, that I do not know how far Mr. Bryce—
Hon. Mr. IsNor: I want to give him a chance to answer.

’ + The CHAIRMAN: It seems to me that if we are to get that information it will
probably be necessary to call the Minister of Finance. Mr. Bryce does not
make policy or decide what is to be done with the report that we presented, and
I submit that the question would be a rather difficult one for him to answer.

E Hon. Mr. IsNor: Then could we ask the Minister? It seems to me that if we

do not carry this thing forward we are wasting a lot of time.

| Hon. Mr. Haic: Let us call the Minister of Finance and ask him what he
1 did about it. '

The CHATRMAN: Later on we should ask the Minister of Finance to come,
if that is the desire of the committee. And I am very sure that if Mr. Abbott is
invited he will be delighted to come. But in the meantime I do not think we
should press Mr. Bryce.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: Mr. Chairman, did the report that we presented last year
make any recommendations to the government? I agree with what Senator Vien
said. The report was directed to the Senate; but I take it that the purpose of
the committee is to bring about some action by the government, and we cannot
expect the government to follow our recommendations unless we direct the
recommendations to the government. Were any recommendations made to the
government?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Mr. Chairman, I would like to refer to the point raised
by Senator Euler. It was stated last year that the purpose of this examination
into the estimates and making a report on them was to direct public attention
to the increasing amounts that were being spent by governments in Canada, and
the effect of those increasing expenditures as a factor in inflation.

That was the point of view that the committee had when it reported last
year. As a result of that, after the session ended I was instructed by the
committee, particularly by the Steering Committee, with the approval of the
general committee, to distribute copies of the report—with a covering letter,
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which was drafted before the committee broke up and was approved by the
committee—to all members of the legislatures, and to all governments in, the
country, and to the press of the country. That was done to invite their opinion
upon the information that we had been able to compile, but we had no authority
whatever to make recommendations to the government in the matter.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Mr. Chairman, it is very admirable to call public atten-
tion to the information that was brought out, but I think that the purpose
of the work of this committee was to influence the government, if we have
any recommendations to make. If that is so, surely the Senate should bring
our recommendations to the attention of the government officially, so that it
may act upon them or not as it sees fit.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I think the question arose whether we might exercise
influence more effectively in a direct way or indirectly through public
opinion.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: It could be exercised in both ways.

Hon. Mr. Dupuis: I agree with Senator Euler.

The CHAIRMAN: On the point raised by Senator Euler, will you allow me
to read from our report of last session:

Your committee suggests that the government should keep to the
lowest point possible all capital expenditures of every kind excepting
those essential to defence, to provide the minimum of housing necessary
and those expenditures that are normally directed to increasing the
production of goods and services required by the Canadian people.
Where expenditures are made on any of these items, including defence
spending, efficiency and economy consistent with attaining the end
in view should be the watchwords guiding them.

That is one. The second is:

The committee would suggest further that the Federal Govern-
ment, as the senior government, should seek the co-operation of the
provincial and municipal governments to adopt the same policy. It is
true that these governments are largely sovereign in their own spheres
of government, but we venture to say that their assistance should be
sought and, in as large a measure as is possible, secured.

Those were two concrete suggestions that we made.

Hon. Mr. EUuLER: That is all fine—call them suggestions, or call them
recommendations. My point is, that these suggestions or recommendations
should be formally brought to the attention of the government, not only to
the public. I of course approve of the spreading of the information over
Canada for the consumption of the public through the press, but ultimately
if we want action the recommendations have to be brought to the attention
of the government, the executive. Was that done?

Hon. Mr. Haic: We were quite clear in our understanding a year ago,
and I do not think we want to change it, that if we started to make recom-
mendations directly to the government we would, whether we wanted to or
not, be taking a political stand. We deemed it more advantageous to the
public of Canada if we handed out the solid, hard facts of what was the
situation, and let the public reach its own judgment on those facts.

I must say that the newspapers without exception across Canada have
spoken very highly of the work of this committee. They have used the
information as gospel in their editorials, and I have never seen any one
questioned. For that reason I am, as I have said, opposed to making recom-
mendations directly to the government for the reason that we would be
taking political action. If I were a member of the opposition in the House
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of Commons and the recommendations from this committee were adopted
by the government, I would be the first one to question the government on
what had been done as to this or that recommendation which came from
a strong Liberal Senate. I would put up that kind of argument, for I do not
think it was ever intended that the Senate should make such direct recom-
mendations. To my mind the efficiency of our inquiry would be lost if we
attempted to compel the government to do something. I think Senator
Lambert is absolutely correct, that we in the Senate can do far better work
if we give the exact information rather than making suggestions directed
to the government. With this analysis I have before me, I can give the
information straight to the Winnipeg Tribune or the Winnipeg Free Press;
they can’t deny it; those are the facts, and editorials can be based on them.
I am opposed to making direct suggestions and demands on the government.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Mr. Chairman, I apologize for rising again, but I
cannot agree with what my friend Senator Haig has said. I cannot see that
the committee would be making any demands; no demand would be made
upon the government. But I say, if we arrive at a certain conclusion, make
certain suggestions or recommendations upon which we would like some
action to proceed from the government, surely it is logical to bring that
matter officially to the attention of the government. I would remind my
honourable friend of a committee that sat three or four years ago, of which
he was a member and he did good work on it. The committee was appointed
by the Senate'to inquire .into what might be done with regard to changing
the Income Tax Act. We made recommendations, and we made them to
the government, and we got very good action. .

Hon. Mr. Harc: That was not a political question.

Hon. Mr. EULER: I cannot see that party politics enters into the question
in any shape or form. :

Hon. Mr. RED: I should like to ask Senator Haig if the House of Commons
has such faith in the Senate that any one of its members would take a recom-

,mendation from the Senate. Many of the members of that house want to

abolish the Senate, and I do not think any of its members would accept a recom-

mendation on political questions.

Hon. Mr. ViEN: The question raised by Senator Haig is an important one,
but does he mean politics, or partisan politics? If he means politics in the larger
sense, I think he is wrong, because everything we are doing now is political
in the sense that we are dealing with a public matter, or as it was called in
Greece, the interest of the city. The word “political” means the interest of
the city. As members of, the committee know, Greece was divided into various
cities with territory adjacent to each and under the control of each city; and
when a man was a political person he was taking an interest in the city. The
term “political” is now used in a broader sense; when we speak of matters
political today we mean that we are taking into consideration ¢uestions of
public interest. Therefore, I believe the whole work of the committee is
political, not in the sense of partisan politics.

I agree with Senator Euler that when the report is prepared it should be
ntxatde in the Senate that the report be circulated to every department of the
state.

I think that the question asked can be properly put to Mr. Bryce. He can
be asked whether as a matter of fact the report has been received by the Depart-
ment of Finance, and if any action has been taken on it. If Mr. Bryce is not
capable of answering that question of fact, he will say so.

The CHAIRMAN: May I say a word here? If Senator Euler means, was
this report formally placed before the Minister of Finance, I think the answer
56566—2
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would probably be no; nevertheless, I have not the slightest doubt that the
Minister of Finance and the officials of his department read the report and took
note of the suggestions it contained. Indeed, I have no doubt that many of the
members of the government and members of the House of Commons and
senators read the report. I don’t know that it makes a great deal of difference,
but the matter is within the knowledge of the Finance Department. On this
question, we could go further and have Mr. Abbott come in for fifteen or twenty
minutes some morning, at which time he could be asked, if the committee so
desired, whether the report was scrutinized by the Finance Department. Mr.
Abbott acknowledged that the report had been received.

Hon. Mr. HAWKINS: Mr. Chairman, you have not given any reason for
your objection to allowing Mr. Bryce to answer the question. What is your
objection to it?

The CHAIRMAN: I have no objection.

Hon. Mr. HAwkins: All this discussion is based on -that question; if you
have any objection, state it, and if you have no objection let the witness answer.

The CHAIRMAN: I think it is important to say that Mr. Bryce could not
properly be asked the question: Did the Finance Department read this report,
and what did it do about it? That is not Mr. Bryce’s function; that is a
question of policy,—whether the government would act on the suggestions
that the report contained. Whether they acted or did not act, and whether
they thought that this or that suggestion was useless or was good, I do not think
it is for Mr. Bryce to say.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: Mr. Chairman, I asked a question of the witnéss through
you, and would you allow the witness now to proceed and state whether he can
properly answer the question, or whether it is a matter of policy which he does
not feel he should answer. That is all I am asking.

The CHAIRMAN:' Yes.

Mr. BrRYcE: Well, sir, I think the question has now been put in several
forms, and that I can say fairly, and without speaking improperly, that I
certainly received the report of the committee, I read it, I studied it, and in
the work that I did for Treasury Board I had it in mind. Of course the decisions
which are taken on the estimates and related matters are taken by the ministers.
I would draw their attention to matters on which the committee reported.
How far they bear them in mind in reaching a decision is, of course, a question
for them.

Hon. Mr. StamBAUGH: I would like to make the remark that Mr. Bryce
should have had the chance to answer that question half an hour ago, because
we have wasted thirty minutes in trying to obtain it. After this, I think the
Chairman should direct a question where it ought to be directed, and not give
us a lecture on it.

Hon. Mr. BurcHILL: Is it in order now to ask Mr. Bryce any questions on

these various items?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, and I was going to suggest this. We have had a
rather general discussion. We might follow the procedure we did a year ago,
if that is the wish of the committee: take this first summary, or the total sum-
mary, which includes defence and defence production; take the first item and
go down the report item by item; and we will proceed in a more orderly
manner. That is what we did last year, and if it is agreeable to the committee
we could follow that procedure now. The question remains whether we should
make an examination first of the estimates for the departments other than
defence, that is for the purely civil administration, or should we include the
whole thing? I myself think we had better take the first, the civil administration.
Would that be agreed to? Any dissent to that? Well, then, the first item is
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~ “Civil Salaries and Wages.” You will note that at the right-hand side is the

total expenditure under this heading in 1938-39, which we have still retained as
f a base year, and the expenditures then for 1949-50, for 1950-51, for 1951-52 and
' - for 1952-53. You have that item before you, gentlemen. Do you wish to ask
' any questions of Mr. Bryce on item No. 1?

Hon. Mr. RED: There is a matter now before the government to which, I
have no doubt, your attention has been drawn; I mean the demand of the civil
service for a five-day week. I notice that there have been negotiations between
the head of the civil service and the government. The question was asked,

i would it increase the cost of the civil service, and the answer given was
| “Yes.” My question to you is, by how much is it estimated that civil service
n salaries will be increased if the five-day week were put into effect.

| Mr. BrycEe: It would depend, of course, on how far the hours of work were
i redistributed from the five-and-a-half or six-day week back into the five-day
| week. It is a rather intricate calculation. For example, some industrial plants,
I on going to the five-day week, have worked a forty-five-hour week by working
i five nine-hour days instead of five-and-a-half eight-hour days, or putting in
j some arrangement of that sort. So that, to answer you precisely, one has to
f know what in fact the distribution of hours would be in the five days that were
i‘ worked. Again, one has to know whether any service to the public would be
? sacrificed. One of the departments where the cost of going on a five-day week
| would be the greatest is the Post Office. If the Saturday delivery of mail was
dropped, the answer would be one thing, if it were continued, it would be
another. I think I can say in a general sort' of way, sir, and speaking here
from memory, that a shift to the five-day week that included all our operating
staffs—by “operating staffs’” I mean not the office staffs but those of services like
the Post Office, the penitentiary service, the airports and canal service, most of
1 whom now work on a forty-four-hour week, if I remember correctly—to shift
these would certainly mean adding some thousands of employees to the govern-
ment establishments and would certainly involve adding more than just a few
millions—I would hate to say if it would be five or ten millions, but it would be
a fair number of millions—to the payroll. I do not believe I can speak more
precisely than that, sir, without going into the matter as having application to
particular services or groups. "

Hon. Mr. BourrFaARrD: Outside of that, you have to take care of the defence
services.

Mr. BrycE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. BourrarD: If you place all the other employees of the government
i on a five day week, I do not see why the soldiers should have to work forty-eight
hours when the other fellow is only working forty hours.

3 Hon. Mr. REmp: Was the suggestion to curtail the hours, or to maintain a
36 or 40-hour week within five days?

Mr. BryYcE: In rearranging office hours, as we have done in a number of
‘ cases, it has been possible—anyhow in a certain number of cases—to get the
) same amount of work done in five days as was previously done in five and a
half. For example, one of the government offices in Toronto has been changed
to a five-day week instead of five and a half days, because that is the pre-
dominant pattern of employment in Toronto and it is very difficult to hire
employees for certain jobs—stenographers, for example—if you are not operat-
ing on a five-day week. Many of the government offices can operate efficiently
on a five-day week by rearranging their work. It may on occasion involve
some inconvenience to the public if any particular office is not open on Saturday
morning. On the other hand, by rearranging hours one can frequently get as
much work done. For instance, in our scientific laboratories, for example the
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Research Council Laboratories here in Ottawa, there has been a shift to the
five-day week. They work as many hours as previously, but they work more
efficiently, because, instead of setting your experiments in motion on Saturday
morning, for a relatively short period, you have additional time transferred to
other days of the week, and you get in that way more effective work.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: Without increasing the pay?

- Mr. Bryce: Without increasing the overall hours or the pay. You never
can get these things exact. But there is no major change.

Hon. Mr. Duprvuis: It does not make any change in the number of hours
per week? I submit that that question of Senator Reid is still pertinent. If, by
working five days instead of five and a half days, the number of hours is not
reduced, I think the question of Senator Reid is still pertinent and could be
answered.

Mr. BrycE: Well, sir, there are certain operations that must be carried on
throughout the week, or on six days a week. For example, the operations of
penitentiaries obviously must be carried out continually, and, to some degree,
the post office operations and operations of canals.

Hon. Mr. Dupuils: They work the same number of hours?

Mr. BrYCE: Yes, I think it is fair to say that insofar as the work can be
re-arranged, and it is the local custom to work a five-day week, the govern-
ment is endeavouring to work towards certain local re-arrangements of their
office work in that way. \

Hon. Mr. REmD: In the case .of post office and penitentiary employees, they
could not very well work more hours because their duties are such that they
are confined to working a certain number of hours.

Mr. BrYCE: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. REID: In the matter of delivery of mail and the handling of pris-
oners it is necessary to have extra staff for Saturdays, but generally speaking
the others could be arranged so that without decreasing the number of hours
the work could be done in a five-day week instead of a five and a half-day
week. Is that correct? 'u

Mr. Bryce: There are certain operations where you can do that and do it
efficiently. I am thinking of certain offices and laboratories where you are not
serving the public directly.

The CHAIRMAN: The total amount spent for civil service salaries and wages
in 1938-39 was $74 million. In 1949-50, which was three years ago, this
amount was $277 million. In 1952-53, the present fiscal year, it is almost $334
million. Now, that represents an increase from 1949-50 to 1952-53 of over $50
million. Can you give the committee, Mr. Bryce, some explanation of how that
increase arises?

Mr. Bryce: I think we can discuss the effect upon that by the increased
number of civil servants more conveniently when we take up the second table
of figures that you have put before the committee, and I shall be prepared then
to indicate where the changes have taken place. Broadly speaking, I would say
the main difference that has occurred between 1949-50 and 1952-53 is the
changes in salaries that have taken place. We had major revisions in salaries
late in 1950 and late in 1951; the first one of the order of perhaps 9 per cent—
I have forgotten the details—and the second one of the order of perhaps 8 per
cent or thereabouts. So that one has had on the whole an increase over these
two years of something approaching 15 to 20 per cent in the salary rates.

The CHAIRMAN: Without going further into it now, would it be correct to
say that the difference arises from two factors: an increase in personnel and an
increase in salaries?
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Mr. Bryce: It will be mainly the increase in salary rates, and to a con-
siderably lesser extent, over this period and for departments other than Defence,
an increase in personnel.

. The CHAIRMAN: Are there any further questions on number 1?

Hon. Mr. Rem: Yes, why the great increase of 16,000 civil service
employees? In 1951-52 there were 156,220,, and now it is up to 170,426.

Mr. Bryce: I understood that the Chairman planned to discuss that sub-
sequently when we can take it up in detail.

Hon. Mr. REip: All right.

The CHAIRMAN: If there are no other questions on this we shall proceed
to deal with number 2, “Civilian Allowances”. That has increased from
$5 million in 1949-50 to $7 million in 1952-53. Are there any questions on
that?

Hon. Mr. Harg: What is that for?

Mr. BryceE: That is a whole variety of payments made to employees in
addition to salaries, to reimburse them for special expenses to which they are
put or for extra duties that they may be assigned to temporarily, and things
of that sort. The biggest amount is the living allowances of employees that
are posted to the north of Canada or posted abroad, where the cost of living
is higher or where they have extra living costs.

Hon. Mr. Haig: I see.

Mr. Bryce: If one looks into the table of details to which the Chairman
referred, one will see what departments have these in substantial amounts.
Honourable senators will note the biggest one, I think, is the Department of
External Affairs, and the second one is the Department of Transport, which
has many of these allowances for people in remote areas. Then one finds the
Department of Trade and Commerce with quite a substantial figure for their
officers abroad. The Post Office has also a substantial amount which would be
largely due to two factors, the boot allowances and such for letter carriers,
and secondly the mileage allowances for the railway mail clerks.

Hon. Mr. REID: What is the explanation for the increase from $50,000 to
$136,000 in the matter of civilian allowances for the Governor General and the
Lieutenant Governors? What is the reason for such a large increase?

Mr. Bryce: That, sir, will be the allowances introduced for the Lieutenant
Governors. In the Main Estimates for the fiscal year under the heading of
“Governor General and Lieutenant Governors” there is a vote No. 170 of
$86,000 to authorize and provide, subject to the approval of the Governor in
Council, for expense allowances to the Lieutenant Governors of the provinces
for travelling and hospitality undertaken in the exercise of their duties. The
government introduced this in March with a supplementary estimate at the
end of last year that determined the scale of these allowances, and this is to
provide for it in the new fiscal year.

Hon. Mr. KinG: Is that distributed equally to the provinces?

Mr. BryCE: It depends, senator, on the population of the province. The
vote in the final Supplementary Estimates for the last year gives the actual
formula which determines it. It runs from $5 to $12,000.

Hon. Mr. IsNOR: Dealing with the question of allowances from a book-
keeping standpoint, is the allowance charged against each individual shown?
Is that question clear?

Mr. BrRYCE: Is your question: would it be shown in the Public Accounts?

Hon. Mr. IsNOR: That is right.

Mr. BrycE: I think one could find it for those employees who are listed
in the Public Accounts now, but the Minister of Finance has been reducing the
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number of employees for which this detail is given in Public Accounts in order
to keep down the printing bill. Therefore, now I think the Public Accounts
show only employees receiving a salary of over $4,000 or somehting of that
sort. ’
Hon. Mr. IsNorR: From a bookkeeping standpoint, anyone could enquire
and ascertain the amounts?

Mr. BRYCE: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Take, for example, in External Affairs where there is
an increase of approximately $200,000 for civilian allowances. Have these
allowances been increased during the past year? ‘

Mr. BryCcE: Not the fundamental basis of them, sir, but these allowances
paid in External Affairs reflect changes made in the cost of living in the various
centres to which the officers are posted.

The CHAIRMAN: That is what I mean. It is due to that?

Mr. BrYCE: Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: Included in that item will be all our representation in the
subsidiary organizations of the United Nations?

Mr. BrycE: Yes, sir, in so far as we have officers posted to their head-
quarters drawing allowances. ]

The CHAIRMAN: The expenditures in connection with our representation at
NATO at Paris will be included in this also?

Mr. BrycE: Well, the actual establishment for that office has only recently
been set up. Whether it can be covered in the estimates for the External Affairs
Department or whether a supplementary estimate will be needed is something
that we shall have to determine when we go over the program again in June.
If the estimates for the department are as tight as they should be, we may have
to get a supplementary estimate for that.

The CHAIRMAN: Any further questions on that item? If not, we shall take
the next one, Pay and Allowances, R.C.M. Police. That has more than doubled?

Mr. BRYCE: Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: In 1949-50 it was $8,227,000, and for 1952-53 it is
$17,138,000. What is the explanation for that increase?

Mr. Bryce: Well, sir, there has been a very substantial increase in the
strength of the force. I can give you the figures, if you wish them.

The CHAIRMAN: I think they would be useful.

Mr. BrYCE: You mentioned 1949-50. At the beginning of that year, March
31, 1949, the strength of the force as a whole was 3,438. Of that number, men
in uniform constituted 2,937; special constables numbered 432; and employee
civilians, as they call them, were 69; making a total of 3,438. At the end of
March this year, about six weeks ago, the total had grown to 4,853. I can give
you the composition of that, if you wish it.

The CHAIRMAN: I do not think that is necessary.

Mr. Bryce: Those are in addition to the numbers of civil servants working
for the force. They are, of course, listed under civil salaries.

The CHAIRMAN: And in the intervening period the pay and allowances for
the force have of course been increased?

Mr. BrycE: Yes, sir. There have been increases in the rates of pay and
allowances for the R.C.M. Police at the same time as we have had changes for
the armed services and the civil service. They have been increased fairly
markedly over that period; there have been two major revisions in that time.

Hon. Mr. Bourrarp: Has the R.C.M.P. undertaken police work in any
additional provinces?
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IJ Mr. Bryce: Yes, sir. I should mention that in this period the Force has
| undertaken the policing of Newfoundland and British Columbia. While it is
! hard to say exactly how much that involves, I do have the information that the
contracts with the provincial governments provide for 550 uniformed men in
British Columbia and 140 in Newfoundland.
t Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: But the provinces pay a certain amount to the federal
government for the policing service?
Mr. BryYCE: Yes, sir.
Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: Is that taken into consideration in fixing these figures?
Mr. Bryce: No, sir. These are the total amounts that we pay.
@ Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: These are the actual salaries paid?
Mr. BrycE: Yes, sir. What the provinces pay us we take into revenue.
Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: So the figures here are not the net expenditures,
because you get some of the money back?
Mr. Bryce: Yes, sir. From all the provinces except one we get back $1,400
per man per year for the numbers covered in the contract with the respective

provincial governments.
Hon. Mr. REp: Who gets the fines that are collected under prosecutions?

Mr. BrycE: I am sorry, sir, I cannot tell you that. That is a rather compli-

cated matter.
Hon. Mr. Haig: They go to the Attorney General of the province, in part.

Hon. Mr. REmp: That charge of $1,400 per man is a very attractive one for
a municipality. In the municipality where I live there are twice as many
R.C.M.P. men as local police. There is a good deal of revenue from prosecutions,
and the cost of only $1,400 per man is rather attractive to the municipality.

Hon. Mr. Haig: There is a division of the fines between the province and
the municipality concerned. The portion of a fine relating to prosecution by
the province goes to the province, and the portion relating to prosecution by
the city goes to the city.

Hon. Mr. BouFrFFARD: What is the reason for charging the provinces that
figure of $1,400 a year?

Mr. BryceE: That is a basic question of policy, sir. However, I think
I can tell you that the Minister of Justice and the government believe that it
lends to efficiency to have the one force carrying out provincial and federal
policing activities, that from the combined viewpoint of the two governments
there is an advantage in having the same force.

Hon. Mr. BourrarRD: The government has to maintain a certain number
of R.C.M.P. constables in every province to enforce federal law, regardless of
whether Mounted Police are used for provincial purposes?

Mr. BrYcCE: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. Haic: We have had the Mounted Police do provincial work in
Manitoba for many years, and we do not think it costs the dominion government
a cent to do the provincial policing. The force would have to be there to
see that the federal laws were carried out, in any event.

Hon. Mr. ReID: I still say that the offer to furnish a Mounted Policeman at
$1,400 is an attractive offer to a municipality. If the thing was done on a
business basis, why should the municipality not pay the full cost of maintaining
the policemen? I know, of course, that this policy has been carried on by
every government—at least ever since I came here.

Hon. Mr. HAlG: Lawyers know what an advantage there is in having
la\ys of the different jurisdictions enforced by the same police. The city of
Winnipeg has its own police force, and a lot of confusion arises often when
men are arrested outside the city limits.

T

S —————
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Hon. Mr. REID: We find that local matters are more efficiently dealt with
by local police.

Hon. Mr. IsNorR: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Bryce has indicated that the federal
government charges each provincial government $1,400 per R.C.M.P. constable.
Has he the overall figure of the cost to the federal government of maintaining
one R.C.M.P. constable? /

Mr. Bryce: Well, sir, that is a matter of opinion, in the sense that we have
to spread the overhead costs around in making a calculation—the costs of
headquarters administration, and things like that. But broadly speaking, sir,
I would say that, in the fiscal year to which these figures relate, our estimate
in the Finance Department is that it costs about $5,000 per man to operate
the R.C.M. Police.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: Then the federal government is contributing to the
respective provinces approximately the difference between $5,000 and $1,400
for each R.C.M.P. constable used in the provincial service?

Hon. Mr. Haic: That is not altogether correct. Take the situation in
Manitoba, for instance. Before our provincial government entered into a
contract with the federal government to have the provincial policing done by the
R.C.M.P. we had, say, 50 Mounted Policemen enforcing federal laws in the
province. The government was paid nothing at all by the province on
account of those constables. Now we have, say, 200 Mounted Policemen, for
whom we pay $1,400 per man. They are enforcing federal as well as pro-
vincial laws, and I do not think that they are costing the dominion government
anything extra at all.

Hon. Mr. IsNOR: I do not know about Manitoba.

The CHAIRMAN: Order, please.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: Mr. Chairman, I am addressing the Chair. I always do.

Mr. Chairman, I want that put on the record. I think the answer is
quite satisfactory: Roughly speaking, $5,000 per man. ‘

Hon. Mr. Haig: That is not what he said—including the overhead.

Mr. BrYCE: Yes, sir. I should perhaps make clear that the figure I was
taking was the total operating costs of the R.C.M. Police divided by the
number of members of the force. The Commissioner would probably feel
that we perhaps should include the civil servants that go to make up the
force; he likes to feel that they are all working for the force.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: I think the answer is quite satisfactory.

Mr. BrYCE: There are various amendments one might make, but broadly
speaking I have divided the total operating costs’ by the number of persons
on the force, and arrived at the figure of about $5,000.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: That is what I wanted to find out.

Mr. BrRYCE: Anybody could do the arithmetic.

Hon. Mr. BURcHILL: Let me get one point. clear, forgetting for the moment
the city of Winnipeg and the province of Manitoba, and concentrating on
Nova Scotia. Suppose that the province of Nova Scotia decided that it would
set up its own provincial police force and it did not want any R.C.M.P. men,
would not the Department of Justice or the Federal Government be obliged
to police Nova Scotia with their own R.C.M.P., in that event, regardless of
whether a deal had been made with the province?

Mr. BryCE: They would require some police there.

Hon. Mr. Dupuis: In the province of Quebec, Mr. Chairman, we have no
regular R.C.M.P. for police duties.

Hon. Mr. BourrarDp: Except in federal matters.
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Hon. Mr. Dupuis: Except in federal matters. How is the cost worked out
for those R.C.M.P. in the province of Quebec? Does the Federal Government
pay $1,400 per man or does it pay the full salary?

Hon. Mr. BourrarD: They pay the full salary, the provincial government
does not pay.

Hon. Mr. Dupruis: With all due respect to my colleague, I am speaking to
the chairman and I should like an answer from the witness.

Hon. Mr. BOoUFFARD: I am sorry.

Mr. Bryce: The figure of $1,400 that I spoke of, sir, is the rate at which
the provincial government pays for the number of policemen provided for in
the contract between the provinces and the R.C.M. Police.

Hon. Mr. Dupruls: But that does not apply to Quebec. .

Mr. Bryce: There is no such contract in Quebec, so there is no payment
there. Such police officers as there are in’ Quebec are of course paid on the
same basis, rank for rank, as in any of the others, but they are engaged only in
federal matters and do not act as provincial police.

Hon. Mr. Dupruis: Then I think Senator Isnor’s understanding is completely
contrary to what the witness now said.

Hon. Mr. IsNOR: No; my understanding is correct.

Hon. Mr. Dupuis: I understood the witness to say that $1,400 was paid by
each province, is that right?

Mr. BrycE: There are eight provinees—all except Ontario and Quebec—
which have these agreements. I believe in the case of Saskatchewan the rate
is less than $1,400 because the agreement was entered into some years ago, but
in the other seven provinces I believe they are all paying the same rate.

Hon. Mr. Dupuis: What I am saying is that in those provinces where there
is an agreement, the R.C.M.P. are handling the policing in the provinces at
$1,400 per man, is that right?

Mr. BrycE: It is paid by the province to the federal government for each
policeman supplied under the agreement.

Hon. Mr. Dupruils: And the balance of the salary is paid by the federal

- government?

Mr. Bryce: Yes, sir.

‘ Hon. Mr. HAWKINS: Mr. Chairman, if the figure of $5,000 per man is to go
in as part of your permanent record, I think in fairness to the witness he should
check the amount; he will find that in the estimates the figure is $17 million,

but we have the further figure of about $24 million. Something may not be
included in the first figure.

Mr. BryceE: The $5,000 includes more than pay and allowance; it covers
the whole operation.

Hon. Mr. HAWKINS: This $17 million is before pay and allowance.

Mr. BrycE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Then the $5,000 is not paid to each man. What is the
individual policeman in, say, British Columbia paid?

Mr. Bryce: It would depend on his rank and experience.

Hon. Mr. Haig: The regular constable; I am not talking about officers.

Mr. Bryce: I am sorry, but I cannot give the rate for each, but it starts at
$2,400 a year for the recruit, and goes up.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Then the $5,000 includes not only salary, but overhead
expenses as well.

Mr. BRYCE: Y_es.
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Hon. Mr. BourFARD: And would include possibly the training of a man
before he goes on the force?

Hon. Mr. GoLping: Mr. Chairman, could Mr. Bryce tell us how many police
officers there are in the province of Quebec and the province of Ontario?

Mr. Bryce: I have some figures on that, but I am not sure that I am com-
petent to interpret them properly. The number of police in uniform are broken
down into divisions; I have the figures for the various divisions. There are
several divisions in Ontario, for example, and those include a sort of head-
quarters division. As a further example, in Saskatchewan there is the depot
where training and centralized work is going on. Whether the figures I have
give a fair picture of the distribution, I do not know. In the Quebec Division
C there are 220 uniformed police; in Ontario, Division N, there are 171; Division
A, 428 and Division O, 180. You can see the disparity between Ontario and
Quebec, indicdting that there are policemen engaged in training and other things
and not in actual police work in the province. I do not think this would show
the reasonable distribution.

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNGg: What I have in mind is that there has to be so many
policemen provided by the Federal Government for the provinces whether they
have an agreement with the Dominion or not.

Mr. BrycE: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. GorpiNg: For instance, how many police has the province of
Manitoba, or Saskatchewan, each of which are under an agreement?

Mr. BrRYCE: A year ago Manitoba had 283. I would suggest, however, that
much more useful information could be had by calling the Commissioner
before the committee to state briefly what the facts are; he is quite familiar
with them.

Hon. Mr. GoLpinG: It is quite evident that in the provinces where there
is an agreement there are a good many more police according to the
population.

Mr. BrYCE: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps we could now pass to No. 4.

Hon. Mr. Rem: I suggest we adjourn.

The CHAIRMAN: If it is the wish of the committee we will adjourn now,
until next Tuesday, when we will try to have another meeting.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: There is one other important committee sitting that
day.

The CHAIRMAN: We have before us quite a substantial volume of work.
I suggest that hereafter we meet at 11 o’clock spend two full hours on the work,
and make the most progress possible. I am particularly anxious to get along
with this work in the next few weeks. We do not wish to be in the position
we were in a year ago, when our committee had hearings right up almost to
the last day of the session, and it was necessary to hurriedly write a report
and submit it to the house and have it discussed. I would like to get finished
in good time this year, and I rely on the committee. I am going to push them
pretty hard at future sittings. You will get notice to meet on 'I:uesday.
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EXHIBIT No. 1

SUMMARY OF ANNUAL ESTIMATES
BY STANDARD OBJECTS OF EXPENDITURE AND SPECIAL CATEGORIES

This Summary, which is similar in form to the one prepared in the spring
of 1951, sets out, by Standard Objects and Special Categories, the provision
included in the Estimates for the current and certain previous years. The detail
for the current year (1952-53) has been taken directly from the “Summary of
Standard Objects of Expenditure and Special Categories” which is enclosed in
an envelope at the back of the Blue Book of Estimates for 1952-53. The
figures for 1951-52 exceed those shown on that “Summary’” because they
have been increased by the amounts included in the Further Supplementary
Estimates (2) and (3), 1951-52, which were passed on April 1, 1952. For
each past year, total Estimates are shown in each case.

As was indicated in the notes concerning the Summary which was prepared
last year, the Estimates for 1949-50 and 1938-39 were not susceptible to
accurate classification on this basis as the Estimates of more recent years
have been because the breakdowns for those years did not conform in all
instances to the Standard Object pattern. Where accurate classification was
not possible, judgment was exercised in deciding where to include the items
in question. Moreover, in some places, where provision was made for a
combination of purposes now covered by separate Standard Objects, it was
only possible to arrive at a rough proportionate breakdown among the Objects
now used.

Minor adjustments have also been made in the figures for 1951-52 where
Objects have since been re-defined in an effort to improve the classification
but, apart from four major readjustments, it has not been thought worth while
to carry minor adjustments back into the figures for the earlier years, because
such adjustments require a disproportionate expense in tracing details in various
departments.

SUMMARY OF ANNUAL ESTIMATES
BY STANDARD OBJECTS OF EXPENDITURE AND SPECIAL CATEGORIES

DEPARTMENT OTHER THAN DEFENCE

1952-53 1951-52 1950-51 1949-50 1938-39
(000’s (000’s (000’s (000’s (000’s
omitted) omitted) omitted) omitted) omitted)

(1) Civil salaries and

T e N SRS S 333,888 309,552 284,505 276,931 74,271
(2) Civilion allowances ... 7,631 6,674 5,964 2172 1,183
(3) Pay and allowances

RECM. Police 2:v'). oizns 17,138 14,741 10,157 8227 3,750
(4) Professional and

special services ........ 25,904 27,349 23,926 22,155 4,104
(5) Travelling and removal

OEDENSeS .00, vhiiie avs e 13,991 14,425 13,816 12,808 3,504
(8) Freight, express and

CRLLARR 2\ s s s b3 2,598 2.073 2,159 2,097 479
e s ] RS e e 3.275 3,203 3,092 2,918 449

(8) Telephones, telegrams
and other communica-
tion services .......... 5,638 5,009 4,740 4475 689
(9) Publication of depart-
mental reports and other
material . . .2 el 4,368 4,526 4,250 3,950
(10) Films, displays, adver-
tising and other infor-
mational publicity ..... 7,347 7,146 6,681 6,155 1,794
(11) Office stationery, sup-
plies, equipment and
ROIDAShINES .5 i s oo 12,135 12,220 11,537 11,356 2,464

'
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(12) Materials and
SuUpphes sl iy
Buildings and works,
including land—
(13) Construction ‘or
acqguisition ... eeet
(14) Repairs and upkeep
(10) Renfals: ... iiniies
Equipment—
(16) Construction or
acquisition ........
(17) Repairs and upkeep
(18) Rentals ...........
(19) Municipal or public
utility services .........
(20) Contributions, grants,
subsidies, etc.,, not in-
cluded elsewhere ......
(21) Pensions, super-annua-
tion and other benefits. .
(22) All other expenditures
(other than special cate-
Bories) i sl ke e i Ter

Total standard objects ....

Special Categories

(23) Interest on public debt
and other debt charges. .
(24) Subsidies and special
payments to the prov-
BCOS w5 e e i
(25) Family allowances
DEVERCRRE: o« S T
(26) Old age pensions and
assistance and allowances
toithe blind v u e s
(27) Veterans disability
pensions and other pay-
ments under the Pension
L A N A o A X
(28) Other payments to
veterans and dependents
(29) Government’s contri-
bution to the unemploy-
ment insurance fund ..
(30) General health grants
(31) Tramns-Canada high-
way contributions ......
(32) Movement of mail by
land, air and water (Post
Office) . s ad i B s
(33) Deficits—government
owned enterprises .....

Total special categories ..

Total standard objects and
special categories .....

(34) Less estimated sav-
ings and rcoverable
AEME U B e T e

Net Total estimated
expenditures ..........

STANDING COMMITTEE

1938-39

1952-53  1951-52  1950-51  1949-50
000’s (000s (000’s (000’s 000s
omitted) omitted) omitted) omitted) omitted)
43,082 39,978 37,627 32,920 5,957
136,449 131,094 146,679 144,949 30,631
17,790 16,430 18,392 15.103 2,958
8.840 8.303 8,031 7.194 1,763
20,846 18,206 19,980 16,482 2,013
5.850 5.322 5,050 4,386 584
1144 1,083 1162 597 a3
6,991 6,193 5,334 4,371 924
99,803 115,615  182,035* 116,023 50,629
17,857  116,296* 87,387+ 9,168 5,446
17,628 16,158 20,881 31,689 12,254
810,183 882,096 904,285 739,126 205,846
435518 437,674 433,046 451441 132,368
32,308* 115,135 106,335 127,365 21,210
332,150 320,000 307,000 284,880
345,000%  187,350% 104,697 74,646 30,541
125,546 103,775 99,739 101,589 40,920
40,653 56,811 63,578 92,929 9,445
32,000 30,200 26,350 23,000
27'500 25,000 25,000 33'200
15,000 15,238 21,350
40,054 38,185 38,557 34,104 15,574
2971% 17,895 10,778 49,407 57,185
1,428,700 1,347,263 1,236,430 1,272,561 307,243
2,238,883 2,229,359 2,140,715 2,011,687 513,089
9,523 24,930 4,886 2,772 104
2,929,360 2,204,429 2,135,829 2,008,915 512,985
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NoTes*

(20) Includes a payment of $65 million to the Canadian Wheat Board.
(21) Includes $75 million in 1950-51 and 1951-52, being the First and Second Instal-
ments of a special Government Contribution to the Civil Service Superannuation
Account.
(24) Does not include payments of Compensation to Provinces which will undoubtedly
be required when new Tax Rental Agreements are entered into in 1952. Only
‘ the final instalments payable under existing Agreements are included in this
amount.
(26) This category includes the amount shown in the Estimates as the total payments
of Old Age Security pensions from the Old Age Security Fund.
“ (33) Does not include in 1952-53 such items as the C.N.R. Deficit as the practice has
| been to provide for such items in the Further Supplementary Estimates at the
‘ end of the fiscal year.
I (34) Includes a $19 million adjustment entry (anticipated revenue from specific taxes
‘ earmarked for the Old Age Security Fund—Vote 608, Further Supplementary
Estimates (2), 1951-52), but no such adjusting item is included for 1952-53.

SUMMARY OF ANNUAL ESTIMATES
BY STANDARD OBJECTS OF EXPENDITURE AND SPECIAL CATEGORIES
NATIONAL DEFENCE, *DEFENCE PRODUCTION AND CIVIL DEFENCE
1952-53 1951-52 1950-51 1949-50 1938-39
(000’s 000’s (000’s (000’s (000’s
omitted) omitted) omitted) omitted) omitted)
(1) Civil salaries and

WHEER 1y ool Navdats 81,429 61,790 44,625 41,611 2,586
(2) Civilian allowances ... ek 1,104 487 316 2
(3) Pay and allowances,
defence forces ........ 251,494 208,597 138,346 112,526 11,395
(4) Professional and
special services ........ 11,767 8,675 4,822 3,897 198
(5) Travelling and removal ; ‘
BRPCNEER i is oo hois are 32,430 22,188 13,985 10,964 1,101
(6) Freight, express and
‘ ganiage =x doo oL . 17,951 10,797 8,660 5,974 167
f P ROSTREE |1 s s airh s s Ve 463 479 290 253 6

| (8) Telephones, telegrams

b and other communica-

b tion services ........... 5,239 3,477 2,409 2,074 o0
i (9) Publication of depart-

|

mental reports and other
materialt L auis s R 2,619 2,175 1,381 1,276
(10) Films, displays, adver-
i tising and other infor-
i mational publicity ..... 3,115 3,616 1,995 1,022 5
(11) Office stationery, sup-
| plies, equipment and

}\‘ furnidhings . ... ..o 6,164 6,071 2,488 1,662 232

! (12) Materials and

| BRDES VU L s e e 383,342 296,221 108,225 64,568 190

i Buildings and works,

£ including land—

E (13) Construction or

_ acquisition ........ 330,784 311,465 77,160 52,384 4,261
(14) Repairs and upkeep . 39,608 30,054 20,587 15,448 1,046

» KD Rentals ot o L dre v 1,276 1,050 974 840 Ao

Equipment—
i (16) Construction or
acquisition ........ 711,504 609,279 127,142 73,988 12,265

(17) Repairs and upkeep 139,752 98,772 62,074 45,604 588
(18) Rentals ........... 2

(19) Municipal or public
utility services ........ 5,754 3,576 3,402 2,964
(20) Contributions, grants,
subsidies, ete., mot in-
cluded elsewhere ...... 3,696 1,862 4,190 1,383 104

i * No provisiqn for Defence Production during 1938-39. For 1949-50, only Cana-
dian Arsenals, Limited is included in the figures in this table.
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1952-53 1951-52 1950-51 1949-50 '1938-3
(000’s (000’s (000’s (000’s (000’s9
; omitted) omitted) omitted) omitted) omitted)
(21) Pensions, super-
ia)nnugtion and other
CIICTIHS e o by o & laeets 35,743 36,234 16,163
(22) All other expenditures S 1
(other than special
categories) ..l iieek 42,164 13163 206,849 6,838 1,762

Total standard objects ... 2,107,011 1,730,645 846,169 459,957 35,967

(23)-(33) Special categories

Total standard objects and
special categories ...... 2,107,011 1,730,645 846,169 459,957 35,967
(34) Less estimated sav- ’
ings and recoverable

temIS IR e v, 575 2123 55,186 68,823
Net total estimated 7 .
expenditures ..........- 2,106,436 1,727,922 790,983 391,134 35,967

SUMMARY OF ANNUAL ESTIMATES
BY STANDARD OBJECTS OF EXPENDITURE AND SPECIAL CATEGORIES

ToTAL, ALL DEPARTMENTS
1952-53 1951-52 1950-51 1949-50 1938-39

(QOO’s (000’s (000’s - (000’s (000’s
omitted) omitted) omitted) omitted) omitted)

(1) Civil salaries and

A Tt R A R 415,317 371,342 329,130 318,542 76,857
(2) Civilian allowances ... 8,346 7,778 6,451 5,488 1,185
(3) Pay and allowances,

defence forces and

R.C.M. Polige.. st i5 268,632 223,338 148,503 120,753 15,145
(4) Professional and :

special services ........ 37,671 © 36,024 28,748 26,052 4,302
(5) Travelling and removal

EXPONSES s et e arais sn & 46,421 36,613 27,801 23,772 4,605
(6) Freight, express and

cartage ou e s 20,549 13,370 10,819 ° 8,071 646
(7w Postage e f o S oia 3,738 3,682 3,347 3,171 455

(8) Telephones, telegrams

and other communica-

tiong-Services Lt 5N 05, 10,877 8,486 7,149 6,549 746
(9) Publication of depart-

mental reports and other

material: kol Wi 6,987 6,701 5,631 5,226
(10) Films, displays, adver-

tising and other infor- :

mational publicity ..... 10,462 10,762 8,676 1,177 1,799
(11) Office stationery, sup-

plies, equipment and

fRrnishings i s o sns. 18,299 18,291 14,025 13,018 2,696
(12) Materials and supplies 426,424 336,199 145,852 97,488 6,147
Buildings and works,

including land—

(13) Construction or

ACOQUISTLIONT V4iiivie oie o0 467,233 442 559 223,839 197,333 34,892
(14) Repairs and upkeep . 57,388 46,484 38,929 30,551 4,004
(15) Rentals i . deanats 10,116 9,353 9,005 7,034 1,763
Equipment—

(16) Construction or

acquisition ;i oic'a s e 732,350 627,485 147,122 90,470 14,278

(17) Repairs and upkeep 145,602 104,094 67,124 49,990 1,172

(18) Renfals 5 5. cessn 1,146 1,083 1,162 597 e
(19) Municipal or public

utility services .....:.. 12,745 9,769 8,736 8,335 924
(20) Contributions, grants,

subsidies, etc., not in-

cluded elsewhere ...... 103,499 117,477 187,125% 117,406 50,733
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1952-53 1951-52 1950-51 1949-50 1938-39
000’s (000’s (000’s (000’s (000’s
omitted) omitted) omitted) . omitted) omitted)

(21) Pensions, superannua-
tion and other%)eneﬁts. . 53,600 152,530% 103,550%* 23,533 5,448
(22) All other expenditures

(other than special cate-
gories) Fuindl i s e o 59,792 29,321 227,730 38,527 14,016

Total standard objects .... 2,917,194 2,612,741 1,750,454 1,199,083 241,813

Special Categories
(23) Interest on public debt ‘
and other debt charges. . 435,518 437,674 433,046 451,441 132,368
(24) Subsidies and special
payments to the prov-

[ Tol = ] CIRL AR SR R M ' 32,308* 115,135 106,335 127,365 21,210
(25) Family allowances
payments sl i D iie 332,150 320,000 307,000 284,880

(26) Old age pensions and

assistance and allow-

ances to the blind...... 345,000% 187,350* 104,697 74,646 30,541
(27) Veterans disability

pensions and other pay-

ments under the Pension

720 SRR B B L AT 125,546 103,775 99,739 101,589 40,920
(28) Other payments to
veterans and dependents 40,653 56,811 63,578 92,929 9,445

(29). Government’s contri-
bution to the unemloy-

ment insurance fund ... 32,000 30,200 26,350 23,000
(30) General health grants 27,500 25,000 25,000 33,200
(31) Trans-Canada high-

way contributions ...... 15,000 15,238 21,350

(32) Movement of mail by
land, air and water (Post

RO & S ke Ll 40,054 38,185 38,557 34,104 15,574
(33) Deficits—Government
and enterprises ........ 2,971% 17,895 10,778 49,407 57,185

Total special categories.. 1,428,700 1,347,263 1,236,430 1,272,561 307,243

‘Total standard objects and

special categoriés ...... 4,345,894 3,960,004 2,986,884 2,471,644 549,056
(34) Less estimated savings
and recoverable items .. 10,098 21;,653* 60,072 71,595 104
Net total.estima.ted
expenditures .......... 4,335,796 3,932,351 2,926,812 2,400,049 548,952
NoTEs*

(20) Includes a payment of $65 million to the Canadian Wheat Board.

(21) Includes $75 million in 1950-51 and 1951-52, being the first and second instalments
Zf a si)emal government contribution to the Civil Service Superannuation

ccount.

(24) Does not include payments of compensation to provinces which will undoubtedly
be required when new Tax Rental Agreements are entered into in 1952. Only
the ﬁntaﬂ instalments payable under existing Agreements are included in this
amount.

(26) This category includes the amount shown in the Estimates as the total payments
of Old Age Security pensions from the Old Age Security Fund.

(33) Does not include -in 1952-53 such items as the C.N.R. Deficits as the practice
has been to provide for such items in the Further Supplementary Estimates
at the end of the fiscal year.

(34) Includes a $19 million adjustment entry (anticipated revenues from specific
taxes earmarked for the Old Age Security Fund—Vote 608, Further Supple-
:rlrsl’esgt%gy Estimates (2), 1951-52), but no such adjusting item is included for
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EXPLANATORY NOTES COVERING THE STANDARD OBJECTS
OF EXPENDITURE AND SPECIAL CATEGORIES

STANDARD OBJECTS (ITEMS 1 to 22)

1. Civil Salaries and Wages

Includes salaries and wages of all civilian full time, part time, seasonal
and casual personnel normally considered as “Government Employees’ (but
does not include employees of Crown Companies and such Agencies) whether
paid at hourly, daily, weekly, monthly or annual rates of pay and includes
overtime or any other special pay. It also includes Judges’ salaries, those of
the Governor General and Lieutenant Governors and the indemnities to
Members of both Houses of Parliament but does not include persons engaged
for a specific project where pay and other costs would normally enter into
the total cost of the project.

2. Civilian Allowances

Includes all types of Allowances paid to or in respect of personnel norm-
ally considered as ‘“‘Government Employees”, such as Living Allowances,
Terminable Allowances, Officer-in-Charge Allowances, Living and Representa-
tion Allowances Abroad, Special Service Allowances, Mileage Allowances to
Railway Mail Service Staffs, Allowances for Assistants, Northern Allowances,
Isolation Allowances, Board and Subsistence Allowances, and other such
allowances. Also includes Ministers’ Motor Car Allowances, and the Expense
Allowances to Senators and Members of the House of Commons.

3. Pay and Allowances—Defence Forces and R.C.M. Police

Includes Pay and all types of allowances (except travel allowances
included in Item No. 5 below) payable to members of the Defence Forces and
the Royal Canadian Mounted Police, including Subsistence Allowances and
other perquisites common to such Services.

4. Professional and Special Services

Includes provision for services performed by individuals or organizations
outside a particular departmental service, other than such services identified
with specific works projects or with projects and programs for which provi-
sion is made under Items 9 and 10; payments in the nature of fees, com-
missions, etc. for professional and special services such as legal services, archi-
tects’, engineers’, analysts’ and accountants’ services, reporters’, translators’,
and writers’ services; medical and dental services, Doctors and Nurses for
Veterans Treatment and examination of Pension Applicants, Hospital Treat-
ment and Care and other outside technical, professional and other expert assis-
tance; annuities and other agents paid on a fee or commission basis, payments
to church organizations for Indian education and Corps of Commissionaires
services. It includes armoured car service and other operational and main-
tenance services performed under contract other than those more properly
classified under other Objects, such as the Marconi-operated Radio Stations
of the Department of Transport which are included in Item No. 8.

5. Travelling and Removal Expenses

Includes Travelling and Transportation expenses of Government Employ-
ees, Members of the Defence Forces and the Royal Canadian Mounted Police,
removal expenses of those persons and their dependents, and living and other
expenses of such persons on travel status; Judges’ travelling expenses and
travelling expenses and allowances payable to Senators and Members of the
House of Commons. It also includes transportation of persons by contract
and chartered facilities or by other means, automobile mileage, aeroplane
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§ fares, local transportation, etc., travelling expenses of persons engaged in field
survey work, inspections and investigations. Does not include Travelling and
Transportation of other than Government Employees such as travel costs for
Deports, Applicants for Treatment or Pensions (Veterans), etc., which are
classified under Item No. 22.

6. Freight, Express and Cartage

’, Includes the cost of transportation of goods other than initial delivery costs
on a purchase which is included in the Object covering the cost of the pur-.
chase itself. These costs range from the movement of mails from city Post

I Offices to the various Government Departments, to the movement of. heavy

equipment between camps and other establishments of the Defence Services.

; 7. Postage

‘ Includes ordinary postage, air mail, registered mail, special delivery mall
Post Office Box rentals and any other postal charges. Does not, of course,

' include provision for mail enjoying the “frank” privilege.

8. Telephones, Telegrams and Other Communication Services

Includes all costs of communication services by telephone, telegram,
cable, teletype, radio and wireless communication, and includes tolls, rates,
rentals and other communication costs such as Courier Services provided by
outside agencies and communication services performed under contract or
agreement such as the Marconi-operated Radio Stations of the Department of
Transport.

9. Publication of Departmental Reports and other Material

Includes provision for the publication, through the Queen’s Printer of
Departmental Reports and other material, including informational and educa-
tional bulletins and pamphlets; pubhcatlons on scientific and technical mat-
ters, natural resources, statistics and other such material; Hansard and other
Parliamentary Papers; maps, charts, etc. The costs of printing, binding,
engraving, lithographing, artwork, mats, writers’ fes, and other costs attribut-
able to specific publication projects and programs are included hereunder,
with the exception of those belonging under Objects Nos. 1, 2 and 5. The
costs of publications and material produced wholly within a Service are dis-
tributed throughout other Objects. The printing of forms and other stationery
is included under Object No. 11.

10. Films, Displays, Advertising and Other Informational Publicity with the

Exception of Publications

Includes provision for films, displays and other visual materials; advertising
} for publicity and general purposes, including advertising for tenders (except
F that charges directly arising from specific construction projects or purchases
are included under such headings). It includes publication of proclamations,
announcements, notices, etc., and various forms of educational and informational
publicity by radio, poster, press and other means. The costs of artwork, writers’
fees, casual employees hired for a specific project, and other costs attributable
to the foregoing are included hereunder with the exception of those belonging
under*Objects Nos. 1, 2 and 5, and the costs of projects or programs produced
wholly within a service where the costs are distributed throughout other objects.
Total provision for the operation of the National Film Board and the Inter-
national Service of the Canadian Broadcasting Corporation is included under
this item.

11. Office Stationery, Supplies, Equipment and Furnishings

Includes stationery, envelopes, blotting paper and other office supplies such
as pens,‘pencils, erasers, ink, etc.; printed forms, including tax return, statistical
56566—3
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and like forms; letterheads; ledgers and ledger sheets, carbon paper, steneils
and other paper supplies; the purchase, repair and rental of office machines and
appliances, including typewriters, adding machines, calculators, recording
machines, tabulating machines, microfilming equipment and supplies, inter-
office communication equipment, postal meter machines, machine records and
all other office equipment; also includes, desks, chairs, filing cabinets and such
office’ furhishings; books, newspapers and periodicals for office or library use.

12. Materials and Supplies

Includes provision for materials and supplies required for normal opera-
tion and maintenance of government services (other than office stationery,
supplies and furnishings). It includes gasoline and oil purchased in bulk; °
fuel for ships, planes, transport, heating, etc.; feed for livestock; food and other
supplies for ships and other establishments; livestock purchased for ultimate
consumption or resale; seed for farming operations; food, clothing and other
supplies for sick and indigent Indians; text books and school supplies purchased
for Indian schools; books and other publications purchased for outside distri-
bution; uniforms and kits; coining and refining supplies for the Mint; photo-
graphs, maps and charts purchased for administrative and operational purpeses;
laboratory and scientific supplies, including samples for testing; drafting, blue-
printing and artists supplies; supplies for surveys, investigations, etc.; chemicals,
hospital, surgical and medical supplies; mail bags for transportation of mails;
char service supplies; coal, wood and electrical supplies; and all other materials
and supplies other than those purchased for construction or repair projects
which would normally be charged to such projects.

13. Construction or Acquisition of Buildings and Works, including Acquisition
of Land : :

Includes provision for all expenditures on’'new construction of buildings,
roads, irrigation works, canals, airports, wharfs, bridges and other such type
of fixed asset, and reconstruction of such type of assets, improvements invelv-
ing additions or changes of a structural nature, and also the installed cost of
fixed equipment which is essentially a part of the work or structure such as
elevators, heating and ventilating equipment, ete. It includes all such projects
performed under contract or agreement or undertaken by a Department directly.
The purchase of land is also included. The cost of casual employees hired for
specific projects is included but not the cost of continuing employees assigned
to work full or part time on such projects.

14. Repairs and Upkeep of Buildings and Works

Includes materials, supplies and other charges entering directly into the
cost of repair and upkeep of the type of durable physical assets indicated under
Item No. 13 above. It includes repair and upkeep projects performed under
contract or agreement or undertaken by a department directly.

15. Rentals of Land, Buildings and Works

Includes provision for rentals of properties required for special purposes
by the various departments and for the accommodation of government offices
and services by the Department of Public Works. Also includes rentals of
space for storage of motor cars and other equipment and supplies.

16. Construction or Acquisition of Equipment

Includes provision for all new machinery, equipment and furnishings (other
than office equipment and office furnishings), and includes motor vehicles,
aeroplanes, tractors, road equipment, laboratory and other scientific equipment,
vessels, icebreakers and other aids to navigation and all other types of light and
heavy equipment, and includes various types of such equipment for national
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defence, such as ships, aircraft, mechanical equipment, ﬁ.ghting.vehicles, wea-
pons, engines, and such spare parts as are normally acquired \yltp that equip-
ment; workmen’s tools, farm implements, furniture and furnishings required
for other than normal office purposes. Also includes livestock, horses anc} dogs
purchased for employment as such rather than for ultimate consumption or
resale. (See Item No. 12 above.) , i 30y

17. Repairs and Upkeep of Equipment

Includes all materials, repair and replacement parts and other costs enter-
ing directly into the cost of repair and upkeep of the type of equipment indi-
cated in Item No. 16 above.

18. Rentals of Equipment

Includes provision for hire and charter—with or without crew—of vessels,
aircraft, motor vehicles and other equipment (but excluding hire of such
vehicles primarily for travel or cartage covered in other items, or hire of
vehicles or other equipment for works projects where the rental would normally
be included in the costs of the projects).

19. Municipal or Public Utility Services

Includes provision for all payments for services of a type normally provided
by a municipality, school board, or public utility service such as the supply of
water, electricity, gas, etc., and includes water rates, light, power and gas ser-
vices; school fees; and payment for such services whether obtained from the
municipality or elsewhere; taxes and water rates on diplomatic properties.
Also includes payments to municipalities in lieu of taxes and local improve-
ment charges.

"

20. Contributions, Grants, Subsidies, etc., Not Included Elsewhere

Includes contributions to international and other organizations; contribu-
tions toward the cost of joint undertakings and programs not directly the
responsibility of the Federal Government; contributions or grants to govern-.,
ments outside of Canada, whether in money or in kind; grants to national
organizations such as the Boy Scouts Association and agricultural, health,
welfare and similar organizations; subsidies to primary and other industries;
contributions under agreements with the Provinces for vocational training and
other purposes, unless otherwise provided for in special categories; payments
under the Maritime Freight Rates Act; grants to various exhibitions, etc.;
research grants and other assistance toward research carried on by non-
governmental organizations; scholarships and similar payments. Does not
include Grants to Municipalities in lieu of taxes (Item No. 19); Subsidies and -
Special Payments to the Provinces (Item No. 24); Government’s contribution
to the Unemployment Insurance Fund (Item No. 29); General Health Grants
paid to Provinces (Item No. 30); contributions to the Provinces for the Trans-
Canada Highway (Item No. 31); nor the Deficits on Government Owned
Enterprises (Item No. 33).

21. Pensions, Superannuation and Other Benefits in Consideration of Personal
Services

Includes pensions, superannuation and other benefits to former civilian
Government employees and ex-members of the Royal Canadian Mounted
Police or their dependents. It also includes payment of compensation under
the Government Employees Compensation Act, the Government’s contribution to
the Superannuation Fund, Sick Mariners Dues, Judges Pensions, Gratuities in
lieu of Retiring Leave, Gratuities to Families of Deceased Employees, payments
under the Defence Services Pension Act and the Government’s contribution
as an employer to the Unemployment Insurance Fund. It does not, however,
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include the Government’s contribution to the Unemployment Insurance Fund
which represents one-fifth of the net amount contributed by employers and
employees combined (Item No. 29), Disability Pensions in respect of World
Wars 1 and 2 (Item No. 27), nor Other Payments to Veterans and Dependents
(Item No. 28).

L
22. All Other Expenditures (Other than Special Categories)

Includes minor residual items shown as “Sundries” in practically all votes.
These include such costs as towel service, laundering and dry cleaning, loss
of personal effects, bonding of Gevernment employees, and other small miscel-
laneous articles and services. It includes licences, permits, dockage, towage,
wharfage and mooring privileges; works of art for exhibits, and historical
material for galleries, museums and archives. It includes travel costs incurred
for other than Government employees, e.g., immigrants, veteran patients and
migrant labour. Also included is provision for many items and services
detailed throughout the Estimates which do not lend themselves to distribution
under the specific headings detailed in this Summary.

SPECIAL CATEGORIES (ITEMS 23 TO 33)

23. Interest on Public Debt and Other Debt Charges
Includes interest on the Funded Debt of Canada (including Treasury Bills):

and on other liabilities such as Trust and Other Special Funds. It also includes

costs of issuing new loans, Annual Amortization of Bond Discount, Premiums
and Commissions, and other costs of‘ servicing the Public Debt.

24. Subsidies and Special Payments to the Provinces

Includes Provincial Subsidies payable under the British North “America
Act and subsequent arrangements; Special Compensation to the Provinces in
lieu of certain taxes as provided in the Tax-Rental Agreements. It also
includes certain payments to Newfoundland under the Terms of Union. In
general, it does not include payments made to Provinces for expenditure for
Specific purposes, some of which are included in Items Nos. 20, 26, 30 and 31.

25. Family Allowance Payments
Payments of monthly allowances authorized by the Family Allowances
Act—Chap. 40, Statutes of 1944-45 (as amended).

26. Old Age Pensions, including Allowances to the Blind

Includes pensions authorized by the Old Age Security Act, payment of the
Federal Government’s 509 share of old age assistance authorized by the Old
Age Assistance Act, and payment of the Federal Government’s 759% share of
allowances paid to blind persons under the Blind Persons Act.

27. Veteran’s Disability Pensions and Other Payments under the Pension Act
Includes pensions and other payments authorized under the Pension Act,
the Civilian War Pensions and Allowances Act and the Civlian Government
Employees (War) Compensation Order. This covers both Wars 1 and 2 and
includes a small amount in respect of the Northwest Rebellion of 1885.

28. Other Payments to Veterans and Dependents

Includes provision for War Veterans Allowances, including the Assistance
Fund, Veterans Hospital and Other Allowances, Unemployment Assistance for
Veterans, Post Discharge Rehabilitation Benefits, War Service Gratuities,
Re-establishment Credits, and other Sundry Items.

29. Government’s Contribution to the Unemployment Insurance Fund

Provides for the Government’s contribution to the Unemployment Insurance
Fund and represents one-fifth of the net amount contributed by employers
and employees combined.
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30. General Health Grants

Provides for General Health Grants to the Provinces under terms and
conditions approved by the Governor in Council to assist in Health Surveys,
Hospital Construction, strengthening general public health services, eradica-
tion of tuberculosis, prevention of mental illness, control of venereal diseases,
prevention and correction of crippling conditions in children, training of
public health and hospital personnel public health research and programs
for cancer control.

31. Trans-Canada Highway Contribut’ions

Covers payments to those Provinces which have entered into agreements
with the Federal Government under the Trans-Canada Highway Act, Chap.
40, S\tatutes of 1949, in respect of the construction of the Trans-Canada Highway.

32. Movement of Mail by Land, Air and Water (Post Office)

Includes provision under the Post Office Department for Mail Service by
Railway, by Steamboat, by Air and by Ordinary Land Conveyance, including
Rural Mail Delivery.

33. Deficits—Government Owmned Enterprises

Includes provision for the Deficits incurred in the operation of the Hudson
Bay Railway, the Northwest Communications System, the Prince Edward
Island Car Ferry and Terminals, the Canadian National (West Indies) Steam-
ships, Limited, and Churchill Harbour.

34. Less—Estimated Savings and Recoverable Items

In certain special instances it is necessary for commitment and control
purposes to detail total requirements of services but, in order that the actual
amount of cash requirements only may be voted, deductions are made of
estimated savings or recoverable amounts. Since the Standard Objects are made
up of the gross requirements, the total of those Objects must be reduced by
these deductions in order to arrive at the total amount provided in the
Estimates.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Wednesday,
March 26, 1952.

“That the Standing Committee on Finance be authorized to examine the
expenditures proposed by the Estimates laid before Parliament for the fiscal
year ending March 31, 1953, in advance of the Bills based on the said Estimates
reaching the Senate; That it be empowered to send for records of revenues
from taxation collected by the Federal, Provincial and Municipal govern-
ments in Canada and the incidence of this taxation in its effect upon different
income groups, and records of expenditures by such governments, showing
sources of income and expenditures of same under appropriate headings, to-
gether with estimates of gross national production, net national income and
movement of the cost-of-living index, and their relation to such total expendi-
tures, for the year 1939 and for the latest year for which the information is
available, and such other matters as may be pertinent to the examination of
the Estimates, and to report upon the same.

That the said Committee be empowered to send for persons, papers and
records.”

L. C. MOYER,
Clerk of the Senate.

39
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

WEDNESDAY, May 14, 1952.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Finance
met this day at 11.00 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators:—Crerar, Chairman; Aseltine, Barbour,
Beaubien, Bouffard, Burchill, Dupuis, Euler, Fafard, Fogo, Golding, Haig, Haw-
kins, Isnor, King, Lambert, McDonald, Quinn, Reid, Stambaugh, Taylor,
Turgeon, Vaillancourt and Vien.—24.

Consideration of the order of reference of March 26, 1952, was resumed.
Mr. R. B. Bryce, Secretary of Treasury Board, was again heard.
At 1.00 p.m. the Committee adjourned until tomorrow, May 15, at 11.00 a.m.

Attest.
JOHN A. HINDS,

|
Clerk of the Committee.
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE

THE SENATE
OrTAawWA, Wednesday, May 14, 1952.

The Standing Committee on Finance, which was authorized to examine
the Estimates for the fiscal year ending March 31, 1953, met this day at 11 a.m.

Hon. Mr. Crerar in the Chair.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, will you please come to order? Before we
proceed with further explanations from Mr. Bryce, may I briefly report that
after consultation with the Steering Committee I got in touch with Dr. Jackson
in Toronto, who indicated that he would be very glad to come, and we hope to
have him here the last week of this month. I have also been in touch with Dr.
Hope, whom Senator McDonald of our Steering Committee suggested might be
able to give us some useful information with regard to how the present economic
situation affects agriculture. I have heard from Dr. Hope, and he can be here
almost any time we wish to have him. I have suggested possibly Wednesday
or Thursday of next week which is quite satisfactory to him.

I have also written to Dr. Slichter of Harvard University, whom we tried
to get a year ago. So far I have not heard from Dr. Slichter.

A week or ten days ago I circulated to all members of the committee a few
documents consisting of, first, the one that we have under consideration now,
namely, the analysis of the estimates by standard objects of expenditures and
special categories; second, the figures on national production and net national
income from 1939 to 1951; and third, the statement on the numbers in the Civil
Service of Canada as received from Mr. Bryce’s department. A slight error has
been brought to my attention; at least, I think that it is not a substantial one.

Mr. BryYcE: No, sir. I have a letter addressed to you explaining the point.

The CHAIRMAN: But you will be re-drafting this part?

Mr. BrycE: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Then we do not need the letter. This document was circu-
lated among the members, but had not yet been given to the Press. A slight
error has been discovered in the total number of the Civil Service. Members
might destroy the copies of this document they now have and in a few days we
will distribute a correct statement.

Mr. BRYCE: May I just say a word of explanation? There were two or three
of the figures for earlier years which we found to be incorrect, and therefore
they gave an incorrect comparison. I have given to the secretary the correct
figures for the earlier years.

Hon. Mr. Haig: And they will appear in the record?

Mr. Bryce: They will be in the revised copy of the table, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: That clears up my contribution to the opening discussion
of this meeting except to say for the information of the committee that the
Bureau of Statistics are very doubtful if they can give us any worthwhile

.information on the incidents of taxation all over Canada on certain income

groups, but Mr. Marshall, the Chief Statistician, suggested to me that he thought
he might be able to get that information from the Canadian Tax Foundation
in Toronto. That organization is backed by chartered accountants and lawyers,
is wholly non-partisan in character and is objective in its approach to an
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analysis of existing taxation in Canada. I have written to this organization and
I suggest that when we meet again next week that I will be able to advise you
of their reply.

I have one further thought. It is quite obvious that the committees of
the Senate are going to be pressed for time. It was decided earlier that.
we should have a Hansard report of our proceedings. The Divorce Committees
are still sitting on Mondays, Tuesdays and Fridays.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: For the balance of this month, and for the first two
weeks in June it will sit on Mondays and Fridays only.

The CHAIRMAN: That throws a heavy burden on the reporting staff. This
meeting, which was originally set for yesterday, was postponed until today
because of the inability to get the proceedings reported. A new special com-
mittee has been set up on the motion of Senator Doone, and there are several
other committees for which Hansard reports are required. We shall therefore
have to adjust ourselves to some degree to meet the needs of these other
committees. I am very desirous, as I know the members of the committee
generally are, to push this work forward as rapidly as we can.

With those preliminary remarks, we will proceed.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Before we proceed I have a suggestion to make. I did
not mention it before the Steering Committee, because I did not think of it at-
that time.

I would suggest that if any member of the committee or of the house
has any subject that he would like this committee to consider he should
mention it to the Chairman who in turn can pass it on to the Steering Com-
mittee. If they think it proper and there is time to consider it, it will be
taken up; but I do not want anyone to criticize the Steering Committee, if
such suggestions do not receive consideration. The Steering Committee is
a most representative body, and every consideration will be given to sugges--
tions placed before it. I think, however, that evéryone should be allowed the
right to go to the Chairman, make his suggestions and have them placed before
the Steering Committee.

The CHAIRMAN: I had hoped that today we might make very good progress
with the continuation of the examination we had the other day. Mr. Bryce
cannot be here tomorrow, so I have arranged with Mr. Marshall, of the Bureau,
to send over his representative from the Bureau who has to deal with the
national income and gross product figures and with the cost-of-living index;
and Mr. Marshall hopes to come himself and give a brief explanation to the
committee of the changes brought about by moving from a cost-of-living index
to the new index that is a consumer’s price index. So that is what we shall
have tomorrow. I trust the committee will keep to questions directly bearing
on the report we have before us. We have now to take up No. 5, Travelling
and Removal Expenses, on that sheet you have before you. Any questions of
Mr. Bryce on that?

Hon. Mr. Halg: How is that split up?

Mr. BryceE: That is set forth in our large analysis in the back of the
estimates which, I believe, honourable senators have, and that gives the dis-
tribution of it by departments. Now of course within departments one can
get it further by looking in the details of the estimates for each vote. For
example, there is $3,000,000 for the Department of Agriculture there, and one
can find in what parts of the Agriculture Department it is by looking in the
details of the estimates for that department.
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If I may just give an example— .

Hon. Mr. IsNoRr: Just to make sure: are we on item No. 4 or No. 57

The CHAIRMAN: No. 5.

Mr. Isnor: I understood that we did the first three items at the first
meeting.

The CHAIRMAN: I have marked off the first four on our list here.

Hon. Mr. Haic: That is right. I have too.

" The CHAIRMAN: So that brings us down to No. 5.

Mr. BrycE: I was just going to indicate that if one looks under Administra-
tion Service in Agriculture, page 76, one will find there travelling expenses of
$14,000. Under Science Service on page 79 you will find $30,000. In that
way one can see the amount that is for each service.

The CHAIRMAN: The significant fact is, however, that for the Department
of Agriculture as a whole the travelling and removal expenses this year are
a little over.$3,000,000.

Hon. Mr. REm: In looking over the travelling allowances, it will be noted,
if you go back some years, that there has been bit by bit a progressive increase
until it has now reached $14,000,000 for all departments exclusive of Defence.
I can understand the necessity for the movement of troops, and that with our
expansion in Defence, travelling expenses would thereby be increased. But
when one goes to the various other departments one finds that year by year
travelling and removal expenses have been increased until we have reached
the amount of $14,000,000. I was wondering what is the rule regarding
removals; whom do they remove; what expenses are paid; and who is included
under payments for removals; because $14,000,000 is a lot of money.

Mr. BrycE: It certainly is.

Hon. Mr. RED: It seems to me that, in many departments, when a man
wants to go somewhere, it is a case of “away you go”. Now, this is not a
criticism of the government. Some members may so interpret it, but it is not
so. We are endeavouring to help the government. We have expanded so
rapidly and so far that no Cabinet Minister or group of Ministers can control
this thing; and naturally departments may run off by themselves. At least,
that is my view. And I repeat that I am not to be understood as criticizing the
government when I ask about expenditures. But $14,000,000 seems to me to
be a heck of a lot of money for this one item, and I am a little worried about it.

Mr. Bryce: It is. It is a great deal to spend on travel; and that is one of
the matters to which the Department of Finance and the Treasury Board have
both been giving attention in recent years. The problem arises, I would say,
from the spreading nature of the government’s activities. For example, if you
look at the distribution by departments, you will find a large amount for travel
and removal under Citizenship and Immigration which reflects a large number
of immigration officers abroad. Other places where one gets quite a large
increase for this purpose is the Department of Transport, which is spread all
over the country, and the Department of Agriculture, which of course is the
largest, and has so many inspectors out through the country travelling on one
form of work and another; they require a tremendous amount of funds for
that type of inspection work. That is where the bulk of the travel arises;
it is from people who do their work either abroad or in travelling about on
relatively modest tasks.

There is a second type of travel which is very much more difficult to
control and where we have to rely very largely on the good sense of the
departments themselves in the control of it, and that is in sending officers
out from Ottawa under a statutory duty. Perhaps I could take one of the
simplest types, which I recall having come up recently in connection with the
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Civil Service Commission. It is the duty of the Civil Service Commission to
verify the requirements for staff of the various departments and the classifica-
tion of staff. In doing that, necessarily they have to send their men frequently
to the places where the staff are to be employed. They try to decentralize the
work as far as they can, but they cannot decentralize it all. I recall that
last year they were short of travel funds, and they curtailed significantly
the activities of these men in working outside of Ottawa. We noticed that,
because it reflected on the possibility of our getting them to verify the need
for staff in various places. I mention that only as an example of the sort of
rather routine operations which do involve fairly substantial travelling expenses.
As you see, the Civil Service Commission has Travelling and Removal Expenses
of some $66,000, which is largely for that sort of thing. There is also the
travel and removal involved in sending people to international conferences.
Of recent years there has been an enormous number of international conferences.

The big items are under External Affairs. As you see, there is $451,000
this year in External Affairs for travelling and removal expenses. Perhaps
half of that may be the cost of sending delegations to international conferences.
The other half would be very largely the cost to the Department of External
Affairs in sending its diplomatic officers abroad when they are going on
duty, moving them from one post to another, or moving them home after
they have completed a tour of duty.

Hon. Mr. EULER: What sort of check is there on these expenditures, or are .
they only checked by the auditors after the money has been spent? Is there
any control as to the places to which they shall be sent or how this money shall
be expended? Because a man can run up a large expense bill or a small one.
He may be indulging in luxuries which are not necessary.

Mr. Bryce: I think that little tag is just for a parking purpose.
Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Well, there are a lot of them around.
Mr. Bryck: I think it authorizes them to park in the compound.

Hon. Mr. Isnor: Dealing particularly with item 5, Senator Reid' drew
attention to the fact that the amount had increased from $3 million to $14
million. 204

Mr. BrycE: There are three stages of control. First there is the necessity
for them to get their estimates for this purpose approved.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Yes, of course.

Mr. BrycE: It is very difficult for anyone outside the department to under-
stand, except either arbitrarily or with a tremendous amount of study, just
exactly, let us say, what the Civil Service Commission requires for the travel-
ling purposes of its officers.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Do they submit vouchers?

Mr. BrRYCE: Yes. The second control is that a senior officer of the depart-
ment must authorize the man to travel. Normally departments allow certain
of their senior officers to authorize trips. Thirdly, when a man makes a claim
for his travelling expense, it is scrutinized in great detail and is subject
to what we call the travelling regulations. It is scrutinized first by his own
department which sees to it from its point of view that the claim is in general
accord with their regulations and any specific regulations that the department
itself may impose. For example, some departments may say that while the
regulations do not specify how much a man may spend on meals, it is understood
that unless there is some very unusual circumstance, he will not spend more
than, let us say, $5.00 a day. It depends on where the officer is going to and on
the size of the town, and in what sort of group he will be associating when he
gets there. We made'a detailed analysis of costs of travel for meals and for
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lodging and we found that they differed according to the rank of the various
officers concerned, and according to the size of the centres to which they were
going. :

Hon. Mr. EuLER: What about entertainment expenses?

Mr. BrYCE: In travel, sir?

Hon. Mr. EULER: Yes.

Mr. BrRycE: The Deputy Minister is allowed in each case to authorize what
we would term “casual entertainment” that a man may do while he is travelling.
He may, for example, be given a meal by somebody and he may feel under
obligation to reciprocate. That is really balancing one against the other. On
other occasions he may be travelling to endeavour to get some information
from somebody that will be of value in his duties, and the Deputy Minister in
some cases may authorize the officer to entertain somebody for dinner. That is
an exception.

Hon. Mr. Dupuls: I understand that these expenses are charged against
each interested department and not against the Civil Service Department?

Mr. BryYCE: Yes, sir, against each interested department. The department
must first approve the claim, and then it goes to the Treasury Office before it
is paid. The Treasury Officers verify, in what many of the departments con-
sider undesirable detail, the claims. We have a similar procedure with respect
to removal expenses, and removal claims, and there are special regulations
governing this. If there is some unusual element involved it has to come
before the Treasury Board for approval.

Hon. Mr. EULER: My reference was not to the Civil Service Commission
but to departments in general.

Hon. Mr. REm: A department would have no control, after you have
passed the general estimate, as to its requirements for travelling allowances.

Mr. BryceE: No, except through certain regulations. The reason is that
requirements for travel are laid down in detail: “Must a man take this trip?”.
It is a matter of judgment as to whether or not it is essential to his duty.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Mr. Chairman, may I ask this question which bears on
that asked by Senator Euler? Does the Treasury Board deal with these
vouchers after they have gone through the department?

Mr. Bryce: Not with the vouchers. The Treasury Officers deal with them
after the department has looked after them.

Hon. Mr. LamMBERT: I am referring to travelling expense vouchers. The
Treasury Board, except for its Comptroller, really does not examine these
items after they are executed. In other words, there is no check on the
estimate for expenses by the department other than the check that the Comp-
roller of the Treasury might make. He then, very often reports items that
he thinks are outside of the exact requirements of the department.

Mr. BryceE: He will frequently disallow items.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Yes, but one occasionally sees in the Auditor General’s
Report notices which indicate that expenditures are not strictly in accord with
the provisions that the Auditor General would have to consider. Does the
Treasury Board have anything to do in considering this?

Mr. BrycE: If there are any unusual items that the department feels
should be approved, even though they fall outside the regulations, that can
only be done by the Treasury Board itself.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: In relation to the standard of expense which is pretty
well formulized by the department beforehand—and one can testify to the
application of-this in so far as the delegates to the United Nations are concerned-
—does this rule apply to National Defence expenses in the case of military
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officers and officials travelling abroad to engage in conferences such as NATO,
and on the way to Korea and elsewhere? Are they under the same exactions
that the other departments come under? 3

Mr. BrYCE: I believe there are two types of arrangements in connection
with military personnel. Certain officers are granted a per diem expense. It
is so many dollars a day for their living costs while travelling. Others in
unusual circumstances are put under the ordinary civilian regulations where
they have to make a claim for reimbursement.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Is there much of that done?
Mr. BrYCE: I would not say there is a great deal.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I think in view of the large item here under this head-
ing, that it would be interesting to have a fairly clear crystallization of the
expenses under that department. Added to that, it would be well to have
the expenses in connection with the many conferences abroad involving the
military. There is also this point regarding the military. I do not know
whether this would be included in travelling expenses or not, but one sees a
good many transport vehicles, large buses and cars, with a tag on the back
of it marked “NDHQ”. There is nothing in many cases other than the small,
almost invisible tag on the back attached to the licence indicating that they
are National Defence vehicles. Is there any check by Treasury Board on the
number of vehicles used by NDHQ?

And from our notes it would appear that there would be a decrease this
year. But if we look at the total of the estimates we find that instead of a
decrease there is an increase of something like $10 million in the gross amount,
and that increase is entirely in the Department of National Defence. I quite
appreciate that that is not included in the amount of $14 million that we are
considering now; but looking at the gross amount under this heading we find
that the total for last year was $36,383,859, whereas for the current year 1952-53 *
it is $46,420,000. I think what is worrying a great many members of the House
of Commons and most senators is whether that $10 million increase ‘is necessary.
When Senator Lambert was speaking about vehicles I thought he was going to
refer to the vans transporting furniture and equipment from one military
district to another. You hear of personnel in the Department of Defence being
transferred from the Atlantic to the Pacific.or to the Prairie Provinces, and
from Westerh to Eastern provinces. You receive a letter from someone saying:
“I have been transferred from Halifax to Winnipeg, and I am carrying on the
same duties here as I was before, and when I reached here I found there was
already someone who could have carried on equally well. In the meantime,
I am separated from my wife and family at home, and my personal expenses are
just about doubled.” I am wondering what proportion of the expenses for the
Department of National Defence comes from items such as that. It seems to
me that the increase of $10 million in one classification requires careful looking
into. :
But what I really rose for, Mr. Chairman, was to deal with the whole
question, not with items 1, 2 or 3, but with all the items that we have before
us. As I stated the last time, I believe that unless we get a definite foundation
on which to work we are not going to accomplish very much here. We shall
simply go over these estimates, item by item, and ask questions, but shall not be
dealing with the total expenses in a way to enable us to arrive at any worth-
while conclusion. I should like to put some questions on the record, and Mr.
Bryce may be able to furnish the answers at a future meeting. He may not
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have the information at his finger tips and it perhaps would not be fair to ask
him to try to answer the questions here. The questions are these:

1. What are the total national expenditures for 1952-53? Perhaps
he will say that we can get that information by looking at the estimates
or the Budget Speech, but I should like him to give us the figure as a
foundation for us to work on. And then there is this more important
question:

2. What percentage of that amount is required for
(a) Defence
(b) Social Security
(¢) Civil Service, apart from National Defence
(d) Interest on the public debt
(e) Contribution to the Superannuation Fund
(f) Subsidies to provinces
(g9) General administration and all other purposes.

In every business today, as senators all around the table know, there is
a certain mean level that you expect for various items. Some firms might
classify these items under, say, ten headings, whereas other firms might, for
income tax purposes, add two or three more headings; but the general idea is
that there is a percentage of expenditure which has to bear some reasonable
relation to revenue. Now I believe that if we get the information I have asked
for we shall be able to answer the question that has been before us on more than
one occasion, and which I think you yourself, Mr. Chairman, have stressed,
namely, whether we are spending too much money under any one of the
headings I mentioned. I do not believe we shall be able to discuss the matter
intelligently until we have that information.

The CHAIRMAN: If the committee will permit me, I should like to ask
Mr. Bryce a few questions.

Hon. Mr. IsNorR: Mr. Chairman, let us deal with my questions first.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: May I ask that we consider Senator Isnor’s questions
first?

Mr. Bryce: Well, sir, the total expenditures for this year, as estimated
by Mr. Abbott, the Minister of Finance, are $4,270 million, excluding the
payments to be made from the old age security fund. I am sorry that I have
not at my finger tips the exact amount of those payments from the old age
security fund. They are made from a separate account, and I do not know
if you would wish them included in the total.

Hon. Mr. Isnor: I think so.

. Mr. Bryce: I can find the information in a moment, I think. Yes, I have
it now. The expenditures from the old age security fund would add to that

figure I have given $235 million, so that the total would be $4,505 million—
about $4% billion.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Does that include the money that will be paid to the
provinces for the rental agreements?

Mr. Bryce: Yes, sir, that includes Mr. Abbott’s forecast of them.

Hon. Mr. Gorping: But that would not include the supplementaries,
would it?

Mr. Bryce: I should explain, sir, that the Minister arrives at this figure
after a good deal of scratching of his head, and it takes into account his forecast
of what the supplementaries may be, how far one may fall short on some
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of the estimates, and things like that. So it is not possible for me to break
that figure down for you and account for it in detail. It is the Minister’s best
guess as to what the total will be, including the old age security payments.

Hon. Mr. GoLpinG: And including the supplementaries?

Mr. BryceE: Yes, including his forecast of the supplementaries. He gave
also some idea of the breakdown into major details, which I can pick out for
you. The amount authorized for defence out of that $4% billion would be
about $2-1 billion.

Hon. Mr. IsNnorR: Mr. Chairman, I do not want to take up the time of the
committee to have Mr. Bryce look for these various figures and place them
on the record. I would prefer it if he would be good enough to make a return
and give the information I asked for on a percentage basis. With that informa-
tion I think we would have some foundation on which to discuss the question
before us.

The CHAIRMAN: That is what I understood you wanted him to do.

Hon. Mr. Haig: I think we should have the exact figures rather than the
percentages.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: We can work out the percentages ourselves.

Hon. Mr. Isnor: I quite agree with Senator,Haig, that the various amounts
in dollars and cents would be satisfactory.

Mr. BryYCE: Perhaps I should say, sir, that the giving of this information
would involve some forecasting. Now, just how far the Minister would care
to have us make a forecast at this time, I do not know.

Hon. Mr. IsNOR: I do not want you to do any forecasting; take 1952 or the
1951 figures. I want something definite.

Hon. Mr. Haic: To get over that situation I would make the suggestion
that the estimates should be put all together, and there will not be any division.

Mr. BrycE: Yes. ]

Hon. Mr. Haic: That would cover Senator Isnor. The Minister has already.
made the estimates.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: That is right, but I want a basic figure on which to work.

Mr. BrYCE: I could give you the figures as we know them for the year
just concluded.

Hon. Mr. Isnor: That is close enough.

Mr. BrYCE: That is as precise a forecast as the Minister will permit me
to give for the current year.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: And follow another column with the percentage, thereby
saving us the job of working it out.

Mr. Bryce: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: I have one or two questions that I should like to ask of
Mr. Bryce. I come back to this item of $3 million under travelling and removal
expenses for agriculture.

Canada adheres to the Food and Agricultural organization, one of the
subsidiaries of the United Nations. This organization holds meetings annually,
and never, so far as I have been able to observe, in the same place. Three years
ago I think it was at Copenhagen, two years ago in Rome and last year in
Mexico. I understand this year it is to take place in the Near East. Canada
sends to this Food and Agricultural Organization a number of people who might
be described—though I do not like the word—as experts. They go from the
Department of Agriculture and are accompanied by a number of unofficial
advisers. My recollection is they numbered six, and were drawn mainly from
farm organizations across Canada. My question is, are the expenses of these
meetings included in the $3 million, or do they come under External Affairs?
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Mr. BRYCE: The cost of sending delegates to those international organiza-
tions which fall clearly into the domain of one department alone are under
that department. Take for instance the International Labour Office. The cost
of attending labour conferences, or food and agricultural conferences, those
are under the specific departments which have representatives attend the
conferences. Conferences of a more general character, like the United Nations,

the delegates to which may come from different groups, come under External
Affairs. >

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: What about NATO? Is it divided between External
Affairs and military?

Mr. BrycE: The costs, sir, of the big NATO meeting here last September
were under External Affairs; the cost of the new permanent delegation to
NATO is under that department; the cost of sending specific officers to the
NATO meetings in Lisbon and elsewhere falls on the particular departments
to whom they belong, namely External Affairs, Defence, Finance and Defence
Production. _

Hon. Mr. LaMBERT: I would like to ask a question with regard to the
sending of our representation to NATO meetings in Paris. It is described as
the new embassy—the ambassador to NATO. Does that entail the setting-up
of a different establishment than the one we now have under General Vanier?

Mr. BrycE: Yes, it is to be a separate office.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: In a different building and so on?

Mr. BryCE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Are we buying that building too?
Mr. BryYCE: No.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: We have purchased a building in Paris for our head-
quarters.

Mr. BrYCE: The one that has been purchased for the chancery will, I

understand, not be ready for some time, and they are proposing to rent offices
for the time being.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: The NATO embassy will be set up in leased quarters?
Mr. Bryce: That is.the plan at the present time.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: What is the staff to consist of? I know Mr. Heeney and
Mr. Plumtree, but how many others are going to be there.

Mr. BRYCE: My memory is that there will be all-told six or eight officers
and perhaps a dozen clerks, security guards and so on.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: There is an estimate to cover that in External Affairs
this year, is there?

Mr. BryYCE: External Affairs are scrambling to find the money to cover it.
They are trying to find it.

The CHAIRMAN: One other question that I was about to ask more by way
of illustration: There is at the present time, or perhaps it has been concluded
now, a meeting of the International Wheat Council in London to consider the
renewal of the existing International Wheat Agreement. The Canadian Gov-
ernment has sent three representatives from the departments here, headed by
Mr. Sharpe, who was one of the deputy ministers of Trade and Commerce, and
they have been accompanied by four advisers from Western Canada. Will the
expenses associated with that meeting be under Trade and Commerce?

Mr. BrycE: I think so, but I confess that the distinction between what
things are solely of one department and what are general and come under
External Affairs, is a point on which I like to be too dogmatic. It is External
Affairs that runs this subject, and while I knew the answer at the time the

estimates were coming in, it is one of those things that one does not carry
around in his head.
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The CHAIRMAN: Would it be the desire of the committee to take for
instance this item of $3 million for agriculture and some others—External
Affairs and so forth, which run into large figures—and get an analysis of that
amount?

Hon. Mr. Haic: I should like to ask a question first, Mr. Chairman, when
my turn comes.

The CHAIRMAN: On this point?

Hon. Mr. Haic: On anything.

The CHAIRMAN: Go ahead.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Will you tell me what came out of that recent conference
on food and agriculture?

Mr. Bryce: I would have to find that out. !

Hon. Mr. Haig: It won’t take you more than three months to find out,
will it?

Mr. BrYCE: I am sure there will be a report on it. These conferences are
highly documented.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Can you tell me any result that has come out of any of
these conferences up to the present time?

Hon. Mr. BurcHILL: That is not a fair question.

Mr. BrycE: I think it will be better to ask the department responsible.

Hon. Mr. Haic: But I don’t know who sends these delegates.

Mr. Bryck: I think it is fair to say that these specialized conferences are
producing a great deal of discussion between countries on things like agri-
culture production, forestry problems and so forth. How valuable those things
are is exceedingly difficult to say.

Hon. Mr. Haig: I am voicing a sentiment that I know exists in my part
of the country. We send a lot of people to conferences and they talk very.
learnedly—and Lord Boyd-Orr and some others tell us that one part of the
world must produce enough surplus food to feed the other parts of the world
—but I never see any thing of real value coming out of conferences. The
people in my part of the country would like to know what actually comes from
these things. We are spending a lot of money on travel, and what are we
gaining by it?

Mr. BrYce: There is a good deal of that type of travel these days, but
I do not know that the bulk runs into many millions. Certainly there are a
good number of people going to conferences of one kind and another. If I may
suggest, I think that is a proper question to put to, say, the Deputy Minister
of Agriculture or the Deputy Minister of National Health, both of whom have
a good many men going to conferences.

Hon. Mr. Haic: But for the most part they swing back to External Affairs.
Probably we could have the External Affairs representative tell us what
conferences are held, who held them and under what department.

Mr. Bryce: They could give a list of the international conferences.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Those are in the External Affairs report. I want to
know what results have been accomplished by these meetings. That is what
I want.

Hon. Mr. EuLEr: I am thinking now of the conference that was held—I
suppose it relates to Trade and Commerce—in the first instance, I believe, at
Geneva, where the nations worked on the basis that they were going to try to
remove obstacles to trade between the various countries. They reached various
conclusions and continued the conference, I believe, at Havana. Another meet-
ing was held, more recently, at Torquay, in England.
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Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That is under External Affairs.

Hon. Mr. EULER: But the conclusions they reached were not acted upon by
some of the member countries. For instance, the United States were not sup-
posed to exclude certain of our products, for example cheese, but the United
States simply nullified that conclusion. What are we getting out of these con-
ferences? They arrive at certain conclusions, and the nations, unless it is in their
own interests, do not observe them.

Hon. Mr. Ross: These conferences have been very helpful. They have
done a great deal to remove trade barriers.

Hon. Mr. EuLer: I wonder.
Hon. Mr. GorLping: Have the United States an embargo against our cheese?

Hon. Mr. HaArg: It is not only trade conferences which should be looked
into. Something may be accomplished by trade meetings; I cannot say. But
take things like these food conferences, headed by men like Lord Boyd-Orr.
What he has done to the world is a terrcr. He has got the western world into
an International Wheat Agreement, whereby we have been badly skinned, or,
I may say, eaten alive. During the last four years the western farmers have
been losing 65,to 70 million dollars a year by reason of that agreement.

I would ask Mr. Chairman to invite the Deputy Minister of External Affairs
to come here with that information, and we will also get the Deputies of the
different departments which are affected.

Hon. Mr. GoLpinGg: That is right.

Hon. Mr. Haic: I think that is a place where we can save a very great deal
of money.

The CHAIRMAN: Just a moment. On this suggestion of Senator Haig: if it
is agreeable to the committee I shall write a letter to the Department of External
Affairs asking them to give us a list of all the international organizations.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Except United Nations. I do not object to that.
The CHAIRMAN: Outside of the United Nations.

Hon. Mr. HaiG: And including the subcommittees. I want them. I do
not want the United Nations.

The CHAIRMAN: It might be worthwhile finding out what the Assembly
is costing us. ;

Hon. Mr. Haic: I do not want to make a check on them.

The CHAIRMAN: Taking this Food and Agriculture Organization, for the
life of me I cannot see why they cannot have their annual meetings at the head
office of the organization. There may be some reason; but they have been going
to Rome, to Copenhagen, to Mexico—all of which is bound to increase expenses
very considerably. :

Hon. Mr. REm: One delegate did say it was just a joy trip. He said so
openly in the meeting.

The CHAIRMAN: I am not suggesting that, but the only way we can get at
that is to take one or two or three of these departments and inquire as to these
expenses. We could inquire of the Department of External Affairs, and ask
them to give us an analysis of how they propose to spend $3,000,000 this year
on travelling expenses and allowances. Mr. Bryce cannot give us that infor-
mation. Or can you pick that out of your records?

Mr. Bryce: Well, we would know under what vote it was to be found,
and we would have some explanation given us in support of the estimates; but
I think you would get better evidence on this from the Deputy Ministers con- -
cerned. I believe they are in a better position to speak to it.
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The CHAIRMAN: Obviously we can go over-all these items in this way and
flail around in the dark and not get very far. But if we take concrete cases
we will get an opportunity to find out what lies behind this. So, if it is
agreeable to the committee, I shall write to the Deputy Minister of Agriculture
and point out this expense, say that the committee would like to have an
analysis of how they propose to spend this money, and then have him come over
here and explain it to the committee.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Agreed.
The CHAIRMAN: Would that be satisfactory to the committee?
Some Hon. MEMBERS: Agreed. :

The CHAIRMAN: Shall we take any other departments in the same way
under this item?

Hon. Mr. Haic: This is a thing which, I think, should be cut down.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Are you just singling out Agriculture? I think, if you
are going to sink test wells in all these statements, you should take Defence,
External Affairs and Agriculture, and probably Social Services too.

Hon. Mr. REp: May I ask Mr. Bryce one question regarding delegates to
FAO? If my information is correct, FAO is an organization set up by the
United Nations, and Canada has representatives on that organization. As such,
are they not paid from the general funds of the United Nations Organization?
And, are any delegates other than these sent by Canada to FAO meetings?

Mr. Bryce: Well, my understanding is that FAO is a specialized agency—
that is what they call it, I think—of the United Nations and has a formal
relationship to the United Nations, but it has its own separate staff, its own
separate budget, and holds its own separate meetings; so that, as far as our
contributions are concerned, they are paid separately and directly to FAO.
Secondly, the delegations that we send are sent to the FAO meetings. If there
are any Canadians on the staff they are employees of FAO. -

Hon. Mr. REm: I could not understand, why, if a committee is set up com-
prising the various countries under FAO, we should have to send delegates
to the FAO conferences wherever they are held, all over the world. That must
be a very costly business.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Did you ever hear of UNESCO?

Hon. Mr. RED: Yes.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: It is the same thing there.

Hon. Mr. REm: That is just a waste of funds, as I have pointed out in a
speech.

Hon. Mr. Haig: If a letter from the Chairman will bring us this informa-
tion, we can go into each department separately. There is just one other
thing. I agree generally with what Senator Isnor said, but I want to raise
one little objection. In travelling on trains between here and the city of Win-
nipeg, I see hundréeds of Army personnel travelling from one place to another,
and I just wonder whether it is necessary to move such large bodies of men.
Very few of them are officers. I do not have any objection to a case like this; an
officer, perhaps a major, who has been at one headquarters, perhaps in Montreal
or Quebec or Halifax or some place in Ontario, for three or four years, may be
moved out to some other district, say Winnipeg or Vancouver, to give him
experience in various parts of the country. I agree entirely with that kind of
thing, but I would like someone, when an answer is given to Senator Isnor’s
question, to tell us why we need to move around these large badies of men.
The other day, coming down on the train, I saw at least forty Army personnel,
none of them officers. I asked them where they were going, and it seems that
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; they ‘were being transferred from Camp So-and-So in Manitoba to Camp So-

and-So some place else. One could hardly get on the train or move around in it
because of the number of Army personnel.

Hon. Mr. REm: It is all very well to bring up these things, but in my
opinion the Army, the Navy and the Air Force are a law to themselves. I think
the other day they defied the House of Commons by not producing certain papers.
I should like to have the information but I doubt if we can get it, not from
National Defence. . 4

Hon. Mr. BuUrcHILL: As a member of the Steering Committee of the
Finance Committee I feel rather disturbed this morning. My good friend here
on my right (Hon. Mr. Haig) has cautioned us at every meeting of the Steering
Committee by saying that the Finance Committee of the Senate, above all, is not
to be a fishing expedition, and that we are to steer our course a little higher.
Now, I ask you, Mr. Chairman, if this morning’s meeting has not developed into
the best fishing expedition that we have ever had? My honourable colleague has
been one of the leaders so far in this. The discussion has been most interesting
and we have all enjoyed it, but if we are going to continue in this way we have
got to reorientate our whole course in the work of this committee because so
far we have only got down to item 5. If the remaining items take up the
same amount of time that these five items have taken up, and if they embroil
other matters as much as these have, then our main objective is to be absolutely
lost. We are not going to get anywhere. I marvel at the knowledge that Mr.
Bryce has been able to supply us with so far, but after all he is only concerned
with one phase of the nation’s activities. I think all or most of the questions
we have had this morning should be directed to.the various departments con-
cerned, whose officers have a much . closer knowledge of these matters than
Mr. Bryce. I just want to know if what we are doing this morning is what
the Steering Committee wants us to do. If so, then we have to re-arrange our
whole schedule because, Mr. Chairman, you intimated that this was the last
morning we were to have Mr. Bryce.

Hon. Mr. HaiG: No.

Hon. Mr. BurcHILL: Mr. Chairman, you intimated at the meeting of the
Steering Committee that you wished to get through with Mr. Bryce today.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That is right.
Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: He was being optimistic.

The CHAIRMAN: What I was concerned about was that quite obviously if
we get into too much detail we are never going to finish this inquiry along the
lines laid down. We can go over all these items—their main value being their
comparative basis—and get information from Mr. Bryce upon them, but it would
be much better if we could take one or two or three illustrations and look into
them if we are going to proceed in this way.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: Well, that is fishing, isn’t it? That is a fishing expedition.
The CHAIRMAN: Yes.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: If I may say so, I would rather apply another term—
“a prospecting expedition”. This is based on the idea.of sinking test holes here
and there to see whether an oil well is running and so find out if you have a
f:ontinuous load or a geological strata that produces something. Senator Burchill
is quite right in what he said about the Steering Committee’s general objective.
He might have added that the real general objective of the Steering Committee
is for the Finance Committee to find out what the effect of government spending
1s on taxation, and not on inflation because inflation is not the problem this year
that it was last year. Now, then, if the effect of taxation is to be dealt with,
I submit that in the interest of reaching that point of view we must have test
holes made here and there to give us the evidence on which to base our final
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report. It seems to me that when you come to consider the effect of govern-
ment spending on taxation, you must try and take the outstanding items such as
National Defence, External Affairs, Agriculture, and Health and Welfare. If
test holes can be sunk in those departments you will have some sort of specimen
evidence on which to base your appreciation of taxation. It is purely with that
idea in mind that I would qualify what Senator Burchill has said.

The CHAIRMAN: Would it meet the wishes of the committee if the question
which Senator Euler has crystallized very clearly in his remarks were taken
into consideration by the Steering Committee?

Some Hon. SENATORS: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: The Steering Committee could come back here with a
recommendation, and if we do this we can proceed as we were with these
items. Is that satisfactory?

Hon. Mr. HA1G: There is one point about this whole matter. Take any
other item such as “Freight and Expenses”. We cannot tell anything about
them, whether they are high or low. The only way we can tell is by dealing
with the specific item. I do not think it is a fishing expedition or a prospecting
expedition or anything else. I do not think the government or any minister
is too hot over all these meetings. I think if we can show that there have been
large sums of money spent on meetings, and they can be just as well done
away with, I believe we could make a real contribution to cutting down
expenses. We could talk about films or buildings and office expenses, but I for
one am not talking about them. Like the honourable senator from Halifax,
I just want to get the overall expenses and inquire into matters where there
is some possibility of the thing not being govermental policy but something
that has just grown up. If we are going.to take as narrow a view as Senator
Burchill, well, my services on the committee are finished. I can make no
contribution at all unless you allow me to investigate things, and find out if
they have anything to do with government policy and whether they can be
curbed. I do not think Senator Isnor is trying to make an attack on govern-
ment policy. »

Hon. Mr. BurcHILL: I think Senator Haig has misunderstood what I have
said. I am talking about the objective of the committee, the one we started
out on. I am pointing out that we are getting off that main target this morning.

The CHAIRMAN: We shall take this under consideration at the next meeting
of the Steering Committee. The business of the Steering Committee is to try
and keep this inquiry on the rails. Having said that, let us go on to the next
one, item 6, “Freight, Express and Cartage”. In 1949-50 the amount was
$2,097,000, and in 1952-53 it is $2,598,000, which is roughly a difference of
$500,000 in four years. What have you to say abeut that, Mr. Bryce?

Mr. Bryce: Well, sir, that particular increase over the four-year period
reflects to a considerable degree the increase in the level of cost of carrying
on deliveries. The activities covered here are such things as delivery of mail
between post offices and various other offices, the movement of equipment and
supplies from our various depots of one kind and another to the places where
they are to be used, and so on. It does not include the cost of delivery of some-
thing that the government purchases to the original purchaser.

Hon. Mr. IsNnor: What do you mean by that?

Mr. BryceE: Well, we have an item here for materials and supplies pur-
chased. The amounts given are supposed to be the costs of the materials and
supplies delivered to our warehouses or offices or wherever we receive them.
The items under the heading of freight, express and cartage are amounts that
we pay for moving things that we already own, and for moving mail and so on.
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Hon. Mr. IsNnor: In other words, if you purchase something at a certain
price and it is delivered 150 miles, say, by truck, you do not include the cost
of the trucking under that heading of freight, express and cartage.

Mr. BrycE: If we purchase something to be delivered by common carrier
we ask the department concerned, when putting in the item for materials and
supplies, to include the cost of delivery by freight or express, whatever it may
be. These amounts for freight, express and cartage are expenditures on things
which we already own and have to move somewhere. It also includes the
movement of mail, as I have already mentioned. For instance, our own depart-
ment, the Department of Finance, hires a trucking service to pick up our mail
at the post office every morning and deliver it to us. The cost of that trucking
would be in this item. ] 2

Hon. Mr. IsNor: Item 5 is travelling and removal expenses, and item 6 is
freight, express and cartage. Now, I understand that the practice of including
in the purchase price of material the cost of cartage, as you say you do, is
contrary to the best business practice. I do not see why you should have a
separate heading for freight, express -and cartage if you couple the cost of
cartage with the cost of the goods purchased. I do not think the income tax
people would approve of your system at all,

Mr. BryYce: Well, sir, I agree that whether the cost of freight on goods
that we purchase should be shown under the heading of freight or under the
heading of the purchased goods is a matter that is open to argument. We

~ found there were unexplained changes between the costs of particular goods,

depending upon whether we were purchasing them freight included or freight
excluded; so in order to keep the figures comparable from year to year we
decided that, regardless of whether a particular item is purchased f.o.b. or
c.i.f.,, we would put all the freight on our initial deliveries into the cost of
matetials and supplies. It is true that we could take the freight, express and
cartage charges out and put them into this item, but that would involve much
additional accounting. A good deal of our material is purchased on a delivered
basis, and if we adopted that practice we would have to go back to the bill in
each case and try to ascertain the freight element.

Hon. Mr. IsNnor: I do not want to labour the point, but I think it is poor
practice. I remember the income tax people saying in a certain instance that
the express, truckage, freight and so on amounted to 3 of 1 per cent of the
gross income. That percentage has gradually risen from £ of 1 per cent to, say,
1} per cent, depending on the type of business. The point I am making is that
nobody could come along here and say that you are out of line in your removal
or cartage charges, that they are too high, because a large percentage of these
charges is hidden in the item of* materials and supplies purchased. Is that
not so?

Mr. BrycE: That is so, sir, I quite agree. In the item of material purchased
there would be quite an element for the cost of delivering the purchases.

Hon. Mr. Ha1g: I notice that back in 1939 the amount under this heading
was less than $500,000, whereas the estimate for this year is a little more
than $2} million. The business of the country has not increased in that pro-
portion, has it?

Mr. BrycE: Of course, sir., I do not have to tell this committee that freight
rates and express rates have gone up somewhat.

Hon. Mr. Haig: They have gone up only 70 per cent.
Mr. Bryce: That has been one element in the increase. Then, of course,
the government organization is very much larger than it was and very much

more spread out. We have, for instance, meteorological stations spread out
over the north country, and a much larger surveys program. These things
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involve freighting and expressing out of supplies over long distances. The
expansion of the government organization over the whole country gives rise
to much of this increase. i

The CHAIRMAN: While that is a substantial increase, I do not think after
all that it calls for any particular comment. It seems to me that the explana-
tion given by Mr. Bryce pretty well explains the increase.

Hon. Mr. Reip: The increase of $7 million, as shown at the bottom of
column 6 on the big sheet, on the Summary Standard Objects of Expenditure
and Special Categories, would pay for the shipment of a very large quantity
of goods across the country?

Mr. Bryce: Yes, sir. A

Hon. Mr. REID: The cars and trucks move under defence regulatlons and
so do the planes. This increase of $7 million is a very large increase in the
cost of moving materials.

Mr. Bryce: The Department of National Defence has huge depots at
which they keep their various supplies and equipment, and when any of these
things are shipped from the depots to the units the department has to pay the
freight and express.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: It is a question of policy, I suppose; but if the industry
was spread out more, particularly in the Maritime provinces, there would be a
big saving on the distribution charges.

The CHAIRMAN: Shall we go on to the next item, No. 7, postage?

Hon. Mr. REID: On looking at this big sheet, the Summary of Standard
Objects, you see that there is no item of expenditure under postage: for five
departments or branches, including the Post Office Department itself. Surely
these departments are using the mails. The Post Office Department, for
instance, has a good deal of correspondence by mail. Under what item of
expense is the cost of postage hidden?

Mr. BryYcE: There are one or two points that I should perhaps make in*
answer to your question, sir. The first is a purely technical one, that in order
to present the picture of the Film Board and C.B.C. expenditures we have
classified those, whatever their nature, under “Films, Displays, Advertising
and other informational publicity”’. That is the reason why postage is not
shown in these cases, for otherwise there would be double counting. The
second reason, sir, is that the government decided a year or so ago that it
would not require departments at this time, in any event, to pay postage on
ordinary mail. I believe this committee expressed a view on that at some
stage, and I think the Minister of Finance expressed a view several years ago
in the budget. We have had under consideration the question whether the
franking privilege for departments should not be removed. But the govern-
ment considered the matter and decided it should not remove the franking
privilege for departments at this time. The expenses shown here for postage
is for postage from places outside of Oftawa where the franking privilege
does not extend, and for postage of a special character such as airmail, special
delivery, registered mail and things of that sort. As you will note, by far
the biggest item is for such departments as Finance and National Revenue.
Finance has to mail out all the family allowance cheques, and they are mailed
from outside Ottawa. Consequently, they must pay postage. National Revenue
mails out their various Income Tax and related notices from their offices out-
side Ottawa. I think every department has got, except Post Office itself, and
that department must charge itself no postage of any kind.

Hon. Mr. REmp: It must cost a lot for that postage, and we don’t know
about it.

Mr. BryYcE: It never occurred to me before, but the Post Office never uses
those services which they advertise.




S e o —

¢
;
-

FINANCE ‘ " 59

Hon. Mr.  BouFFARD: You have also got other Crown companies; and the
National Harbours Board must use postage outside Ottawa.

Mr. BrycE: The Harbours Board figures in the estimates are not operating
costs of the Harbours Board. It meets its operating cost out of its operating
revenue; you will note that the only items here for the Harbours Board are
under construction and perhaps some for equipment—they are capital items,
and postage would be an operating cost.

Hon. Mr. BourrFarp: What about the National Film Board?

Mr. BRYCE: The reason for the National Film Board showing nothing was,
I think, explained last year. In the case of the C.B.C. and National Film Board
there was a question of whether they should have been shown under films,
displays and broadcast heading entirely or under these various other headings
such as salaries and so on. The Treasury Board reached the decision that it
will be better to show them under Films, Displays and Advertising, so that
there was no question of trying to conceal in any way the size of the expendi-
tures there. Secondly, in the case of the Film Board at least, the accounting
system is set up on a cost accounting basis to charge out the costs to the various
departments who are having films made, or to their own accounts for producing
films. ;

Hon. Mr. BourrArD: Including Post Office?

Mr. BrycE: Yes, sir. And if they were going to follow the accounting
system that was presented here, it was to cost another $10,000 or $15,000 to
do so. The Treasury Board decided that it was not worth the extra cost to
require them to account in this way.

The CHAIRMAN: On this point the committee will recall that two years ago
we made a recommendation that all departments should budget for postage and
pay the ordinary postage on the communications and literature that they send
out. That has not been adopted. Personally, I think that would be one
of the finest reforms we could bring about; for one thing, it would stop the
tremendous raft of stuff that comes into every member’s office from day to day
and finds its way directly to the wastepaper basket. If the departments had
to budget for postage, it would I think do away largely with all the advertising
that goes on to an astonishing degree. Illustration after illustration could be
given of that situation. There has been developed in practically all the depart-
ments publicity bureaux whose main function is to acquaint the public with
the glories of that particular department. Frankly, I think a lot of it is wholly
unnecessary, and one effective way to put a check on it would be to say to
them that if they are going to send out all this stuff they have to pay postage
on it and budget for that postage.

Hon. Mr. HAwkiIns: Is this matter wholly relevant to our discussion? We
have got only down to No. 7, and we have not completed that. I think if we
are going to go through all these items we should go on and do it, and leave
out the sideplay.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Telephone is next.

The CHAIRMAN: You are interested in the next item, Telephone?

, Hon. Mr. HAwWKINS: I don’t know what we are doing.

Hon. Mr. Harg: We have now passed Postage.

The CHAIRMAN: Then we will go to No. 8. “Telephones, Telegrams and
Other Communication Services”, which has shown an increase of over $600,000
in the last year.

Hon. Mr. Haig: I guess the increase is largely due to the fact that the
telephone rates have gone up?

Mr. Bryce: That is the principal answer.
Hon. Mr. BURCHILL: And they are going up more too.
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The CHAIRMAN: Fourteen years ago we spent $689,000, and in 1952-53,
we are budgeting for $5 million more.

Hon. Mr. REm: There again, the Defence Department amounts to the total
of all other departments of the government. But I know that no one can stop
the military—they are a law unto themselves.

The CHAIRMAN: What would you have to say about that item, Mr. Bryce?

Mr. BrRyce: With regard to Defence or otherwise?

The CHAIRMAN: No, this is civilian.

Mr. BrRYCE: On the civilian side.

The CHAIRMAN: This is wholly civilian we are considering; we are not
considering Defence at the moment.

Mr. BRYCE: This item is one where we furnish the department in Ottawa;
the Department of Finance meet all telephone costs in Ottawa, and that is why
Finance is so large here. We provide the main telephone switchboard, as you
know.

The CHAIRMAN: I was looking at the total of civilian by standard objects
of expenditure and special categories, where we have an item for Telephone,
Telegraph and Other Communication Services of $5 638,000, which is up more
than $600,000 from last year.

Hon. Mr. REm: The one department which accounts for half of it is the
Transport Department; it covers easily half if not more than all the other
departments put together, That seems to be an extraordinary expense.

Mr. BrYcE: On that item there is a fairly straightforward explanation,
namely, that Meteorological and Civil Aviation have tremendous land lines
and teletype lines for reporting in all the meteorological data and taking out
the data; indeed, they are now expanding that, and they are proposing to use
fa051m11e transmlssmn of weather maps so that the maps can be produced in
a central place and sent out by facsimile transmission to the various offices.
That change will increase the expenditure under Telephone and Telegraph,
but it will reduce the cost of pay for meteorologists, because they will not
need as large a staff to do the work. I give that by way of an illustration to
show that there are heavy expenditures here as we build up the technical
requirements.

In the field of Civil Aviation, they have the control of movements of air-
planes, and so on, for civilian purposes, apart from the military; they have
whole networks of teletype equipment. That is the reason why this item is
so high in proportion to the total. As to the use of Telephone and Telegraphs,
that comes directly under my own control in the Department of Finance, as
far as Ottawa is concerned, and we have a staff which investigates the require-
ments for telephones. While our telephone bills have gone up, it is our opinion
that it has increased quite materially the efficiency and speeded up the doing
of business in the government, by providing telephone service to the various
government offices.

The CHAIRMAN: That seems reasonable, but under Finance you have an
item of almost $800,000 of the $5 million odd.

Mr. Bryce: That covers the cost of the telephone system here for all
departments, Parliament and everybody. We maintain a big switchboeard
in the Bell Telephone Company and pay all the phone bills. We do not pay
long distance tolls; these charges are billed through the departments. We
operate, for example, private lines to Toronte and Montreal, and I have right
on my desk at the moment the question of whether we should continue to
bill the departments for those or not. I can save some staff if we pay the
cost of those private lines to Toronto and Montreal, but the departments do
not have to meet the bills. That is exactly the sort of question you run into:
Is it better to distribute these costs for calling Montreal and Toronto, or is it
better to save on staff by not doing so?
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Hon. Mr. HA1G: We will leave that to you.

Hon. Mr. REmp: I am net envious at all, but in the days when I was a
member of parliament in the other place, we could never get two telephones in
an office, one for each member; but now, when I go into offices one finds two
telephones almost without exception. As I say, I am not envious but I am
curious to know how the rule was lifted, and by whom. They are sitting
de luxe now, with a telephone to every desk, in the same office.

Mr. BrRYCE: The Treasury Board agreed to provide individual telephones.
It is part of the trend of the age. People expect now to be equipped with
phones.

The CHAIRMAN: Anything further on that? We come now to item No. 9,
which is a fruitful one: “Publication of Department Reports and Other
Material”’, which is $4,368,000 this year.

Hon. Mr. Haic: There, again, with all due respect to Senator Burchill, I
think we should have somebody tell us about these reports and publications

‘that are got out.

Hon. Mr. REm: I do not want to be over-critical, but we have reached
the time when there should be some check on the number and variety of the
publications that are issued. I suggest and propose to the Chairman that, if
we have a room large enough, there be produced in that room a copy of every
document which was. put out last year. Because, once you see them before
you and look over them, the committee and the government and the country
will get a real idea of the extent of this material. I am not picking out any
specific department but the volume is increasing year by year, and departments
are beginning to compete with one another in this mattter. You will find
that one department sends out the same information that some other depart-
ment is sending out. I wonder what good it all is. I would like to see all these
documents assembled and put on view.

Hon. Mr. Haic: If the honourable gentleman will come into my office
any day around half-past nine, when I am throwing them in the waste-paper
basket, he can have them all.

Hon. Mr. REm: Let us have, by departments, one copy of each publication,
and then let the committee look at them, and you will realize the truth of my
criticism. I do not believe the government has control of this matter; and I
want to help the government. A department will bring forth its estimates
and put up a story to the Treasury Board that they need these publications.
But are they all necessary? There are libraries and publication departments
by the score in this city. I think it is time that a stop was put to it. I am
going to move that we see the documents, and I would like to have them
produced by departments.

Hon. Mr. Haic: I think we would save time if we asked somebody to come
and tell us about this. Maybe, when we hear the story of New Westminster,
we may not want a whole room filled up with publications.

Hon. Mr. King: Is it not within the option of the individual member to
write to a department and say he does not require its publications?

Hon. Mr. REm: But it is also our duty to know how the business of the
country is being run, and I, as a member of the Senate, want to see what the
departments are doing. To cut out the delivery of a publication to one person
would not save any money.

Hon. Mr. Foco: There is some distinction to be made between reports
required by statute, by legislation, and so-called publicity material which is
the product of public relations departments. I suggest that a distinction has
to be made there. I would like tosask Mr. Bryce if the quality of the printing -
and the publications, the type of paper, and the like, come under review at
any point? Or is that purely a matter of departmental discussion?
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Mr. Bryce: No, sir. It does come under review, and I think it is fair to
say that probably as a result of the discussions in this committee in recent
years, the Treasury Board has asked that in this past year a much more
intensive review be made of the publications field. That is one reason that the
figures here are down, notwithstanding that the costs of printing are up very
significantly. So that there are less publications provided for here than there
were a year or two ago.

Hon. Mr. Foco: At one stage there was apparently competition between
departments as to which could produce the most elegant booklet and the finest
photographs on the heaviest paper, and the like.

Mr. Bryce: I think, if you would compare some of the reports that are
coming out this year with those that came out last year, you will see that not
only is the competition in format and such being restrained, but indeed the
size of the publications in many cases is now substantially reduced.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Does that apply to the journal called “Trade”?
Mr. BRYCE: I am sorry. I could not tell you whether “External Trade”—

Hon. Mr. Haig: It does not, because they are using the finest paper that
could be used.

Hon. Mr. Foco: Has what you say had an effect on the cost, to your
knowledge?

Mr. Bryce: Oh, yes. We are saving very definitely on the technical side
of printing. I think the Queen’s Printer has done a good deal of work in
reducing by various technical means the cost of printing. I think it is.well
known that the cost of printing the census material has now been substantially
reduced by use of offset methods and things of that sort. So I think it is
fair to say that in recent years there has been considerable progress, both on
the technical side, in respect of the printing, and on the side of screening down
the number and size of publications. I would not contend that from the
Department of Finance point of view we are finished—we are not—but I think
at least this is a field in which we can report progress; and I think, if the
materials to which Hon. Mr. Reid has referred were assembled, as suggested,
and compared, the progress would be visible.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Under Item 9 I notice the National Defence Depart-
ment’s item of $2,485,000—approximately $2,486,000—is in addition to the
$4,368,000 which we are still dealing with under that item. What is represented
mainly in that Defence appropriation?

Mr. BrycE: They have a tremendous publication of training manuals and
things of that sort.

Hon. Mr. LaMBERT: That would be the chief item?
Mr. BryYcE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. Vien: Can we have a list of publications that have been dispensed
with in the last five years, let us say since the 1st of Jahuary 1947, and a list
of the new publications which have crept in since? Could we have that
. information in respect of all departments?

Mr. BrycE: Yes. We can prepare a list. But I would like to ask, 'do you
have in mind here periodic things only?

Hon. Mr. Vien: All kinds of publications issued by any department of the
government. What are the publications that were issued by any department
of the government that have been dispensed with since, let us say, 1947, or
1945 if you wish, and what are the publications which are now published and
were not published on the 1st of April, 1945?

The CHAIRMAN: Do you have in mind’ the non-statutory publications?
Hon. Mr. Vien: Yes, non-statutory publications.
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f Hon. Mr. Haig: I think Senator Fogo raised the question when he mentioned
 those things which the government has to print by law.

Hon. Mr. VIEN: I agree with Senator Fogo that there is nothing we can do
about statutory publications.

Hon. Mr. Dupurs: With reference to statutory publications, the number
of issues could be diminished. They are sent out by millions all over the
country, and they are thrown into waste-paper baskets. That proves very
expensive.

Hon. Mr. HAIG Could Mr. Bryce make a separate list?

Mr. Bryce: Of the numbers?

Hon. Mr. Haie: Of the statutory publications that are printed.

‘ Mr. BRYCE: To be clear on one aspect of Senator Vien’s question, my
| difficulty relates to those things which are published only once. I have in
' mind such publications as the Greber Report. Do you regard that as one
| you want to include?
| Hon. Mr. Vien: I would leave out a11 statutory publications, and then all
| other publications issued by a department, whether there would be one issue

or whether it be a weekly or monthly issue, I should like to have a list of such

publications printed since April 1, 1950.

Mr. BrycE: So that will be the last two years and the current year?
Hon. Mr. VIEN: Yes.
Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: Could you include the number of copies prmted in

; both English and in French for distribution?

[~ Mr. BrRycE: I think so. It may take a few weeks to get this material
| brought in together.

f Hon. Mr. Haig: That is all right. Could you give us the statutory ones
- separately as to numbers?

L» Mr. BrRYCE: Yes.

| The CHAIRMAN: Do you have in mind, Senator Vien, including in your

i request things like the Massey Report?
¢ Hon. Mr. ViEN: Yes '

: Hon. Mr. IsNoR: Unless that is shown separately it is going to be very

E misleading to the public. The public will see this huge amount for publications

: and, without taking into consideration a very important report such as the

\ Massey Report, get a wrong impression.

; _Hon. Mr. VIEN: Let us suggest a separate classification for Royal Com-
missions’ reports.

‘ Mr. BrYCE: We shall do that, sir.

§ The CHAIRMAN: Very good. Is there anything further on that?

! Hon. Mr. HaiGc: No.

£ The CHAIRMAN: Next is item 10: “Films, Displays, Advertising and Other
ff, Informational Publicity”. The total is $7,347, 000 which is up a little bit from
£ last year, perhaps $200,000.

Hon. Mr. HaiG: My information is that they are doing a better JOb than
they did before.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: First of all, what revenue comes in from that depart-
ment to offset the expenses?

Mr. BrYCE: The Film Board revenue?
Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Yes.
Mr. BryceE: There is quite a considerable revenue coming from the

picture‘ “The Royal Journey” and I am not sure that it is fully reflected here.
That picture has brought us in a great deal more revenue than the cost of its




64 STANDING COMMITTEE

production. On page 316 of the Estimates Volume you will see some figures—
I must confess I find them rather difficult to understand—for the revenue this
fiscal year, 1951-1952. They have a net total of $25,000, which consists of a
gross figure of $100,000 with $75,000 being deducted from it. I think most of
this $75,000 is to meet certain expenses in connection with prints.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That is the cost of producing the films?

Mr. BRrRYCE: = Not so much the original productions, but the additional
prints. For instance, they have had to make hundreds and hundreds of extra
prints of the Royal Journey film. I may say that by and large Mr. Irwin is
taking considerable steps to improve the revenue of the National Film Board
from its various operations.

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: I think this is the first item that is less than last year.
It is about $72,000 or $73,000 less than last year.

Hon. Mr. Ha1c: No, it is up over last year.

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: I mean the total of all the items under 10.
Hon. Mr. HaiG: Item No. 10 outside of defence is up.

Mr. BRYCE: Defence is down.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Mr. Chairman, in connection with films I think a good
deal of service is given to the External Affairs Department by the Film Board
in connection with activities abroad, and possibly at home as well. Would the
expense for that be borne by the External Affairs Department or would it
come under the Film Board?

Mr. BrRYcE: No, Senator, the expense for the distribution of the Film
Board’s own films abroad is borne in their budget and appears on page 316 of
the Estimates Volume. For example, the cost of international distribution of
their films for the coming year is $177,000.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That is borne by the Film Board, is it?

Mr. BRYCE: Yes. There is a program in the Film Board known as their
international program that is costing $300,000.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That is what I was getting at. I think that the Film
Board is doing a service for other departments, the expense of which cannot
fairly be charged to them. If there is any onus at all in connection with those
figures, they should be traced to the departments which are responsible for
ordering the films.

Hon. Mr. Dupuls: Yes. With respect to Senator Lambert’s question, I
should like to know what the National Film Board is doing for the Department
of Citizenship and Immigration. Is it charged to that department or not?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: The relationship would be the same as to External
Affairs. '

Hon. Mr. Foco: Would not the answer be that the department is charged
and the Film Board is paid for services rendered?

Mr. BrRyYcE: If a department orders a film and it is being produced for that
department primarily, that department will pay for it and it comes under their
budget. i

Hon. Mr. Foco: Would it be correct to say that part of the items under
No. 10, in so far as they relate to the Film Board, would be recoverable by the
Film Board?

Mr. BrycE: No sir, the ones that other departments pay for come under
their budgets and not under the budget of the Film Board.

Hon. Mr. REm: Item 10 does not give us the true picture.

Mr. Bryce: We are trying to give it because if, for example, Citizenship
is paying for a film, it is under their budget and it is not under the Film Board
budget. ; :
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Hon. Mr. REm: No, but in looking at this one would think that the Film
Board had expended that amount of money shown in item 10 for films, but you
have to go to the budget to find out the amount being charged to the other
departments. :

Mr. BrRYcE: What appears here is just what the Film Board pays out of their
own appropriations. They are able to spend other money allotted to other
departments to make films.

Hon. Mr. REmp: Could we get a picture of what the other departments are
spending on films?

Mr. BrRyce: We would have to provide a summary of what the other depart-
ments are spending_on films.

Hon. Mr. REm: I think it would be interesting to know that.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: The point that you made about the international film
program is interesting. Would the cost of that come entirely under the
estimates of the Film Board or under the External Affairs Department esti-
mates? There is some overlapping there, is there not?

Mr. BrYCE: Speaking from memory, sir, I believe that the Department of
External Affairs does not itself produce films for distribution abroad, nor does
it pay for the costs of distributing Canadian films abroad. The Film Board
has now undertaken this program that is described in its budget as its inter-
national program. ;

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: It is a service of the External Affairs Department?

Mr. BryceE: Well, it is for broad international purposes, let us put it that
way.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: It is a channel that the department uses?

*Mr. BryceE: Yes. It is in the same sort’ of category as the international
service of the Canadian Broadcasting Corporation, which is borne on the
corporation’s budget.

Hon. Mr. ReEmp: Who are the executives of the Film Board?

- Mr. Brycke: I take it that you are referring to their classification, sir. ,hey
are the Film Commissioner, the Secretary of the Board, and so on. I am not
sure just which ones are included in the classification, but they would be the
central senior officers.

Hon. Mr. REm: Is the Film Board the only government organization which
shows in the estimates its revenue as well as its expenditures?

Mr. Bryce: We are trying to do that in all cases, as the result of a recom-
mendation from this committee and another committee.

Hon. Mr. BourrarD: Do you show that for the C.B.C. too?
Mr. BrYCE: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: I notice an estimate of $332,500 for films, displays, adver-
tising and other informational publicity for the Department of Labour. That
is an increase of some $80,000 over last year. The Labour Gazette would not’
be included in that. Can you give us any light on this estimate?

Mr. Bryce: I would not claim to be able to give a complete explanation of
that, sir, but perhaps I could give an illustration. The Department of Labour
is partially engaged in the promotion of certain activities. For instance, you
may have noted that under the Fair Wages Conciliation and Industrial Relations
Fund they have $36,000 for films, posters and publicity. My recollection is
that that includes the cost of films to help promote labour management com-
mittees. When a department gets into promotional activities it incurs expenses
of this type.

The CHAIRMAN: Every week or so there is a display of films in the
Commons Railway Committee Room. The other day I noticed one put out
by the Department of Labour.
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An Hon. SENATOR: Members of parliament need entertainment.

e .Hon. Mr. IsNOR: Mr. Chairman, I have one general question of Mr. Bryce
- arising out of an answer that he gave in connection with telephones, telegrams
and other communication services as supplied by the Department of Transport.

The estimate for this year is $2,665,850. You are a member of the Treasury

Board, which reviews all estimates, Mr. Bryce?

Mr. BrYCE: Yes, sir. 2

Hon. Mr. IsNorR: When the item for television comes before you would you
see whether any saving could be made by putting out weather reports through
television? The estimated cost of $40 million could perhaps be reduced
considerably. 3 ¢

Mr. Bryce: The plans as to television, sir, are at present so limited in their
area of scope and the numbers of people likely to be receiving the programs
that I do not believe we could cut down either the requirements for civil
aviation or for general meteorological purposes by using television.

Hon. Mr. IsNOR: You are dealing with the present?

Mr. BRYCE: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. IsNOR: I am thinking of the future. Would you take that into
consideration for future years?

Mr. BrYCE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. LaMBERT: Mr. Chairman, as to those scientific developments—
such as facsimile transmission and television—which are supposed to increase
the efficiency of government services, may I ask Mr. Bryce whether he thinks
the capital cost of the new equipment, amortized over a period, might not
exceed the present cost of personnel?

Mr. BrycE: Yes, sir. As a matter of fact, nowadays my general instructions
are that I am to question items even where an economy may be obtained over
a long term, because we are trying to keep our capital expenditures down more
thag to a normal degree. .

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: The obsolescence of this new equipment is so rapid
that one wonders whether the annual amortization costs might not be so high
as to make the supposed saving, in comparison with present costs of personnel,
misleading. }

Mr. BurcHILL: Mr. Chairman, there is a question that I have been wanting
to ask, but it has to do with an item that is a way down in the list, No. 21.
At the rate we have been getting along this morning it would be some days
before we reached that item, and as I have to go down to New Brunswick
I may be obliged to ask my friend Senator Haig to put the question for me.
What I have is a general question, and I do not know whether it would be
in order, or whether Mr. Bryce would care to answer it. Senator Isnor
suggested this morning that possibly the government’s accounting system might
be, shall I say, streamlined or made more efficient, in the light of present day
conditions, so that you could give us a more informative and helpful breakdown
of the estimates. Has a committee from the various departments, under the
chairmanship of a representative of the Treasury Board, ever made an
investigation as to possible changes in the general accounting system of the
government?

Mr. Bryce: We did give some consideration to a broad question of that
kind, sir, in working on the Financial Administration Act that was presented
to parliament last fall. Certain basic questions were taken up in connection
with that. I do not believe that in recent years there has been a committee
on the details of our accounting processes.

Hon. Mr. BurcHILL: Do you not think that a lot of good might be

accomplished by such a committee?
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Mr. Bryce: I would think it is worth cons1derat10n, sir, but I hesitate to
speak too dogmatically about it.

Hon. Mr. Dupurs: Mr. Chairman, I should like to go on record as doing
something in this committee meeting. It is now 1 o’clock, and I therefore move
that we adjourn:

The CHAIRMAN: We have now completed Item No. 10. The Steering Com-
mittee will take under consideration this whole question, and see if our proce-
dure can be improved a bit. On Thursday morning we shall have with us
the officials from the Bureau of Statistics dealing with the national income and
gross production, and also to give the information on the new consumer’s index
and tell us how it compares with the present cost of living index.

The Committee adjourned until tomorrow, Thursday, May 15, at 13 2y
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate,
Wednesday, March 26, 1952.

“That the Standing Committee on Finance be authorized to examine the
expenditures proposed by the Estimates laid before Parliament for the fiscal
year ending March 31, 1953, in advance of the Bills based on the said Estimates
reaching the Senate; That it be empowered to send for records of revenues
from taxation collected by the Federal, Provincial, and Municipal governments
in Canada and the incidence of this taxation in its effect upon different
income groups, and records expenditures by such governments, showing
sources of income and expenditures of same under appropriate headings,
together with estimates of gross national production, net national income and
movement of the cost-of-living index, and their relation to such total expedi-
tures, for the year 1939 and for the latest year for which the information
is available, and such other matters as may be pertinent to the examination
of the Estimates, and to report upon the same.

That the said Committee be empowered to send for persons, papers and
records.”

L. C. MOYER,
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

THURSDAY, May 15, 1952.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Finance
met this day at 11.00 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators:—Crerar, Chairman; Aseltine, Barbour,
Beaubien, Burchill, Fafard, Gershaw, Golding, Haig, Hawkins, King, Lambert,
McDonald, Quinn, Taylor and Turgeon—16.

Consideration of the order of reference of March 26, 1952, was resumed.
‘The following were heard:
Mr. Herbert Marshall, Dominion Statistician.

Mr. H. F. Greenway, Director, Labour and Prices Division, Dominion
Bureau of Statistics.

Mr. L. E. Rowebottom, Chief, Prices Section, Labour and Prices Division,
Dominion Bureau of Statistics.

At 1.00 p.m. the Committee adjourned until Wednesday next, May 21, at
11.00 a.m.

Attest.
JOHN A. HINDS,
Clerk of the Cemmittee.







MINUTES OF EVIDENCE
THE SENATE

OTrawa, Thursday, May 15, 1952.

The Standing Committee on Finance, which was authorized to examine the
Estimates laid before Parliament for the fiscal year ending March 31, 1953, met
this day at 11 a.m. .

Hon. Mr. CRERAR in the Chair.

The CHAIRMAN: Now, gentlemen we will come to order. As stated the
other day, we are taking up at this meeting a matter which is, I confess, a little
beyond me, but with which, I have no doubt, members of the committee are
fairly well acquainted; that is, the national income and gross national product
figures from 1939 following each year down to 1951. These figures, of course,
have a very definite bearing on our whole problem of taxation. They are a
sort of chart by which we measure our economic health. If our taxation grows
at a greater rate than our total production, then there are some danger signals
flying. We can find out today from the witnesses we have here from the Bureau
of Statistics what these figures signify. Perhaps they will be able to tell us to
what degree inflation has affected the amounts of the increase in these figures.
For instance, it is interesting to note that the net national income, a factor cost
. —and we will be able to get an explanation of what “factor cost” means—in
1939 was $4,373,000,000.

Hon. Mr. REp: What page are you referring to?

The CHAIRMAN: I am on the first page, down about the middle of the page.
In 1951 it was $17,229,000,000. That is roughly an increase of a little more
than four times. The total amount the Canadian people paid in taxes in 1939,
as I recall from figures submitted by the Bureau a year ago, and which we shall
have later on, was about $1,036,000,000. This year the total taxes will probably
be $6,000,000,000. That is, the total taxation has increased approximately six
times against the increase in production. These figures must be considered as
approximate. Well, now, these are important things to dig into and to find
the explanations for; so we have these gentlemen from the Bureau, who were
also with us a year ago, and who gave us very useful information then.

In addition, on the first page we find the Dominion cost-of-living index
from 1945 down to the present time. This index for the last few months has
shown a very slight tendency to decline. In addition to that, we know that the
Bureau is bringing out a new index, a new method of measuring the effect, I
suppose, on the cost of living. Mr. Marshall, from the Bureau, is here this
morning, and we shall hear him first. Probably he can enlighten us on just
what changes have been effected through moving from this cost-of-living index,
with which we are now familiar, to the new consumer index, as I think it is
called.

Hon. Mr. McDonALD: Can he also give us a little explanation of how the
cost of living from month-to-month is made up; that is, in a little more detail.

The CHAIRMAN: Quite. When we get the gentleman here, Senator
McDonald, you can probe him with questions.

Hon. Mr. McDonALD: Could we start on now with that?
The CHAIRMAN: Well, we will hear Mr. Marshall first. But he has noted
your question and probably can give the explanation. I am not going to take
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up your time; I want to sit back and smoke; and Mr. Marshall will come
forward, please, and give us this explanation. I think that Mr. Marshall may
be seated, and the other gentlemen too. We proceed very informally in these
meetings.

Hon. Mr. HaiG: The other two can sit right behind him, in case he wants
to ask them anything. I suggest he tell his story, and then we will ask him
questions. '

HERBERT MARSHALL, Dominion Statitician: Well, Mr. Chairman and honour-
able senators, I would like first of all to make a few general remarks concerning
what we now call, “the cost-of-living index”, and which we propose in future
to call, “the consumer price index”. Let me assure you in the first place that
this change 'of name does not mean any change whatever in the essential nature
of the index. All we are doing is substituting an accurate title for an inaccurate
and misleading one. Now, this change is in line with international practice.
Countries all over the world are doing exactly the same thing as we are doing.
Moreover, it conforms to recommendations which were made at the Sixth
International Conference of Labour Statisticians. This conference was held in
Montreal in August, 1947, at which there was representation of a great number
of countries by labour statisticians. A resolution passed at that conference
read:

In order to promote understanding of the nature and uses of indices
of retail prices charged a particular group, the term ‘“cost-of-living
index” should be replaced, in appropriate circumstances, by the term
“price-of-living index”, ‘“cost-of-living price index” or “consumer price
index”.

A lot of criticism of the so-called cost-of-living .index which has arisen
from time to time in many countries was because of a misunderstanding of
what it was meant to measure. Whether called a cost-of-living index or a
consumer price index, its purpose is to measure price changes only. You
start with a fixed basket of goods and services in what is called a base year,
and measure the change in the prices of the constituents of that basket from
month to month. The basket in the base year is represented, of course, by the
index 100; and changes in the prices of the goods and services which the basket
contains are represented by a percentage change up or down, depending on the
movement from month to month. Therefore, the index does not take account
of changing standards of living. If, for example, some people have risen in
the world economically speaking, and have become better off financially and
live in better quality houses, buy more expensive food and clothing, purchase
more services, the baskets may be changed radically as regards constituents,
and the proportion of their income which is spent on each constituent item. Thus
there are two factors in this case affecting their current cost of living. One is
the price factor and the other is the change in standards. The cost of living
or consumer price index must rigorously exclude the change in standards.
Its purpose is to measure changes in prices only in so far as the existing index
number is concerned. Experience shows that the general pattern of living
or of consumer spending does not change rapidly, but over a period of time, of
course, it does change. Therefore, if a price index were carried on on the same
basis for any lengthy period, it would be apt to get out of touch with reality.
That is why we have to change the base period from time to time. It has
been customary in the past to change it once in every ten years, and that
is what we are doing now.

The current revision we are making will be the third change
of base. It is whenever the index is being revised on a new base that
account is taken of general changes in the standard of living. Now, if there
were changes in the standard of living or expenditure patterns of sufficient
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significance to affect the market basket in such a way as to make it no longer
representative at more frequent intervals than once in ten years, then
the point is that the revision should take place more frequently. One of
the improvements that we intend to make in this revision of the cost of
living index is a provision for continuing budget surveys to check on the
representation of the market basket. By this means we will always know
whether or not the index is reflecting actual current expenditure conditions.

This new index, of course, was based on a survey of family budgets which
covers the years 1947-48 and 49. From them we were able to find out what
was the actual spending pattern, our standard of living, which we would
have to measure in the new index; that is, what we would have to include
in the new basket and the appropriate weight of each item and group. The
patterns of post-war family purchases as reflected in the new index budget
naturally differs from the pre-war pattern used in the old index, but the
diﬁerences are not nearly so great as might be expected.

The new index will contain 225 items, about 65 more than we have
in the present index. Additions will include more fruits and vegetables,
children’s clothing, fuel oil, and home ownership costs, if we can succeed
in overcoming some technical difficulties in connection with measuring it.
The search for satisfactory measurements of home-ownership costs have been
going on for many years, and most countries will continue to assume that
home ownership costs will move according to changes in rent paid by tenants.
We do desire to go ahead of that.

Preparations for this revised index have been under way for many months.

" In this preparatory work the Bureau has followed a policy of discussing the

plans with groups and organizations which were specially interested. Our
objective was to receive criticism and suggestions from a representative cross-
section of opinion. Among the groups and organizations with whom discussions
were held were the following: The Trades and Labour Congress, the Canadian
Congress of Labour, the Canadian and Catholic Confederation of Labour, the
Canadian Manufacturers Association, the Canadian Chamber of Commerce, the
Canadian Association of Consumers, the Retail Federation, the International
Union of Mine, Mill and Smelter Workers, and the United Electrical Radio and
Machinery Workers of America, and non-governmental economists in the
universities and business.

We have had many discussions with experts on this subject who are work-
ing in the same field in other countries, including the United Kingdom and the
United States. It was also the subject of discussion at the Conference of the
British Commonwealth Statisticians. It was on the agenda of that conference.
It has also been discussed with the International Labour Organization. It is
obvious, therefore, that we have tried to make known to representative groups
what we had in mind, and have sought their criticisms and suggestions. Indeed,
we have found these suggestions extremely helpful; our aim is to produce an
index in which full advantage has been taken of the most up-to-date technical
developments in the making of such statistical series, and in which the views

of representative groups and organizations have been heard and given the
fullest consideration.

Mr. Chairman, that is the end of the little prepared memorandum which
I have. My purpose was to describe in general terms the objectives which we
are pursuing, and the course which we have followed in pursuing those objec-
tives. I have with me Mr. Rowebottom and Mr. Greenway, and they, along
with myself, attended these various discussions which we have had with groups
and organizations. They are very expert in this field and we shall be very
happy to try and answer any questions.
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Hon. Mr. GorpinG: I wonder if Mr. Marshall now could answer Senator
McDonald’s question that he asked previously? ;

Mr. MARSHALL: Might I have the question again?

Hon. Mr. McDonALD: I asked the Chairman, Mr. Marshall, before you took
your present seat, if you could explain to us a little more in detail just how the
cost of living index or consumer price index, how it is made up from month to
month. Could you give us some detail on that?

Mr. MARSHALL: Both indices will be made up in the same way, of course.
As I explained in my introductory talk, there is no fundamental difference in
the method of making up those indices. We have a more accurate title for it,
and I have given the reason- for that.

Of course, it is quite a story to recount just how a cost of living index is
made up. There is an immense amount of data which has to be collected from
the field in the way of prices. First of all, of course, you have got to start off
with this budgetary survey of which I was speaking. We had a budgetary
survey in 1947 and 1948, in which we succeeded in collecting somewhere
between three and four thousand family budgets, which show how families
were actually spending their money. We found out how much they were
spending on food as a group, for instance, and how much on each item of food.

Hon. Mr. Haig: How did you get that information?
Mr. MARSHALL: We got that in the field.
Hon. Mr. Haic: How did you get it in the field?

Mr. MarSHALL: We had enumerators go out and actually interview the
families and get them to co-operate with us. Of course, we covered a great
many more than between three and four thousand families; I think we covered
about ten thousand families. But after you get your returns in you have got
to go through them and see if they are good enough to include as basic data on
which to compile the cost of living index. :

Hon. Mr. QUINN: Those interviews were conducted right across the country,
were they?

Mr. MARSHALL: Yes.
Hon. Mr. McDonNALD: How often?

Mr. MARsSHALL: It was in 1947 and 1948 that we did this survey, just one
survey, except in the case of foods.

Hon. Mr. McDonNALD: But how do you keep in touch with these people for
information from month to month?

Mr. MARSHALL: First of all we have to get this basic information, which
gives us the commodities and services that go in the basket that we are going
to measure and tells us what weights we should give to them. You cannot just
make a list of commodities and say you are going to base a cost of living number
on them, for some commodities are much more important than others. For
example, bread, eggs, butter and meat are much more important in family
consumption than salt, pepper and things of that character. So we have to find
out from actual experience, by consulting the families, what is the pattern of
expenditure, and on the basis of that information we can make up our index
number. 8

After you have done that you have a list of commodities
that you are going to include from month to month in your index and
measure them, and these commodities have to be given weights as well. You
cannot put in every commodity; you have to take some as representative ones.
We found that we could have fewer commodities in our index and still haye
very little difference in the actual figures at which we arrive. But we do put in
even more commodities than are necessary, so that people may feel that this
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index number is measuring the things that enter into their cost of living,
and that it is a representative budget that we are measuring from month to
month. It is not only foods and clothing and rent that go into the list to make up
the index number, but a lot of miscellaneous items, such as fuel and so on, and
services of various kinds. Later on, if you desire it, we could read out a list of
the items that we include.

Hon. Mr. McDonaLD: I think we should have that, with the weights that
you assign to them.

Mr. MaRsHALL: We can give you the weights too.

Now, having decided on all the things that are to go into the list, then from
month to month you have to get prices on them. We have a very wide coverage
- throughout the dominion of, say, the price of bread or the price of flour or of
butter or of textiles. And besides that we have specially trained people on the
staff of the bureau who can go into, say, department stores and other stores
where clothing is sold. They are trained to recognize the quality of the articles
which they have to price; you have to be sure you are pricing the same thing
from month to month. All that preparation goes on, and these prices come to
the bureau, and then in the bureau itself we have a staff which takes all these
basic data, weights these prices accurately, and the end product is what we
call now the cost of living index and what afterwards we are going to call.
the consumer price index.

Hon. Mr. McDonNALD: You keep in touch with these people every month
by letter?

Mr. L. E. RoweEBoTTOM, Prices Section Chief, Labour and Prices Division,
Dominion Bureau of Statistics: May I make an explanation?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes.

Mr. RoweEBoTTOM: The only people that we interview frequently in order
to obtain the prices which families pay for the goods and services that they use,
are the retailers. In order that price changes may be measured these prices
are collected frequently; depending on the nature of the normal movement
of the prices, we will collect them monthly, or less frequently if they are known
to be fairly stable prices. The basket of goods and services to which these
prices are applied is obtained from families at infrequent intervals only. In
other words, once the basket of goods and services has been set up we can
continue with that same basket for fairly lengthy periods of time, and the only
things we need to know each month are the price changes which affect the
cost of buying a given amount of goods and services.

Hon. Mr. HowpeEN: Do the contents of your basket change much with the
time of the year?

Mr. RowesBoTrToM: The problem of seasonal differences in consumption is
a very difficult one to handle in terms of a consumer price or cost of living
index. The present cost of living index does not take into consideration the
fact that people eat more fresh tomatoes during the late summer and fall than
in the middle of the winter. In this case we include canned tomatoes in the
index and hope that the price movement of canned tomatoes will be an adequate
reflection of the price movement of all tomatoes. In the new consumer price
index we do hope to change the quantities of certain foods which are known' to
change in consumption from month to month, depending on the season of the
year. But it is a highly complex operation to construct a price index which
will adequately handle the change in consumption from month to month. As
you will appreciate, first of all this is very difficult information to obtain from
families.

Hon. Mr. REmb: The last survey was made in 19387

Mr. RoweBorToM: No, sir, in 1948.
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Hon. Mr. ReIp: I am speaking of the survey for the current index. That
was made in 1938 and you base your index of prices on that. Now, in 1938
many families were not eating as much as they are now, because there was
considerable unemployment then. As unemployment increased and wages
went higher many families increased their consumption of food. Yet the
consumption over that cross-section is based on 1938.

Mr. MARSHALL: Senator, you have to take into consideration the fact that
when we made that survey we did not include in the budget survey people who
were unemployed. We took the people who were employed at that time. So
in that respect there is no reflection, I think, on the old cost of living index.

Hon. Mr. Reip: Why did you leave out children’s clothing? My own
experience is that that is a heavy item of expense in most families, yet it is
not included in your index at all.

Mr. RoweBoTTOoM: First, in addition to children’s clothing, you could com-
ment on other items which are not included in the index. It is impossible to
price every commodity which people buy. If we approximated the total number
of items consumed by the families of Canada, the cost of producing the index
would be prohibitive; the amount of time and effort that the storekeepers would
have to spend in providing the information would be impossible. So, we use
what is known as a process of imputation: We impute expenditures on one
item to an item which is similar in construction, content and degree of manu-
facture. In 1940 when the current index was being constructed it seemed a
reasonable procedure to impute expenditures on children’s clothing to adults
clothing, on the assumption that the price movement of adult’s clothing would
indicate the price movements of children’s clothing. Any experimentation that
we have been able to do indicates that this has been a relatively valid
assumption. :

Hon. Mr. RED: Then why are you changing it now? -

Mr. MARSHALL: Senator, there is a very good reason for that. The reason
we changed it now is because people have criticized the index on that accourit,
and it looks better to have it in, although it is going to make mightly little
difference to the index. Is that not a fact, Mr. Rowebottom?

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: Yes. One additional point I might mention.is that we
have improved our abilities in pricing highly complex articles over the past
ten years; and what looked to be an exceptionally difficult item on which to
obtain a comparable price series through time, now looks to us to be an item
on which we can obtain a satisfactory record of price movement.

Hon. Mr. RED: One of the principal reasons affecting children’s clothing,
according to the statement made in the House of Commons, was that the
majority of families interviewed had from two to three children; naturally
the question arose, why exclude children’s clothing.

Hon. Mr. GoLpING: Mr. Chairman, is it not true that in the period 1938-39
labour income and farm income was really below what it should have been;
everyone in those groups should have been getting higher incomes. The index
was taken at a time when incomes were depressed.

Hon. Mr. REm: And there was less consumption of food.

Mr. RoweEBoTTOM: The average income was taken from families which
were employed, surveyed and included in the index. The families that we
took to select the items included in the index budget averaged an income
of $1,450 in 1937-38 and ranged up to $2,600.

Hon. Mr. GoLpING: But what is the average now?

Mr. RoweBoTToM: It is of course much higher than that.

Hon. Mr. GoLbpING: But what is it?
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Mr. RowesorToM: Of the families which were included in the new index?

Hon. Mr. GOLDING: Yes.

Mr. RoweBoTTOoM: I cannot tell you precisely, sir. The income range of
the families which we propose to include in the new index is from on the
bottom side, $1,650, to on the top side, $4,050.

Hon. Mr. GoLDpING: You have that range now, on which you are going to
base your calculation, but what was the range in 1938 as to the high and low?

Mr. GREENWAY: It was from a low of about $600, that is the cut-off point,
to a high of about $2,800. These figures were typical of the times. In the
base period, 1935-39, you may recall that this would represent a substantial
increase above depression levels; income levels at that time were of course
not back to the pre-depression levels.

Hon. Mr. REm: But your new calculation bears out what I said, because
you put more weight to food: The new rate is 32.

Mr. GREENWAY: Yes.

Hon. Mr. ReEm: The earlier calculation should have been made when
people were working and had more money.

Mr. RowesoTToM: They were working; the survey was restricted to fami-
lies wherein the heads of the household were working and were wage earners
at that time.

Hon. Mr. REmp: Is it not a fact that you took the increased costs of com-
modities?

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: That is correct.

Hon. Mr. REmp: And compared it with the consumption in 1938, which was
all out of line.

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: No.

Hon. Mr. ReIp: I maintain that the people were not consuming as much in
1938, because they weren’t earning as much money.

Hon. Mr. QuinN: But the cost of commodities were proportionate.

Hon. Mr. Rem: But they took the basket, which is still the same, and when
the price started to go up the cost was applied to that same basket, to give the
cost of living index.

Hon. Mr. Haic: That is correct.

Hon. Mr. QuinN: But prices went up and wages went up too.

Hon. Mr. REmb: The basket remained the same, but the prices started to
go up. They related the cost of goods to that consumption. For the sake
of argument, I say that in 1945 the consumption of food would be very much
greater than in 1938, because the people were eating less in 1938, therefore
the index has been out of line all those years.

The CHAIRMAN: Order, order!

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: But Mr. Chairman, let us clarify this point.
The CHAIRMAN: Just a moment.

Hon. Mr. LaMBERT: The matter has not been made clear at all. What
is the basic index, 100? :

Mr. MARSHALL: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: We will get to that in a moment. I want to keep the
questioning in order. Senator Reid is following a line of questioning, and
when he is through someone else may take his turn. I insist on there being
no discussion back and forth between the members of the committee. Let the .
questions be directed to these gentlemen.
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Hon. Mr. Haic: Then Mr. Chairman, you had better limit the number of
questions that may be asked, because it is unfair to let Senator Reid ask ques-
tions for half an hour, and then when Senator Quinn comes in a dispute starts.
You had better limit each member to five minutes.

The CHAIRMAN: Very good. Proceed, Senator Reid.

Hon. Mr. REm: I would think that is the feeling of the committee, that
you give each member so many minutes in which to ask questions. I have
not been asking questions for half an hour; and Senator Quinn made an
observation, and I answered him as clearly as I could. You can start with
Senator Lambert, and I will wait till the last.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I should like to get at the beginning of this point.
An Hon. SENATOR: Let this question be answered first.

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps we should let one of these gentlemeﬁ answer
the question that has been asked by Senator Reid first.

Mr. MARSHALL: Senator Reid is I think making statements on the false
assumption which we already have refuted, but he seems to persist in that
view. It seems to me that we have already said that the basis of the old index
was made from the budgetary information of people who were fully employed;
therefore, it was a reflection of what those people could buy at that time
with a full income. I say, therefore, we have not been misrepresenting any-
thing. 3
Hon. Mr. REb: Then am I incorrect? I do not want to misconstrue what
you said; we are all here to find out how this thing ticks. My question, if
you remember it, was the present index—not the new one—is based on the
1938 survey.

Mr. MARSHALL: That is correct.

Hon. Mr. REID: People were not eating as much then because incomes
were not as high as they were in 1945. You have given proof of what I am
saying by your new index submitted to the House of Commons in which
you change the weight on consumption from 31 to 32. Therefore, you are out
of line when you are taking the cost of living index from 1938-39 without
changing the consumption.

If I am wrong, I am willing to listen to your explanation.

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: May I comment, Mr. Chairman?
The CHAIRMAN: Yes.

Mr. ROWEBOTTOM: You have to get back again, I think, to purpose. It was
reported to us in the 1938 survey that typical families who were at that time
employed spent their money in such a way; they bought so many quantities
of goods and services; and we have measured the price change of those
quantities through time for somewhat better than ten years. In order to
construet an index which is a price index we must maintain quantities con-
stant. If, as consumption had increased in terms of food or clothing or any-
thing else, we had incorporated these higher consumption levels into the
index and permitted them to affect the movements of the index, we would
have had an index which approximated expenditure rather than price change.
It is accepted statistical practice not only in this country but other countries
to modify and bring your basket up to date at ten-year intervals. As Mr.
Marshall said, we now no longer believe that ten-year intervals are sufficient,
and we think it should be done more frequently than that. We agree perhaps
it should have been done before now, but we had an exceptional set of circum-
stances. It was impossible to take a survey during the war, for numerous
reasons. Following the war you had an exceptional set of economic conditions
arising from reconstruction, and a survey taken prior to the 1948-49 survey
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would have reflected what were at that time believed to be obvious abnormal
consumption circumstances. So we had to wait until some period of time which
looked as though it could be used for a number of years following the survey
dates.

Hon. Mr. Remp: If the consumption in 1945 had been comparable to 1938,
would the price index figures have shown any difference? What I am getting
at is—and it is along my contention that consumption had increased from
1938 to 1945—if the consumption in 1938 had been similar to 1945 would the
price index have been any different? -

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: The answer is almost entirely “No”. The movement
of the two indices would have been so close together that any difference in
movement would have been insignificant.

Hon. Mr. LaMBERT: I should like to make the point that you are not
starting the right way with this thing at all; that there is a certain measuring
rod that the statistics branch are using to estimate consumers’ index, cost of
living. Now, as I understand it, that measuring rod was from the year 1935

«to 1939, which represented 100. Now you are changing that to cover the

years 1945, or '1949?
Mr. RoweBoTToM: 1949 will be the new base.
Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Just one year?
Mr. RoweBoTTOM: Yes.
Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: It will not be an average over—
Mr. RowesoTrToM: The figure 100 will refer to the year 1949.
Hon. Mr. LaMBERT: That will be your basic index?
Mr. MARSHALL: That is right.

Hon. Mr. LaMmBERT: I think that takes care of ‘an awful lot of questions
which Senator Reid has been asking, because you no longer think in terms of
the 1938 survey or the index of 100 as it represented 1935 to 1939. If we are
going to go on the basis of 1949 being the 100 mark, and anything that trans-
pires from now on will be either a percentage above or below that, then it
seems to me the detail that has been injected into this thing is of very little
consequence. The fact is that this thing is relative; it is a matter of relation
of costs of these materials to income. If I were going to analyse this thing,
I would want to know a little more about how you estimate income, and whether
as I expect you do, you take into the cross-section of your inquiry farm families
as well as urban and industrial families. The whole question of farm income
was certainly brought into debate in 1943, to my knowledge, when certain
figures were being used pretty loosely in this country representing farm
income, and it was admitted at that time by the branch that there was a good
deal to be desired in the way farm income was made up. Now, the whole
question of how much is consumed in the way of food on farms, and rental
figures—which is a very definite quantity in an urban community—and so on,
left that figure open to a good deal of challenge. So I think that same thing
should be dealt with here in a broad relationship of income and costs rather
than to take clothing and so on. We assume you have got a representative list
on which to base your figures in this way, but as I say this cost-of-living index
or consumers’ index is something like the family thermometer that rests in the
cabinet, and when you think you got a fever you take the thermometer and
see what temperature you have got: it is a question of how high your tempera-
ture has gone. That is all I have got to say. It is a matter of clarifying it.

The CHAIRMAN: I think there is something in Senator Haig’s suggestion,

and I will proceed to try it out as an experiment. Senator Ross, have you any _
questions to ask? :
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Hon. Mr. Ross: No.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator King?

Hon. Mr. King: No. ;

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Taylor?

Hon. Mr. TAYLOR: No.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator McDonald?

Hon. Mr. McDo~naLD: Following up my previous question, Mr. Chairman,
I would like to state this, in all fairness to farm groups. The 1938 figure of 100
per cent, that is taking 100 from 1935 to 1939, was very unfair to primary pro-
ducers, because their products at that time were at depression low; that is, the
prices were very much depressed; and therefore, as you go on through the years,
especially in later years, it has not shown a true picture so far as agriculture
is concerned. s

Mr. MARSHALL: The consumers’ price index which we are making now is
an index which relates to urban conditions, not to farms. In the budgetary
survey that we made we did get some budgets from farmers, but we were
not satisfied as to their representativeness, and I think it is the desire of Mr.
Rowebottom and Mr. Greenway that we do more work on the basis for the farm
index, and that will have to be done at a later time. I think it is only fair to
admit that we do feel that in so far as the farm index of the past is concerned,
it has been a very difficult type of index to make. We would have certainly
been happier if we had more basic information. This time we want to be sure
that we are on good ground. Am I right?

Mr. RoweBoTrTOoM: That is correct.

Hon. Mr. McDonALD: How long will it be before you get a proper index of
farm costs? ‘

Mr. MARSHALL: We have a big job on our hands now in making up the
consumer index in measuring urban conditions. As soon as we get that finished -
we will attack the one dealing with farms. P

Hon. Mr. McDonNALD: I hope that it will not be too long delayed because
I think the farm group has been misrepresented by you people because of the
low costs that existed when you started this in 1938. A dollar would go a long
way in buying vegetables for a family in a week. Two dollars would go a long
way towards buying the meat for a family of four or five at that time, but
prices have gone up so very much, and the cost of production has risen so very
much that I would hope that you could get a reliable index as soon as possible.

Mr. MARSHALL: Perhaps Mr. Greenway would like to make some prognos-
tication as to when we might get on the farm index, and perhaps he could
elaborate on what I have said.

Mr. GREENWAY: I should like to establish, first of all, that there is now
a separate farm index of living costs. I am not sure that that is clearly under-
stood. The question of producing a new farm cost of living, or a farm con-
sumption price index, is just as difficult as the one Mr. Rowebottom is now
faced with in turning out his new consumer price index. I would judge that
it will be several years at least before we could hope to have a farm index
nearly as adequate as the urban index which he is now in the course of com-
pleting.

Hon. Mr. McDoNALD: Why did you start with the urban and not with the
rural?

Mr. RowEBOTTOM: It is a case of use. It is a matter of the importance of
the urban as compared with the importance of the farm index.

Hon. Mr. McDoNALD: Do other leading countries such as the United States
and Britain still use 1939 as 100?
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Mr. RoweBoTToM: Not altogether. The United States is currently using
1935-39 and is in the process of going through the same revision work as we
are in this country. We are almost neck and neck on this revision program in
both countries. They are planning to change their base period to the years
1947-8-9 as equal to 100, and anticipate the introduction of their index in the
near future. The United Kingdom has not moved quite that far. While their
base is more advanced in terms of 100—I forget the date they are now calling
100—their consumption patterns are well pre-war.

Hon. Mr. McDoNALD: Perhaps I have exhausted my time, but I should like
the table you have spoken about placed on record for study.

Mr. RoweEBoTTOM: We could perhaps table this document entitled “The
New Consumer Price Index”. I have a number of copies of this document which
gives the group weights of both the old index and the new index.

Hon. Mr. McDonALD: Could we have those?

The CHAIRMAN: Do you want those now or when we are through?

Hon. Mr. McDo~NALD: I should like to have my copy now.

The CHAIRMAN: Then they shall be distributed. Are there any further
questions?

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: You say that you are figuring now on 1949 for the
basic year. Could you tell me what percentage of primary products is figured
in the 100 per cent for 19497

Mr. RoweEBoTToM: That is a question of definition. May I ask what you
have in mind as to primary products?

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: I mean cereals, grain and bread and things that are
primary to the farmer.

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: I cannot tell you that, sir.

Mr. MARSHALL: This is a consumer price index, and of course it Would not
include in it such a commodity as grain. It includes products in their final
stages.

. Hon. Mr. GoLpIiNG: It would include bread.

Mr. MARSHALL: Yes, but we have never had occasion to make a classifica-
tion of that kind in connection with the cost of living index number so we have
not got that figure on hand.

Mr. RoweBoTTOoM: It would be roughly in proportion to production of farm
products in this country, modified by the picture of imports and exports. It
would be roughly in that ratio.

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: What relation is your cost today to your cost of 1939,
say, in collecting this information for the Bureau?

Mr. MARSHALL: Well, we have not worked that out. We shall have to have
an additional staff on this new consumer price index because we are going to

make these continuing surveys. Apart from that, you know how wages have
gone up.

Mr. RowEBOTTOM: Probably the most important factor affecting a change
in cost is personal collection of prices. In 1939 we did not have price-collection
agents in the major cities collecting prices on the spot. We have had such

agents since 1942-43, and that has increased the cost of price collection very
substantially.

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNG: I am not finding any fault with the method of compiling
your statisties at all, but comparing the situation that existed in 1938 with other
years, I think you will agree that this survey should be made oftener, especially
when you have a condition where really there has been a depression, and then
in.a few years a condition which has been the very opposite, actually an
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inflationary period. I think Senator Lambert touched on what I was trying to
get at; that is, the relevancy between the two periods. When you make a com-
parison you may show an abnormal rise in the cost of living compared with the
income of those that are affected. That is what I had in mind, but I do not want
to stress it.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Quinn? .

Hon. Mr. QuinNN: Senator McDonald in a question referred to the low
price of farm products in the years 1938 and 1939. Were they any lower in
comparison to the prices of other commodities that go to make up the cost
of living than they are in comparison with those other commodities today?

Mr. GREENWAY: I believe it would be true to say, senator, that the foods
originating from the farm were relatively lower at that time than they are at
present. X

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Howden?

Hon. Mr. HowpgEN: Mr. Chairman, the thought that I had in mind awhile
ago was prompted by the interrogation of Senator Reid. He was talking about
the relatively smaller consumption of food in 1938 than in 1945, I think.
It seems to me that there would not be much difference in the consumption
of food, because a man’s empty stomach has got to be filled in some way.
Under certain conditions he may have to satisfy himself with a poorer choice
of foods than he would consume under other conditions, but I would like to
ask you, Mr. Marshall, if in your research you have found that much more
food was consumed in 1945 per family than in 1938.

Mr. MARsHALL: The comparison that we give of the group base weights
of the new and old indexes shows that the percentage for food under the old
index was 31 and under the new index it is 32. That is not much of a change.
The sheet on which we give the comparison between the old index and the
new has been passed around here, and you will see that the change is not
very great in any budget group. Experience seems to show that consumption
patterns do not change very rapidly. :

Hon. Mr. HowpeEN: That is the point I had in mind.

Mr. MARSHALL: However, in future if there is a criticism that our index
number does not reflect the current consumption pattern, we shall have these
continuing surveys to show whether the index number is true or not. Should
there be some radical change in consumption, the data that we shall have will
enable us to bring the index number up to date.

Hon. Mr. HowbeEN: Generally speaking, are you finding that the cost of
materials for this new record that you are making now is much higher than
it was for the former list?

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: Yes, absolutely. The relative cost position would be
a measure of the current cost of living index itself, which now stands at
approximately 190. In other words, the priees of the things which typical
families in this country buy have increased in the neighbourhood of 90 per cent.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Haig?

Hon. Mr. Haic: I have two questions. First, will you describe how in 1938
or 1940 you got the basket, as you called it. I presume that included food,
clothing, rent and current expenses. My experience is that in my province,
Manitoba, you sent people around asking families what their income was.
The wife would come to the door and say, perhaps, that their income was $1,500
a year and that they had two children; and next door you might be told that
the family income was $1,600, and that they had three children; and so on.
And as I understand it, you averaged those figures.
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Mr. GREENWAY: Your understanding is quite correct, Senator Haig. We
had expenditure booklets, and the enumerators went to the individual house-
holds and found out the exact figures.

Hon. Mr. Haic: And if the husband was unemployed you did not take
any record of that family at all?

Mr. GREENWAY: Correct, sir.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Now you are getting out a new cost of living index for
1949, and I presume that will be 100.

Mr. GREENWAY: Yes.

Hon. Mr. Haic: How am I going to ask whether the cost of living index
number, which is at present about 188, has gone up or down in comparison
with 1949? Are you going to give us the current record at the same time?

Mr. MARSHALL: Yes, senator. When the consumer price index is published
you will have figures on the old index and on the new one from 1949 to the
date when it is issued and perhaps six months thereafter. That is our present
intention.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Aseltine?

Hon. Mr. AseLTINE: I would like to ask if the cost of domestic help has
been taken into consideration at all.

Mr. RoweBoTrToM: In the new basket there is a representation of what
you call household help.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: Is that not classed as a luxury now?

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: I am not through yet.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: I thought I would drop in there.

The CHAIRMAN: We will give you a chance later, Senator Beaubien.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: It is the opinion of most people, particularly my wife,
that the cost of living has gone up much more than your index would lead us
to believe. For instance, she tells me that it costs us just as much now to run

our home, though we have no children and no maid, as it used to when we had
five children and a maid. How do you account for that?

Mr. MARSHALL: We know that in a great many cases—I do not say in this
case—people confuse the consumer price index—that is to say, the movement
of prices alone—with standards. And I think it will be generally admitted that
on the whole the standard of living is higher now than it was in 1938.

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: Not with us.

Mr. MARSHALL: Well, with a good many people it is. And I think that in
those cases people are overlooking the fact that they are living at higher
standards now, that they are using more services, better automobiles and more
gadgets in the House, and so on. That is one factor in a standard of living.
Now, all we can do is to measure a fixed basket. We have to try to show what
is the movement of the prices, with a fixed standard, as we get the information
in the base year. If you try to measure two things at the same time you have
neither one nor the other.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: How do you account for the position in which we find
ourselves? .

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: There is one other factor which may have some bearing
on this point; this is often the case; but again it may not apply to you. I think
it is generally true that the housewife spends the money which she has to
spend, on those things which have increased most in price.

Hon. Mr. Haig: That is the answer.

Mr. RoweBoTrToM: She forgets about the expenditures which you would
make and which have not increased nearly in proportion to, for example, food,
57976—2}
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which has increased more than any other component of the index. She perhaps
goes not pay the light bill or the telephone bill; she may not have any outlay
_1n connection with transportation, for street car or running an automobile.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: Oh, but why pay all those items on the side?

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: But all the things which you pay are likewise included
in the index, and the average of the price changes of those things which you
spend money on and which she spends money on, determines the movements
of the index. There is one other possible explanation, and that is the way
you live and the way you spend your money may be radically different from
the average typical family with which we are concerned; you may differ from
the normal consumption pattern which, after all, a national index must be
concerned with.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: The point which I have raised is one that bothers most
people.

Mr. RoweBoTrToM: That is true.

Hon. Mr. AseLTINE: That is why I raised it, and I hope that when the people
read the report of your explanation they will be able to understand it.

Hon. Mr. TurceoN: I have one question to which I should perhaps know
the answer. The Bureau has made a comparison between the cost of living over
two different periods. Have they made a comparison between the cost of living
and the general income in one period, as compared to the cost of living and
the average income in another period? ‘

Mr. GREENWAY: We can tell you the amount of weekly wages of industrial
workers since 1939, and the difference between 1939 and the present time. Is
that an adequate answer?

Hon. Mr. TurRGeoN: That would be related to what amount? Has that been
published at any time?

Mr. GREENWAY: Yes, it is published regularly.

Hon. Mr. TurgeEoN: Has that information been published in relation to the
cost of living index? In other words, is there any volume that would show the
relationship of the cost of living with the general income for, say, 1951, and
a similar comparison for, say, 1938?

Mr. MARSHALL: There are two series in the cost of living index and the
index of average weekly earnings; both are published monthly in the Canadian
Statistical Review.

Hon. Mr. TURGEON: Are they published in relation to each other, or are they
separate publications?

Mr. MARSHALL: They are separate tables in the same publication.

The CHAIRMAN: Do you require further information, Senator Turgeon?

Hon. Mr. TurGeEoN: No, I am satisfied with the answer, as far as the
information goes.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Hugessen?

Hon. Mr. HUGESSEN: I am not a member of the committee, Mr. Chairman.

Hon. Mr. Haig: You have a right to ask questions.
Hon. Mr. HUuGesSEN: No thank you.
The CHAIRMAN: Senator Lambert?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I do not wish to impose myself on the committee any
further than I have, but there are one or two things which I should like to
have cleared up. If the consumer price index is, and has been, limited in its
application to urban or industrial people, and does not apply to farm or rural
families, is fair to assume that you are really basing the cost of living index
upon the experience of only 60 per cent of the people of this country? I am
taking 60-40 as a fair division between the rural and urban population.
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. Mr. MARSHALL: You really have to make two indices, one as an urban index
and the other for the rural or farm area.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Exactly; and I am particularly interested in the figures
on farm income and expenses, because it makes a very great difference. We
listen over the radio to bulletins that say that the cost of living index is up or
down a half point, or an eighth of a point, and, as I said earlier, it is like taking
your temperature when you have a cold. People are better off by not taking
their temperatures, particularly if the thermometer is only 60 per cent accurate.
That is one of my chief points. If the index is 190 today, in relation to the base
of 100 in 1935-39, what is the index today in relation to 1949?

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: On 1949 it would be approximately 120.
Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: It is up 20 in relation to '49?
Mr. RowEBOTTOM: Yes.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Is domestic help a fair average item to include in the
cost of living index?

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: If we may comment not on just that item, but at the
same time on all items in the new index—because the same criteria were used
to determine the inclusion or exclusion of all items—household help had the
same treatment as bread. We have been concerned with the facts of the case.
We have attempted to select typical families, to start with; in other words, we
do not want families who represent extremes, either the very wealthy or the
very poor. The starting point has been to select the typical family. The next
step has been to determine how these typical families spend their money; what
do they buy in terms of goods and services. Whether or not an item is con-
sidered by some people to be a necessity, and by others to be a luxury, or
whether it has sociological implications, good or bad in their nature, has not
been a concern which we as statistical people feel we should worry about. The
information reported shows that families spend a very small amount on the
average for household help, nevertheless, they spend something.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Yes.

Mr. RoweBoTToOM: If you included that item, it would bring the average
up. The amount of household help is very small. The reported expenditure
probably represents outlays for services of baby-sitters, the char woman who
comes in once a week or once a month to polish the floor, and so on.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Up to the present time you based your index largely on
food, clothing and shelter.

Mr. RoweBoTrToM: Those are of course the important things in the index.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: In “shelter” I include fuel and so on.

Mr. RoweEBoTTOM: At present it is based on a complete range of goods and
services, and again related to how the people spend their money. The table
you have in front of you will show the relative importance of food, clothing
and shelter. Under the old index we took fuel, home lighting and services,

which took 15 cents out of every dollar, and whole series of miscellaneous goods
which took 23 cents out of every dollar spent in the base period.

Hon. Mr. LamBERT: What about capital expenses, such as buying a
refrigerator or an electric stove or—

An Hon. SENATOR: —an automobile.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Yes. Are those considered?

Mr. RoweEBoTTOM: Yes, those are properly weighted in the index.
Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: You have to distribute these over a period?
Mr. RowEBoTTOM: Quite so, over a lengthy period.

The CHAIRMAN: Any other question, Senator Lambert?
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Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: No. ¢

The CHAIRMAN: Now we will start on the back row. Senator Beaubien?

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman; it is very kind of you.
I would like to ask Mr. Marshall something. He says here: “The new index

number will be lower of course than if they were on the 1939 basis”. What
does that mean?

Mr. MARSHALL: Well, the present index is on the 1935-39 basis, and prices
have been going up until you have an index now of about 190. If you don’t
start away back in 1935, but higher up in the time series and divide the
index at the higher point into your current index, you are bound to get a lower
figure, are you not?

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: May I ask another question, referring to something
on the back of the page: the group base weights of new and old mdexes, budget
groups. You have the new index on food at 32?

Mr. MARSHALL: Yes.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: And the old index at 317

Mr. MARSHALL: Yes.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: In other words, on the new index, instead of 31 you
have increased it to 32? Am I right?

Mr. MARsSHALL: That is correct.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: On food?

Mr. MARSHALL: Yes.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: Well, how did you arrive at 31 between 1935 and 1939
with the prices of food at that time, and today, you only arrive, with food at
its present prices, at 32. How do you reconcile that?

Mr. MARSHALL: This index number, of course, is based, as Mr. Rowe-
bottom has pointed out, on the actual experience which we ascertained from
the family budgets. Now, you have to take into consideration the faet, it
seems to me, that not only this cost-of-living index but also income has risen,
and therefore it is quite conceivable—as a matter of fact our statistics indicate
this from the budgets—that the group we are measuring, this very large
representative group, are only spending 32 per cent of their income on food.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: In other words, you take the income as well as the
expenditure?

Mr. MARSHALL: That is right.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: —to arrive at these figures?

Mr. MARSHALL: Yes.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Fafard?

Hon. Mr. FArarRD: No questions.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Gershaw?

Hon. Mr. GErRsHAW: I would like to ask if the costs of health services, of
hospital accommodation, and of these newer antibiotic drugs, and medical
expenses generally, are figured in, and how do you figure this prepaid medical
scheme, which inc¢ludes quite a large proportion of our population, as regards
those who have no prepaid medical plans.

Mr. RoweBorToM: The current index measures an increase in the cost of
medical care since 1935-39 of a relatively large magnitude. I do not recall
off-hand the sub-group index of health care, but there definitely has come an
increase in the cost of doctors, medicine, hospitals, drugs, all of these things.
Does that answer your first question?
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Hon. Mr. GERSHAW: They are all figured in, are they?

Mr. RoweBorToMm: They are all figured in. On prepaid medical care, the
current index does not have any separate expenditure relating to prepaid
medical care; in other words the assumption in the current index is that
changing costs of prepaid medical care to these people who have such insurance
is a measurement of the change in the cost of the things which that insurance
goes to buy. In other words, that as hospital rates go up, so must insurance
rates offering protection against entrance into a hospital. In the new index
we propose to have a separate measurement of all prepaid medical care. We
are still encountering considerable difficulties in trying to measure this parti-
cular component, because of the fact that the basket of medical services which
is offered changes from time to time under the same plans, and it is very
difficult to measure the price change of identically the same amount of protec-
tion, because the amount of protection itself is altered from time to time,
where rates will remain constant, or may change likewise. But we hope to
overcome this difficulty and have a separate measurement of prepaid medical
care.

The CHAIRMAN: Any other questions, Senator Gershaw?
Hon. Mr. GErsHAW: No. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN: Senator Burchill?

Hon. Mr. BurcHILL: Yes. I would like first to follow up the question that
one senator asked regarding the increase in the weekly earnings figures there
as compared with the increase in the cost of living since 1938.

Mr. GREENWAY: Yes, sir.
Hon. Mr. BurcHILL: Can you give us that?

Mr. GREENwWAY: We have a record of weekly average earnings for non-
agricultural industries. That figure since 1939 has risen to the level, by the
1st of March of this year, of almost 230 in relation to 1939 as 100. The
corresponding cost-of-living comparison for March 1952 is 186-3. Now those
figures, taken by themselves, do not tell the whole story. There are many
- things involved that you must take into account if you wish to relate these two
figures. The movement in average earnings is simply a reflection of the average
amount of pay per week that all people employed in industry receive. There
are other factors that must be considered: the question of differences in taxation
levels; the fact that the employed people themselves are not the same, there
are more women employed in industry at slightly lower wage levels on the
average than their male counterparts. The average level of scale may have
changed somewhat. This is a very complex thing. So that we do not feel
that you can automatically compare those two percentage increases without
going into the question of what the cost of living index itself represents on the
one hand, and what this wage figure represents on the other hand.

Hon. Mr. BurcHILL: You do not take into account the average working
man, the day labourer?

0 Mr. GREENWAY: This is an industrial average representing all kinds of
abour.

Hon. Mr. GoLpING: You take a higher level in respect to that.

Hon. Mr. BURCHILL: I want to emplasize what Senator Aseltine has said
about the importance of this study. It has been manifest, I think, in the last
few years that your job has become an increasingly more important one for
the nation, and therefore it is most essential that the people of all classes should
be confident that your figures are correct. As Senator Aseltine pointed out,
sometimes on the prairies and down in the Maritimes we hear that these
figures are just for Ottawa or Toronto and that they do not reflect the cost
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of living in our sections of the nation. We hear these remarks on all sides,
so it is most important to convince people that you are correct, and that
you have done everything possible to iron out all inaccuracies in every direc-
tion in order that people might have complete confidence in the figures
published all over the land. I think that is most essential. I have found the
discussion here this morning most interesting, and I think it is wonderful
what you have done. What about the small towns? Have you taken them
into consideration? Are towns and small cities given their due proportion
in this index? I presume they are. It must be an extremely difficult matter
in a country like Canada, which is in a way a group of nations, to assimilate
all these figures and get them into a straight line. I know the enormous
task that you have, but have you given every part of the country the proper
weight?

Mr. RowesoTTOM: First of all, I will agree with you on the difficulty of
the problem. We have done the best possible job we can in giving adequate
representation to all geographical areas in the country. The farm population
constitutes a separate problem for which we have a separate index. So we
are concerned with the urban segment of the population. We have an arrange-
ment from Victoria through to Halifax in so far as the weighting elements
are concerned. On the price aspect of it, we go from St. John’s, Newfound-
land to Victoria. The weighting diagram is based on 27 Canadian cities of a
population of 30,000 or over as of the 1941 census. So the cutoff on the bottom
size of the cities is 30,000 which takes in way and above the larger percentage
of the urban population. In addition to the main index, we try to give geo-
graphical representation by constructing separate city indexes. For example,
we have one for Halifax, St. John’s, Newfoundland, St. John, New Brunswick,
Toronto, Montreal, Winnipeg, Saskatoon, Vancouver, and so on.

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: How do you define “urban”?
Mr. RoweBoTToM: Those living in cities of a population of 30,000 and over.

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: That is what I thought. It does not cover the small
towns.

Mr. RowEBoTTOM: No, it does not go down to the five and ten thousand
population towns. However, we do a certain amount of analyses in the course
of our studies and we have no reason to believe that the price movements are
significantly different in the small towns than medium-sized towns.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: It would not be higher in the small towns.
Mr. RoweBorToM: I would not think so.

Hon. Mr. BurcHILL: You have taken family specimens in various groups
of income. I think you start at $1,650 and go up to $4,000. Now, naturally
the families in those various groups have a different basket. They must be
weighted differently. How do you work that out? Do you work various groups
and various salary ranges out? A man with a salary of $4,000 would not
have the same basket as a man with a salary of $1,650, would he?

Mr. RoweBorToM: No, that is correct.
Hon. Mr. BurcHILL: Now, in working out that average you would have

to be very careful in the selection, and then there is the average of the
number of different groups. Is all that worked out? )

Mr. RoweBoTToM: Yes, each family income range will have its correct
importance or representation in the average of all families.

The CHAIRMAN: In regard to the question that Senator Burchill asked
a moment ago, am I correct in assuming that regardless of whether a man’s
income is $4,000 or $1,650 a year, the average you work out is that he spends
a certain percentage on his food?
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Mr. RoweBoTTOM: No, that is not quite true. Incidentally, the word
income is not quite correctly used here. The word should be expenditure. In
other words, he spends $1,650 a year or $4,000 a year. Now, a man with $1,650
will spend his money somewhat differently than the person who is spending
$4,000, but because the person at the lower income end spends his money
differently than the person at the higher income end, it does not invalidate the
average of a large number of people whose expenditure patterns approximate
each other, taking into account differences in size of income and the size of a
family and geographical location. In other words, you may have a very tall
man and a very short man, but the many people who approximate the average
height of Canadians, establish the basic figure.

The CHAIRMAN: I see.

Mr. RowEBoTTOM: We have excluded the families, of course, those whose
expenditure patterns are quite different from the average. That is why we
have cut off at $1,650 and at $4,000 because, as you move away from the
average Canadian whose expenditure is between $2,000 and $3,000, the expendi-
ture patterns become different. We do not want to include in our typical
families those whose expenditure patterns are extreme. Does that answer
your question?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, that answers it very well. The next question I wish
to ask is on this matter of wage rates. I followed Mr. Greenway’s statement
on that, but could you give us any information on how the wages of, say,
unskilled labour—the hourly or weekly wages—compared in 1951 with those
in 1949 or whatever year you took?

Mr. GREENWAY: I am sorry, Mr. Chairman, we do not have any separate
record for unskilled labour.

Mr. MARSHALL: The Department of Labour, of course, has information on
wage rates.

Mr. GREENWAY: I should not say that we do not have any information, but
that there are no available earnings averages that will compare through that
period of time, pre-war up to the present.

The CHAIRMAN: The question of a farm index was raised by some senators.
A farm index is quite different from an urban index?

Mr. GREENWAY: Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: As a matter of fact, there are a few organizations—the
western pools, for instance, and the Searle Grain Company—that have
worked out a farm index giving a relationship between the cost of the things
that farmers have to buy—such as lumber, implements, binder twine, fuel
oil and a wide range of other commodities—and the prices that they receive
for their commodities. I do not know whether you are familiar with this,
Mr. Marshall, but it might be interesting to look into that.

Now, I have one other question. Have you had much ecriticism, and if
so from what source, of the basis on which the old cost of living index was
made up?

Mr. MARSHALL: Well, the point of view concerning the old index number,
it seems to me, has changed from time to time. When the number was not
going up very rapidly there was some complaint that it did not really represent
the true state of things and should be going up faster. But in more recent
times, when it was rising quite rapidly, we did not hear much criticism of it.
The criticisms have varied.

The CHAIRMAN: I recall on a few occasions when labour unions were _
having discussions with employers about proposed increases in wages, the
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employers said ‘“Your wages have increased already more than the cost of
living index has increased,” and the representatives of the unions replied -
“Well, the cost of living index is not an accurate measurement.”

Mr. MARSHALL: Well, we have had some recommendations lately from
certain labour unions that we should not change over to a new index number
but that we continue the old one. However, we have been trying to make
known to the labour organizations just what we had in mind with this index.
We had meetings with various organizations, we explained to them what our
plans were, we got their criticisms and suggestions, and all these things have
been taken into consideration in making this new index. It was pointed out
here by an honourable senator that this is a very important task for us. We
fully realize that at the bureau, and we are trying to leave no stone unturned
to get all the relevant and helpful advice obtainable concerning the index
number, and we are doing our best to let people know just what our aim is.
When we do finish the compilation of the index and publish it we shall be
putting out a full explanation of how it is made up, what it is meant to cover,
and what we have done to ensure that it is as accurate as it can be made.

'~ The CHAIRMAN: When it is finally completed it will be the result, I
take it, of an objective analysis of all relevant facts, and not designed to
please any particular group here, there or elsewhere?

Mr. MARsHALL: That is correct, sir. This is to be an objective index.
We do not pull anything out of the air. There is nothing arbitrary about-it.
We are trying to base it on an objective analysis of facts and very careful
inquiry.

The CHAIRMAN: I take it that we are through with these gentlemen now.

Hon. Mr. REmp: No, Mr. Chairman, there are a dozen questions yet. This
is one of the most important things coming before us, and there are certain
questions I wish to ask. This index affects the whole nation, and I can under-
stand labour objecting to a change from the old index to the new one.

Instead of showing an increase of 89 per cent over the base year, as the
old index does, your new index will show an increase of only 20 per cent.

Mr. MARSHALL: Mr. Chairman, may I make myself clear? I did not say
that labour was objecting to the creation of this new index. I said, or at least
I meant to say, that a small number of individual unions, two or three as I
recollect it, wrote recommending that we return the old index. There has
been no widespread criticism from the unions, and it would be very wrong
to give the impression that labour as a whole is objecting to the change to a
new index.

Hon. Mr. Remp: I was listening, and I understood you to say that labour
would rather that you retained the old index.

Mr. MARSHALL: Well, if I said that I made a wrong statement. We have
not had criticism from the whole body of labour, but two or three specific
labour unions have written us urging the retention of the old index.

Hon. Mr. Remp: In the final analysis, criticism of the cost of living index
is criticism of the government, no matter what party is in power. I have
always been curious as to whether you have to receive authority from the
government before you make a change such as you are making now.

Mr. MaRrsHALL: Of course, we could not go ahead without taking the matter
up with the government.

Hon. Mr. REIp: When you were bringing groups together to discuss the
proposed new system, why did you not consult the farm groups?

Mr. MARSHALL: They will be consulted. And as a matter of fact we have
already consulted the Federation of Agriculture.
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Hon. Mr. Remp: The record will show that you did not mention that. I
have been paying attention to what you said. i

Mr. MARSHALL: I overlooked mentioning that we did consult them, and
I am sorry for my oversight. As a matter of fact, the list that we gave of the
people who have been interviewed is not an exhaustive list, but- a more or
less representative one.

Hon. Mr. Remp: According to a statement published by the Department
of Finance there are in this country—I am speaking subject to memory—about -
one and a half million people earning less than $1,200 a year. Yet in the new
survey, instead of dealing with families with annual incomes of from $1,200
to $1,600, you are dealing with families whose incomes averaged from $1,650
to $4,050. Surely you cannot get a true picture of consumption if you ignore
all the people who earn less than $1,000 a year. In the part of the country
where I live there are many people who have no other income, broadly speak-
ing, than their old age pension. They eat food, buy clothes, pay rent, and so
on, yet they are left out of consideration by you. Why is that?

Mr. MARSHALL: We are leaving out agriculture in the meantime.

Hon. Mr. REID; You cannot get a true picture if you segregate people in
that way.

Mr. MARSHALL: It is not only the practice in Canada but in other countries
as well: The farm population is not included with the urban population. We
are not doing anything special there.

Hon. Mr. Rem: But I want to know the reason why you dropped out the
lower class. Why change it from $1,650 to $4,050? There are millions of
people who have been left out, whom your survey does not include.

Mr. RowEBoTTOM: May I comment on your problem, Senator?

Hon. Mr. ReEm: Yes, I would like to hear what you have to say, but I do
not think I will make any impression on you.

Mr. RoweBorToM: I think we have very strong and valid reasons for the
decisions that have been made. TFirst of all we are concerned with families;
this is our primary consideration. The figure of $1,200 a year and less would
relate to single people, and predominantly single girls—not to family income.
We are concerned with family expenditure; in other words those people who
pool their income for living purposes. In terms of the numbers of families
which we surveyed—as Mr. Marshall has said—the percentage of families
excluded by the income cut off at the bottom of $1,650 is very small. I cannot
quote from memory the exact number, but it would be less than 10 per cent.
The same applies at the top: You ask, why did we cut it off at the bottom?
The next question would be why you cut it off at the top? Why do you
not include people with very large incomes running into many thousands of
dollars? Why have you excluded single people? Why have you excluded
people with a very large family? The reasons for all of these decisions on
what the population coverage of the new index should be, relates again to
how these people spend their money. Our objective was to find a large popu-
lation group within the country who spend their money in similar ways; in
other words, the population coverage must be homogeneous, if your average is
to be meaningful.

Take next the index use, that is of the cost of living index or the consumer
price index. It is used to a large extent in wage negotiations and to a con-
siderable extent in wage escalation. To thus apply an index of this type which
included the farm population would be an incorrect use of it. The same would
apply when we come to use the farm index; as the chairman has said, comparing -
the price of things which farmers buy with prices of things farmers sell. If you
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wish to make that comparison, to include in your index prices and expenditures
made by and representing the urban population, would be quite wrong. In
other words, you must tie your index to the use to which it will be put; your
average is not meaningful if you include in that average any extremes which
are very atypical when compared to the average. All of these things were taken
into consideration on the decision as to what the population coverage should
be for the new index.
Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: Mr. Chairman, I do not see a quorum.

Hon. Mr. RED: Why in the case of increased costs of rents, clothing and
food, have you dropped in the new schedule from 62 to 58?

Mr. ROWEBOTTOM: I can only say that.because these are the facts as
reported to us.

Hon. Mr. REID: Do you mean to tell me that rent has gone down? Do
you take into consideration the costs of houses, in computing the rent?

Mr. RoweBoTTOM: It is related to all other amounts of money which
people spend. I say, on the basis of the figures which you have in front of
you, that the amount of money, in relation to the total outlay, which people
now devote to housing, is less than it was before the war, for the reason that
rents have risen less than incomes have risen. It makes sense when you take
a look at the movements of the rent index, in relation to the movement of the
food index and incomes. People today spend a smaller percentage of thelr
total expenditure on shelter than they did before the war.

Hon. Mr. REID: One last question; I don’t want to keep the committee
further, but this seems important to me. I preface this question with the
observation that it has been said that there is greater competition in food prices
and other articles in the United States than in Canada. My question to you
is: Do you find much variation in the various prices of the same articles
throughout Canada, outside Newfoundland? You must take these things into
consideration, and you must have information on them.

Mr. ROWEBOTTOM: Yes.

Hon. Mr. RED: I find in my own province of British Columbia the prices
are the same 500 miles away from the city as in the city, but when I go to the
United States I find that the prices are more competitive. Do you find much
_difference in the cost of articles throughout Canada?

Mr. RoweBoTToM: May I refer the Senator to the Labour Gazette in
which we publish the prices of a fairly large range of articles of food and coal.

Hon. Mr. REm: I will look that up; I am just looking for information.

The Committee adjourned until Wednesday, May 21, 1952 at 11 a.m.
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EXHIBIT No. 2
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NATIONAL INCOME AND GROSS NATIONAL PRODUCT, 1939-1951

(millions of dollars)

EXHIBIT No. 3

— 1939 1940 1941 1942 1943 1944 1945 1946 1947 1948 19491 1950t | 1951t
Wages, Salaries and Supplementary Labour Income| 2,575 | 2,929 | 3,575 | 4,242 | 4,783 | 4,940 | 4,953 | 5,323 | 6,221 | 7,170 | 7,761 | 8,271 9,640
Military Pay and Allowances................c..... 32 193 ?86 641 910 1,068 1,117 340 83 82 115 137 201
Investmont TNoOMIE. co oo o un tinais osiolsassaion 917 1,128 1,484 1,761 1,801 1,829 1,859 1,975 | 2,269 | 2,464 | 2,445 | 3,088 3,655
Net Income of Unincorporated Business:
Accrued Net Income of Farm Operators from
3Ty e it ey S N b e St e A B 385 492 490 988 805 1,185 1,010 1,112 1,223 1,518 1,504 1,547 2,138
Net Income of Non-farm Unincorporated :
5T R T e N vy 464 521 628 705 744 804 901 | 1,071 ( 1,189 | 1,326 [ 1,369 | 1,512 1,595
Ner NaroNan Income ar Facror Cost,.......... 4,373 | 5,263 6,56'3 8,337 | 9,043 | 9,826 | 9,840 | 9,821 | 10,985 | 12,560 | 13,194 | 14,555 | 17,229
Indirect Taxes Less Subsidies..................... 733 830 | 1,054 ( 1,085 | 1,117 | 1,111 | 1,003 | 1,269 | 1,604 |- 1,772 | 1,830 | 2,005 2,386
Depreciation Allowances and Similar Business :
T R S R T S I A e 610 720 858 | 1,002 988 957 928 903 | 1,118 | 1,276 | 1,437 | 1,607 1,763
Residual Error of Estimate....................... -9 59 42 115 35 60 79 33 | 61 5 1 —45 —137
Gross NationaL PrRopucer AT MARKET PRICES. . . ... 5,707 | 6,872 | 8,517 | 10,529 | 11,183 | 11,954 | 11,850 | 12,026 | 13,768 | 15,613 | 16,462 | 18,122 | 21,241

1 Includes Newfoundland.
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EXHIBIT No. 4
GROSS NATIONAL EXPENDITURE 1939-1951

(millions of dollars)

—_— 1939 1940 1941 1942 1943 1944 1945 1946 1947 1948 19491 | 1950t | 1951t

Personal Expenditure on Consumer Goods and

B e e 3,904 | 4,399 | 5,053 | 5,514 | 5,727 | 6,187 | 6,811 | 7,977 | 9,173 | 10,112 | 10,963 | 11,862 | 13,062
Government Expenditure on Goods and Services. .. 735 | 1,165 | 1,689 | 3,726 | 4,227 | 5,022 | 3,704 | 1,832 | 1,570 | 1,798 | 2,128 | 2,323 23,120
Gross Domestic Investment: :

New Residential Construction. ............... 185 200 233 194 174 225 272 371 506 637 742 801 778

New Non-residential Construction............ 166 210 288 354 366 257 252 443 599 818 903 | 1,026 1,215

New Machinery and Equipment.............. 254 407 557 496 305 377 462 584 | 1,016 | 1,230 | 1,323 | 1,389 1,814

Change in Inventories...........:coeuvnu.n.. 331 369 247 316 | —109 —46 | —260 519 | 047 605 231 | 1,005 1,650
Exports of Goods and Services?................... 1,451 | 1,808 | 2,467 | 2,361 | 3,444 | 3,561 | 3,597 | 3,210 | 3,638 | 4,054 | 4,011 | 4,185 5,099
Deduct: Imports of Goods and Services?.......... —1,328 |—1,629 [—1,976 (—2,307 |—2,917 |—3,569 |—2,910 |—2,878 |—3,621 |—3,636 |—3,837 |—4,514 | —5,633
Residual Error of Estimate...................c... 9 —58 —41 | -—115 —34 —60:| ~ =78 —32 —60 -5 —2 +45 +136
GRross NATIONAL ExPENDITURE AT MARKET PRICES.| 5,707 | 6,872 | 8,517 | 10,539 | 11,183 | 11,954 | 11,850 | 12,026 | 13,768 | 15,613 | 16,462 | 18,122 | 21,241

1 Includes Newfoundland.

? Minor adjustments have been made to the figures of current receipts and payments shown in “Th
Bureau of Statistics, to achieve consistency with the other component series.

e Canadian Balance of International Payments, 1949.” Dominion
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EXHIBIT No. 5
THE NEW CONSUMER PRICE INDEX

(Reprinted from the Daily Bulletin, March 14, 1952, For Your Information)

During the latter half of 1951 the Dominion Bureau of Statistics held
numerous meetings with groups and organizations to explain and discuss the
plans for the revised index which is to be renamed more accurately the
Consumer Price Index. The groups and organizations included not only a
wide variety of interests but also competent technical opinion. They represented
consumers, labour, management, farmers, and professional economists. In addi-
tion, it has been possible to discuss the most up-to-date techniques for
constructing consumer price indexes with experts- of several countries which
have highly developed statistical organizations. During the course of these
discussions it was decided to use 1949 as a base period and work resulting
from this decision will require several months to complete. Therefore, publica-
tion will not commence before the summer of 1952, at which time a compre-
hensive explanation of the index will be issued. The present statement outlines
briefly some of the main features which appear to have wide public interest.

Purpose and Title

The main purpose of the revision has been to bring up to date the list of
items and quantities included in the index budget and to place the series
on a post-war base. Thus there will be no change in the fundamental purpose
of the index which is to measure changes in the prices which the consumer
pays for goods and services.

While the title, “Cost-of-Living Index”, has historically been used to
describe indexes which serve this purpose, it has proved confusing, and will
therefore be changed to ‘“Consumer Price Index”. This change in title is
one which is being adopted widely in other countries and is made to clarify the
real purpose of the index, that is, to measure changes in prices of a repre-
sentative basket of goods and services.

Base Period ¢

The post-war period selected as the base for the new index is the
calendar year 1949, and the index for that year will be 100. Since prices
were higher in 1949 than they were in the period 1935-39, which is the base
of the present index and which now equals 100, the new index numbers will
be lower, of course, than if they were on the 1935-39 base. This does not
mean that prices have risen less; the percentage change in the price level
shown by the new index would be the same from month to month whichever

base is used.

The Index Budget

In determining the items to be included in the budget it was first necessary
to decide what families should be selected from the nation-wide sample of
household expenditures collected for the year ending September 1948, and
supplemented by four food surveys in October 1948 and March, June and
September 1949. The new index has been designed to reflect the experience
of families located in 27 cities, each having more than 30,000 population.
They ranged in size from two adults to two adults with four children and
the annual incomes 6f these households during the survey year ranged from
$1,650 to $4,050 with the majority of incomes between $2,000 and $3,000.
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The income and size limitations were selected to secure a wide coverage
within which expenditure patterns could be adequately represented by the
same price index. The families have not been restricted to those with wage-
earner heads. Actual tests showed that expenditure patterns of households
with wage-earner heads were almost identical with those of other urban
families within the same size and income ranges. This is not surprising when
it is considered that wage-earners and non-wage-earners are found living on
the same streets, buying in the same stores, and generally living in the same
manner. It was thus possible to include families with all types of income, with-
out making the index less representative of wage-earners.

Although there have been considerable changes between pre-war and
post-war purchasing habits, the general pattern of spending has altered sur-
prisingly little. Changes in the classification of items to give more useful group
indexes prevent exact comparison of the old and new index patterns, but
the degree of similarity can be judged from the following summary table. The
new Household Operation group compares roughly with a combination of the
two series for Fuel and Light and Homefurnishings and Services. Likewise, the
new Other Commodities and Services group contains many of the items listed
in the present index under Miscellaneous.

Group Base Weights of New and Old Indexes

Budget Group New Index Old Index
per cent per cent

1 0 R R i e Dt S B P S R 32 31

(6 0 o e e e R A R S e 11 12

SBRIter e T s T 15 19
Household Operation .......... 17

(Fuel and Light 6)

(Homefurnishings and Services «19) 15
Other Commodities and Services 25

Miscellaneous: i & o e L oo ' 23

Rabal st e i e e L 100 100

Final decisions remain to be made on a few items in the new budget, but
in general the changes to be made can now be stated. In total the new index
will be calculated from prices of approximately 225 items as compared with
the present list of 160. Additions to foods will include a considerable number
of fresh fruits and vegetables; and items of children’s wear will be added to
the clothing index. In addition to rents it is planned to price the principal
home-ownership costs if certain technical difficulties can be overcome. Fuel
oil will be added and the list of household equipment and services has been
expanded. The Other Commodities and Services index will include a number
of additional items, in particular, a wider representation for transportation
and recreation. Life insurance premiums will be dropped because they include
a large element of savings, while the other major element, risk, is related to
future rather than current purchasing power measurements.

Joint Publication of the Old and New Series

The substitution of any new statistical series for an old one almost invari-
ably leads to some confusion. Cost-of-Living or Consumer Price Indexes are
used for numerous purposes, including the adjustment of wages. It seems
advisable, therefore, to make available for some months, both the old series and
the new. However, it is not the intention to continue the old series after
the end of 1952.

57976—3
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Wednesday,
March 26, 1952.

“That the Standing Committee on Finance be authorized to examine the
expenditures proposed by the Estimates laid before Parliament for the fiscal
year ending March 31, 1953, in advance of the Bills based on the said Estimates -
reaching the Senate; That it be empowered to send for records of revenues
from taxation collected by the Federal, Provincial and Municipal governments
in Canada and the incidence of this taxation in its effect upon different income
groups, and records of expenditures by such governments, showing sources of
income and expenditures of same under appropriate headings, together with
estimates of gross national production, net national income and movement of the
cost-of-living index, and their relation to such total expenditures, for the year
1939 and for the latest year for which the information is available, and such other
matters as may be pertinent to the examination of the Estimates, and to report
upon the same.

That the said Committee be empowered to send for persons, papérs and
records.”

L. C. MOYER,
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

WEDNESDAY, May 21, 1952.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Finance
met this day at 11.00 a.m.

Present: Crerar, Chairman; Barbour, Beaubien, Euler, Fafard, Golding,
Haig, Hawkins, Horner, Isnor, King, McDonald, Reid, Stambaugh, Taylor and
Turgeon—16.

Consideration of the order of reference of March 26, 1952, was resumed.

The following were heard:—
Mr. R. B. Bryce, Secretary of Treasury Board.

Mr. S. D. Hemsley, Head of Finance Division, Department of External
Affairs.

Mr. Jules Leger, Assistant Under-Secretary of State for External Affairs.
At 1.00 p.m. the Committee adjourned until tomorrow, May 22, at 11.00 a.m.
Attest.

JOHN A. HINDS,
Clerk of the Committee







MINUTES OF EVIDENCE

THE SENATE

OrTAWA, Wednesday, May 21, 1952.

The Standing Committee on Finance, which was authorized to examine
the estimates laid before parliament for the fiscal year ending March 31, 1953,
met this day at 11 a.m.

Hon. Mr. CRERAR in the Chair.

The CHAIRMAN: At our last meeting Senator Isnor asked for certain
information which I understand Mr. Bryce has taken under consideration.
Perhaps we can have that information, and once it is disposed of we shall
relieve Mr. Bryce this morning and take up the estimates on External Affairs.

Mr. BrycE: As I recall it there were three questions on which Senator Isnor
wished detailed information. One is “Federal Government Estimates and
Expenditures distributed by Major Categories”. I have this mimeographed
and copies can be distributed.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Let us have one placed on the record.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, one will be filed as an appendix.

(See Appendix “A” at end of today’s report).

Mr. BrYCE: The second is a “Comparison of Provision in Estimates, 1951~
52 and 1952-53, for Expenditures on Films and Films Strips”. I have set this
out by individual votes, and copies of this can be distributed.

The CHAIRMAN: We shall have that placed on the record also as an
appendix.

(See Appendix “B” at end of today’s report.)

Mr. BrRyceE: The third and more detailed question was for a list of publica-
tions, and that is being prepared. It may take a few days more to get it
because it involves going to the Queen’s Printer and to the various departments.
This information is not readily available in our records nor in anyone else’s
centralized  records.

In regard to the distribution by these major categories that Senator Isnor

-inquired about, for the current year I have put in the distribution as it is in

the Main Estimates. I said I would speak to the Minister about the question
of distributing his forecast of expenditure. I talked to him about it and he
said that his forecast of expenditure overall, which he gave in the budget, is
really his own personal forecast. This is made up after he takes into account
whether or not he thinks his various colleagues will spend as much as shown
in the estimates they have requested. There is a margin for estimating and
forecasting in each of the items, which overall he can expect to balance out,
but he would prefer me not to try to break it down even in the groups that
are here.

Perhaps I should point out that two of the figures shown for 1952-53 may
be misleading without a word of explanation. Those are the figures shown
for “Contribution to Superannuation Fund” and for “Subsidies to Provinces”.
The contribution to the Superannuation Fund last year included two special
items that were in the final Supplementary Estimates. One was a contribution
of $75 million to make up the deficiency in the reserve. The second contribu-
tion of some twenty odd millions was to make up the deficiency caused by the

101
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general increase in salaries that took place at the end of the year. Neither
of those appear in this item of $13 million for the current year.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: I wanted to ask a question about that. I could not see
how in fact you spent roughly speaking $100 million more last  year and the
percentage would be the same as shown on your table, namely, 3 per cent.

Mr. BryceE: I am sorry, senator, but that is -3 per cent.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: But it is the same.

Mr. BrycE: Last year it was 3-0, and this year it is 0-3. However, I should
indicate that these two figures for the contribution to the Superannuation Fund
are not really comparable because last year the figures include the special
items. Then, in the line immediately below it, in “Subsidies to Provinces”, the
Minister explained, as I indicated in the record on my first day’s evidence,
that the figure for 1952-53 includes for the tax rental agreements only the final
payments under the old agreements that expired on March 31. There are
payments for one quarter of the year, less certain adjustments, that are
payable after the end of March, and that is all that is included in this item
of $32 million, over and above the old statutory subsidies and the Newfound-
land transitional grant. So that the payments to the provinces under the new
Tax Rental Agreements will have to be added together. Those agreements are
not yet all concluded, and the legislation by which parliament would authorize
them has not yet been brought down.

Hon. Mr. EUuLER: Have you any idea of what those will be?

Mr. BRYCE: One cannot tell, sir, until one knows definitely how many
provinces are coming in and what provinces are expected. I think I said the
‘other day that the Minister has already indicated that they will be quite
substantial, over $100 million.

Hon. Mr. EULER: It is pretty well known that Quebec and Ontario are not
coming in.

Mr. Bryce: Well, sir, I would not presume to guess on these levels of high
policy.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Even if they remained out as before, the item would still
be over that of last year?

Mr. BRYCE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: How much?

Mr. Bryce: It will depend on whether all the other eight provinces will
come in, and on the option they take. My guess is that there will be at least
another $100 million to add here.

The CHAIRMAN: That will have to be provided for in the supplementaries?

Mr. BrycEe: It will be provided as a statutory item under a separate statute.
Normally we record in the Main Estimates a forecast of those items provided
under statutes, but of course we do not presume to do so where parliament has
not yet passed a statute.

Hon. Mr. EuLEr: So that the total of $4,335,000 will be substantially
increased by reason of that?

Mr. BrycE: Yes. Thirdly, I should note that in the final item, “General
Administration and All Other Items” last year’s figure included the $75 million
that the Minister put into the reserve against active assets. That is not in the
Main Estimates. It is an item he provides for at the end of the year in making
up the accounts for the year. z

Hon. Mr. Haig: Providing there is a surplus. I suggest that to you, but
you do not need to answer.

Mr. Bryce: I think we have provided it now—
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Hon. Mr. Haig: For two years. :

Mr. BRYCE: You may be thinking of the Superannuation one, sir.

Hon. Mr. Haig: I am. 7

Mr. Bryce: This is the general reserve against active assets, and there has
been some amount provided, I think, for over ten years. Now, how large the
item has been over all those ten years I would be only guessing, but it was
$25 million for a number of years and then it went up to $75 million when we
commenced our big foreign lending program.

The CHAIRMAN: That would be a reserve, I take it, against substantial loans
that have been made since the end of the war?

Mr. Bryce: Yes. We have on our balance sheet, as one w111 note in the
Public Accounts, quite a long list of what we call active assets. Those are
normally assets which are readily liquidated or are equivalent to cash. For
instance, there are our holdings of U.S. dollars, or the advances we make to
the Foreign Exchange Control Board to hold U.S. dollars.

Hon. Mr. EULER: That reserve that you are establishing is to provide
against realization of a smaller amount for those assets than their face value?

Mr. BRYCE: Yes, sir. :

Hon. Mr. HAtG: And it will cover the loss that we shall probably make on
the ships seized by the Chinese?

Mr. BrRYcE: Well, sir, technically our loss there will be on the implementa-
tion of a guarantee. We have shown that as a contingent liability.

Hon. Mr. IsNOR: Would it be fair to say that this year’s estimated cost of
general administration and all other items—that is, as specified in your item
(9), and excluding items (a), (b), (c¢), (d), (e) and (f)—is down 4-4 per
cent from last year?

Mr. BrYCE: No, sir, I do not think so.

Hon. Mr. EULER: There will be supplementaries added to this year’s figure?

Hon. Mr. IsNor: I would like Mr. Bryce to answer my question.

Mr. BrRYCE: You are excluding items (a) to (f)?

Hon. Mr. ISNOR: Yes.

Mr. BrRYCE: I do not see, sir, how one reaches that conclusion.

Hon. Mr. IsNnor: I have a purpose in framing my question in that way,
referring to subheadings (a) to (f), and then asking about (g), the general
administration and all other items. Last year, 1951-52, you gave for general
administration 16 per cent, and this year you give 11-6 per cent. I arrived at
my figure of 4:4 per cent reduction by subtracting one from the other. Now
I put this question to you: Can we say that this year, notwithstanding the
criticism from certain quarters, the all-over percentage cost of administration
is 4+4 per cent less than it was in 1951-52?

Mr. BrycE: I am afraid not, sir, because these are percentages of different
totals. The figure last year was 16 per cent of a total of roughly $3% billion,
whereas this year it is 11:6 per cent of $41 billion.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Is this also true, that the figure of $588 million that you
gave last year included all the supplementaries, whereas supplementaries are
still to be added to the $503 million that you have given for this year? If that
is so, that would of course make a difference in your percentage this year.

Mr. BrRYCE: Yes, sir, there will be some supplementaries added.

Hon. Mr. EULER: So that the figure of $503 million for this year does not
represent the actual fact, for it does not include the supplementaries?

Mr. Bryce: That is so, sir.
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Hon. Mr. EULER: And when the supplementaries are added your percentage
would be substantially altered?

Mr. BrYCE: Yes, sir. The main estimates are intended to include all the
items that we can properly foresee at the time. In other words, we do not plan
"to have supplementary estimates. When tabling the estimates the’minister
_ indicated that the vote for the grants to universities was. going to be deferred;
I think the implication was that there would be an item in the supplementary
estimates for those grants. Secondly, there are two or three items that tradi-
tionally are only decided upon later. For instance, the subsidy on the freight
costs on feed grains is normally provided in the main estimates only up to the
end of the crop year, and the government makes a decision some time in the
spring or early summer as to whether that will be continued for the new crop
year; and if so, that must be added.

Hon. Mr. IsNOR: Mr. Bryce, I do not want to appear stupid, but in business
the percentage of administration costs would be figured on the volume of your
gross receipts and expenses. Now according to the figures you show here,
the general administration costs last year were 16 per cent of the gross expendi-
tures, and this year they are estimated to be only 11-6 per cent. Therefore it
seems to me that under that particular heading of general administration there
is a saving of 4:4 per cent.

Mr. BryYCE: Yes, sir, in that sense.

Hon. Mr. EULER: But the total estimates for this year are not fairly
representative, for supplementaries have to be added to them.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: They were not included last year.

Hon. Mr. Harc: Oh, yes, they were.

Hon. Mr. EuLEr: All the supplementaries were in that figure of $588
million last year.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: Then how are we going to be able to make a fair compar-
ison between 1951-52 and 1952-53? If what Senator Haig and Senator Euler
say is correct, these figures do not tell the true story.

Hon. Mr. Hatg: They cannot.

Hon. Mr. EuLEr: The figure for this year cannot tell the true story,
because the supplementaries are not included.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: Let us try to get some basis on which we can make a
comparison. i

The CHAIRMAN: I should like to ask Mr. Bryce a question here. Under ( b),
social security, there is $902 million. Does that include an item like war
veterans’ allowances?

Mr. Bryce: Yes, sir. F
The CHAIRMAN: And veterans’ pensions?

Mr. Bryce: As I have pointed out in the footnote, sir, it includes the
disability pensions. I did that because in his Budget Speech the minister did
so when referring to the total costs of social security. It is open to argument
whether certain of these payments to veterans should be properly described
as social security, but I did not feel it was really proper to put them into
defence. They seem to belong somewhere between the two.

Hon. Mr. EuLer: I think we have fairly well established that the figure
of 16 per cenf of last year cannot be compared with the figure of 11-6 per cent
of this year, because last year’s totals included the supplementaries and this
year’s totals do not. Is that also true of all those items for 1952-53, that the
supplementaries will have to be added to them? For instance, will supple-
mentary estimates have to be added to the figures for Defence, Social Security
and so on—(a), (b), (¢), (d), (e) and (f)?
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' Mr. Bryce: Well, sir, I cannot say for certain. I think the record has
indicated that supplementaries are normally not significant in the case of
defence. I say “normally”, because in 1950, after the outbreak of the Korean
war, they were significant. ;

Hon. M. Isnor: Could you tell us on a percentage baiis what the supple-
mentaries for last year were? ) :

Mr. Bryce: I could give you the totals, sir. In 1951-52, last year, the
main estimates were $3,587 million. There were two sets of supplementary
estimates. The one in June—I am giving simply a round figure to the nearest
million dollars—amounted to $144 million; and in March the final year-end
items amounted to $202 million. I could give you the figures for the previous
year too, if you would like them.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: No, that is enough. Those figures would not throw out
your percentage of general administration costs very much, would they?

Mr. Bryce: Well, sir, I would not like to give a definite opinion on that
without examining it. I think I could say that the social security figure this
year, barring new major legislation, can be expected to be fairly firm. The
public debt charges are fairly firm. As to the others, the contributions to the
Superranuation Fund and the subsidies to the provinces, I have already
explained the nature of the situation there.

Hon. Mr. Rem: May I ask a question referring to these figures that you
handed in this morning dealing with the National Film Board? Do the estimates
reveal a true picture of the gross cost of the board? I notice under the
heading of the “National Film Board” the administration, production and
distribution of films, etec., are estimated to cost this year $2,804,131, and the
estimated total expenditures on films for all the departments, including that
figure, are $3,475,566. Under the figures of the breakdown you gave us the
total of $10 million includes, I realize, displays, advertising and publicity.
When dealing with estimates of the National Film Board of $2,919,000 one could
easily be somewhat confused as to the growth and the development of the
Board, because on top of that there is, I presume, the $3,475,000 odd from
other departments, as well as something else. My question is, why could
we not reveal to parliament the total amount spent by the National Film
Board, since there are ever-increasing amounts from other departments? When
dealing with the estimates we do not point out, nor is it drawn to our attention,

the huge expenditure on the National Film Board. I think this is an important
question.

The CHAIRMAN: It is an important question, but if we open the gate for
general d_lscussion like that we might get into all the items of the estimates.
That. sub]gct might be taken up at another time. Mr. Bryce is this morning
deal}ng with the questions asked of him by Senator Isnor the other day, and
I think we should confine our discussion to those questions.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: Perhaps I misundertoood you, Mr. Bryce. - Am I right
in assuming that the total estimates for last year were $3,688,000,000, covering
the main estimates, and two supplementaries?

Mr. BrycE: The total, sir, for last year is the total of the actual expendi-
tures, however authorized, by statute and by estimates of all kinds.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: What I am getting at is, am I correct in assuming that
$3,668,000,000, roughly speaking, covers the total estimates, that is the first
general estimates and the two supplementaries?

Mr. BrYCE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Then what was the first general estimates?

Mr. Bryce: For last year, sir?

Hon. Mr. EULER: Yes.
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Mr. Bryce: It was $3,587,000,000.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: And what were the two supplementanes"

Mr. BRYCE: $144 million and $202 million.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: If you add those two together you get a good deal more
than $3,668,000,000s ¥

Mr. BryceE: You get $3,932,000,000.

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNG: What were those supplementaries for?

Hon. Mr. HawkiNs: What was that first estimate again, for the year
1951-527

Mr. BrRYCE: The main estimates and the supplementaries?

Hon. Mr. HAWKINS: The main estimates.

Mr. Bryce: $3,587,000,000. .

Hon. Mr. EuLER: Then you had the two supplementaries?

Mr. Bryce: Yes.

Hon. Mr. EULER: And, as I say, the total is considerably more than the
total you have of $3,668, 000 000"

Mr. BrycE: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: We did not spend it all.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: That is where the surplus comes in, is it?

The CHAIRMAN: Partially, I would say.

Mr. BryYcE: The largest item, sir, if one looks at it, is for defence; and the
defence expenditures did not come up to the total amount provided.

Hon. Mr. IsNoOrR: That is a difference of $269 million.

Hon. Mr. EULER: They were not able, or at least they did not spend that
amount on defence. Is that the explanation?

Mr. BrYCE: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: And if we do not spend as much on defence this year we
will have a surplus next year.

Hon. Mr. EULER: I know.

Hon. Mr. Ha1g: I suggest we hear the other two witnesses, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Is there anything further on this subject?

Mr. Bryce will get an answer to the third question Senator Isnor raised,
and that will be presented to us later. »

Mr. BryCE: Yes; I presume not tomoi‘row, as I could not have it for
tomorrow.

The CHAIRMAN: Very well. We will excuse Mr. Bryce, and thank him for
his presence.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: Just before Mr. Bryce leaves, may we come back to this
question later when Mr. Bryce is recalled?

The CHAIRMAN: We can get him back to give the information in answer to
your third question, and he can be questioned further on it. You have a
clearance, Mr. Bryce.

Hon. Mr. EULER: A reprieve.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, the Steering Committee in its wisdom decided
to pick out a few departments for consideration, arising out of Senator
Lambert’s suggestion at the previous meeting, that we should sink a few test
holes. The first test hole we are sinking is on External Affairs. We have with
us this morning Mr. Leger, who is Assistant Under Secretary of State, and
Mr. Hemsley, head of the Finance Division of External Affairs. We desire
to finish this branch of the inquiry this morning, because we cannot devote
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another day to it. We will take the estimates as shown on page 12 of the
estimate book, and hurry over the items. There are some important ones and
others which are not so important.

Hon. Mr. ISNOR: Mr. Chairman, may I respectfully suggest that when
notices are sent out for meetings in the future that they indicate who the
witness is likely to be.

The CHAIRMAN: I have tried to indicate that at the end of each meeting, -
as to who we would have before us at the following meeting. We will see if
we can follow your suggestion, but sometimes it would not be easy.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: It might be helpful in looking at the reports.

The CHAIRMAN: We will have Mr. Hemsley first to deal with the item of
salary. That is statutory. Perhaps we do not need to consider that. Vote
85 deals with “Departmental Administration”, which shows an increase of
$340,000. Are there any questions on that?

Hon. Mr. GoLDING: Perhaps the witness could give us an explanation of
that increase.

Mr. S. D. HEMSLEY, Head of Finance Division, External Affairs: Yes, sir.
The increase of $340,000 in Departmental Administration is accounted for
largely by three items; the main one is an increase of $238,000 in salaries, and
of that amount of salaries $128,000 is accounted for as a result of general
salary increases granted as from the 1st of December last.

Hon. Mr. GoLpIiNG: How much of the amount is attributable to the general
increase?

Mr. HEMSLEY: $128,000.
Hon. Mr. EUuLER: Is that for additional employees?

Mr. HEMSLEY: No, that is the general salary percentage increases granted.
The second item is a $27,000 increase for the carriage of our diplomatic mail
both from Canada and from our posts abroad. That really results from an
increased tempo of our business. And the third item of around $25,000 is for the
production of a small pamphlet for distribution abroad called The Canadian
Leaflet. It will take the place of a rather more expensive publication that was
being put out two or three years ago called Canada From Sea to Sea. We have
had requests from persons abroad for information about Canada, and it was
decided to produce a simple booklet. It will cost, I think, around two cents a
copy and is for wide distribution -abroad.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any further questions on that item?

Hon. Mr. Ha1G: Pass.

The CHAIRMAN: ‘“Passport Office Administration.” I think perhaps that is

self-explanatory. There is a small increase there of $28,000, but I presume more
passports are being issued.

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir. We are making plans this year for an extra 10,000
passports.- That is an increase from the provision last year of 60,000. We are
providing this year for 70,000 at somewhat increased cost of production. There
is an item in there of around $7,000. That item will ultimately drop out. It
is for the microfilming of our passport office records. At the moment they are
stored in the basement of a church, and it is a very cumbersome, insecure way

gf keeping them. So we have adopted the microfilm system. A small amount is
in there to carry on that work.

The CHAIRMAN: You get revenue from this?
Mr. HEMSLEY: We get revenue from the passport? Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: How does the revenue compare with the cost?—A. The
revenue is—
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Hon. Mr . EULER: Five dollars per passport, is it not?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes. A Canadian passport is $5 for five years, and can be
extended for a further five years for $2.

Hon. Mr. HorNER: Does not that cover the cost?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Oh, yes. The total consular revenue for 1951, the last fiscal
year, was $343,813.03; so that is more than the appropriation for this office.

The CHAIRMAN: Very satisfactory. Then, item 87, “Representation Abroad”:
that has increased, roughly, $300,000.

Mr. HEMSLEY: The main increase in the representation abroad vote stems
really from two main considerations. (This is the operational costs of our
representation abroad.) We have an increase in salaries, and, of course, in
allowances which come from the increase in cost of living abroad. We were
warned by the Bureau of Statistics to make possibly between 5 and 10 per cent
increase in costs of operation abroad. There is one item of around $64,000 for
security measures in our posts abroad, a provision of safes for some thirty
offices; these are expensive security devices, and the freighting of them to the
posts is expensive; but that accounts for a further $64,000.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Do you pay the ambassadors all the same salary?

Mr. HEMSLEY: No, sir. They will vary in salary from—I think the range
is eight to fifteen thousand dollars.

Hon. Mr. EULER: And then, expenses beyond that?

Mr. HEMSLEY: They have allowances for representation.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Take one example, say our ambassador to France: what
would his salary be and what would his expense allowance be?

Mr. HEMSLEY: The ambassador to France. His salary is $10,000. And his
allowances—and in these allowances, of course, is the weighting which must be
given for the high cost of living in Paris, where the index is 160, compared with
Washington 100,—his allowances work out at $25,500.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That is in Canadian dollars?

Mr. HEMSLEY: That is in Canadian dollars; and the calculations are
based upon the consideration that, including the salary, the ambassador in
France would probably need $24,000 to operate the Paris embassy from a repre-
sentational point of view if the costs there were the same as costs in Canada.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Does he pay income tax?

Mr. HEMSLEY: He pays income tax on his salary, not on his allowances.

Hon. Mr. HowpeN: What would be the average run of these allowances?

Mr. HEMSLEY: I have the allowances for all our posts.

Hon. Mr. Hatc: What about the United Kingdom?

Mr. HEMSLEY: The United Kingdom. The High Commissioner’s salary
is $12,000, and his allowances, $21,000. That is based upon a total remuneration
(as opposed to Paris of $24,000) of $30,000 by Canadian standards; and when
you apply the London cost of living, which is 107, considerably less than Paris,
his allowances amount to $21,000.

Hon. Mr. HowpEN: These two are pretty nearly parallel. Give us some
that are on quite a different scale.

Mr. HEMSLEY: Small ones?

Hon. Mr. Haig: Norway.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Take Washington.

Mr. HEMsLEY: Norway was asked. The Ambassador receives a salary of
$8,000 and $10,400 in allowances. That is based upon a total basic remunera-
tion, including salary, of $15,500 by Canadian standards, with a cost-of-living
index of 118. It is in between London and Paris.
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Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: What is your figure for Czechoslovakia?

Mr. HEMSLEY: We have not an ambassador there; so that I have not the
post worked out on the basis of remuneration. But for— ‘

Hon. Mr. Kinag: You have an officer there?
Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, we have a chargé d’affaires in Prague.
Hon. Mr. HOorRNER: What about Russia? Have we any property there? .

Mr. HEMSLEY: We, of course, occupy property, but we do not own anything.
You cannot own property there at all. Certain properties are placed at our
disposal on a rental basis, both for living in and for the work both of ourselves
and of the military attachés.

' Hon. Mr. HORNER: What is the cost of keeping up the Russian—

Mr. HEmMSLEY: The total Mission in Russia? We are providing in the
estimates this year $259,764. Last year we spent $244,817. Of course you must
recollect that in this there is a rather unrealistic four-to-one rate for the ruble;
so that our ruble costs in Russia are considerably magnified in terms of the
Canadian dollar. '

Hon. Mr. EULER: Have you any check on these expenditures made by these
‘embassies or ministers?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Well, yes. In the first place there is quite a large check
in Canada, in that all but about $400,000 worth of the money that is appropriated
for representation’ abroad is subject to headquarters’ authorization. Your
salaries, your allowances, the rentals of properties abroad—these are all con-
trolled within the Department or by Treasury Board in Ottawa.

Hon. Mr. EuLErR: Maybe it is a small matter, but, for instance in France—
and I am not selecting for France any other reason whatever except as an illus-
tration—there is a provision of something like $25,000 for entertainment
expenses and so on. Do they have to supply vouchers for that?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Not for the entertainment, sir, no. The ambassador reports
—I speak subject to correction on this—at periodical intervals on the amount
of representation that his people are doing; but there is no check in the sense
that for all representation done vouchers have to be provided.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: That $25,000 is pretty much left to the discretion of the
Minister, is it not?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes. ,

Hon. Mr. EULER: There is no particular checkup on it?

Mr. HEMSLEY: No, not after the allowance has been approved.

Hon. Mr. Haig: There is no checkup with respect to the entertainment
policy that is being adopted in all these places, is there?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, there is an investigation being made into it, and there
has been an investigation in the past on the assessment of various missions from
the representation point of view, in order to set the basic allowance. The basic
allowance would be the amount which we would feel post “A” or post “B” or
post “C” would need to properly carry out their work. These are reviewed
from time to time, having relation to the changing circumstances in the country.
Based on this inquiry steps are made to reduce the allowances if that is deemed
necessary. On the other hand, for some of our other posts where representation
is considered to be of rather more importance than we might consider it here,

there is an added amount allowed in order to meet the payments required by the
people in those posts.

Hon. Mr. HatG: Who decides the policy of spending, roughly speaking,
$244,000 in Russia?

Mr. HEMsLEY: That would be a ministerial decision. It is a ministerial
decision to have a post there; and if the Minister and Under-Secretary decide
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that you need three of four offices in that country, then the rest follows more
or less naturally. You have to meet the costs of rent, repair, salaries, telephone,
and so on.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Is there only the mission in Moscow, or are there other
missions in Russia?

Mr. HEMSLEY: There is just the one mission in Russia, and that is in
Moscow.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Does the Treasury Board check this item in Russia?
I am referring to the expenses of operating in Russia? [

Mr. HEMSLEY: Not the Treasury Board. We get the monthly accounts from
the mission in Moscow.

Hon. Mr. EULER: But no vouchers? 3

Mr. HEMSLEY: Oh, yes, except for the work a man does personally in

cultivating the people.
Hon Mr. EuLER: That would be substantial?
HeEmMsLEY: Oh, yes, but all other expenses they are supported by
vouchers and they come to us each month at headquarters where they are

scrutinized.
Hon. Mr. EuLER: What amount is not subject to vouchers?

Mr. HEMSLEY: About the only one is the allowance granted for representa-

tion.

Hon. Mr. EuLErR: How much is that?

The CHAIRMAN: I think that—

Hon. Mr. Haig: This is important. I am dead opposed to all this Iron
Curtain representation. It is an outrage to spend all this money in an Iron
Curtain Country when it cannot possibly do any good.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: While Mr. Hemsley is looking up the answer for Senator
Euler may I ask a question? That item of $244,000 which is expended in Moscow
would include rental, would it not?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, that is the complete operating cost of the mission.

Hon. Mr. LamMBERT: Rental does not amount to much. I received a state-
ment last year from Mr. Heeney on the amounts paid for leasing property in the
form of rent in the various places where we actually have property. In the
USSR the amount was $10,700 for the combined chancellory and residence. In
addition to that you would have the salaries of the representatives who are
there. I suppose that is all there is.

Mr. HEMSLEY: I have the breakdown for the Moscow mlssmn The rental
item that you are.mentioning is in Canadian dollars, and it is payable in
rubles at four to the U.S. dollar. The amount in Canadian dollars is $31,500.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That is more than it was last year.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: How much of the expenditure in Moscow is not subject
to the voucher system of checking? I think you were looking that up for me.

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes. I would say the only item in there which is not subject
to the voucher is the living and representation element, which is $12,394. We
have a certain voucher check on the other allowance, provision, which we call
“Exchange Compensation”. We have the choice in Moscow of doing two things.
Because of this value on the ruble of four to the dollar—and they all have
ruble expenditures there—we would either have to give them very large dollar
allowances in order to meet their living costs and limited representation costs
in Moscow, or we could give them what we call “Exchange Compensation”.
This is the system which we have adopted. In other words, we bonus their
rubles. We permit them to buy rubles from the department at the rate of 25
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rubles to the dollar instead of four, and we assume the difference. There is a
control; naturally a man cannot buy a limitless amount of bonused rubles. We
set a ceiling which is based upon his family responsibilities of living, and we
permit him to draw up to that ceiling in bonused rubles. We have an item of
$76,000 to permit this system of bonus ruble purchasing.

Hon. Mr. EULER: And apart from that there is the $12,000?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, which is the straight Canadian allowance paid to them.

Hon. Mr. EULER: There is no embassy there, is there?

Mr. HEMSLEY: No, It is in charge of a chargé d’affaires who is Mr. Ford.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: He is the son of Mr. Arthur Ford of the London Free
Press, and he is a very distinguished gentleman.

Hon. Mr. HorNER: What about the property we built in China. Is that
confiscated?

Mr. HEMSLEY: There is a property in Nanking. We have a caretaking staff
looking after that property.

Hon. Mr. King: What is the size of our staff in the USSR?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Sixteen. ;

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Regardless of the amounts which are expended by our
representatives in these so-called Iron Curtain countries—the USSR and her
satellites—we should remember that to cut them out altogether is equivalent to
severing our diplomatic relations with those countries. So long as we are in
a stage of negotiating for peace of the world, even though it may seem out of
place to have these missions, I think we have got to maintain them. Once we
are in this system we have to observe the rules of that system. If the Russians
were to close up their embassy in Ottawa here, we would regard it as an act
of unfriendliness on their part, and I have no doubt they would have the same
feeling towards us if we abandoned our missions over there.

Hon. Mr. Haic: There is no embassy in China and I do not see any difference
‘between China and Russia. What other iron curtain countries are we repre-
sented in?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Czechoslovakia and Poland.

Hon. Mr. QuIiNN: What about Roumania?

Mr. HEMSLEY: No, sir. Czecheoslovakia and Poland are the only ones.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Yugoslavia?

Hon. Mr. Haig: That is not an iron curtain country.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: But it is a communist country, which has been playing
ball with Stalin.

Hon. Mr. HaiG: Most Canadians believe we have a chance with Yugo-
slavia, but not with the other two countries.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Are all the members of the staff at, say, Moscow, Cana-
dians? I

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, all the office staff are, apart from possibly a translator.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Are they paid salaries plus allowances?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir. There would be some locally-engaged staff on
duties around the compound, but the office work is looked after by Canadians.

Hon. Mr. HOWDEN: The household servants would likely be Russians?
Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. QUINN: You say the translator may not be a Canadian. Do all
our staff members there not speak Russian?

58134—2
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Mr. HEMSLEY: No, sir. Mr. Ford does, and the others are taking instruc-
tion in the language. I think Mr. Ford is probably the only one who speaks
Russian. :

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any other questions?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Yes, Mr. Chairman, if I may have an opportunity to
ask some. Mr. Heeney told us last year, according to a note that I made at the
time, that the properties owned by Canada abroad were valued at roughly
$41 million, and in addition we leased properties on which the rental amounted
to $280,000. I estimated that that annual rental would represent conservatively
a further capital value of about $9 million, so that the Department of External
Affairs has abroad a capital value of about $13} million in property. I mention
this because I think an analysis would be interesting from the point of view of
possible increases. The other day when Mr. Bryce was discussing a phase of
this question he intimated that the financing of a new establishment in Paris
under NATO would fall to the lot of the External Affairs Department, not the
Department of Finance, and he said that the estimates were not clearly defined
yet; in other words, that you were scrambling around for some way of covering
that estimate. Now I would like to ask you first whether it will be a leased
property or an owned property that our NATO representatives will occupy in
Paris? ;

Mr. HEMSLEY: I speak subject to correction on this, but I think the ultimate
idea is to place the NATO delegation in the same building with the Embassy,
that is in the new Chancery Building that we have acquired and are renovating
now in Paris. y

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That is not ready yet?

Mr. HEMSLEY: No. I understand that at the moment temporary space is
being provided on a rental basis for the Canadian NATO delegation, as for
others, in the Palais de Chaillot.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Have you an estimate of the costs for NATO this
year?

Mr. HEMSLEY: One of the Assistant Under Secretaries told a committee of
the other house that the cost would probably run somewhere between $125,000
and $150,000. That includes salaries, the cost of running the place, rentals and

everything else.

Hon. Mr. LaMBERT: That would include rentals?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: A new embassy properfcy has been purchased?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: And is now in process of being made ready for our
embassy?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. LamBERT: What was the cost of that property?

Mr. HEMSLEY: The residence, as distinct from the new office building?

Hon. Mr. LaMBERT: I would like the cost of the whole thing, the office and
the residence, in Paris, apart altogether from NATO.

Mr. HEMSLEY: I should preface my remarks on this by saying that these
expenditures are from blocked French francs. They of course can only be
used within France for certain specified purposes, and are deteriorating in value
day by day. We have taken the policy, which is supported by the Department
of Finance, that it is a good thing to have an asset that moves with inflation.

Hon. Mr. LamBERT: What is the figure in Canadian dollars?
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‘Mr. HEMSLEY: In the estimates this year we are providing a figure of
$180,000 for renovation of the residence, and $175,000 for furnishing it. The
figures are purely an estimate, for the furnishing program has not been finalized
yet. Then there is $450,000 for Chancery renovations. That is the office
building that will be redesigned, and will, of course, be used by not only
ourselves but by Trade and Commerce and other departments in Paris.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: And also by our NATO representatives?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, we hope so. And the necessary furnishings of the
Chancery are estimated to cost around $75,000. So the total of the estimates
at Paris is about $880,000.

The CHAIRMAN: Under what vote is that shown?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Under the blocked vote 89.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: As I figure it, the cost of leasing the property was
about $8,500 a year.

Hon. Mr. EULER: But these expendltures for furnishings, renovatlons, and
so on, will not be annual expenditures.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: No, but there will be the interest on the money.

Hon. Mr. EUvLER: Upon what basis is it that we have an embassy in one
country, a ministry in another and a chargé d’affaires in still another? It does
not seem to be according to the size of the country; for instance we have an
ambassador in Cuba, a small country, and yet we do not have one in Russia
or some other countries. Is there any system upon which this is laid out?

Mr. LEGER: Mr. Chairman, I may try to answer that question. It is a matter
of government policy. The explanation is that if it were practicable it would
be advantageous to uniformize and have only embassies all over the world;
but that is not possible. In those countries where, for political or other reasons,
we do not want to have a full-fledged Head of mission, we send a chargé
d’affaires; such is the case in iron curtain countries, and they in turn send us

chargés d’affaires instead of ambassadors. As to the distinction between ambas-
sador and minister, it is of such a minute character that it is really immaterial.

Hon. Mr. Haig: I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that we get on with some of these
other items.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: May I proceed further to bring out a little more
information along this line? The old chancery in Washington was purchased
in June, 1927, for $475,000. The ambassador’s residence was purchased in May,
1948, at a cost for lands and buildings of $305,280, and the main furnishings
for this residence were transferred from the chancery at a cost of about $6,000.
That would just about equal the amount that is being spent in a capital way
in Paris now; it is really not quite so much. I would imagine that you have
spent on furnishings a good deal more than $5,777 that was given to you last
year?

Mr. HEMSLEY: In Washington?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Yes.

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes. The residence furnishings, I see listed here on our
statement of capital assets, show as $20,566.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: In connection with these new buildings and furnishings,
you have in your department architectural advice, attempting to give some
uniformity to decorations and furniture that go into the embassies, to make them
as emblematic as possible of Canada. Is Mr. Monette still acting in that
capacity?

: Mr. LEGER: Yes; we are attempting to do that from both ends. We have
Mr. Monette, who has an office in Paris, because that is the centre where our
block funds are, and also the major projects that we are undertaking are in
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France, Holland and Italy. From our end, External Affairs has a committee of
furnishings and decorations which supervises those projects that come to us
both through Mr. Monette, from an architectural point of view, and through
those firms of interior decoration who have been asked to tender contracts for
the establishments that we want decorated or furnished. That committee does
not meet very often, perhaps three or four times a year, as projects come up.
Eventually, we come to a decision and we submit it to the Treasury Board.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: The amount of the expenditures for furnishings of the
residences are of course passed by the Treasury Board, are they not? '

Mr. LEGER: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That is all.

The CHAIRMAN: Shall we pass on to the next item, No. 88: “Representation
Abroad—Construction, Acquisition or Improvement of Buildings, Works, Land,
New Equipment and Furnishings”, $312,000 odd.

Hon. Mr. EUuLER: We have already been talking about that item.

Hon. Mr. Haic: We have pretty well covered it.

The CHAIRMAN: Shall we pass it?

Hon. Mr. Haig: Pass.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: Unless it means something new, which we have not been
discussing. 5

Mr. HEMsLEY: No; this is a capital expenditure vote for buildings abroad.
It happens to be the Canadian dollar expenditure.

The CHAIRMAN: What we have been discussing is, I think, Votes 88 and 89.

Hon. Mr. LaMmBerT: I have discussed only two places, Paris and the United
States. This may represent some others.

The CHAIRMAN: Shall we pass to No. 89? I have a question to ask Mr.
Hemsley. The total amount of this item is $1,654,000, and the rather lengthy
explanation is that this will be the equivalent of convertible currencies abroad
which we use for External Affairs purposes; that is, the government comes into
possession of francs, guilders or lira, or some other currency, which it feels
it cannot or is unable to exchange into Canadian dollars, and consequently it
expends the equivalent of $1,654,000. Am I correct in that?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: Can you tell us, Mr. Hemsley, what is the amount of these
foreign currencies that we have spent over the past four years?

Mr. HEMSLEY: On capital account?

The CHAIRMAN: Under this item. We have had similar items every year
in our estimates.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That is, through the External Affairs Department.

'Mr. HEMSLEY: In 1948-49 we used a total of—and I will give you the
approximate figure—

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, round numbers.

Mr. HEMSLEY: —of $203,000. In 1949-50 we used $330,000; in 1950-51,
the figure is $357,000; in 1951-52—and these are not the final figures, because
all the accounts have not yet been finalized—we used $518,902. I have the
grand total of all that,—$1,411,021.16.

The CHAIRMAN: That is exclusive of this year?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: We have $1,654,000 this year, making a grand total of,
roughly, how much?

Mr. HEMSLEY: About $3 million.
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The CHAIRMAN: It will be over $3 million. That is to say, more than
$3 million worth of foreign currency, in the past four years, has been utﬂ;zed

to buy furnishings and refurnish buildings. Would that be correct?

RAam 4

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. LaMBERT: How many countries are represented in that $3 million,
mainly France?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Denmark, The Netherlands, Italy, France, Germany, Greece,
Sweden and certain minor items for the United Kingdom; and also India and
Yugoslavia.

Hon. Mr. HorNER: And Pakistan?

Mr. HEMsSLEY: Not Pakistan.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: Why is there such a big increase for this year?

Mr. HEMSLEY: It is just that there are three projects ripe for development:

 The chancery building in the Hague, the embassy residence and chancery in

Paris, and the embassy residence and chancery in Italy; and it has been
considered good policy, we think, to use these funds for acquiring fixed assets.
Hon. Mr. Haic: Where did the money come from that was blocked?

Mr. HEMSLEY: These were military relief credits in foreign countries.

Hon. Mr. Haig: It did not represent money that we loaned them and that
they did not pay us back?

Mr. HEMSLEY: No, sir. I would have to look that up.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Just bearing on that question: at the end of the war
there were certain credits given by the Department of Finance to France,
to the Netherlands and some of these other countries, Italy too, with the idea
that these credits would help to re-establish these countries in such a way that
trade with us would be revived. I am just assuming—I think I am right—that

. some of that credit was blocked and used for these purposes.

' Hon. Mr. Haic: I would like to know this: that would account for us giving
them money?

Hon. Mr. LaMmBERT: But they have to pay it back by trade.

Hon. Mr. HAaiG: We made a loan to France; we made loans to Belgium and
Holland and all these countries about eight years ago. I objected to it at the
time. I said we would never get it back. Is that money that is tied up here in
these blocks?

Mr. HEMSLEY: With the Chairman’s permission: we have here an expert,

Mr. Bryce, who knows the source. I think these were related to our war
operations in these countries.

Hon. Mr. Haic: We owed them money?

Mr. HEMSLEY: No, they owed us money, for services supplied by Canada
during the war in these various countries.

The CHalIRMAN: Am I stating it right, Senator Haig? What you want to
know is the origin of the blocked currencies from which we have spent in this
way three million-odd dollars in the last four years?

Hon. Mr. Haig: Correct.
The CHAIRMAN: Can you give us that information, Mr. Bryce?

Mr. BrYCE: In general terms, yes. The bulk of it arose from the civil
assistance operations carried on by the allied armies during the period of
liberation of the various western European countries. There was a combined
operation in which the Americans and ourselves and the British supplied various

, _goods for the relief of the people in France and in Holland and in Belgium and
~ in Italy and Greece and so on. When the food and clothing and such were
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distributed, the governments of those countries were told that they would
ultimately be expected to make some settlement for that. It was not a contrac-
tual relationship. This was the practical and quickest way of getting to these
people and these countries the food and clothing they required.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: How much credit have we still left?

Mr. Bryce: We have got a good many million dollars in France.

Hon. Mr. EuLErR: Would you venture to say how many? 3

Mr. Bryce: The actual equivalent at March 1952, that is a month and a half
ago, the actual amounts in figures, all told, in Canadian dollars is equivalent to .
$1,800,000. The amounts that are available that we can ask to have deposited
to our credit, most of which are in France, are $7,190,000. I should add that
while I have described the main sources, there are several subsidiary sources
of these funds as well. Some small amounts, for example, of Japanese yen
were obtained in the way of reparations, German assets in Japan and such. Then
in the case of the Netherlands we had a rather complicated settlement which
included not only these claims arising out of the military relief arrangements,
but also certain Netherland currencies that we had acquired from the operations
of the Army in the Netherlands, some of it acquired through the quasi or par-
tially-legal operations of our troops, some of it acquired in other forms. Finally,
we had in the Netherlands settlements with them for goods that we turned over
to them when our Army left the Netherlands, rather than bring it home. So the
Netherlands settlement was a very complicated one. I think it was reported in
detail to parliament several years ago. But broadly speaking that is the nature
of the sources. They do not represent any moneys we had loaned to those
countries, but rather claims arising out of operations at the end of the war.

Hon. Mr. LaMBERT: Would you describe that as unsettled balances arising
out of demobilization expenses?

Mr. Bryce: Not so much demobilization, sir, but the operations at the end
of the war. :

Hon. Mr. Harg: How do the loans stand? Do you know anything about
the loans we made to these people?

Mr. BryciE: The European ones stand pretty well, I think. I hesitate
to speak from memory in all cases. I think it has been indicated that we have
had some difficulties in regard to the loans to China.

Hon. Mr. EuLEr: If I remember correctly. We loaned to France about
$200 millions. Have they repaid any of it?

Mr. Bryce: Oh, yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: The idea of that was to revive our imports from France?

Mr. Bryce: Yes. :

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: They have increased?

Mr. Bryce: Yes.

Hon. Mr. IsNnor: Just before you leave that. You sent a representative
from the Finance Department overseas about three years ago in reference to
these items?

Mr. Bryce: Yes, sir. Part of them were settled by the External. Affairs
officers on the spot, together with Mr. Sinclair, the Parliamentary Assistant.

Hon. Mr. Isnor: And you looked upon them at that time as assets? Is
that right?

Mr. Bryce: Well, “claims” was the word we used, because we knew they
had to be negotiated. '

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: So actually External Affairs are now using up assets
rightly credited to Canada?
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Mr. BryCE: Yes. s ‘
" Hon. Mr. IsNor: And they are using up more this year than the entire
proceeds of the last four years?
Mr. HEMsSLEY: Yes, that is right, sir.
Hon. Mr. EuLer: Do you think it is good policy to make these into capital
assets in these countries?
Hon. Mr. Haig: I agree with that.

Mr. Bryce: That has been the policy of the Treasury Board in approving
the proposals of External Affairs for these expenditures.

Hon. Mr. HorNER: You speak of blocked currencies. How is our equity
being affected by currency changes in various countries—France, for instance?
Is our equity being reduced or enhanced by any position of the franc or other
moneys? Is there a depreciation or an appreciation of our credit as a result
of this blocked currency?

Mr. Bryce: The credits would depreciate in value. That is why we want
to get them into fixed assets.

Hon. Mr. HorNER: Before they disappear entirely.

The CHAIRMAN: We are here, I think, on a very important point. Mr. Bryce,
these balances of blocked currencies from which these expenditures that have
been made arose, not through military operations but through assistance we
gave these various countries and which they felt under an obligation to repay
to us: is that correct? :

Mr. Bryce: Yes; they recognized an obligation.

The CHAIRMAN: These blocked currencies then arose in Dutch guilders or
Belgian francs or French francs or Italian currency or even in pounds, shillings
and pence in Britain? .

Mr. BrYCE: No sterling, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: Very good! Then we have these and we apparently assumed
that we could not collect them in the future. :

Mr. BrycE: In negotiating a settlement—

The CHAIRMAN: Here was this—

Hon. Mr. Ha1G: Let the witness answer.

The CHAIRMAN: Here was this very considerable volume of blocked cur-
rencies lying to our credit in these various countries, and then we said, “Well,
we will utilize those to provide estimates for External Affairs in European
capitals and because we may not be able to collect them in the future and
because the value of these currencies may be depreciating, this will justify us in
incurring rather heavy expenditures for buildings and furnishings and equip-
ment and so forth”. Would that be a fair inference?

Mr. BryceE: Yes, with one qualification. Some of the amounts are payable
to us as we require them in the local equivalent of so many dollars. Therefore,
the whole of our claim is not defined in terms of, let us say, francs. The actual
accounts are rather complicated and I hesitate to speak from memory about
them.

The CHAIRMAN: One other question. Take in the case of French francs.
We have to maintain our establishment abroad and pay the salaries of our
staff in the embassy in France and in NATO. We must pay their fuel and all
the other incidental expenses connected with their operation. Could these
blocked francs not have been used for this purpose rather than putting them into
expensive buildings?

Mr. BrycE: I understand some of them are being used for that purpose.

The CHAIRMAN: Could they not all have been used for that purpose?
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~Mr. BrycCE: Our expenditures in the embassies are not l_érge enough to
absorb them rapidly. The use of blocked currencies for operational expenses
was given to the Standing Committee of the House of Commons on External °
Affairs, and it is set forth on page 80 of their Minutes of Proceedings. Broadly
speaking, the most important one is the case of France, where the use for opera-
tional purposes in 1950-51, which was the latest completed year, was $158,000.
We had in France the equivalent of some $6 million or $7 million available, so
you will see that we would use them up very slowly for purely operational
purposes there. . :

Hon. Mr. EULER: I referred a moment ago to the list of European countries
including Great Britain, and the amount was something like $600 million, and
$200 million went to France. Am I right?

Mr. BryYcCE: Yes, something like that.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Are you carrying that on as an asset on that basis or are
you writing some of it off as the franc depreciates?

Mr. BrYCE: The loans are all denominated in Canadian dollars. We actually
put on our books the full amount less certain requirements, and then we set
up the reserve against all our active assets, and not against specific ones.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Could you say how much has been paid of this loan?

Mr. BrycE: I am sorry hut I cannot say. However, the amounts of the
repayments are set forth in the Public Accounts. :

Hon. Mr. Haic: My dollar today is worth only 50 cents compared to what it
was ten years ago. I presume the franc has gone down the same way.

Mr. BRYCE: Some part of this we can draw in francs at the current rate of
exchange, but even so, as time goes on, we are losing in value.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I suppose it might also be presumed that we are buying
property over there at a low state of the market?

Mr. BryceE: Far be it from me to judge the Paris real estate market.

Some Hon. SENATORS: Oh, oh. i

The CHAIRMAN: Shall we pass on to the next item?

Some Hon. SENATORS: Yes. ;

The CHAIRMAN: The next item is Vote 90: “To provide for official
hospitality”.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Who spends that money?

The CHAIRMAN: External Affairs. For instance, when Queen Juliana was
here they gave her a state dinner, and that was charged to this fund.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Pass that. That is sensible.

The CHAIRMAN: The next is Vote 91: “To provide for relief of distressed
Canadian citizens abroad and for the reimbursement of the United Kingdom for
relief expenditures incurred by Its Diplomatic and Consular Posts on Canadian
account”. That is only $15,000.

Some Hon. SENATORS: Pass.

The CHAIRMAN: The next item is Vote 92: “Canadian Representation at
International Conferences”. The amount here is $225,000.

Hon. Mr. HowbpenN: That is a different matter.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Tell us what this covers.

The CHAIRMAN: From Vote 92 down to Vote 108 are to be found expendi-
tures of that kind, and they run into considerable sums of money.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Let us find out about this big one.

The. CHAIRMAN: It is, “Canadian representation at International Confer-
ences”. Would you give us a word of explanation about that, Mr. Hemsley?
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Mr. HEMSLEY: This vote may be broken down into four primary items of
expenditure. The first one is travel, and that is the estimated cost of moving
persons to and from these conferences. This amounts to $83,000.

Hon. Mr. Haic: That is for ambassadors and others?

Mr. HEMSLEY: It is for delegations from Canada to go to these international
conferences. It would include any person appointed to a delegation to an
international conference under the jurisdiction of External Affairs. For instance,
the delegates to the United Nations.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Tell us what that amounted to?

Mr. HEMSLEY: $83,000 is the amount we are estimating will be needed next
year.

Hon. Mr. Haig: For United Nations alone?

Mr. HemsLEY: Oh, no. Last year’s expenditures for United Nations
amounted to $138,902.

The CHAIRMAN: Did that include our permanent representative there?

Mr. HEMSLEY: This was the assembly held in Paris.

Hon. Mr. Haic: These are the expenditures for the Paris meeting?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes. $29,700 of this was for transportation for the delega-
tions from here to Paris and return and from other centres in Europe into Paris.
The cost of maintaining them in Paris was $69,000. Entertainment granted by
the delegation was $3,000. The item “Sundries” is $36,000. Under ‘“Sundries”
are such items as the rental of office accommodation, which is the big item under
this heading, and the rental of office furniture, cars, telephone bills, and so on.
These are chargeable to the conference. We group all these under ‘“Sundries”

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any further questions on that?

Hon. Mr. Haig: Well, where do we spend the rest of that money?

Mr. HEMSLEY: The Economic and Social Council $17,500; the International
Civil Aviation Organization $3,000; the International Refugee Organization
$1,100; UNESCO $10,000; the North Atlantic Treaty Organization $47,000—
there were several meetings of the Organization; The General Agreement
on Tariffs and Trade $22,000; the Commonwealth Consultative Committee
$1,500; and a group of unclassified items amounting to about $9,000, making
a total of $254,850.

Hon. Mr. Ha1G: And this year the estimate is $225,000?

Mr. HEMSLEY: As the General Assembly is meeting in New York instead
of Paris we estimate that our costs will revert to the more normal figure
of $225,000. ;

The CHAIRMAN: What is the explanation of vote No. 101, International
Civil Aviation Organization, $128,320?

Mr. HEMSLEY: That is the assessment of Canada for membership in the
organization.

Hon. Mr. EULER: On what basis is that assessment made?

Mr. HEMSLEY: It is a percentage. Our assessment is 4-54 per cent of the
total budget of the International Civil Aviation Organization.

Hon. Mr. EULER: How are the relative percentages of the different countries
arrived at?

. Hop. Mr. HaiG: I can tell you that, because I was on the Finance Com-
mittee in 1946 when this was arranged. A man was put in charge of this
maFter-I think he was from Brazil or Mexico—and the percentages were
arrived at on the basis of the annual net incomes of the various countries.
On that basis the United States should have paid 69 per cent of the total
cost of the organization, but they objected to that and the figure was put at
50 per cent. Russia’s percentage should have been much higher than it is.
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The CHAIRMAN: Are there any other questions? Vote No. 93 seems to
be self-explanatory—Canadian section of Canada-United States Permanent
Joint Board on Defence including $7,500 for the Chairman, notwithstanding
anything contained in the Civil Service Act, $10,000. -

Hon. Mr. EULER: Who is the Chairman?
Mr. HEMSLEY: General McNaughton, sir.
Hon. Mr. Haic: How much is he paid?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Under this vote $7,500. But he is also paid $7,500 as
Chairman of the Canadian Section of the International Joint Commission.

The CHAIRMAN: So that the total payment to him is $15,000?
Hon. Mr. EULER: And he has a military pension.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: He is not being paid that pension while performing
these duties. That has been made clear.

Hon. Mr. Haic: But when he dies his heirs will have a legal claim to that
pension.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I do not know that.

Hon. Mr. HaiGc: That is according to a decision made in a Quebec case.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Does he pay income tax on that?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: Anything further on that? If not, we shall go on to
vote No. 94, grant to the United Nations Association in Canada, $10,000. That
probably does not call for any comment.

Some Hon. SENATORS: Carried.

The CHAIRMAN: Item 95, grant to the International Committee of the
Red Cross, $25,000.

Some Hon. SENATORs: Carried.

The CHAIRMAN: Vote 96, to provide for the construction and execution
in Canada of seven doors to be donated by Canada to the United Nations
Permanent Headquarters Building, New, York, $50,000. That vote might
need some explanation.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Are those seven doors made of gold?

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: Seven is a scriptural number.

Mr. HEMSLEY: The doors are of nickel—bronze, I think.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I was on the subcommittee that had to look for the
United Nations site in 1947. Mr. Harrison, the Chief Architect, was Chairman.
One of the aims was to construct this building as far as practicable out of
materials coming from the different countries composing the membership
of the United Nations. These doors represent Canada in that building. What-
ever is going to be made of it, I do not know, but that is the idea.

Hon. Mr. EULER: It seems a large amount.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: When you go through these doors you will know that
they were contributed by Canada.

Hon. Mr. EUuLER: I am not objecting to the idea, but thlS looks like a lot
of money for seven doors.

Hon. Mr. HorNER: Is there any provision whereby if the United Nations
Organization cease to function we can bring our doors back home?

The CHAIRMAN: I am bound to say that this amount does appear to be
as a bit extravagant.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Hear, hear.
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The CHAIRMAN: If United Nations are going to get into competition with
one another as to which will put up the finest windows, doors and other parts
of the building, they will be losing sight of the main purpose of the organ-
ization. Is there any further discussion on this item?

Some Hon. SENATORS: Carried. ‘

The CHAIRMAN: Now we come to the general itéms, and the first is vote
97, United Nations Organization, $1,463,200. And following that are specific
votes for a number of other organizations, under the heading of Specialized
Agencies. What is the explanation of this?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: The United Nations Organization is made up of special-
ized agencies, such as UNESCO, F.A.O., the LL.O., and so on, which oscillate
around the United Nations Secretariat. ;

Hon. Mr. EuLER: The old League of Nations also had a lot of specialized
agencies.

Hon. Mr. Haig: And they never amounted to anything.

Mr. HEMSLEY: Vote 97 is for the United Nations Organization proper,
$1,463,200. Vote 98 is the assessment for the Food and Agriculture Organiza-
tion, $246,800.

Hon. Mr. Haic: That is the one that Lord Boyd-Orr started.

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir. Vote 99 is the International Labour Organization,
$248,900; and vote 100 is the assessment for UNESCO, $331,800. Vote 101 is our
assessment for the International Civil Aviation Organization, $128,320; and vote
102 is for the World Health Organization, $270,800. Then following these are
votes for some Commonwealth committees.

The CHAIRMAN: Do all other countries belonging to the United Nations
Organization contribute to these different organizations in the same ratio?

Hon. Mr. HAaiGg: Russia does not.

Mr. HEMSLEY: The U.S.S.R. is not a member of some of these specialized
agencies.

Hon. Mr. Ha1c: It does not pay its bills promptly, either.

Mr. HEMSLEY: I can give the Cominform countries which participate in
the United Nations and specialized agencies, if that would be useful to the
committee. It is a fairly lengthy list; if you wish I could have it passed to
be included in the record.

Hon. Mr. Haic: I should like to have an answer from somebody—I know

" these gentlemen cannot give it because it is not in their department—as to

what benefits we get out of these sub-agencies. I have never been able to
get the answer to that question. Perhaps I am a dull fellow and am not
able to follow it up and get the answer. But I heard Sir Boyd-Orr, and the
only thing I got from him was the suggestion that all the surplus grain we
have should be given to the starving people of the world to offset communism.
I don’t think that is the case at all. I would like to know what these agencies
do and of what benefit they are to Canada.

Hon. Mr. HowbpeN: It is not the starving people of the world that become
communists.

Hon. Mr. Haic: No.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: If I might comment on Senator Haig's point to try
and estimate the results or whatever benefits may flow from any of these
organizations and our membership in them, I think the Minister is the one
who should be asked questions on it.

Hon. Mr. Haig: I think he is the ‘'one who should come here and give
us that information.
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Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I think that is what it amounts to. The results are
involved in the whole scope of the thing, emanating from the United Nations
experiment; these bodies are parts of the United Nations idea, and it is
pretty hard to compute in dollars and cents what the results are. It is part
and parcel of the whole idea of international relations, and I think it would
be interesting for the committee to have a statement from the Minister about it.

Hon. Mr. Haic: We might even get the Russian chargé d’affaires to come
and tell us why this country does not belong to these specialized agencies.

Hon. Mr. GoLpING: Do you really think he would come?

Hon. Mr. Haic: I would like him to come and tell us why his country does
not belong. He would not have to come, but we could invite him.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Mr. Pearson could give you the answer.
Hon. Mr. Haig: I would like to hear the Russian side of it.
Hon. Mr. LAmMBERT: He has an immunity against doing that.

The CHAIRMAN: My own feeling is that this subject could stand a little
more examination. Take, for instance, the Food and Agricultural Organization;
we contribute $246,000 to that. Mr. Hemsley, do you know what the total
budget of that organization is?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes; the budget for 1952 has been set at $5 million.

The CHAIRMAN: Of which we contribute $246,000.

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, our share is 4-54, or $237,000 U.S.

The CHAIRMAN: Who is the head of that organization, do you know?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: It is not Sir Boyd-Orr, is it?

Hon. Mr. Haic: No, he is out. A

Mr. HEMSLEY: It is no longer Sir Boyd-Orr.

Hon. Mr. Haic: He started it. 1

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I think someone in Washington is head of it this year.

Hon. Mr. HaiGg: Is not the head of the Agricultural Orgénization Mr.
Hannam? He always represents Canada.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: But he is not the head of it.
Hon. Mr. Haic: He is sent by the government.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I think the Deputy Minister of Agriculture is the chief
delegate to F.A.O.

Hon. Mr. HAwkINS: I think it is hardly fair in a discussion of this nature
to ask these gentlemen questions which should be answered and explained by
the Minister.

The CHAIRMAN: No.

Hon. Mr. HAWKINS: Then I don’t see how you are going to get very far.

The CHaIRMAN: Take for instance a question like this: What is the amount
appropriated for the Food and Agricultural Organization. Can you give us that?

Mr. HEMSLEY: $5,250,000.

The CHAIRMAN: What is appropriated for the International Labour
Organization?

Mr. HEMSLEY: The budget has been set at $6,470,000.

The CHAIRMAN: Of which we contribute $248,000?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Then take Item 100: “United Nations Educational, Scien-
tific and Cultural Organizations”. What is its total budget?

Mr. HEMSLEY: $8,718,000 U.S. ;

The CHAIRMAN: And of that we contribute $331,000?
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Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: Is that the organization which Dr. Keenleyside is head of?

Mr. HEMSLEY: No; he is the head of the United Nations Technical Assis-
tance Administration. '

The CHAIRMAN: Who is the head of this one?

Mr. HEMSLEY: I don’t know.

The CHAIRMAN: Then the World Health Organization, what is our con-
tribution to that and what is its budget?

Mr. HEMSLEY: $3,265,865.

Hon. Mr. Ha1Gg: Our greatest contribution to that is Dr. Brock Chisholm.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes; that is the organization headed by Dr. Brock Chisholm.

Mr. HEMSLEY: Pardon me. I had in mind the figures for I.C.A.O. Vote 101.
Dr. Chisholm is in charge of the World Health Organization, and that is covered
by Vote 102.

The CHAIRMAN: What is the budget for the World Health Organization?

Mr. HEMSLEY: $8,600,000 U.S.

The CHAIRMAN: And what other one requires correction?

Mr. HEMSLEY: The International Civil Aviation Organization, covered by
Vote 101—$3,265,865, of which our contribution is $128,320.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: The headquarters of that organization are still in
Montreal, are they not?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: Then Vote 107, which is our contribution “Contribution
to the North Atlantic Treaty Organization to Meet the Canadian Government’s
Share of Civil Aviation, $178,000.

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: That is our share of the estimated cost of civil admini-
stration.

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: And the United Nations expanded program for technical

assistance, $850,000. Quite obviously, we cannot ask you gentlemen to explain
why these votes are so much.

Hon. Mr. Haic: No.
Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: The Colombo Plan is not included in this one?

Mr. HEMSLEY: No, not in this one. This is the United Nations Technical
Assistance.

Hon. Mr. IsNOR: That is Item 113.

The CHAIRMAN: All we can do here is get the figures and what is proposed
to do with the vote.

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: Mr. Chairman, have we a quorum?

Hon. Mr. Haic: I move we adjourn.

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNG: I believe the Minister should come for the purpose of
discussing some of these questions.

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: Yes; I think the increase is enough to make it suffici-
ently important for the Minister to come.

Hon. Mr. Haig: I move we adjourn.

Hon. Mr. IsNoOR: Is the witness coming back?

The CHAIRMAN: No, we did not propose to have him again.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: Mr. Hemsley, you are, I suppose, the ﬁnanc1al expert of the
Department? !
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Mr. HEMSLEY: I would not say that, sir.
Hon. Mr. IsNnor: Chief Accountant, are you?
Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. Isnor: Would it be a fair question to ask you whether Treasury'
Board cut your estimates to any great extent last year?

Hon. Mr. Haic: That is not fair.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: Just a minute. !

Mr. HEMSLEY: I may say that our relations with the Treasury Board are
quite happy, as far as the preparation of estimates is concerned.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: That is not the point. The witness, you say, won't be back.
I was going to point out that there are one or two increases. They are very
small, but the principle is what I have in mind, because of the work of this
committee last year. I have in mind the pensions increases, which gained by
something like 60 per cent last year. It is only a small amount.

The CHAIRMAN: That is an entirely proper question.

" Hon. Mr. IsNoR: And also the general employment situation. The number
of employees increased to a very marked extent last year. Also criticism was
made by certain members of the committee, of whom the Chairman perhaps is
outstanding, in regard to publications, for which the amount in the estimates
for the present year is larger than last year by something like $10,000.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Well, he cannot answer all those questions now. I agree
with you we should have that information.

Hon. Mr. Isnor: That is why I want to know if he is coming back.

Hon. Mr. Haic: We will have to get him back when it can be arranged.

Mr. HEMSLEY: On the publications, I think that was possibly explained
by the increase of $25,000 on that one publication, the “Canada Leaflet” that
I mentioned earlier.

Hon. Mr. Haig: $25,000 and 2 cents a copy?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Would that give you the increase?

Mr. HEMSLEY: Yes, I think that accounts primarily for the increase. On
the staffing side, it was largely as the result of the work of what we call our
establishment committee, which is ourselves, the Civil Service Commission, and
Treasury Board, who considered the whole establishment of the Department.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: There is the very large item of $25,000,000.

Mr. HEMmsLEY: That is the Colombo Plan.

The CHAIRMAN: I will arrange for a meeting of the steering committee
Friday morning. Tomorrow we have Dr. Hope appearing before us, at the sug-
gestion of Senator McDonald, to give us his views on the agricultural economy
of Canada in relation to our general picture. Thank you, gentlemen.

The Committee thereupon adjourned until 11 o’clock tomorrow morning.
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APPENDIX “A"

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT ESTIMATES AND EXPENDITURES
BY MAJOR CATEGORIES

1952-53 1951-52
(Expenditures as
(Estimates) estimated in Budget)

Amount % Amount %
000’s 000’s
5. 1 B Lot o R B S M R A R A e $2,100,437 48:6 $1,400,037 38-2
LhliSocial . Seturity o s L 902,849 20-8 689,999 18-8
(e) Civil Service, apart
from National Defence ..... 341,519 7-9 307,144 8-4
(d) Public Debt Charges ........... 435,518 10-0 443523 12-1
(e) Contribution to , .
Superannuation Fund ...... 13,269 -3 110,911 3:0
(f) Subsidies to Provinces .......... 32,308 -8 127,208 3-5
(g) General Administration i
and All Other Items ........ 503,897 11-6 ' 588,589 160

$4,335,797 100:0 $3,668,411 100-0

DESCRIPTIONS OF CATEGORIES

(a) Includes all National Defence, all Defence Production, and all Civil Defence
(under National Health and Welfare).
(b) Includes Family Allowance Payments, Old Age Security Payments, Old

Age Assistance, Blind Persons Allowance Payments, General Health Grants, the
Government’s Contribution to the Unemployment Insurance Fund, and  Disability

Pensions and Other Payments to Veterans.

(¢) Includes Civil Salaries and Wages, and Civilian Allowances (Standard
Objects 1 and 2) for Departments other than those included in (a) above.

(d) Include\s Interest and all other Public Debt Charges.

(e) Contribution, by the Government, of an amount equal to current and
arrears payments of individual contributors in the previous fiscal year.

(f) Includes Subsidies, Tax Rental payments and Other Payments to Provinces
which are not for specific purposes.

(g) Includes all other expenditures not included in the above categories.

APPENDIX “B"

Vote No. Department and Vote 1952-53 1951-52
Agriculture $ $
A T n ) e e T L e SR S A AR R 45,000 45,000

Citizenship and Immigration

I D4 T T o e e RO Sl DA S N e 14,475 15,000
60 Administration of the Immigration Act .......... 48,000 48,000
R § L TR s TR TS 10 T () ¢ I R S Ao S or B SRS C A 2,500 2,500

64,975 65,500

Fisheries

142 Information and Educational Services ............ 15,000 19,500

Insurance
IRZ S e PEBVRRLION . ) s S L DL AL T 7,500 5,000
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Vote No. Department and Vote ‘ 1952-53 1951-52
Labour $ $
187 Departmental Administration ................. Sk 16,000 12,000

190 Fair Wages, Conciliation, Industrial Relations, etc. 28,000 24,000
202 Payment to the National Film Board for Educational
Films for Exhibition ... 00500 Bl \FL G et il 24,000 24,000

68,000 60,000

Mines and Technical Surveys
291 .. Departmental i AGminiStration - trmny e L aRlRT SUS e Rt 4,000 4,000

National Defence
248 - Deferice: IServiCes L A S S e e S s R 207,000 200,000

National Film Board

255 Administration, Production and Distribution of
9 3yl (oo o3 (e SRR i el R X e S e T S COR N e R 2,804,131 2,474,366

National Health and Welfare

258 Health Branch Administration ..........c 00600, 4,750 4,500
271 Indian Health-Operation and Maintenance ........ ’ 3,000 o

273 Health Branch - Special Technical Services ........ 44,500 39,100
288 Welfare Branch Administration .................... 2,250 2,000
204 Civil CDefenee | St s R T & Sk s e Rty R 112,000 13,000

166,500 58,600

National Revenue

307 Taxation Division - Gen. Administration .......... 5,500 —
Post Office ;

311 Departmental Adminstration ...........cc00000000 17,000 20,200
Resources and Development

376 - National Parks and Historic Sites .., ..o visseiasonsina 15,400 22,100

379 National Parks - Wildlife Services .......c..cccne. 5,500 7,000

380 ¢ ‘National NMusem .. VS i v it v mkttetvinsttsimies olosas 3,000 1,700

401 Northwest Territories - Operation and Maintenance 2,350 2,200

414 Forestry Operation Division ..........cccivvenenes 8,700 14,000

419 Canadian Government Travel Bureau ............ 35,000 35,000

69,950 82,000

Trade and Commerce
444 “Information’ DVISION ., S0 & s N e sty ard e e et 1,000 1,500

Mo 7| e R U S I D el i i R T S $3,475,566 $3,035,666




1952
THE SENATE OF CANADA

PROCEEDINGS

OF THE

STANDING COMMITTEE

ON

FINANCE

on the expenditures proposed by the Estimates laid
before Parliament for the fiscal year ending
March 31, 1953.

No. 5

THURSDAY, MAY 22, 1952

THE HONOURABLE THOMAS A. CRERAR, P.C,
CHAIRMAN

WITNESS:

Dr. E. C. Hope, Economist for Canadian Federation of Agriculture.

EDMOND CLOUTIER, C.M.G., O.A., D.S.P.
QUEEN'S PRINTER AND CONTROLLER OF STATIONERY
OTTAWA, 1952



THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

The Honourable Thomas A. Crerar, P.C., Chairman.

The Honourable Senators:

Aseltine Fraser Pirie

Baird Gershaw Quinn
Barbour Golding Reid
Beaubien *Haig *Robertson
Bouffard Hawkins Roebuck
Buchanan Hayden Stambaugh
Burchill Horner Taylor
Campbell Isnor Turgeon
Crerar King Vaillancourt
Dupuis Lacasse Vien (36)
Euler Lambert

Fafard McDonald ?%‘i‘g:g:geg
Farris Paterson

Fogo Petten *Ex officio member




ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Wednesday,
March 26, 1952.

“That the Standing Committee on Finance be authorized to examine
the expenditures proposed by the Estimates laid before Parliament for the fiscal
year ending March 31, 1953, in advance of the Bills based on the said Estimates
reaching the Senate; That it be empowered to send for records of revenues
from taxation collected by the Federal, Provincial and Municipal govern-
ments in Canada and the incidence of this taxation in its effect upon different
income groups, and records of expenditures by such governments, showing
sources of income and expenditures of same under appropriate headings, to-
gether with estimates of gross national production, net national income and
movement of the cost-of-living index, and their relation to such total expendi-
tures, for the year 1939 and for the latest year for which the information is
available, and such other matters as may be pertinent to the examination of
the Estimates, and to report upon the same.

That the said Committee be empowered to send for persons, papers and
records.”

L. C. MOYER,
Clerk of the Senate.

127
58556—14






MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

THURSDAY, May 22, 1952.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Finance
met this day at 11.00 a.m. ;

Present: The Honourable Senators Crerar—Chairman, Barbour, Beaubien,
Euler, Fafard, Gershaw, Golding, Haig, Hawkins, Horner, Isnor, King, Lambert,
McDonald, Paterson, Reid, Stambaugh, Taylor and Turgeon.—19.

Consideration of the order of reference of March 26, 1952, was resumed.

Dr. E. C. Hope, Economist ‘for Canadian Federation of Agriculture, was
heard.

At 1.15 p.m. the Committee adjourned until Wednesday next, May 28, at
11.00 am.

Attest.

JOHN A. HINDS,
Clerk of the Committee.
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE
THE SENATE
OrtAwA, Thursday, May 22, 1952.

The Standing Committee on Finance, which was authorized to examine
the Estimates laid before Parliament for the fiscal year ending March 31, 1953,
met this day at 11 a.m.

Hon. Mr. CRERAR in the Chair.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, ten days ago when the Steering Committee
was considering the progress of our inquiry it had a suggestion from Senator
McDonald, with which we all agreed, that it would be useful and helpful to the
committee to have Dr. Hope, the economic advisor of the Canadian Federation
of Agriculture, and formerly on the economic staff of the University of Saskat-

chewan, as a witness.

Hon. Mr. Haig: So far as I am concerned he has another recommendation
besides that: he was economic advisor to John Bracken.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes.
Hon. Mr. McDonNALD: And Senator Haig gave Dr. Hope a recommendation.

The CHAIRMAN: In a letter that I sent to Dr. Hope I pointed out that we
were looking into the matter of total government expenditures, at all levels of
government, and total taxation at all levels of government, and the effect that
these might have upon our economy in both an inflationary and deflationary
way; and that what we had in mind in asking him to come before us was that
he might give us his views on how these expenditures and taxation had affected
the agricultural industry. Dr. Hope is with us this morning and he will make
an opening statement. Then we shall further enlighten ourselves by questions,
and I propose, if it is agreeable to the committee, to call upon members in the
order in which they sit around the table, as we did the other day. After every
member has had an opportunity of asking the questions he wishes to ask, we
could perhaps sum up with general questions arising from ideas that may occur
during the progress of the discussion.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Mr. Chairman, before Dr. Hope speaks I would like to say
one word. As a member of the Steering Committee, I think Dr. Hope should
know that we would like as full and complete a statement as he cares to give
to the committee, and that we are not going to limit him to any particular
time.

The CHAIRMAN: I have explained that privately to him.

Hon. Mr. Haic: I wanted him to know that, because we are interested in
agriculture. Some people may not think so, but we are.

The CHAIRMAN: I now have much pleasure in introducing to the committee
Dr. E. C. Hope, Economist, Canadian Federation of Agriculture.

Dr. E. C. Hope: Mr. Chairman and honourable gentlemen, I regret that I
have not got any prepared opening statement. I was not quite sure what you
wanted me to deal with, and in conversation with Senator Crerar this morning
he suggested that I start by making a general statement on the position of
agriculture. I think possibly the best thing to do is to review briefly what the
position of agriculture is and has been.
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I would say that the most prosperous post-war years for agriculture as a
whole were probably 1946, 1947 and 1948. Whether we use the 1925-29 pre-
depression period as a base, which we often do in our Federation, or whether
we use the period 1943-45, as the Minister of Agriculture sometimes does—in
other words, the last three years of the war—as a fair base for comparison,
we find that from 1946 to 1948 agriculture averaged apparently somewhat
above parity with respect to prices. It has been falling gradually since 1948.
I would say that today, on a price basis, we are now somewhat below parity
compared with either 1943-45 or the 1925-29 base.

On the basis of income—that is the income of agriculturists compared with
the income of non-agriculturists—the comparison is a little different. Using the
old base of 1925-29, the pre-depression base, as 100, in the thirties agriculture
fell to around 35 to 40 per cent compared with other groups in terms of income
per capita. During the period 1946-48—in fact, from 1942 to 1948—the average
was almost exactly parity income. Naturally we cannot always have an agri-
culture income on exact parity with the income of other groups in any one year,
except by accident. And as you well know, our volume of production varies so
much from year to year, that sometimes because of a big volume of production
we may be up above parity income, and the next year, because of lower pro-
duction, we may fall below parity income. In 1951 we were possibly slightly
above parity income, because we had a big crop. I am talking now about income
parity, not price parity.

As to the prospects for the coming year, our parity position has been slip-
ping ever since the middle of 1951 and we are slightly below parity now. We
could perhaps analyse the prospects for 1952-53 by reviewing first of all
individual commodities, and then looking at the overall picture. ' ,

The position of agriculture in 1952 has been seriously complicated by two
things. First of all, the embargo on the shipment of livestock to the United
States has eliminated the possibility of our exporting animal products to that
country. That has affected the hog, the beef, the dairy and the poultry indus-
tries. It is further complicated by the fact that our market to the United King-
dom for animal products is virtually non-existant, except for the recent deal.
It is also complicated in a way by the large crop of 1950 and of 1951—in other
words, two big crops in succession have resulted in a very large supply of feed
grains on hand. There are only two ways of getting rid of that grain. One is to
export it, and the other one is to feed it to livestock. Our overseas markets for
coarse grains, oats and barley, are not particularly bright, and probably the
bulk of the grain will have to be fed. This has of course resulted in a large
animal production; an increasing production of eggs, poultry meat, pork and
beef. Although the markets may not show it, there has been an increased pro-
duction of beef; and the production of dairy products also has been increasing
recently. Consequently, we expect animal products all over Canada to increase
in 1952 and likely in 1953. We cannot get rid of all our grain supply in 1952, so
we will have to keep feeding more livestock, and we are liable to be faced with
a continuous surplus of animal products for this year and possibly all of 1953.
If, of course, we have a good crop this year the surplus in livestock might con-
tinue for a still further period.

Therefore, the over-all picture affecting livestock products from the
supply side is not very favourable for this year and 1953. The situation has
been further complicated by the cutoffs, as you know, of the American
demand. If that market should open this late fall or possibly next spring—
we are hoping for this fall—we could expect some relief through the export
of animal products to the United States. I would not say that we will get
as high a price for our beef when that happens as we did last year, for the
reason that already the American market is down about 33 cents a pound for
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beef as of a year ago; further, official sources have been predicting an increase
in the supply of beef in the United States this year. This situation will likely
continue for some years, throughout 1953, 1954 and so on. In other words, the
livestock situation has changed with the increased supply of beef. Somewhat
the same thing has happened in Canada: Our numbers of beef cattle have
been going up for about two years, and they will likely continue to increase.
The over-all market outlook for beef in North America, therefore, shows pros-
pects of increased supplies for a number of years to come.

The United States market for hog products this fall may be a little better,
because their numbers are declining. This would tend to offset the increase
in beef supplies. But the overall picture for animal products, including beef
and pork, from a price standpoint, over the next two years, does not look
very rosy. {

Hon. Mr. EuLER: Would they look rosy to the consumer?

Dr. Hope: That is a good question. I would expect that retail prices for
meat in the coming twelve months or more will not rise; they may even go
down a little. -

As far as poultry is concerned, the producers are faced with a similar
situation. Eggs are down in price, and there are large quantities of poultry
meat in cold storage. The supply of eggs is liable to be heavy for the most
of this year and possibly 1953, so egg prices will not show much rise, apart
from the seasonal rise. :

Concerning dairy products, because of the supply of coarse grains, more
grain feeding being practised, and the embargo against shipment of dairy cattle
to the United States, we have already seen the total milk production begin to
increase. That would mot have been very serious if we had a market for
cheese in the United Kingdom, which, this year, we do not have. As you
know, the government policy has been to establish an initial payment of 24
cents a pound for cheese. Last year the cheese producers of Ontario had a
domestic price of 36 cents. Excuse me, the price to the producer was about
32 cents or 33 cents; although the domestic price -at wholesale was 36 cents.
So, the cheese producers this year start off with an initial drop of eight cents
a pound, or 25 per cent, which will result in a big reduction in their incomes.
However, I am not entirely pessimistic about the cheese situation. I think
there is a possibility that the price might rise above the 24 cents.

Hon. Mr. EULER: How is it affected by the apparent embargo by the United
States in not carrying out their agreement?

Dr. HopE: We are affected very seriously by that now, with a virtual
cutoff of our export except for a small base period of about two million pounds.
I understand that the Defence Act in the United States and also the recent
amendment to it, runs out as of the 1st of July. Further, I believe there
are certain interests in the United States who are trying their best to prevent
it being renewed. There is a possibility that it may not be renewed.

Hon. Mr. EULER: In the face of an election over there?

Dr. HopeE: Well, apparently the United States has power to deal with
any products under price support, and when the importation of products
are likely to cause a breakdown of the price support program, the govern-
ment can automatically, without the passage of legislation, prohibit such
imports.

Hon. Mr. McDonNALD: I think these questions should wait until Dr. Hope
is through, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes; before you came in, Senator Euler, we had agreed
that we would allow Dr. Hope to make a preliminary statement, and then
we would ask questions around the table.
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Hon. Mr. EUuLER: I am sorry, Mr. Chairman. ‘Do I have to take my
questions back? e as:

The CHAIRMAN: No.
Dr. Hope: We will go into that question in a little more detail later on.

- When I say that I am not too pessimistic about the cheese situation, I think
there is a possibility that the price could rise above the 24 cents initial payment,
which would mean that the producer would get a further payment. I think
also that there will be a reduction in cheese production. With a price of possibly
26 cents this year, compared with 36 cents last year, and the possibility of a
reduction in production, one can see that there is some chance that the price
may move up a little bit. However, at the present moment the surplus cheese
situation is the most serious threat to the dairy industry; and it affects other
products as well.

I may say that the general overal net income of agriculture, with an aver-
age crop in 1952, would likely be down over 1951. I think there is no doubt
about it, in spite of the bigger volume. Costs have been rising fairly steadily,
as have been the costs of production in other goods, especially since Korea.
The most recent index we have, for January, shows that farmers costs have
reached a new and all time high; and I would suspect that the next index,
when released, for the first of April, will show no drop in that figure. The cost
situation, taken with the drop in price of over a year ago, shows the unfavour-
able position of the farmers, especially with respect to livestock products. The
farmers’ net income will be down.

With respect to price supports on agriculture, when one looks at the size
of the industry—which employs one million in its labour force, or about one-
fifth of the total labour force of Canada—the cost of maintaining those supports
does not seem to be unduly large. -Up till the end of 1951 it was only about
eleven or twelve million dollars. There has been a lot of talk and a lot of
newspaper comment, but when you get right down to it the total amount of
money actually spent in agricultural prices support.has not been very large, in
relation to the $200 millions price support fund. If you figure on a four- or five-
year program it has not averaged more than $2,000,000 a year. It is true that
it will be somewhat more this year. But it has not been excessive, especially
in view of the fact that there are one million workers in this industry; and 1
can think of some other industries which have been helped from time to time by
straight government subsidies and bonuses, in comparison with which I cannot
feel that agriculture has been over generously treated. I have in mind a recent
debate in the House of Commons on the Gold Subsidies Act, for instance. I
understand that the grant of eight or nine million dollars a year has again been
renewed. Probably this is in the national interests, but the value of the gold
mining industry in terms of employment is very small: I suppose there are not
more than 23,000 workers altogether. Yet the government is spending $8,000,000
on that industry. How essential gold is I do not know. We cannot eat it.
I suppose that for certain financial transactions we need to keep the industry
going. But that the basic industry of agriculture has had just $10,000,000 of
price support in five years is something to consider.

Actually, the official policy of the Federation has never been to ask any
price supports at full parity position. I do not know of any official announce-
ment from the Federation to the effect that in our view any particular industry
should have its full parity position maintained at all times. We have asked
for reasonable price supports, sometimes somewhat higher than the govern-
ment has agreed to give. Perhaps it is not unusual for people under these
circumstances to take more or less of a bargaining position. Occasionally we
have had the feeling that in the past price supports were not quite high enough.
Sometimes we have felt that they have resulted in too great a contraction of
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production, followed a short time later by high prices. That condition occurred,
for instance, a couple of years ago in the case of eggs. We believe that the very
high price for eggs last year would not have happened if the price supports the
year before had been a little higher, because we go on the theory or the thought
that price supports could be used not only to help the farmers in relation to
industry generally, but also to prevent too great a contraction of production,
because farmers will respond to a low price by contracting right down,—there
is no doubt about it; they will respond to such an extent that one, two or three
years later the price will be quite high, because they have gone into something
else. We feel that one of the sound reasons for price supports on a parity basis
is to see if we can iron out agricultural production to make it somewhat more
uniform from year to year. We cannot do this completely, but we can move in
that direction. I know that without price supports variations would be much
more violent than they have been. )
That, I think, Mr. Chairman, completes my opening statement. I have not
dealt, it is true, in any detail with the impact of taxation and inflation on agri-
@ culture, but maybe those points will be brought out in the questions which will
be asked.

The CHAIRMAN: Before we go around the table: you stated earlier, Dr.
Hope, that the prices for certain years—I think, from 1946 to 1948—were about
equal to parity, or somewhat below parity. Will you explain to the committee
what you mean by “parity”, because that, I think, is a matter upon which we
need some information.

Dr. HopE: First of all I might say that the Canadian Federation of Agricul-
ture has not really officially endorsed a parity-price program. I do not think
there has been an official policy based upon that particular item. But as I under-
stand “parity” it is a price for farm products which will buy about as many
goods as it would in a certain base period..In other words, if we say, for instance,
that the prices of farm products are at parity, we mean that value of all units
of an overall basket, as we may call it, of farm products would buy as many
goods and services as the same quantity would in a base year farther back,
either 1943 to 1945 or 1925 to 1929—you can choose your base. I often think that
as an overall picture it is safer to use that method than to take a single com-
modity, because so many things can happen to demand and supply and to
changes in cost of production in respect of a single commodity, which would
not be true for agriculture as a whole. So I personally think it is better and
prefer to use the expression, parity prices for agriculture as a whole, rather
than to confine myself to parity prices for any one product. I could illustrate
that by saying that a good example is timothy hay. I often like to use it as an
example. There was a time when timothy hay had a high-buying price because
it was bought for horses used in logging, pulling trucks and drays, and the
like. That situation no longer exists, so timothy hay has lost in buying power.
If you want to set a price for timothy hay you might suggest $30 a ton, but
everybody knows that that would be crazy, because its value has fallen com-
pared with that of other products, compared with farm prices and all other
prices. So to use the parity concept for a product like that would be misleading.
But if you take parity prices for farm products as a whole, particular situations
like that of timothy hay are ironed out, and for the industry as a whole one
gets a_pretty fair picture.

The CHAIRMAN: Can you give a word of explanation of the application of
the parity principle in the United States, where it has been for several years
their regular policy?

Dr. Hope: It is a little difficult, Senator, because they have changed it so
many times, but I will try. Basically, they take the period from 1910 to 1914,
that is the five years before World War I, and they have compared their prices
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of farm products and their costs with that base period of long ago, and they
compute the parity price for each individual product on that base. They take
the price of the product and compare it with the cost of farming for that base
period. There are some considerable modifications in that general statement.
For some of the products they could not use the 1910-14 base period and they
used some other base period, but they still stick, as a rule, to the 1910-14 base
period. At one time they did have a price support program based upon 90
per cent of that. In other words, they said that for any one product the price
should be supported at 90 per cent of its parity. They said that it should not
go any lower than that. This policy applied for a time to only certain basic
commodities such as corn, wheat, tobacco and cotton. At one time they wrote
into the Act this provision of 90 per cent at parity, but within recent years
they have changed it to what they call a flexible support program where some
products can be supported at various levels of parity, some as low as 75 or 80
per cent of parity. It is what they call a flexible program. If the secretary
of agriculture feels that the supplies are too great, then the price support pro-
gram can go lower than 90 per cent. There are some products not supported at
all by a price support program. Quite candidly may I say that the Americans
have changed their system so many times and they have so many exceptions
that it would be quite a job to come here and give the details of it. But that
is the basic way that it works. In some cases the program is administered by
outright purchases of products supported by the government, like dried eggs,
and these are stored. In some cases it takes the form of a loan where the
farmer will be guaranteed a certain amount. He is given a loan and his product
is put in a bin and a seal is placed on it. In other words, they either buy it
outright or give loans. It varies.

The CHAIRMAN: I think we can start now and ask Dr. Hope home questions.

Hon. Mr. Ross: Dr. Hope, I understood you to say that the farmer’s costs
are higher now. It is true that because of the high price of machinery a farmer
needs a great deal more capital to go into agriculture now, but do you mean
to say it costs more to produce a bushel of wheat now than it did some years
ago—that is apart from inflation?

Dr. Hore: Costs in dollars or physical work?
Hon. Mr. Ross: In dollars.

Dr. Hopre: It costs more in dollars, yes.

Hon. Mr. Ross: Apart from inflation?

Dr. Hope: Well, that is a difficult thing to explain. In other words, you
are thinking in terms of physical effort. The cost of producing wheat can be
figured in dollars, which is the usual way, or it can be calculated in terms of
physical “inputs” as it were. It is true that we require less man labour to pro-
duce a bushel of wheat than we did some years ago, but in terms of dollars the
cost has naturally gone up.

Hon. Mr. Ross: I think you stated that agricglture has been supported to
the extent of $10 million during the past five years.

Dr. HopE: Yes, under the price support program.

Hon. Mr. Ross: Does that take into consideration the freight costs on ship-
ping grain from Port Arthur to the farmers in eastern Canada and shipping
grain to the farmers in British Columbia?

Dr. HopE: No. That is the Agriculture Prices Support Act—what they
call price support.

Hon. Mr. Ross: That does not take into consideration those figures?

Dr. Hore: No.
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Hon. Mr. Turceon: I have a question to ask which arises from Senator
Ross’ question. The cost of producing agricultural products has gone up. Is
the ratio between what he gets for his products now and what it costs him
now the same as it was in some other period?

Dr. Hope: That is expressed by this parity price ratio which I have been
quoting, based on the period from 1943 to 1945, the last three years of the
war. That ratio of exchange, as it were, was most favourable for the farmer
from 1946 to 1948, and the ratio has fallen since then. At the present time
it is a little below what it was.

Hon. Mr. TURGeON: It is less favourable now"
Dr. HopPE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: The doctor made a statement that there are a million
people employed in agriculture in Canada. Has that employment been more
or less steady for many years now, or has farm machinery reduced the numbers
employed in agriculture in this country?

Dr. Hore: The number of workers in agriculture has been declining greatly
over a period of time, particularly since 1945-46. The number of workers
in agriculture—as shown in a survey to be found in the last quarterly issue of
the Labour Force, survey published by the D.B.S.—has been going down
gradually. I would say that it is definitely smaller than before the war. It
is as a result, as you say, of more mechanization.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: In answer to a question by Senator Ross in regard
to the cost of producing cereals, did I hear you say that it was higher now than
it was previously?

Dr. Hope: In dollars, yes. The cost per bushel in dollars is higher than
it was before, but the amount of energy or manpower per bushel is going
down.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: How can you arrive at the cost of producmg a
bushel of wheat?

Dr. Hope: I have not got any cost figures. There has been a rise in the
‘cost index of let us say 100 per cent since 1939, or it has doubled, and I
know there is no possibility that the farmer has doubled the amount of
wheat he can produce in one hour since 1939.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: The point I want to make is whether a few bushels
more or less to the acre would change your whole cost set-up.

Dr. Hore: Oh, yes. When I talk about whether or not the cost of produc-
ing wheat has gone up or down at any time, I never think in terms of any one
year. I think in terms of the western average yield of fifteen bushels, and the
trend has shown in the last few years that the situation has not changed too
much. Lately they have had big crops per acre and therefore the cost per
bushel has fallen, but I would say that this has been due to fortuitous
circumstances.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: You will admit that farm machinery has reduced the
cost of producing cereals a great deal?

Dr. Hopre: Over time, it has, yes.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: I remember a statement made some years ago by
James Richardson—I think the Chairman will remember this too—that with
farm machinery wheat could be produced at 40 cents a bushel. I wondered
how he arrived at his cost, and I am wondering how you arrive at your cost of
producing cereals. As far as farm machinery is concerned, the hired help is
negligible in western Canada.

Dr. Hope: Sometimes we are apt to go a little too far in thinking that
we can produce a certain product in so many hours. I run a farm out here
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myself, a dairy farm of 300 acres—I live on it—and I am trying to cut down
labour all the time, but every time I attempt to do this I have to invest in
another machine. That means an increase in capital cost and in interest
and repair costs. I think it is cheaper to produce by machinery, yet the
reduction in cost is not as large as many persons think, because of the
costs of servicing and repairing machinery besides the capital cost and the
interest. The trend towards the use of machinery has been going on for a
long time and probably will continue, and I think that agriculture and
soc1ety at large will gain from it and that we have not much to worry about
in this connection.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN; You mentloned that the outlook for animal products
is not very bright in the next few years.

Dr. HopeE: That is right.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: The disease that has broken out in western Canada
will have a big effect on reducing parity in agricultural income, will it not?
Was livestock not a big item in farm income?

Dr. Hore: It was a big item. That is why I said that the net income of
agriculture will likely decline in 1952.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: I have no more questions.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Taylor?

Hon. Mr. TavyLoR: I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Horner?

Hon. Mr. HOorNER: Do you know what it has cost the United States gov-
ernment to support farm prices?

Dr. HorE: No, Senator Horner, I am sorry I have not got that information
at my finger tips. I have seen the figures in the past, and I know that it runs
well into the hundreds of millions of dollars.

Hon. Mr. HORNER: It is very difficult to estimate what the farm income
will be. As Dr. Hope has pointed out, there has been an exceptionally large
yield in the last two years. ' On the other hand, the cost of machinery and
repairs has been rising every year.

In the last year the price of a combine has gone up $500; now an ordinary
combine costs $5,000. These machines have not a very long life. You can
use them for about two years without having to spend much on repairs, as a
rule, but after that the cost of repairs becomes so high that it is often cheaper
to replace them. However, the population of both Canada and the United States
seems to be increasing rapidly, and my own view is that farmers should not
be alarmed about the price of beef in Canada. I think our population in this
country is increasing much faster than the cattle herds are. Because of this
foot and mouth disease many cattlemen are selling their entire herd. I know
people who formerly were very much attached to cattle and have now quit the
business and do not intend to return to it. The present scare seems to me
entirely unnecessary, and I think the Federation of Agriculture would be well
advised to do what it can to impress this upon farmers. About two weeks
ago I was at a stockyard and watched cattle selling at prices that surely would
not have been accepted if the farmers had not been in a panic. I saw a nice
young cow sell for 8 cents a pound, and fairly good steers down as low as 13
and 14 cents; and very choice beef steers at 21 and 22 cents. That was right in
Saskatoon. In my opinion there is no justification for the present retail price of
beef.

I also think the Federation of Agriculture should try to encourage larger
consumption of farm products. Take cheese, for instance. I have heard the
minister say that Canadians eat less cheese per capita than any other people




FINANCE " 139

in the world. Yet we produce some of the world’s finest cheese. But often when
you try to obtain some you are told there is none on hand. That is t1:ue even
in our own parliamentary restaurant. Then take eggs. We are selling eggs
in the west at 13 and 14 cents a dozen, yet on the diners of our own publicly
owned railway, the Canadian National you are charged 25 cents for a single
egg. And again in our parliamentary restaurant, where we are suposed to be
given special consideration, we have to pay 15 cents for a single egg. The
health of the people of Canada would be improved if they ate more cheese
and eggs.

The CHAIRMAN: Have you any more questions, Senator Horner?
Hon. Mr. HORNER: No, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN: Senator McDonald?

Hon. Mr. McDoNALD: Mr. Chairman, Dr. Hope has given us a very interest-
ing and instructive address, and one which I am sure will be read by not
only the members of this committee but by members of parliament generally,
when the report is printed. I think it should help to make a better under-
standing between consumers and producers. He has done such a good job in this
address that he answered the questions that were in my mind when I brought
the matter up in the Steering Committee. I do wish to take this opportunity

of thanking Dr. Hope, and also of thanking the Federation of Agriculture for
allowing him to come here.

The CHAIRMAN: Have you any questions, Senator McDonald?
Hon. Mr. McDo~NALD: No.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Barbour?

Hon. Mr. BArRBOUR: Dr. Hope, you said, I think, that agriculture in the
years 1942-48 was nearer parity than in any other years. Is that not the

nearest to parity that agriculture in Canada has ever come in comparison with
other products?

Dr. HopE: I did not get the point of the question, senator.

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: Through the years the prices for farm products have
usually been below the prices for manufactured and other products, and
you mentioned the most favourable years that you knew of for agriculture.

Dr. Hope: I said that from 1942-48 our income was on a parity with
that of other groups, and I took as a base for comparison the period from 1925
to 1929, the four or five years before the depression. In 1942-48 we averaged
the same relative position as before the depression. I would not want to
take the depression years themselves as a base for comparison, and I do not
suppose any one would. We would not want to take the early years of
the war, because we believe we were depressed; we would not want to take
the years 1921 or 1922, the first post-war deflation years of World War I; nor
would we want to go back as far as the Americans do, to 1910-14. In the
first place, we do not have figures that go back that far. What we do is
take the figures for a period before a depression. The Minister of Agriculture
sometimes uses 1943-45.

Hon. Mr. Haic: As the base years?

Dr. HoPE: Yes; and yet if you take 1925-29 you get almost the same
result as you do by taking 1943-45. It would seem therefore that 1925-29
showed somewhat the same level as 1943-45. However, the latter period
shows the more current condition, and is probably better. .

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: You have said, Dr. Hope, that about $10 million was
spent on price support for farm products?

Dr. HoPE: Yes.
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Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: Do you think that figure would compare favourably
when we consider that over the past two or three years the government has
increased the salaries of civil servants; that. last year it put $22 million
into the superannuation fund to keep it solvent in the face of the increased
salaries; and that later it contributed a further sum of $75 million to that
fund? Can you recall anything comparable to that being done for the
farmers?

Dr. HopeE: No; it would be pretty difficult to point to anything unless
one wanted to go back to the relief given to Saskatchewan in the thirties,
when they got seed to the value of about $100 million over a period of time.
Of course they were then in serious distress. / e,

I might mention one other feature of the situation. There are a million
workers in agriculture and four million in non-agriculture activities. In the
non-agriculture employees are assisted each year by federal contributions to
the unemployment scheme, to the extent of $46 million—$22 million direct
contribution and $26 million cost of administration. That $46 million is
spent- ever year to maintain the non-agricultural working force. If that
amount is divided by four, we get $11 million a year. I use that as an illus-
tration to combat the unfair criticism that agriculture sometimes gets from
industrial groups. They rather forget that the government is in this assis-
tance program in a big way. Coal producers are, for instance, assisted to
the extent of about $3 million a year; the steel industry gets a continuous
bonus.

Hon. Mr. Ross: How much assistance does coal get?

Dr. Hope: I think it is a subvention of $3 million a year.

Hon. Mr. ReIp: It is greater than that. _

Dr. Hope: For 1950-51, the public accounts show by vote 458, a payment
to move coal and so on, under provisions by order in council, of $3 million.
Assistance was provided for the production of steel and iron of around $13%
million a year. It has sometimes been higher than that, even $2 million
or $3 million a year. So, all this financial assistance is not directed to
agriculture.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any further questions?

Hon. Mr. PATERSON: May I ask a question, Mr. Chairman?

The CHAIRMAN: You will get your turn later. Senator Golding?

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNG: I have a proposition to put to Dr. Hope. When the
government undertakes to put in a floor price on farm products, there is
always a lot of criticism from other groups as to such action. Do you not think
that the government’s floor price program on certain products is actually
a good investment as far as the consuming public is concerned? If they
did not take that action prices would drop, as you have already pointed out
and as we very well know, and farmers would go out of production, immediately
prices would start to soar until the farmers could get back into production
again. I ask you if you agree with me that the government’s price support
program is a good investment from the consumer’s standpoint?

Dr. HopE: I agree with you; I think it is something in the national interest,
in the long run. ]

Hon. Mr. GoLDpING: You spoke of $10 million being spent on the maintenance
of price supports. Will you agree that it is not always the amount that is
spent, but the fact that the government is taking that action, that has a
stabilizing effect as far as the producers are concerned?

Dr. HopE: Very definitely. To go back for a moment to the cheese question.
It is not exactly a price support action, but it is a pretty good plan. Under
the Co-operative Agricultural Marketing Act the government is giving an
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advance of 24 cents a pound. The cheese producers or the cheese factories
can sell their product on the open market; if that market will take their
product at 22 cents or 23 cents, the government will have to make up the
difference at the end of the year; but if the market comes up above that
price, the farmers would reap the benefit of it. In that way a panic condition
is avoided, which might very well result if no form of price support was forth-
coming. The farmer might have to sell his product at say 22 cents, and later
the price would go up, but he would not benefit by it; whereas, under the
present plan he knows that he will not get less than 24 cents a pound. The
mere fact that that plan is in force does not mean that it will cost the govern-
ment anything.

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNG: And do you agree further with me that any action
taken by the government to keep agriculture in a prosperous state is reflected
through every industry, and is beneficial to every employee throughout the
nation? Or conversely, do you agree that if agriculture is not in a prosperous
state, that condition is reflected in all other business across the country?

Dr. Hope: I think that is correct, with one qualifying exception: If we
get into a major depression, I do not think that the mere attempt to maintain
agricultural prosperity would necessarily mean that the whole economy would
be prosperous?

Hon. Mr. EULER: Hear, hear.

Dr. HopE: I look at a major depression as being more fundamental than
just something to be corrected by price supports, as it were. A major depres-
sion puts agriculture in a very precarious position. Such a state would not
necessarily be due to lack of prosperity in agriculture, it might be caused by a
general decline in business conditions, the falling off of international trade or
the collapse of the investment boom, or perhaps the cessation of construction
and home building. Therefore, an attack on such a major depression would
be to maintain the economy, general employment and investments at a high
level, still watching the agricultural situation. Do you see what I mean by
that?

Hon. Mr. GoLDING: Yes.

Dr. HopE: I would not like to over-emphasize the need, although I still
submit' as a main thesis that it is in the national interest, I believe, that
agriculture should not be depressed.

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNG: You spoke of the United States. If products were
going in there from here, that would affect their agricultural prices to an
extent that they might take action to prohibit imports?

Dr. Hopre: Yes.

Hon. Mr. GoLpING: If they found it necessary to do so. You do not ques-

tion the right of the federal government to prohibit imports of any kind
if they wish to do so?

Dr. Hope: No. I think that if any country embarks upon a prices support
program for agricultural products, its hands should not be tied to the extent
that it has to buy the leavings of all the nations on the basis of its own price
support program. That would not be fair. The United States had a price
support program on potatoes, and as they look back on it, it would seem that
it was a little too high. We were shipping potatoes in there for them to
buy and store. It is only reasonable that we should have price support—
we had it, for instance, in the case of butter—but it would not have been
fair to the government to have to buy all the surplus butter in the world which
might try to come in under our support price program.

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNG: But you agree that they have the right to do that
if they wish to do it, under their constitution?
585556—2
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Dr. HopE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNG: And you agree that we have, too?

Dr. HoprE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. HAWKINS: The witness has been so painstaking in his expfana-
tion that I hesitate to ask this question., But earlier on, Dr. Hope, you used
the expression “farm income”. I just wonder how that is calculated. I know
that it may be a difficult question.

Dr. HopE: I am glad you raised that question, because it is sometimes
confusing to people. There are two types of income figures published by the
Bureau with respect to agriculture. One is called “gross cash income from
farm marketings”, which is the cash which passes through the farmer’s hands,
and sometimes that reaches, according to the press, a very astronomical figure. .
Then there is reported, probably at least six months later, a net income figure
- from agriculture, the net farm income from farm operations, which is the
farmer’s gross cash income figure which I first talked about, reduced by the
estimated total farm costs, including interest on debt, taxes, operating costs
and so on. There remains the net income figure to which I referred as
being down. I might also add this, that I know that in the net income
statement of recent years they have been including inventory changes. If
there is a lot more grain and more livestock on the farms in Canada, on
hand, and there is a little higher price, even though that increase has not
been reflected in increased cash receipts, they give it a value and compare
that inventory with what it was a year ago, and if it is up, they put it in
as a plus; and if down, they put it as a minus. Now, for the year 1951 we
have got an all-time high in net farm income. A very large part of that, d
think $350 millions or more, is an increase in inventory, not cash; so that
the farmer’s position for cash in 1951 has not been improved as much as
appears in the net income, though it will help in following years.

The CHAIRMAN: Have you any further guestions, Senator Hawkins?

Hon. Mr. HAWKINS: No, thank you.

Hon. Mr. REmp: I have two or three questions regarding the figure of
$10,000,000 given by Dr. Hope as the government contrlbutlon to price support.
I have always thought, doctor, that the amount of money given by the govern-
ment in the form of subsidies was also a help to the farmer in the matter of
prices, and I know that almost $17,000,000 was provided by way of subsidies
for farm products or to farmers. This of course might mean that a farmer
in British Columbia who raises chickens might get some help from that
subsidy by way of freight, but it is also a help to him in his production.
Am I right in my thinking that the $17,000,000 should be added to the
$10,000,000 you quoted, making $27,000,000 given to the farmer, instead of
$10,000,0007?

Dr. HopE: I quoted the $10,000,000 as being costs of the agricultural
" prices support program,—which of course is correct. I did not include another
figure,—another “subsidy”, if you like to call it so. Maybe you are referring
to freight assistance on grains?

Hon. Mr. REmb: Yes.

Dr. Hope: You could call that a subsidy, I suppose, but I would not be
too sure that a great deal of the $17,000,000 does not go directly back to the
consumer. You may say, “Well, how is that so?”’. It seems rather odd
for me to say that. But figure it this way; if, as a result of the freight
assistance program, the livestock producers of Central Canada and the
Maritimes and British Columbia have expanded their livestock production,
which no doubt they have, then, under normal marketing procedure, the
price of these products will be somewhat lower than it would have been
if they had not had that increased production.
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Hon. Mr. REm: But it would be higher if they had not got that help.
_ Dr. HopeE: The prices would be higher to the consumer.
‘ Hon. Mr. REID: Yes.

Dr. HorE: Because there would be a somewhat smaller production. For
instance, the Maritime Provinces would definitely be producing less animal
products if they did not get this freight assistance on grain all the way out
there; and the less animal products produced all over the Maritimes and
Quebec and Ontario, the greater the tendency for the market price to be
higher, because supply and demand would be reflected a little bit in higher
prices. That is something like the wartime experience: very often what we
call farm subsidies could very well be called consumers’s subsidies. So I
would say that a great deal—I do not know how much—of the $17,000,000
resulted in a somewhat lower price for animal products in Canada. That
point is never brought out, but in the long run I think it is true, though in
the short run it might not be, but we should consider that in the long run
it results in somewhat cheaper costs. I think at one time I figured that it
amounted to.a difference of two cents a dozen on eggs.

Hon. Mr. REmp: I did not want the impression to be created that all the
farmers were getting by way of support was $10,000,000 in price support,
because I know that the poultrymen in my province are extremely well pleased
at the help given by the subsidy, and if they had to pay more the returns to
them would be less.

Dr. Hore: You mean, British Columbia.

Hon. Mr. REm: Yes. It has been a great aid to them, and they are fearful
lest it should stop.

Dr. HoreE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. REm: The other question is this: has agriculture given any
thought to the full implications of price support? I know that, in asking for
price support, farmers generally—and I am not faulting them, because I am
one myself, for wanting a higher ceiling—have found in our province that
if prices go up to a certain extent for farm products you will have not only
increased production, but you will find hundreds of people coming in to what
seems to be a rather lucrative business. This in turn poses a great problem
to the government and to the economy of the country. We are an exporting
country, and of course our surplus food has to find markets abroad. Is not
that one of the dangers of raising prices too high?

For instance, I will take eggs. The poultrymen in British Columbia
would like 45 cents a dozen. Those of us who know anything at all about
the business realize that if you put it up to 45 cents every Tom, Dick and Harry
will go into the poultry business and the production of eggs would increase
and the present surplus would be doubled within a year.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: And there are too many in the business now.

Hon. Mr. REm: I am wondering if agriculture itself has given any thought
to this. When determining the ceiling price they may be imposing a great
burden on the economy of the country by going too high.

Dr. Hore: I agree that you could have price support at so high a level
that you would not bring about the necessary adjustment in production that
you need. I would say that the real top leaders in the farm movement have
been reasonable. They know sometimes adjustments are necessary and they
are willing to face these necessary adjustments. At the same time I know that
this is not always the case with the rank and file of farmers. They do not
always understand, but on the whole the agriculture leaders across Canada,
no matter what province they are in, have steered the farmers in the direction
of reasonableness as far as they possibly can. It is like in any labour move-
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ment. Sometimes a few of the labour people are a little excessive in their"

demands. Possibly some of the labour leaders themselves are more reasonable,
and the policy is generally made by the more reasonable people. There is a

danger here, of course, but I think we realize it.
Hon. Mr. REm: I have a question to ask about the home market. The

farmers are competing with such products as beef, mutton, chicken, pork and

cheese against fish, particularly on the two coasts of Canada. It is a well-
known fact that we are not consuming enough cheese or fish, having a very
low consumption of fish. If people began to eat more fish they would eat less
beef and so on. My question is, could our home markets consume more of our
products?

Dr. Hopre: It is a good question and something I have been interested in
myself. I would say that there are serious limitations to an overall expansion
in the consumption of agricutural products in Canada, unless there is an
increase in population and increases in the incomes of the lower income groups.
I would say that the majority of people in Canada are well fed and if, as you
say, we push the sale of one product here we may tend to offset the sale of
another product there. I think that is a reasonable assumption to make. We
might possibly drink more milk and drop off on our consumption of pop, but
there are limitations on how much you can do. The real job is to try if you
can to raise the income of the lower groups. I think that the children’s
allowance has helped to expand the consumption of food for the lower income
groups. I do not know how much further we can go in that direction.

Hon. Mr. Haic: What happened to the potatoes in the Maritime Provinces
last year? Why was there such a drop in production?

Dr. HopE: It has been claimed that the price support program was not
quite generous enough there, and they did not have a favourable yield from
their crop and that caused a reduction. Some have said that if the price sup-
port had been a little more generous they would not have reduced 30 per
cent and therefore there would not have been as great a scarcity. That argu-
ment has been used. :

Hon. Mr. HA1Gg: Do you advocate the price support as a permanent policy
or just for a transitional period?

Dr. HoPE: As a permanent policy.

Hon. Mr. HA1G: Not a transitional period?

Dr. HorPE: No.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Would you say that your cost of production in 1925-29 was
on a par with the cost of production in 1946-7-8?

Dr. HorE: The best years were 1947-48.

Hon. Mr. Haig: The 1951 costs are back to par?

Dr. HoreE: Yes. That is costs compared with prices received were back
to a parity.

Hon. Mr. Haig: How does your income compare with the income of other
groups?

Dr. HorE: In other words, you might say the income per capita in agri-
culture compared to the non-agriculture income per capita?

Hon. Mr. Haic: Correct.

Dr. Hope: That is what I call parity income. Going back to the pre-
depression period of 1925-29 and comparing it with the period of 1942-48, the
average in those years reached parity between the two groups. Some years
we were up a little bit and some years we were down. a little bit. In 1951
our income figures were slightly above parity as compared with the other
groups. There again it was based on a big crop. It looks as though it will
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fall below that again in 1952. On the whole, we have had a remarkable
balance. If you look at the figures you will see that we have had a remarkable
balance between agriculture and non-agriculture pursuits since 1942.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Would you say that the average crop production in Mani-
toba, Saskatchewan and Alberta in grain would be fifteen bushels per acre over
~ the years?

) Dr. HopE: I think that is the long-term average for the last ten years?
Hon. Mr. Haic: What is the long term average for the last ten years?
Dr. Hore: It has been closer to about eighteen, I think.

Hon. Mr. HQ.IG: It is high.

Dr. HOPE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. Haig: That is higher than the average by three bushels?
Dr. HoPE: Yes, it is higher than the long-term average

Hon. Mr. Haig: And the prices have been much higher?

Dr. HopPE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Twice as high, the average?

Dr. HoPE: That is the average price of wheat to the farmer?
Hon. Mr. Haig: Yes.

Dr. HoPE: Since about 19427
Hon. Mr. HA1G: Yes, compared to 1921 to 19307
Dr. HopE: Well, it is pretty close to twice as high.

Hon. Mr. HowpEeN: I have a very simple question. Dr. Hope, in the com-
paratively recent past the one-way disc has taken the place of the mouldboard
plow and the sprinkling system has largely come into use. How would you
compare modern results of production with former results?

Dr. Hope: I would say, first of all, that the farmer is a very intelligent
individual, despite what some people may say, and over a period of time if the
farmer has made a change in his techniques, that is the right direction. This is
a general answer, I know, but I always come back to it. If we find that the
farmer switches from the mouldboard plow to the one-way disc and then to
the one-way disc with seeder attachment, which was the next development,
and then with the fertilizer attachment, it is because he has seen that it is
Fhe wise thing to do. If the farmer switches from flood irrigation to sprinkling
irrigation, then he has found from being shrewd that that is the best system in

the_ long run, and not only will the farmer benefit from it but eventually
society as a whole will gain from it.

Hon. Mr. HOwDEN: You think that the results warrant these changes?
Dr. Hope: I think so.

Hon. Mr. GERSHAW: The sheep men in southern Alberta have taken an
awful beating, especially the trimmers. Do you hold out any hope for the
sheep prices improving? '
Dr. Hope: Not very much, I am afraid, because sheep prices move in cycles
like other livestock prices and production. In the last two or three years
prices of lamb and of wool have been very profitable, both in the United States
and Canada. Every now and then we used to read about the great interest in
sheep, and a farmer would write a letter saying that he made most of his money
out of sheep. And occasionally somebody would say “When I retire I am going
into sheep.”  Also, bankers would say to farmers, “What you should have are
a few more sheep.” Generally speaking, that sort of thing is a pretty good
g indication that sheep are extremely profitable, compared with other farm
~ products. But in a free system that situation never lasts; and adjustment
'rtakes places. I think perhaps we are on the road to an adjustment in the
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sheep situation now. Of course, there is the competition of synthetic products
with wool, for new synthetic products are coming out all the time. So probably
there will be a readjustment. :

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Stambaugh?

Hon. Mr. STAMBAUGH: You spoke of the number of people who are employed
in the agricultural industry. How do you arrive at your figure? Do you take
into account the children who work at home? As a rule, the children of
school age on a farm milk cows, feed chickens, and so on. Are these people
counted?

Dr. Hopre: The census reports show somewhere about 670,000 farms in
Canada. Each one of these has an owner who works on the, farm, and some
have a hired man.

Hon. Mr. EULER: And the farmer’s wife works on the farm. :

Dr. Hope: Yes. But I think that the labour force survey which is made
every three months by the Gallup poll sampling method does not include
wives as workers. The survey includes the hired man, the owner and a
son over fourteen who is working full time on the farm.

Hon. Mr. STAMBAUGH: If he is going to school he is not counted?

Dr. Hore: I would not be too sure about that, but I am almost certain
he is not counted. If he milks cows in the morning, let us say, before he
goes to school, I think he would not be included in that survey as a farm
worker.

Hon. Mr. STAMBAUGH: There is no other industry that employs the family
as the farming industry does.

Dr. HorE: No. And the consumer is the one who reaps the benefit. Most
farm products in the world are raised by families. Perhaps it could be safely
said that nine-tenths of the food eaten in the world is produced not by hired
labour but by families. For that reason, one family competes against another,
with no limitation on hours of work and no membership in labour unions or
anything of that kind. That explains why farm produce generally is relatively
cheap. You may not think so, but it is.

The CHAIRMAN: Any other questions?

Hon. Mr. STAMBAUGH: No.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Isnor?

Hon. Mr. IsNor: Mr. Chairman, for one who does not know much about
farming this morning’s meeting has been a real education. In Nova Scotia we
have for a long time depended on Senator J. A. McDonald for any information
that we require. However, I have one or two questions. First, Dr. Hope, can
you tell me roughly what is Canada’s total agriculture production value?

Dr. Hope: I am sorry, I cannot answer that.

Hon. Mr. IsNnoRr: Then you are unable to tell us what is the total agriculture
production value for Manitoba, Saskatchewan and Alberta?

Dr. HopeE: That is so. The net farm income is a different figure from the
total value of production. The net farm income is around $2 billion, but that
is not the total value of production. They do compute a figure called the value
of production, but it is not used very much; they use the net farm income.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: You have the production value, have you not?

Dr. HopeE: The Canada Year Book gives the value of production. There is
likely to be quite a bit of duplication however in the figure, I think.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: You made a reference to the subsidy on coal to the
Maritimes. Now, the total estimates for the Department of Agriculture are
roughly $60 million. You dealt with only the floor price support, but I think
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that if you total all the assistance given to agriculture you would find a figure
something like $40 million, or two-thirds of the total estimates going to assist
agriculture.

Dr. HopE: Per year, do you mean?

Hon. Mr. ISNOR: Yes.

Dr. Hope: Are you including there the administrative costs of the Depart-
ment of Agriculture?

Hon. Mr. IsNvor: No. I am referring to the cost of all assistance, in various
forms, such as price support and so on, and the marketing service.

Dr. HopE: What do you mean by marketing services? The cost of them
must be part of the administrative costs of the Department of Agriculture.

Hon. Mr. Isnor: Yes, but still those services are an assistance to agriculture.

Dr. Hore: The marketing division of the Department of Agriculture has
to do with the entire nation. I would not say that agriculture gains any more
from that than consumers do. That division administers the acts for marketing
farm products, it administers the livestock yards, and so on. It would be
stretching it a little bit to say that this service is of assistance to agriculture

‘specifically.

Hon. Mr. Isnor: Considering the wealth of three prairie provinces, some
of these items are interesting. R

Dr. HorE: The unfortunate part about the prairie provinces is that although
their total income from agriculture is large, as compared with the agriculture
income in the Maritimes, there is no other place in Canada where you have
such extreme conditions to contend with from year to year, and not only from
year to year but over a long-time period. Take for instance on the Regina
plains, and around Melfort: the long-time average yield runs from 20 to 25
bushels per acre, but you have other areas where the long-time average may
be only eight or nine bushels. That is sometimes the basis for help to those
regions. If some of these regions are hit by drought their yield may be cut to
zero. Now in the Maritimes there are no places where climatic extremes could
bring about a zero income.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: I have no further questions, but I would like to make an
observation. Because of the opinion prevailing in certain sections of Canada
about the small subsidy that we in the Maritimes get in the way of assistance
on shipments of our coal by rail, I think it is only fair that we should know
exactly what assistance is given to the three prairie provinces. It would appear
to be a very large amount.

Hon. Mr. HaiGc: That is not fair; he did not give that answer.
Hon. Mr. IsNoR: The figures bear it out.

Hon. Mr. HAa1G: You did not get the figures. For every bushel of wheat
sold in Manitoba, Saskatchewan and Alberta the farmers pay the costs of it
themselves.

The CHAIRMAN: Senator Lambert?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Before asking a few questions, may I remind you,
Mr. Chairman, that Senator Paterson has something he wants to say, and he
has not had an opportunity to do so. Would you hear his question before I start?

Hon. Mr. PATERSON: Before asking a question I would like to make an
observation, and I should like the Press to refrain from noting it. I have in
mind an elevator on Lake Huron carrying 550,000 bushels-of United States
barley. It has been there for four years at a cost of about $5,000 a month, or
a total cost over the four years of $250,000. Now, the costs of carrying grains
above the supply and demand has not yet been presented to the Canadian
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government, and it will not be presented until the surplus is disposed of. Only
a limited amount of wheat can be disposed of, and even when it is fed, it is
more or less at the expense of a market for oats and barley. TUntil the storage
is paid and the surplus is disposed of, the bill will not be presented to the
Canadian government, nor to the United States government. I should like to.
ask Dr. Hope, how long can a government support prices beyond the law of
supply and demand?

Dr. Hope: First of all, the grain you refer to is American gram"

Hon. Mr. PATERSON: That is American grain. I only cite that instance as
an example. ¥ 3

Dr. HopE: I would say the question is a difficult one to answer, since it is

mostly a political question. Any government could carry a price support
program beyond the law of supply and demand as long as the taxpayer were
willing, presumably, to keep it up.

Hon. Mr. PATERSON: But you agree with me that the blll for price support
has not been presented"

Dr. Hore: That is true. But are you talking in terms of Canadian farm
products?

Hon. Mr. PATERSON: Yes. I say that not until the surplus is disposed of
will the bill be presented for the cost of price supports.

Dr. HopE: That is trué. But virtually up until 1951 all the products we
had bought under price support had been sold. That applies to supports on
apples, potatoes, skim milk products, eggs and butter. Those products were
sold, the books were closed, and a cost was shown of $11 million for those five
or six years. True, we are now starting a new year, and the government has
embarked on a system with respect of marketing of hogs, cattle and cheese;
and we will not know until the books are closed just what the cost will be.
It has not been a very expensive operation so far, and I do not think it will be
expensive in the future, so long as we can maintain full employment in Canada.
That is fundamental.

Hon. Mr. PATERSON: There is a surplus of probably $275 million bushels of
wheat this year, and with another 500 million crop this fall, do you anticipate
that we will have a burdensome surplus?

Dr. HoprE: If we get 500 million bushels this year, we certainly will have a
burdensome surplus, but that is a very big crop.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any further questions?

Hon. Mr. PATERSON: That is all.

The CHAIRMAN: We will get back on tre rails again. Senator Lambert?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: If I may, I should like first to correct a statement
made by Senator Horner about the lack of cheese in the parliamentary
restaurant. To my knowledge, the restaurant has about the best old Canadian
cheddar cheese I get anywhere, and it has been available every day. In order
to do justice to this portion of the consuming community, I think we should
not allow that impression to pass.

The CHAIRMAN: Order. We are not going to get into debate back and:
forth on that question.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Well, you agree with me, Mr. Chairman? You eat
cheese.

The CHAIRMAN: We are not going to allow a discussion between you and
Senator Horner.

Hon. Mr. HORNER: Well, since my name has been mentioned, there is a
great scarcity in this country of—
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The CHAIRMAN: I am going to shut off this discussion. Have you any other
questions?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Senator Golding, in addressmg you, did so on the basis
that the prospenty of agriculture is basic in our economy. In the terms of the
old phrase, it is the backbone of Canada. Would you interpret that phrase
exclusivedy and ent1re1y in economic and financial terms?

Dr. Hope: I would not want to exaggerate the position of agriculture in
our economy. I presume that, roughly, about one-quarter of our productive
effort is agriculture; of course, at the time of Confederation, it might have been
70 per cent, or perhaps 60 per cent. Therefore, the impact would have been
more important in those days than it is today.

Hon. Mr. LamBerT: I understand that roughly 40 per cent of our popula-
tion live in the rural areas?

Dr. Hope: It is less than that. There would not be more than 25 per cent
on the farms, and it is going down all the time in proportion to the total.

Hon. Mr. LaAMBERT: But that would not include the rural villages?

Dr. HoprE: No; I am speaking of the people who live on farms. Our work-
ing force is about 20 per cent, or one-fifth of the total, as I quoted earlier. It
would not help agriculture any to exaggerate its importance, although we still
feel it is a basic industry, like forestry or mining.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: The point I am trying to bring out is that there is a
social side to farm life, which is just as important I think, and probably more

so, than the economic side which has been stressed here to the exclusion of
everything else.

Dr. HorE: Yes. A large proportion of our workers in professions and
industry are continually coming from the farms. There is a continuous flow
away from farms. We have found on the whole that they have obtained a
certain amount of training and stability in agriculture, which benefits society

as- a whole, and which we would not get if we were not an agricultural
country.

.H_on. Mr. LAMBERT: There is no doubt that we have physical evidence
of it in the industrial life of Ontario. Old Ontario has been founded and
developed by the sons of farmers.

Dr. HorE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: But if only 25 per cent of the'people of this country
live on farms, it is stretching the point pretty far to overemphasize the
economic and financial importance amongst 25 per cent of the people against,
the activities of 75 per cent. However, I do think that when you talk about
agriculture being the backbone of Canadian life, that the social importance—
to use a rather hackneyed phrase—is something that deserves some attention,
as well as consideration of the dollars and cents aspect of it. Farm incomes,
I presume, take into consideration an arbitrary figure for the amount of
food consumed on the farm by the farmer and his family.

"Dr. HorE: Yes; they give that as a credit to the farm, not at the retail

price of the product but at its selling price. It is based on census data and
annual estimates.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: It is a sort of Gallup Poll.

Dr. Hore: That is right. I may say that there is included also a figure
for rent, as part of the income from the farm.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: There has been a good deal of argument about the
adequacy of the figures in relation to farm income. I know we had officials from
the statistical branch here, and they quite frankly stated that they are trying
to establish a cost-of-living index for the rural part of Canada; that the one
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which is produced now is entirely an urban and industrial picture; so that
there must be a good deal of difficulty in getting an adequate picture regarding
farm income. But, regarding governments and price support, how far should
the Government of Canada be guided by agricultural prices elsewhere in the
world on similar products?

Dr. HorE: Well, I believe that when they do set a price support program
they take into consideration the domestic prices at home, our own domestic
market, and those of competing products in other countries. There is always
the possibility of sending products into this country, and the possibility of us
exporting our surplus products to another country.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: You think that is the guiding factor?

Dr. HopeE: Of course I don’t know how they exactly decide. We ask for
a certain thing, we talk it over with them, and they make their final decision.
I believe they have been influenced definitely by prices, for instance, in the
United States.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Do you think that would apply to New Zealand butter?

Dr. HorE: I think they sort of looked at that, paid some attention to it.
I think that has some bearing, undoubtedly.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I suppose there is no immediate prospect—you would
agree with this, I am sure—of the home market in Canada being large enough
to consume all the agricultural production of this country?

Dr. HorE: That is right, yes.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That would apply, certainly, to grains, to wheat, and to
livestock.

Dr. Hope: To some extent, yes. It would apply to beef.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: If that is true, should not the policy of subsidies on
agricultural products be regarded as a temporary expedient, pending the
re-establishment of a larger measure of international trade?

Dr. HorE: Yes, I think I would agree with you there. Take, for instance,
the cost of beef. We have shipped across to the United States for many years
our surplus without any subsidies or anything else. We have paid the freight
and tariff on a free market, and we have done pretty well. The present price
support of $25 per 100 lbs. for instance, is a temporary thing. Once we get
rid of the present temporary obstacles we should be able to compete on fair
terms with American producers again; and I would not think we would need to
have that price support permanently. I think leaders of the farm movement
look on this in the same way.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: I think that is a good thing. I think it is very
important that we should realize that the policy of the government on floor
prices has been developed largely as a result of the war and all the disruption
that has occurred internationally as the result of the war, the disparity between
currencies, such as the sterling bloc and the American-Canadian dollar. You
would agree that the only thing that can overcome those obstacles or worries
today is a renewal of international trade?

Dr. HopE: Very definitely. It is difficult to get it done, I know.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That is what you have got to look forward to?

Dr. HorE: May I digress for one moment? I think this is a rather
fundamental thing, and yet I cannot express it very well. Europe is going into
planning on a big scale; they call it “social planning”; that, of course, includes
Britain, France and Italy and other European countries; it is often called
socialism. I may be wrong, but I believe that their productivity per man will
decline relative to our own; it won’t go down absolutely, but the relative position
of the productivity of the worker in America and Europe is a gap which will
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widen, apparently, I think, because that system will not be as efficient in the
long run as our own. If that is the case, according to the classical theory, trade
would continue in spite of that widening gap of efficiency, by means of
variations in our exchange rates and our price levels. But the world today

“does not seem to want to face such things as variations in exchange rates;
nations prefer to hold them rigid and control the economy within the country,
and impose import and export controls, and try to block currencies and limit
imports; and in face of the trade situation and the declining productivity over
there relative to North America, our trade falls away. That is a very
pessimistic outlook, but that is my own personal opinion; it is never mentioned
in the Federation. Therefore I feel that the world is going through a very
strange situation, of one-half of the world going into- planning, and a good
portion of it so far not doing that; and we are trying to trade in a free way
with a group who are not inclined to trade that way. That is one of the basic
troubles that we face today. I do not know the answer, my friends. I just do
not know where it will finally lead us to.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Following out your pessimistic analysis of the
situation: if there is no light in sight at all, the reaction of that situation on
this country will probably be more serious than on almost any country you can
think of, because of our potential productive capacity?

Dr HorE: Because we are a nation of traders and we have a big export
surplus.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Then this insistance on the part of agriculture in its
demand for floor prices may continue, because you see no end to these condi-
tions you have referred to?

Dr. HoprE: It may force us to have freer trade between north and south.

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: That might be the relieving factor, that is if we are
shut out from the rest of the world?

Dr. Hope: Yes.

Hoi.. Mr. LAMBERT: That is practically all I want. One concluding question.
The term “consumer” was used here—has been used right around in this
discussion, in a rather invidious way; that is, the rural and farm population
on the one hand, and the consumers on the other. I think that the 25 per
cent must be regarded as belonging to one body of consumers in this country,
the same as any other, because that is the only common measuring rod you
have,—to regard all consumptive capacity as one thing, regardless of class or
economic interest. I think you will ‘agree with that, generally?

Dr. HopE: Yes, I would.

The CHAIRMAN: Is that all, senator?

Hon. Mr. LAMBERT: Yes.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Mr. Chairman, fortunately for the committee I am at the
end of the line because some of the questions that were in my mind have been
answered or partly answered, but I should like to ask one or two queéstions and
perhaps be permitted to make a comment or two. In the first place, a question
was raised by Senator Beaubien about the higher costs encountered by the
farmer today. I should like to ask what is the ratio between the higher costs
of production and the very much higher prices you have been receiving for your
products? Take, for instance, wheat. Does the one compensate the other, or
what would you say in regard to that?

.Dr. Hope: T would say for most farm products the higher prices we have
received within recent years have compensated for our higher production costs.

Hon. Mr. EULER: They have a little more than compensated, would you not -
say?
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Dr. Hope: Yes, but again you have to take into consideration the time
element. For instance, right now farmers are losing on the production of cheese
at 24 cents a pound. ) {

Hon. Mr. EULER: I am referring to the overall picture.

Dr. HopE: Yes, I would say that prices have increased enough to compensate
for the rising costs of production. However, in this year of 1952, the prices on
animal products are going the other way.

Hon. Mr. EULER: At the outset the discussion was pretty much with regard
to the policy of price support, but we went quite a bit away from that and I
would hope that the impression would not go forward from this committee meet-.
ing that all the assistance which the agricultural community has received has
only amounted to $10 million in the last five years. It has been stated that the
amounts of subsidies and so on have not been included in your $10 million, and
that must obviously be so. I do not like to provoke my honourable friend,
Senator Haig, into trying to balance accounts when I say that it is only fair to
comment that apart from the $10 million there have been literally hundreds of
millions of dollars that have gone out of the federal treasury to assist the farm=
ers, particularly in Western Canada.

Hon. Mr. HaiG: We have not got ahy of that. You get your grain cheaper
because they pay the freight on it.

Hon. Mr. EULER: I do not want to get into any controversy, but the small
amount of $10 million does not really cover the whole situation. I might mention
that last year out of the federal treasury the western farmers got $75 million.

Hon. Mr. HA1G: $65 million.
Hon. Mr. EuLER: Well, $65 million.
Hon. Mr. Haig: Well, you stole it from us in the first place.

+ Hon. Mr. EULER: The assistance given under the Prairie Farm Assistance
Act ran into many millions of dollars. :

Dr. HorPeE: May I make one comment about that $65 million? The western
farmers have felt for a long time, and still do, that they have been sibsidizing
consumers of Canada through selling domestic wheat at lower than world
prices. With respect to the Prairie Farm Assistance Act—and I think I know
something about that because I was chairman of the Board when it first started
operating—it is true that this assistance has .amounted to $5 or $7 million in
some years—I think it was $10 million one year—but the farmers themselves
contribute 1 per cent towards that. I can say that in the province of Manitoba
they have paid out more than they ever got back from it. 7

Hon. Mr. HA1G: Right.

Dr. Hore: The situation is almost the same in Alberta. As a rule, Sas-
katchewan is the province which gets a little more than they put into it. ‘In
the case of all these subsidies, I do hot think you can specifically say that a
subsidy is going to a certain individual or a certain group because anybody
who has been through a drought area in Saskatchewan realizes that when you
get an extra $5 million of $6 million going into agriculture there as a result
of government assistance, the money flows through the pockets of everybody.
It does not stay in the pockets of the man who originally gets it. It goes to
the preacher and storekeeper and to the school teacher, and some even goes
to the provincial government through taxation collections. The money finds
itself flowing through the entire system. Even the machinery companies get
some of it because the farmer can pay for his equipment and repairs and so on.
I know that we like to balance one thing against the other, but I think we
have to be fair in this matter.
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Hon. Mr. EuLER:I do not want to get into any argument as to whether the
western farms were entitled to $65 million, but there is no doubt that money
went out from the federal treasury in regard to that and it has to eventually
come out of the taxpayers’ pockets. This is also true of the Prairie Farm
Assistance Act. Then there is the Crow’s Nest Pass rate which has saved the
West—

Hon. Mr. Haic: Not a dollar.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Well, the point of my argument is that I do not want
the idea to go forth in the report of the proceedings of this committee that
$10 million covers the assistance given to the -agricultural community. That
is the point I want to make. I do not want to bring up any arguments about
subsidies on potatoes or apples or anything else. Dr. Hope has said that he is
in favour of price fixing—

Dr. HopPE: No.

Hon. Mr. EULER: —as a permanent policy.

Dr. HorE: No, I said I was in favour of price support, and there is a very
big difference. There is a major difference. I am very much opposed to price
fixing. ;

Hon. Mr. EULER: Are you in favour of subsidies as a permanent policy?

Dr. HopE: May I just explain very briefly the answer to the first question -
in respect to my being in favour of price support as a permanent policy. I
do not mean to say that we must have a price support declared each year on
every product in Canada; I mean that we should have permanent legislation,
like we have today, which we can use when we need. ‘

Hon. Mr. EULER: In the case of an emergency.

Dr. HoprE: I am in favour of a permanent price support policy but it does
not mean that we always have to have a price support tag on all products.
If we did that we would get into controlled prices and I am not in favour of
that.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Are you in favour of subsidies?
Dr. HoPE: Subsidies only under certain circumstances.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Again in the case of an emergency?
Dr. HoPE: Yes.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Well, you have answered my question because I would
like to say that I am definitely and unalterably opposed to any permanent
price control policy or price fixing policy, or any permanent policy with regard
to subsidies. I think it is all wrong and is travelling in the wrong direction.
Now, I think Dr. Hope has said that there are engaged in the farming operations
of this country some million people.

Dr. Hopre: There are a million agricultural workers.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: I think you also said that there are five million workers
altogether in Canada, and that would mean there must be some four million
industrial and other workers. Senator Lambert has pointed out this dispro-
portion and the danger of exaggerating the importance—if that were possible—
of the agricultural end of our economy. I think that point might be empha-
sized. When he was speaking I was thinking of what is usually called the
consumer of this country. We are extending a good deal of assistance, and
perhaps properly within certain reasonable limits, to agriculture. Agriculturists
are the producers of food, and of course food is necessary for the survival of
everybody. But a man does not live by bread alone. I come from an industrial
community and our people are just as much interested in the prices they have
to pay for food as farmers are in the prices they receive for their products.
That fact should not be lost sight of by us. No one has any prejudice—I know
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I have not—against the farmer; we are all willing to admit the tremendous
importance of agriculture in the national economy, but let us not lose sight of
the fact that in this country there are others who are just as much entitled
to consideration as farmers are. Producers of manufactured goods may some-
times have difficulty in disposing of their products, but I have never heard of
anybody coming to their assistance by fixing prices for their products.

An Hon. SENATOR: What about the tariff?

Hon. Mr. Haic: Mr. Chairman, I hesitate to object, but Senator Euler is
making a speech instead of asking questions.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: Well, I will ask a question, although I think I know the
answer to it. Judging by the discussion we have had this morning, Dr. Hope,
do you think that we have rather overemphasized the position of agriculture
as compared with the position of all other industries in Canada?

Dr. HopE: No, I do not think so.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: That is the answer I expected.

Dr. Hore: I am here today representing agriculture, and concentrating on
the one thing.

Hon. Mr. HowpeN: Hear, hear. We are discussing agriculture.

The CHAIRMAN: Have you any further questions, Senator Euler?

Hon. Mr. EULER: No. :

The CHAIRMAN: I have one or two questions myself.

Hon. Mr. HorNER: Mr. Chairman, I took very little time before and I think
I should be permitted to ask a question or two now with regard to western
Canada. In western Canada we were prohibited for about eighteen months
from shipping out beef. We took 11 cents a pound when we might have been
able to get 33 cents, and I estimate that the people whom Senator Euler has
been talking about, the consumers in eastern Canada, and other consumers
were assisted by the West to the extent of :$100 million.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Mr. Chairman, Senator Horner is making a speech now.

The CHAIRMAN: Order. Do not make speeches. v

Hon. Mr. HorNER: What about the people who are farming on certain types
of land? You know about conditions in western Canada, Dr. Hope. You know
that in’ certain sections many farmers follow the practice of summer fallow
every other year; so they have two years’ taxes and other expenses against
one year’s crop off the land.

The CHAIRMAN: The Chairman would like to ask a few questions now, if
he might be permitted to do so. I would like to ask Dr. Hope this. Dr. Hope,
you favour the subsidizing of the freight movement on coarse grains to British
Columbia and eastern Canada?

Dr. HopE: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Does that discriminate against the western producers of
livestock?

Dr. Hore: It does tend, I suppose, to help eastern producers to produce
livestock a little more cheaply than they otherwise could.

The CHAIRMAN: Would you say that for the purpose of establishing a basis
of equality the freight on the finished products of hogs and cattle should also
be paid by the federal government?

Dr. HopE: You mean that because assistance is given on freight costs on
grain shipped to the east, the government should therefore assist on the cost
of shipping livestock to the east, as a compensating factor?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes.
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Dr. HopeE: Well, that would perhaps be putting the assistance on a fairly
narrow accounting basis, trying to offset the apparent gains of one branch
against the apparent gains of another, as in a bookkeeping entry. I doubt if
that would be any solution to what you may regard as an equality. There
are many gains to western Canada, I believe, as a result of the assisted
shipments of grain to the east.

The CHAIRMAN: Would it not be desirable to increase livestock production
on the prairies so as to diversify production there?

Dr. Hore: I doubt it very much. I lived in Saskatchewan for fifteen years.
Long before I went there they talked about diversified agriculture—professors
talked about it, the wheat pool people talked about it, and newspaper editors
talked about it— and the discussion has gone on and on, but still farming out
there is not diversified, except in parts of the country naturally adapted to it,
in parts of Manitoba and Saskatchewan. I cannot see how the vastly larger

proportion of the great plains area could ever become much of a livestock
country.

Hon. Mr. Ross: Before you leave that point, may I ask a question?

The CHAIRMAN: I want to finish my questions, if I may. Do you think,
Dr. Hope, that a high rate of taxation—municipal, provincial and federal
taxation—adversely affects agriculture?

Dr. Hopre: That is, the present rates of taxation?
The CHAIRMAN: Yes, the present rates.

Dr. Hore: No, I do not think the present rates of taxation adversely bear
unduly on agriculture. I have one little qualifying statement to make on
that, though. In highly industrialized areas, as in the neighbourhood of large
cities in Ontario, and in other provinces—near to Winnipeg, for instance, and
Vancouver—there is one type of burden that has fallen heavily upon farmers.
That results from the tendency of city people to move out along the highways
and build small homes on a small piece of land, perhaps an acre or half an
acre. To take their children to school, buses run around the highways and
pick them up, and the school taxes are raised to pretty high levels. That has
resulted in an undue burden on the typical farmer in those municipalities.
I believe that problem will become greater as we become more urbanized,
and I do not see how we can get around it. The high taxes have driven some

farmers off the land in those areas. However, that is not a general or overall
picture.

The CHAIRMAN: I take it that you favour the application of the principle
of subsidies where needed.

Dr. HoprE: Yes, if a subsidy can be shown to be in the interest of not only
the group being directly helped but of the nation as a whole. It is not always
possible to show that. The subsidy on gold, for instance, is certainly of help
to the people in the industry, and it might be possible to establish the fact that
it is better to keep that industry going than to allow it to disappear.

The CHAIRMAN: The justification for the gold subsidy was that the price
of gold was fixed by the government, and is in a measure still fixed. Just
one further question: A great many local corner merchants in towns and
cities have difficulty carrying on, and many are going out of business. Would
you favour a subsidy to keep them in business?

Dr. Hore: No. If there is a definite economic reason why there should
be a permanent change, then there is nothing to be gained by putting in
a subsidy to buck the normal economic change. I do not believe that we

in Agriculture would support a subsidy program that would block a fundamental
adjustment that should be made. :
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The CHAIRMAN: Would you agree, Dr. Hox;e, that a certain percentage
of farmers who are efficient, up to date and modern in their farming practice
could get along without subsidies? : '

Dr. HorpE: When you say subsidies, I suppose you mean periodic assistance?

The CHAIRMAN: For instance, price supports, or subsidies on the movement

of freight and other things.

Dr. HorE: Yes; you could always say that in any group of workers,
whether agriculture, labour, industry or civil servants, there is always the
top one-third whom nature made efficient, or they had some fortuitous
circumstance as well, and they can get along by themselves. The rest—
probably the majority—can’t.

The CHAIRMAN: Would I be right in saying that subsidies would be
necessary for the inefficient?

Dr. HoprE: Not exactly the inefficient—the average; it is necessary for
the bulk, the majority.

The CHAIRMAN: I know a great many farmers personally, because I have
a wide range of acquaintanceship amongst them. Many of these farmers
are efficient and can paddle their own canoes, while many more who, whether
they are shiftless, lazy or lack the capacity for management, are inefficient.
There is doubt in my mind as to whether when we come to applying subsidies
we are really bonusing the inefficient against the efficient.

Hon. Mr. Haig: I move we adjourn.

Dr. HoPe: Before you adjourn may I read just two paragraphs from an
article I picked up this morning, written by O. B. Jesness, a very level-headed
and highly respected agricultural economist from the University of Minnesota?
It reads:

While prospects are favorable, it would be foolhardy to declare
that depressions are gone forever. Without foreseeing another 1932,
there are likely to be periods of considerable slump. Farmers do not
cause depressions. They find it difficult to adjust to such conditions.

There is no gain in allowing markets to become demoralized and
in putting efficient operators through the wringer. There is unemploy-
ment insurance to help tide workers over periods of inactivity. Measures
are taken to aid business; relief programs are stepped up to soften
the blow. Agriculture likewise is entitled to some protection against
the worst of major depressions. v

The CHAIRMAN: May I thank ydu, Dr. Hope, for coming and giving us
of your thoughts on the subject of agriculture today.

The Committee adjourned.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate, Wednesday, °
March 26, 1952.

“That the Standing Committee on Finance be authorized to examine the
expenditures proposed by the Estimates laid before Parliament for the fiscal
year ending March 31, 1953, in advance of the Bills based on the said Estimates
reaching the Senate; That it be empowered to send for records of revenues
from taxation collected by the Federal, Provincial and Municipal governments
in Canada and the incidence of this taxation in its effect upon different income
groups, and records of expenditures by such governments, showing sources of
income and expenditures of same under appropriate headings, together with
estimates of gross national production, net national income and movement of the
cost-of-living index, and their relation to such total expenditures, for the year
1939 and for the latest year for which the information is available, and such
other matters as may be pertinent to the examination of the Estimates, and to
report upon the same.

That the said Committee be empowered to send for persons, papers and
records.”

L. C. MOYER,
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
WEDNESDAY, May 28, 1952.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Finance
met this day at 11.00 a.m.

Present: The Honourable Senators: —Crerar, Chairman; Aseltine, Barbour,
Beaubien, Euler, Fafard, Gershaw, Golding, Hawkins, Horner, Isnor, King,
Paterson, Reid, Stambaugh and Taylor—16.

Consideration of the order of reference of March 26, 1952, was resumed.

Mr. E. P. Murphy, Deputy Minister, Department of Public Works was
heard. '

At 1.00 p.m. the Committee adjourned until tomorrow, Thursday, May 29,
at 11.00 a.m.

Attest.
JOHN A. HINDS,
Clerk of the Committee.
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE
THE SENATE
OrTtAwA, Wednesday, May 28, 1952.

The Standing Committee on Finance, which was authorized to examine the
Estimates laid before Parliament for the fiscal year ending March 31, 1953,
met this day at 11 a.m.

Hon. Mr. CRERAR in the Chair:

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, it being 11 o’clock, we will come to order.

I wish to report to the committee that I have received a letter from
Dr. Slichter of Harvard University, to whom we had extended an invitation
to appear before the committee and give his views on the effect of taxation on
inflation and deflation, and on the economy generally. He regrets very much
that he is unable to attend, but he is kind enough to say that he would have
enjoyed very much appearing before the committee, but that other duties have
made it impossible for him to do so.

I circulated the other day the matters which will be considered at sub-
sequent meetings of the committee down to June 12. Today we are to consider
the estimates of Public Works. I was assured that Mr. Murphy, the Deputy
Minister, would be here, and I believe he is on his way. Before he arrives I
might inquire as to the procedure by which we should conduct this examination.
Members have before them a sheet containing the analysis of Public Works
expenditures under various headings. Should we proceed to examine it accord-
ing to this analysis, or should we take the items as they appear in the blue
book? I would suggest that we could get a sufficient range for our questions—
and we have only today to consider this matter—if we took it from the large
sheet. Do you agree with my suggestion?

Some Hon. SENATORS: Agreed.

The CHAIRMAN: Under civil salaries and wages the amount $14,185,000, an
increase over $12,757,000. If any member has an individual item—the estimates
which he would like to ask about, he is quite at liberty to get that information.

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: Could we have some information on the cost of the
new roof and the rehabilitation and interior decoration of the East Block?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes; but perhaps we had better ask that question under
the appropriate item.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: I am just making a suggestion as to the kind of things
we might get information on. ;i

The CHAIRMAN: Will you keep that question in reserve, and ask it a little
later?

Now Mr. Murphy, we see that civil salaries and wages in your department
have increased by roughly $1,300,000. What is the explanation of that?

Mr. E. P. MurpPHY, Deputy Minister of Public Works: That is by reason
of increased wages generally that we have had to pay over the past year.
There have been several increases, particularly in the building industry, and
in addition to that we have decreased staff by reason of the amount of work
that is going on. Most of that amount is accounted for by reason of increase

in wages, both as to bonuses and additional rates as laid down by the
regulations.
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Hon. Mr. EULER: By how much has your staff been increased?

Mr. MurpHY: There is an actual decrease of fifty people, but an increase
in expenditures by a considerable amount, namely $1,300,000 over last year.

Hon. Mr. EUuLER: That is accounted for by increased wages?
Mr. MurpHY: Increased wages. It is 8 per cent, or 1/12th.

Hon. Mr. REID: One question occurs to me, Mr. Murphy, as to these figures.
We have been given the number of employees for the year 1951 as 7,628, and
for 1952, 6,944, that is up from 1951. I was wondering why the number in 1950
was over 7,000 as compared to 6,000 now. I am quoting from the official figures
given to us by the Chairman, as to the number of employees in all departments.

Mr. MurpHY: There may be some difference in the figures, Senator, but
for the last four years they are as follows: 7,183 as of March 31, 1952; 7,231
for 1951; 6,954—1950; 6,547—1949. There was an increase in 1950 over 1949
of 300; and an increase in 1951 over 1950; and a decrease of 50 in 1952 as
against 1951. :

Hon. Mr. REmp: Those figures were given by the Department of Finance,
but I notice that another column by the Bureau of Statistics, and their number
agrees with yours.

Mr. MurpHY: Yes; the element of tolerance would be less with the Bureau
of Statistics. The figures I gave are the numbers on our payroll, and would be
accurate. I would say that the element of tolerance would be less on this,
than on the others.

The CHAIRMAN: These figures that Mr. Reid is quoting are ones that we
received from Mr. Bryce, of the Treasury Board. They were circulated to
members of the committee. There has been a slight correction, and the new
ones will be circulated when Mr. Bryce is here. But it does not affect this
item, and there is an explanatory note.

Mr. MurpHY: That would be based on positions created, and if they are not
occupied at the time, this is the one that actually shows. This is taken from
the payroll that is actually paid; the other represents what you are entitled to.
There may be ten positions vacant on the 31st of March. The employees may
be seasonal employees. That would account for the difference between what is
shown by the Treasury and what is shown on the payroll.

The CHAIRMAN: Could you leave a copy of that with us so that we can ask
Mr. Bryce about that?

Mr. MurpHY: Yes.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: Mr. Chairman, the first item you called is “Civil Salaries
and Wages”? I was just going to ask Mr, Murphy in regard to the architectural
branch of his department. Down through the years I have had a great deal
to do with the Public Works Department, because of the number of public
projects along the shores of our Atlantic coast, and it has always struck me
that this was one of the departments I could not criticize very much. They are
very efficient in their operations and their work, their laying out of projects,
and so on. But, because of the criticism I have noticed in the papers recently
concerning architectural work being carried on by outside sources, I wanted to
clear up that to see whether there is any blame to be attributed to the Depart-
ment of Public Works. Quite recently one of the members in the other house
referred to an “imaginary” building and plans running into many thousands of
dollars. Perhaps Mr. Murphy could tell us whether his department has engaged
architects to any great extent outside of his own department, or is his present
staff sufficiently able to cope with the demands in connection with architectural
work, under his department?
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Mr. MurpHY: We carry a basic staff that is capable of coping with the
ordinary run of work in the department. That covers a goodly amount of work
that would be needed from one end of Canada to the other. The total number
in the branch is 6,228: it is composed of people both inside and outside of
Ottawa. While it represents quite a substantial number, an awful lot of them
are on repair work and that sort of thing; in the professional end, the arghi-
tectural work, preparing of plans and specifications. We carry in our organiza-
tion sufficient of that type, and we have enough work for them all the time.
But the bulge occurs on the bigger jobs: we could not hope to carry the number
of men permanently required to do all the architectural work required from
time to time. You get huge projects which necessitate carrying specialty men
and that kind of thing. Take the type of man required for the Film Board:
we would not have use for that type of man at all. Or take the big labs. That
kind of work is placed in the hands of outside architects.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: In other words you would say it is not economically sound
to carry a staff large enough to take care of special projects?

Mr. MugrpHY: Oh, we could not do that. If we did, we would have all
kinds of criticism.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: And because of that, you go outside for special projects?

Mr. MurpHY: We bring in outside architects and assign them to special
work.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: And to you generally assign architects in the district
where the work is to be carried on?

Mr. MURPHY: Most of the time.

~ Hon. Mr. IsNoRr: You do not as a rule select these architectural firms in
Ottawa, let us say, or Toronto?

Mr. MurpHY: Well, the architectural firms in Canada are pretty well
centred in the major centres. There are many cases where substantial
structures are built where thers is not an architect in the locality, but we
always have to choose an architect in keeping with the type of structure we
have in mind. But bear this in mind. When a major project of that type is
required we contact the department which is going to occupy that building
or that facility, and get from them the roughing of their requirements. Then,
with our own architectural organization, we make what we call a sketch plan,
putting into it the ideas of economy that we have in mind,—whether it shall
be spread over a big area or a small area; the size, the number of storey that
is required,—always in keeping with the demands of the facility for which
you are building. For example, if you are going to build a post office in a
city like Montreal, where the cost of land is high, you have to hold it within
a small block. On the other hand, if you are going to some place.which is a
new development, you usually try to take a big block, always bearing in mind
the limits of economy in so far as heating and cleaning and that kind of thing
are concerned. Then, when we have the sketch plans prepared, we go to an
outside architect and say, “Here are the sketch plans for this facility; develop
the details;”—always under the guidance of one of our men.

Hon. Mr. HOrRNER: I wonder whether the hiring of Jacques Greber from
Paris came under your department. I think, if you kept him very long in
Ottawa, you would have to move out and build a new city.

Hon. Mr. REm: Mr. Murphy, in travelling around during the war and
visiting various plants, one question which the committee with which I was
associated invariably asked our superintendents was in regard to the rest
period, or the two rest periods per day. The answer we got from most super-
intendents was that they found that, due to the fact that you split the day, there
was a better response in terms of work. Some were of the opinion that it was
a kind of a waste of time. I was wondering, in regard to your whole set-up,
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what your experience has been. I am speaking of the industrial workers, the
engineering departments and so on in the industrial plants, and the informa-
tion we received—and it was very enlightening—was that to stop at these
periods for ten or fifteen minutes resulted in a greater and better effort. I
was wondering whether the same applies to clerical workers. Have you found
it necessary to increase the staff due to, shall we say, loss of time on that
account?

Mr. MurpHY: Where you see that system working to the best advantage is
in industrial plants, where things operate on a conveyor belt system, and the
same thing is done all the time. It certainly worked out on Munitions and
Supply. They felt that it paid to stop the whole operation and let everybody
have a breather, a smoke, or a ‘‘shake-around” from the position in which
they were sitting or working, and then come back. But in the ordinary run
of construction work you don’t get that. The work is more or less varied all
the time. The carpenter is sawing a board here and nailing a board there. He
‘is not tied to the same work all the time.

" Hon. Mr. Rem: How about an increase in the clerical staff?

M. MurpHY: The amount of bookkeeping you have today in all activities,
be it governmental or industrial work, has been brought about by the returns
that are needed.

Hon. Mr. EuLErR: Do you have the practice of afternoon tea in your
buildings? ; k

Mr. MurpHY: No, we don’t. We frown upon it, senator, because, after all,
we are the custodians of the buildings and responsible for the use of temporary
rigged-up heating devices and things of that kind.

Hon. Mr. REm: When I go down to some of the buildings it is certainly
evident that there is a great troop coming and going to the cafes in a rest
period. I was wondering in so far as your work is concerned whether it would
make for greater efficiency. .

Mr. MurpPHY: We have never declared it in the branch of the department
at Ottawa, but in industrial work they do it.

Hon. Mr. Rep: What do you mean, ‘“declared it”?
Mr. MuRrpPHY: Set aside a certain period for it.
Hon. Mr. REmp: They do it though.

Mr. MURPHY: Some of them do.

Hon. Mr. REID: It is in effect. There is hardly a building you go into that
it is not in effect.

Mr. MurPHY: I have not seen it.

Hon. Mr. REm: I am speaking of government buildings. Eor example, I
was in a building in Vancouver where they have a large cafeteria for the staff.
I am not objecting to it but I am wondering what effect it has.

Mr. MURPHY: You mean the Income Tax Building?

Hon. Mr. RED: Yes, they have a large cafeteria and any time you go in
there you will find a large group of employees and they seem to be going back
and forth all the time. I am wondering if it has brought about greater
efficiency. I may point out that it has been said that it has brought about
greater efficiency in the industrial field. On the other hand, if you go into
the Hunter Building here in Ottawa or the building which houses the National
Health and Welfare Department you will see employees trouping out around
10 o’clock in the morning to go somewhere and have coffee. I am wondering if
it really brings about better efficiency to have cafeterias, as it does in the
industrial field.
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Hon. Mr. GoLpinG: They claim that but I cannot see any sense in going to
work and knocking off for fifteen minutes in the forenoon and fifteen minutes
in the afternoon and expect to have the same production. I cannot see that.
If you are on a machine which is capable of producing so much a day by keeping
the machine going, I do not see how you can knock off for half an hour and
expect to have the same production.

Mr. MurpHY: I visited the building Senator Reid speaks about in Vancouver
and I asked them about it and they told me that their demands at certain
periods of the year, such as during April and March, make it necessary for
their employees to run over the regular lunch hour in order to accommodate
the people coming in on business. Because of this they have had to stagger
the periods between 10 o’clock and .2 o’clock so that the employees who have
to remain at their desks during the regular noon hour can take their meals.

Hon. Mr. Rem: It must cost more to build a cafeteria. It must be a
considerable expense in the matter of constructing a building.

Mr. MurpHY: Yes, and that building was never built for a cafeteria.

Hon. Mr. GoLpinGg: What hours do they work now? In the Income T:;x
Branch what hours do they work a day?

Mr. MurpHY: I do not know how they work it out. They say that they
have to accommodate the public in the different centres.

Hon. Mr. GoupinGg: I know, but what are the hours for the Civil Service
employees?

Mr. MURPHY: You mean our own hours in Public Works?
Hon. Mr. GoLpinGg: Well, yes.

Mr. MurrpHY: From 9 to 12, and 1.30 to 5 with an hour and a half for
lunch, and it is staggered to catch the transportation system.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Do not those hours vary?
Mr. MURPHY: Yes, they are staggered to meet the transportation system.

The CHAIRMAN: I should like to bring the discussion back to the point
raised by Senator Reid, and I shall illustrate it in this way: Mr. Murphy, in
Public Works you have under the heading of “Construction or Acquisition”—
and this comes under the main heading of “Buildings and Works, including
Land”—an estimate of $64,703,000. At the same time I notice that under this
heading Agriculture has an estimate of $9,134,461.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: Which heading are you working under now?
The CHAIRMAN: I am referring to the big table.
Hon. Mr. IsNor: Yes, but which one?

The CHAIRMAN: Look at No. 13 at the top and follow that down and you
will see what each department is spending under this heading. I have got
off the track again but let me return to it. Agriculture spends over $9 million
and Public Works is spending some $64 million. What does that mean? Under
the Public Works Act, Mr. Murphy, my understanding is that the Public Works
Department does all the public works for the government. We have also under
“Repairs and Upkeep” $993,246 in the matter of Agriculture, and in your
estimates you have a figure of $9 million under this heading. Under “Rentals”
Agriculture has an item of $144,467 while you have an item in your estimates
of $5 million. The same applies to the next item of “Equipment” and so forth.
Is the practice growing in the departments to have their own architectural
staffs and call for contracts for buildings and get appropriations from parlia-
ment outside of Public Works altogether? By way of illustration I may say
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that I noticed recently in the Winnipeg papers an advertisement calling for the

erection of two buildings in Manitoba for the National Revenue Department,

and the tenders were to be sent in to the Deputy Minister of National Revenue,

Can you give us any light on that?

Mr. MurpHY: The Act respecting the Public Works of Canada falls into
two direct parts. The first part governs the duties of the Minister of Public
Works, and these duties are enunciated as follows:

The Minister shall have the management, charge and direction of
the following properties belonging to Canada, and of the services in
this section enumerated, namely: —

(a) The dams, the hydraulic works, the construction and repair of har-
bour, piers and works for improving the navigation of any water,
and the vessels, dredges, scows, tools, implements and machinery
for the improvement of navigation;

(b) The slides, dams, piers, booms and other works for facilitating the
transmission of timber, the collection of slidage and boomage dues

. and matters incident thereto, and the officers or persons employed
in that service;

(¢) The roads and bridges;

(d) The public buildings;

(e) The telegraph lines;

(f) The heating, maintenance and keeping in repair of the Government
buildings at the seat of government and any alteration from time
to time requisite therein, and the supplying of furniture and fittings
or repairs to the same;

(g) All such portions of the property known as the Ordnance property
as were transferred to the Government of the late province of
Canada or to the Government of Canada by the Government of the
United Kingdom, and afterwards placed under the control of the
Department; :

(h) All other property which now belongs to Canada and the works
and properties acquired, constructed, extended, enlarged, repaired
or improved at the expense of Canada, or for the acquisition, con-
struction, repairing, extending, enlarging or improving of which
any public money is voted and appropriated by Parliament, except
works for which money has been appropriated as a subsidy only,
and every work required for any such purpose.”

In Part II of the Act provision is made that

“The: Governor in Council may at any time transfer the management,
charge and direction of any public work, or any power, duty, or function with
respect to any work or class of works, whether public or private, which is
asigned to, or vested by statute in, any minister or department, to any other
minister or department;”

Therefore, certain duties that ordinarily become Public Works may be
transferred to other departments.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Would that account for that item of $9 million?

Mr. MUrRPHY: I assume that that is for the P.F.R.A. I assume that they
do a lot of prairie farm rehabilitation work.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Does the same apply to the Department of Citizenship
and Immigration? They have an item there of over $5 million.

Mr. MurpHY: I do not know what their regulations are. Take the Depart-
ment of Resources and Development. They do the work in the National
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Parks. They are doing the construction work on two power plar}ts now in
the Northwest Territories, one at Lemay and the other at Snare River.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Then you have the National Research Council with an
item of over $13 million.

Mr. MurpHY: They are empowered to construct their own buildings.
They require special buildings of special design, such as the one at Chalk
River. There is another building out on the Montreal Road, a new electrical
lab.

Hon. Mr. EULER: You do not do that work at all?

Mr. MurPHY: We assist thern to the extent of giving them the benefit of
‘our achitectural branch or our engineering branch in doing what is necessary
to keep it uniform. . In other words, we all work fairly closely together.

The CHAIRMAN: I notice that the total of expenditures for buildings and
works, including land, for your department is $136 million, and off that $64
million, about half of the total, is being spent outside your department.

Mr. MurpHY: The item for Citizenship is explained, I think, by the fact
that they build the Indian schools.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: The Transport Department is the biggest one.

Mr. MurpHY: They have an organization there for doing the canals work.
It is under them that the Canso Causeway is being built. They do their own
canal engineering and construction, and they do the engineering and construc-
tion of the airports. You will notice when you go into any of the airports
that the property is the “property of the Department of Transport”.

Hon. Mr. EULER: You have nothing to do with that?

Mr. MurpHY: No. Under section 2 of the Public Works Act construction
of airports was transferred to the Department of Transport, and the construction
of canals was also transferred to them.

Hon. Mr. KinG: Mr. Murphy, I would like to ask you a question with
regard to the building of armouries and that sort of thing. Is that under your
control now?

Mr. MurpHY: The Defence Department do this themselves. The building
and operation of an armoury is something of a special nature that is done by
their organization. They carry within themselves a corps of army engineers
who have the necessary experience to carry on experimental work and build
armouries.

Hon. Mr. King: That is a practice that has existed for a long time?

Mr. MuRrpHY: Yes, for many years.

Hon. Mr. KiNG: You assist them, I suppose, where necessary?
Mr. MurpHY: We assist in so far as the structural side is concerned.

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: Take this new building out on the Montreal Road,

to house the Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation. Who is responsible
for that?

Mr. MurpHY: The Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation, is a wholly-
owned government company, and the wholly-owned government company is

responsible only to the Auditor General. Its appropriations are made through
parliament.

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: That does not come under the Department of Public
Works at all?

Mr. MurpHY: No. They have' their staff of architects and engineers.
Hon. Mr. KinG: Do you think it is just as well that it should be that way?

Mr. MurpHY: Well, it is just as well to have any speciality work carried
on by the department concerned, if they have sufficient work to justify a



168 STANDING COMMITTEE

technical staff of their own, but if they have not sufficient work then any
building work that they have falls in the same category as such work for any
other department. We carry a limited staff—I do not mean that our staff is
small, by any means—and we are in a position to help.

The CHAIRMAN: Would you say, Mr. Murphy, that we are moving to the
position where the Department of Public Works could be abolished and each
and every department of government assume responsibility for its own build-
ings, rentals and maintenance? i

Mr. MurpHY: No, I do not think that could be done without having
duplication of work. That is very very evident, particularly around Ottawa.
If you were to try anything of that sort you would find that each department'
would have within itself a technical service.

The CHAIRMAN: Is it not working towards that now?

Mr. MurpHY: No.

The CHAIRMAN: Take the Department of Agriculture, for instance. I
fancy it does not spend all the money voted for repairs, upkeep, rentals,
construction or acquisition of equipment. Those detailed estimates indicate
that it has a very considerable technical staff of its own.

Mr. MurpHY: That is quite possible. But, they do a lot of work on the
side that is beneficial to the people of the country as a whole. They develop
types of farm buildings and distribute them all over the place—such as a
piggery, or cattle barn or special barn for raising sheep. That is more or less
experimental work that they do for the benefit of the farmers as a whole.

The CHAIRMAN: Take this thing that I touched on a moment ago, the calling
of tenders by National Revenue for two buildings for its employees in
Manitoba. What would you say about that?

Mr. MurPHY: I did not know of that. There must be an error some-
where. :

The CHAIRMAN: They called for tenders for two buildings for customs men
of the Department of National Revenue, I think.

Hon. Mr. McLEaN: It would seem that under the law as .Mr. Murphy
read it, any new department of government that is being set up or any new
minister starting off has the choice of organizing a departmental building staff,
with architects and so on, and perhaps duplicating what is already being done
by the Department of Public Works.

Hon. Mr. EULER: The minister simply gets an Order in Council passed
transferring the work to his own department.

Hon. Mr. Rem: I think we should try to get the picture clear. I am
interested to know if there are departments, outside of Defence and National
Housing, which have their own architects and building staff? Are there other
departments which actually construct buildings themselves and maintain a
staff of architects? If so, it seems to me that there must be direct duplication.
It would seem reasonable that the construction of buildings should as far as
possible be done under one department.

The CHAIRMAN: Take Citizenship and Immigration. They have for buildings
and works $5,253,000. You have no explanation for that, Mr. Murphy?

Mr. MurpHY: No. That is for Indian schools.

Hon. Mr. REp: What about the question I asked?

The CHAIRMAN: Order, please.

Hon. Mr. REm: Yes, I think we should have order. I put a question through
you, Mr. Chairman, to Mr. Murphy. I would like to know if there is dupli-
cation, if departments other than Public Works, Defence and the Housing Corpo-
ration actually have their own staffs for constructing buildings. The picture
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should be clarified, because if a number of departments have their own archi-
tectural and building staffs it would be evident to me, as a layman, that there
must be a lot of duplication. )

Mr. MURPHY: As I explained, Part 2 of the Public Works Act provides that
in the setting up of different departments all that work which ordinarily should
be done by Public Works may be transferred to the new department. It is a-
matter of policy. :

Hon. Mr. EULER: If any minister is able to get an Order in Council passed
transferring to his own department the work of constructing any buildings or
anything else that he wants to construct, you have nothing to do with that?
He goes to council and gets the order passed, and has an appropriation made,
just as has been done for the Departments of Agriculture and Citizenship. That
is not within your province? You take what is left, do you not?

Mr. MurpHY: That is quite true. The point I was trying to make was
that under the original Public Works Act, of 1867, the powers of the Minister
. of Public Works were all covered; but in the new part of the Act, part 2, it is
provided that a new department may have these powers, in so far as the
department itself is concerned.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: How long has that part 2 been in the Act?

Mr. MURPHY: Since 1882, I think. I would not like to be held to that date
exactly. ;

Hon. Mr. EuLER: Is the trend toward an entrenchment upon the Public
Works Department? ‘

Mr. MurpHY: The more specialties the department goes into, the more it
has to. The railways and canals were big enough to set aside an organization
to carry on Canal work, they have carried engineers to do it. When Mines
and Resources were set up, they did the same. They had within their juris-
diction the National Parks. When National Parks became extensive enough, .
an organization was set up for that purpose. To answer Senator’s Reid’s
question as to whether or not that arrangement is desirable and economical,
or whether all that work should be combined under one heading, or one
technical service, I may say that provision was made in the original act, and it -
was later amended, that such work could be divorced from the Public Werks
Department. The only answer I can give to the Senator is that it is a matter
of policy. I will, however, give you my own observations, if that is what you
are asking for. I note that where an organization has been set up to handle
a specialty, it has worked particularly well; we could not have handled the
work without setting up a special organization for it. We could not have
handled canals without making special provision, nor could we have handled
Mines and Resources, because we do not carry geologists and so on.

. Hon. Mr. EULER: Anyway, you do not have control of that matter?

Mr. MurpHY: We do not have control of it. But according to the original
Public Works Act we did have control, and it was taken away by Part 2 of the
Act. My observation is that as far as the major operations are concerned, it
works very successfully. There may be places where the work could be
rearranged, and more placed with our department.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: It seems to me there must be considerable duplication.

Mr. MurPHY: In some cases we have an organization to do work of major
size.
Hon. Mr. REm: I can understand that in the building of structures for

Transport and for airports, that would be specialized work, but when it comes
to all types of buildings, what is the answer?
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Mr. MurpHY: Take, for instance, the Chalk River operation; that is a
specialty program that is being developed—it is.experimental work.

The CrAIRMAN: I would say that the Chalk River may be excepted, for
thete are special circumstances surrounding it. But what puzzles me is a
department like Citizenship and Immigration which has in its estimates
$51 million under ‘“Construction or Acquisition of Buildings”; it has $1,141,000
for repairs and upkeep, and $128,000 for rentals. That, I find, rather difficult
to understand, why that department should be asking parliament to give it
money to spend in that way. s

I go down now to External Affairs Department, which is spending for
construction or acquisition of buildings $1,434,000 and $360,000 for rentals.
There may be an explanation for that, that it is for construction of offices
abroad, and that they themselves can handle the matter better than Public
Works Department. I look next at the Fisheries Department, which is spending
$269,000 for construction, $178,000 for repairs and upkeep, and $8,625 for
rentals. That amount of $178,000 for repairs and upkeep means that some
structure somewhere has to be maintained, painted, or something done to it;
and they are calling for tenders and doing this work separate from the Depart-

ment of Public Works.

; Take for instance the Commissioner of Penitentiaries. There the total
amount under buildings is $1,090,000, and $129,000 for maintenance. Does
the Commissioner of Penitentiaries buy his own structures, and has he an
organization to maintain them? We reach a total, excluding Chalk River,
Defence, and Defence Production of $136 million being spent under this heading,
of which $64 million is from Public Works, the department which I should
imagine should be doing all the work.

Mr. MurpHY: I think perhaps there is an explanation for each one of those
items. As to the Department of -Citizenship and Immigration, they build and
operate the Indian schools located in remote areas. For us to go and build
schools say at Fort George, at the upper side of Hudson Bay, it would be
most difficult. We did, however, prepare the plans and turn them over to that
department. That is an area where there are a limited number of men available,
and these structures are built during the time that these men are available.
We could not keep an organization to do that type of work; however, we do
prepare plans for them.

The CHAIRMAN: But the hospitals would be built under National Health
and Welfare, not under Citizenship and Immigration?

Mr. MurPHY: I am speaking of the schools. Under the Department of
External Affairs, there is a very simple organization which takes care of their
work abroad. We own Canada House, and they do the repairs and upkeep on
it and other properties abroad.

Hon. Mr. EULER: It is over $1 million.

Mr. MurpHY: They do the wiork on the new property in Paris, and also
the one in Rome. They have an architect over there who supervises the work.
As to the Fisheries Department: That covers the cost of construction and
operating of the specialty, the fish hatchery. True, it adds up to a large amount
at the end, but the individual items are very small, and would not justify
us keeping an organization for that purpose.

The CHAIRMAN: Let us take the Department of National Health and Wel-
fare as an illustration.

Mr. MurpHY: They get money for places like Moosonee and for Fort
George, where large hospitals are required to be built. Our organization looks
after it architecturally and engineerwise, and we award the contract. *If the
job is big-enough, we do participate in the supervision of construction, but if it
is only a couple of thousand dollars, the men are hired locally.
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? The CHAIRMAN: In other words, your department does that work?
Mr. MurpHY: We do the plans for them; we call for tenders.

The CHAIRMAN: But do you supervise the construction? You have had
a lot of experience, Mr. Murphy, and you have a number of men who can do that
sort of thing. Could you not do the construction more economically than have
the Department of Health and Welfare, for instance, set up an organization to
do it? :

Mr. MurpHY: They do not set up an organization. There is limited help
in the districts where the hospitals are built. If it is a big job, we do it. We’
built the hospital at Moosonee, Fort George, Fort Ste. Marie, two in Saskatche-
wan and one at The Pas.

The CHAIRMAN: Coming back to the subject of ‘agriculture, and $9 million
for construction or acquisition of buildings, with $993,000 for repairs and upkeep.
That is not all associated with P.F.R.A.?

Mr. MurpHY: It is all farm® work.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, farm work, but my point is, does agriculture set up or
create an architectural and engineering branch that works alongside yours?

Mr. MurpHY: No; we do work for the Department of Agriculture, on
main buildings at the farm here, but they maintain a smaller organization
to develop specialties like the building of barns, piggeries and henhouses. We
do the major work, if they get the money, on such enterprises as laboratories
or something of that sort. They are better equipped to handle small operations
than we are. That is easily understood. That is a matter that everyone is
interested in. Yet they have in here nearly $1,000,000 for repairs and upkeep
this year. Surely they must have some sort of organization to do that. That
is similar to the organization that you have in the Public Works Department?

The point is that they have spare time for their regular men whom they
ordinarily require on the Experimental Farm, and they do this work in times
when they would ordinarily be laid off. They use their own employees, who are
permanent, for that particular work; but for operational reasons they charge it
to'their new buildings. It is a matter of bookkeeping. 3

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: While we are on this point, can we find out something
more about the East Block? Did not that come under your department?

Mr. MurpHY: We did that, That is right.

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: Let us know what was done there, and what the
c_o_st was, and all the details. Have you got that information?

Mr. MurpHY: I did not bring that with me. I thought the purpose of the
committee was to examine the estimates. I could bring that some other time,
because that is work that has already been done, and it is a job by itself. I
could tell you off hand what we did, if you want me to talk on it; but I suppose
the Chairman would protest against my telling you; it would be taking up
time which is wanted for something else.

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: I think that is part of what we are here to investigate,—

Public Works, and what they do and what they have done, and how they got
about these things.

Mr. MurpHY: If you want details of the expenditure I will have to bring the
record. It is that thick (Witness indicated several inches), you know.

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps you can answer Senator Aseltine’s question. What
was the total amount spent on the renovation of the East Block?

Mr. MurpHY: I have not it here, and I have not looked at it recently. But

if it is the copper roof you are interested in, I will tell you about that. That is
90 cents a square foot.

58584—2
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Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: I watched them working on that building from my -
office window, and I am very much interested in knowing how much it cost.

Mr. MurpHY: It was done under a contract, cost-plus contract, but an indi-
vidual item like the roof was a firm price contract.

Hon. Mr. EULER: It cost something around a million dollars, if I remember
right.

Mr. MurpHY: The whole East Block? You refer to the East Block" That is
what the Clerk of Estimates tells me,—about a million dollars. But I didn’t
want to quote it; I thought it was rather low.

Hon. Mr. REID: A million dollars would have built a fair-size building.
Mr. MurpPHY: Oh, not today.

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNGg: Weé had that question up before with this committee,
and the Chairman will remember that the point was “Here is the building, what
are you going to do about it? Are you going to tear it down, destroy it and build
something new, or repair it?”” And if the question was before us today we would
do what was done, we would repair it.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: But we would be entitled to know what it cost.

Mr. MurPHY: I do not think the senator is finding fault with the judgment
to go ahead. !

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: I am not dealing with that point at all.

Hon. Mr. EULER: You want to know what it cost?

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: Yes.

Mr. MurPHY: We considered that it would be more economical to repair it,
rather than take the building down, even to the wall head, and put the roof
on it. It was purely a matter of economics. We attacked it from that stand-
point,—to repair the roof, put a new covering on it, retain the building on the
lines it had when it was built.

Hon. Mr. ASeELTINE: There was no contract let for any lump sum?

Mr. MurpPHY: Oh, you could not do that, because you can only let a contract
for a lump sum when you know what you have to do to the building. With
that building you could not tell: as you pulled something down you found some-
thing else was needed.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: So it was on a cost-plus basis.

Mr. MurPHY: That was the only way };ou could do it.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: And there were the repairs to the interior.

Mr. MurpHY: The interior was our biggest trouble.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: Perhaps you can give us that information.

Mr. MUurpPHY: Yes. We will be pleased to get it.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: As to the outside work and the inside work and the rest.

Mr. MurpHY: I will be pleased to get it.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: Has that work been finished, Mr. Murphy‘7

Mr. MurpHY: It is now completed, yes.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: The tunnel included?

Mr. MurpPHY: The tunnel to the West Block?

Hon. Mr. IsNOR: Yes.

Mr. MurpHY: That is something I don’t know. I don’t know how far it went.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Are they building a tunnel there?

Mr. MurpHY: No. This is how the tunnel idea originated. When the number
of members in the House was increased, before the last election, it was felt that
additional rooms would have to be provided for the members. So two solutions
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offered themselves. No. 1, to increase the size of the main building; and if you
increase the size of the main building you would have to put against the skyline
other lines that would detract from the appearance of the present building. The
next question was, what is the alternate? I thought at that time if we dropped
the elevators down and put a tunnel across into the West Block we could take
away the ancillary services of the House of Commons and place them in the
West Block, and leave more room for the members. That is actually what we
did do. But we did not build a tunnel.
Hon. Mr. King: Has that plan been set aside?

Mr. MurpHY: Well, that or some other plan will have to be given con-
sideration later on. The House will be increased. It is now 262, is it not?

Hon. Mr. King: It is still in your thought?

Mr. MurpHY: It is still in our thought, yes. It is something that will have
to be considered sooner or later. As the country grows, I suppose the House
will grow; and as the House grows you will have to have more offices.

The CHAIRMAN: Just for information, Mr. Murphy: you stated a moment
ago that National Revenue have $1,045,000 in for construction and acquisition
of buildings, $79,500 for repairs and upkeep, —

Hon. Mr. EuLER: For what?

The CHAIRMAN: National Revenue; and $21,200 for rentals. Now the first
line below that, if you notice, is the Post office, which is much similar to
National Revenue. Now, there is not a dollar in these estimates for buildings
for the Post Office or for repairs and upkeep, or for rentals. Is there a logical
reason for the different practice?

Mr. MurpHY: In case of National Revenue, they have these items set aside
for ownership and operation, repairs and so forth of buildings located in remote
locations. National Revenue have a Customs examining warehouse up on
Goose Bay. They have two buildings up there where their operators live; they
have two (at that other airport), at Gander, arrd two at an airport out west,
and they have others at remote locations which they own and operate. It is
all housing. In some places they have an import office in it. That is why the
amount is in there for the buildings. Post Office is an entirely different prob-
lem. From 1867 on we have always done all the work for Post Office. That is
where they have a post office where the revenue is over $3,000 and where it is
not one of those contract post offices, we make the lease; and when it is over
$10,000 we build the building at their request.

Hon. Mr. IsNnor: Every time you construct a building for the Post Office

it means that they have to pay out less money in the way of rentals. Is that
correct?

Mr. MurpHY: That point was brought up some time ago. At the present
time they pay no rentals. Except for post offices where the revenue is under
$3,000. We provide space for the Post Office Department. In all other cases
we either build the buildings for the Post Office Department or we pay the rent
for their offices. Where individuals have a small post office in a part of their
home they receive a special increment in their wages to cover this.

Hon. Mr. IsNnoR: In certain places they have a post office in a public build-
ing which also houses the police and customs officials, and so on.

Mr. MurpHY: Your point is well taken. When we put up a public building
we try to put it up economically. No branch except a government-owned
company pays rent to Public Works. The Post Office pays no rent, nor does
any department such as Mines and Resources pay rent. When they ask us for a
building the governing factor is the ground-floor space, and the ground-floor
space usually goes to the Post Office Department. The Department of National
Revenue is now demanding ground-floor space and we have to put the two of

58584—2%
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them together. To provide an economical building we bu11d upwards. In
other words, it is not economical to have a one-storey bmldmg if you have to
put other government services in it. It is cheapest to put in lots of floors and
provide all the accommodation you can in the one building within the limits
of economy.

Hon. Mr. Isnor: I take it you draw the plans in connection with all post
office buildings?

Mr. MURPHY: Yes, every one.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: I wonder if you can tell us if the Armdale post oﬁice plans
are complete for Halifax?

Mr. MurpHY: The information I have is that we are about ready to call
for tenders. Mind you, in connection with all public buildings, because of the
shortage of steel and because of Department of Defence regulations, buildings
for office, recreation, pleasure, entertainment and other similar purposes are
restricted.

Hon. Mr. REb: Let us say that the Post Office Department requires space
in a certain centre. Tenders are called for a building and a private individual
puts up a building under your jurisdiction, and then rent is paid. To which
department is the rent credited? The space is used for the post office. I have
in mind a certain small post office that was built, and the rental is very con-
siderable. Now, does the Post Office get credited with that rental or does
Public Works? A

Mr. MurpPHY: Public Works is charged with it. We pay all the rental.
If we construct a building we build it with our own funds and we allocate the
share to the Post Office at no charge. On the other hand, if we do not construct
the building and a lease arrangement is made, we pay the rent.

Hon. Mr. REmp: We are trying to get a true picture of Post Office expendi-
tures, and if buildings are erected for them and not charged to them, and rental
is paid to Public Works, it is difficult to find out what the expenses of the Post
Office Department are.

Mr. MurpHY: That is true. I attended certain meetings where I made the
statement that they paid no rentals, and they came back sharp and short and
said, “You pay no postage”.

Hon. Mr. EuLER: It is fair enough.

Mr. MURPHY: Yes, it is fair enough. I was arguing at the time that any
person would be more economical in his demands if he was himself responsible
to somebody in the matter of getting money to build their own building or look
after their own space. The argument then developed, “Well, we in the Post
Office Department carry all government mail free.” Like Senator Reid, I
thought that they had a surplus and to look the thing over you think that the
Post Office Department operates pretty well. They quite fairly offered to pay
us a certain amount for rent in return for which they wanted to charge us for
the postal services. My point is that in connection with space, if you are
responsible for getting the money for it yourself, you are bound to be more
economical and use it more judiciously than if it is supplied to you freely.

Hon. Mr. Rem: Right.

Hon. Mr. GoLDING: The carrying of your mail would not offset the provision
of the buildings for their services at all, would it?

Mr. MurpHY: That is a figure that would have to be determined by going
into all the items.

Hon. Mr. GorLping: How much does it cost you to provide these services
for the Post Office? Have you any estimate of what it costs you?

Mr. MurpHY: I had it at the time I attended those meetings. I can get it
for you.
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Hon. Mr. Rem: It is given here under “Postage” for Public Works as
$20,785. That would not begin to cover the rentals you are paying, or the
buildings you are constructing.

Hon. Mr. GoLpING: That is what I am saying. The carrying of your mail
would not offset your expenditures on behalf of the Post Office.

Mr. MurpHY: Not only us but all the rest of the government mail.

Hon. Mr. Gorping: No, but we are dealing with Public Works and the
Post Office, and the Public Works contribution to the services that the Post
Office has to carry. You either provide the buildings for the Post Office or
you pay the rent for them, and surely they would not contend that if they
carried your mail it would offset your contributions to them?

Mr. MurpHY: No, it is the government as a whole.

Hon. Mr. GoLpInG: No, but we are talking about your department and the
Post Office. The Post Office have to operate and they claim they have a
revenue. Under the present setup they are not paying you one cent for the
buildings you construct for their use nor are they paying any rent for the space
they use. You have to pay the rent for them. They are not paying a cent in
this matter. Now, I understand that the Post Office carries the mail for all
the departments, but what we are getting at is the difference between the
Post Office Department and your department which supplies them with these
services.

Mr. MurPHY: Oh, as far we are concerned, we get nothing for what we
give. We construct the buildings, heat the buildings and service them.

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: And you provide the furniture?
Mr. MURPHY: Yes.

Hon. Mr. REm: I am rather curious regarding an order issued by your
department in connection with rentals. We were requested by your depart-
ment—when I say we, I mean the International Pacific Salmon Fisheries
Commission—to pay rental for office space which we occupy in the Dominion
Building, in New Westminster. It would be interesting to know if that is a
general order to all departments. Mind you, I am in favour of it. I am simply
wondering whether that has been carried out in other departments as well.

Mr. MurpPHY: Yes, sir, in so far as any organization that is not chargeable
directly to any one department. Take the Eldorado Mining and Refining
Company; they pay us rental for space they occupy in building No. 4. Take
the War Assets Corporation; they pay us rental; also any of the wholly-owned
government companies, any of the commissions, such as the Unemployment
Insurance Commission, pay us rental.

Hon. Mr. REmD: Has this been discussed with the Post Office Department?

Mr. MurpHY: Yes. They were very fair when we brought it to the front;
they offered us a certain amount, they tried to make a deal. So far as Public
Works is concerned, we certainly pay the larger amount for the service that
is given to the people as a whole. They countered that with charges for

carrying mail, and packages and parcel post and that sort of thing, and the
two figures were analysed.

Hon. Mr. GQLDING: In the post office building at home space is occupied
by a representative of the Health of Animals Branch. Does the Department of
Agriculture pay you rent for that?

: Mr. M'URPHY: They do not pay us rent for space occupied in any public
building, sir. If they use space in other than a public building they have. to
pay rent, and that is why that item is shown.

.Hon. Mr. GoLpiNG: If they occupy space in your buildings you do not
receive any rent for that?
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Mr. MurpHY: No, not from any government department. We do receive
rent from any commission such as Senator Reid referred to, which is an Inter-
national commission, and from other commissions like the Unemployment
Insurance Commission, and from wholly-owned government companies.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Murphy, one or two years ago you were before the
committee and there was some discussion about the new Printing Bureau, for
which a contract was let or about which say a decision had been made.

Mr. MuURPHY: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Can you tell us what progress has been made with that?

Mr. MurpHY: The foundations are in, and the first floor, and the frame is
up to the third floor. So far as the main plant is concerned, the heating plant
is in the same condition, with the frame up to the top. The mechanical equip-
ment for the heating plant—that is, the boilers and compressors—are ordered
and ready. We expect that the frame for the main building will be up some
time this summer and we are preparing to award a contract for the filling in
and completion of the building.

The CHAIRMAN: As I recall, at that time you gave us an estimate that the
cost would be around $13 million. Will you be able to complete it within that
estimate?

Mr. MurpHY: It will have to be revised in the light of conditions today.

Hon. Mr: EULER: What will you do with the old building?

Mr. MurpHY: It is contemplated, sir, that we will take that down, in time,
because the bridge to be replaced there is a low-level bridge. However, for
the time being the building will be left as it is.

The CHAIRMAN: What is your present estimate of the cost of the new print-
ing bureau when completed?

Mr. MurPHY: The estimated cost we gave to the House was $11,300,000.
That included $572,000 for the site; $8,500,000 for the main building; $822,000
for the power plant; $850,000 for mechanical equipment; $500,000 for plans
and supervision, and 10 per cent for contingencies.

Hon. Mr. REID: Does that total estimate include machinery?

Mr. MuRrpPHY: Yes, that includes mechanical equipment and power plant.

The CHAIRMAN: What do you estimate the whole thing will cost when
completed?

Mr. MurpHY: I should say you would have to put 10 per cent on that, at
least.

Hon. Mr. EULER: How could you spend $572,000 on a site? It does not have
‘to be in the centre of a city.

Mr. MurPHY: It is located over on the edge of Brewery Creek. We were
very liberal in taking not only a site for the bureau itself, but adjacent lands
for beautification purposes in connection with the Greber plan.

Hon. Mr. EULER: How many acres are in the site?

Mr. MurpHY: I think the acres worked out at a couple of hundred; I am
not sure of the exact figure.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Ordinarily I should think that a half a million dollars is
a lot of money to pay for a site for a printing bureau.

Mr. MUrPHY: It is quite a big site, and it is part of a well developed section
of the city of Hull.

Hon. Mr. REID: What co-operation do you receive from the city of Hull in
the carrying out of the Greber plan? You are putting up a building there
which you estimate will cost $12 million or more as part of that plan, and as
I go through Hull I wonder what co-operation you are receiving from the city
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in the carrying out of the plan As you know, gas stations are bemg built over
there, and it seems to me that they are in a position where they will 1nterfere
with the plan for a national site.

Mr. MurpHY: They co=operate very well with us, senator, in closing streets
and roads and restricting where we ask them to restrict certain buildings and
that sort of thing. We have no complaint. There are certain points in con-
nection with gas stations and that sort of thing. Just yesterday we had an
application from the British American Oil Company, and we sent it over to the
National Capital Planning Committee. Their approval will have to be recewed
before the station is built, I can tell you that.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Murphy, I judge from what you say that the total
cost of the bureau will be something in excess of $13 million.

Mr. MurpHY: It will be $11,500,000 plus 10 per cent, which would bring it
up to around $13 million.

The CHAIRMAN: Does that include the cost of fixing up the grounds?

Mr. MurpHY: That covers everything.

The CHAIRMAN: How is the new Veterans Building on Wellington street
in Ottawa progressing?

Mr. MurpHY: The new Veterans Building has been tied up by reason of
the shortage of steel. We had authority to go ahead with that to the top of
the third storey, and that is as far as it has gone.

The CHAIRMAN: What will that building cost when completed?

Mr. MurpHY: It is under a firm contract with the A. W. Robertson Com-
pany. Our figure on that was $5,730,000. That is not far out. The contract
price is $5,889,000, for the building. Besides that there is the cost of the site
and so on.

The CHAIRMAN: What I want to get at is what will be the total cost for
everythmg there.

Mr. MurpPHY: We figure $8,544,0Q0.

The CHAIRMAN: About $8% million?

Mr. MURPHY: Yes. The site there cost $690,000.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: I did not hear that amount.

Mr. MurpHY: $690,000 for the site.

Hon. Mr. IsNorR: What building is that?

Mr. MurpHY: The Veterans building on Wellington Street.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: Coming back to the Printing Bureau, Mr. Murphy, if that
building were to be built by private enterprise or by an individual who wanted
a return, you would have to charge the Printing Bureau something like $20,000
a year for rental. That is a handicap that the Bureau has in regard to the
printing they do, as compared with that sent out from time to time to com-
mercial printers.

Mr. MurpHY: That is a point that is well taken. Before we embarked on
the Printing Bureau Building, the question of how much printing was to be
done in that and how much was to be done elsewhere, was gone into very
carefully. We were not qualified to do it, as Public Works, but we exercised
our own power and brought in a group of expert engineers, Powers and
Company of Chicago, and had them go over it with our men, and with the
King’s Printer, and develop what one might call an economical building which
would fulfil the requirements of the Printing Bureau. The major requirements
of the Bureau are during the session, when it is necessary to get out the sessional
papers and so forth as speedily as possible; at the same time, assuming that
to be the peak, there had to be an organization that could be kept going 365
days of the year. That is what determined the size of the building. If there
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is extra work above and beyond that, it would still have to go to outside
printers. In other words, you could not provide for the peaks that you would
have at certain times; it would be uneconomical to do that. In consultation
with the King’s Printer we set a gauge on what was required, on that basis.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: It would be interesting Mr. Chairman to find out—I do
not think Mr. Murphy should be asked to answer this question—what is the
total revenue received from the Printing Bureau, taking into consideration the
overhead carried by that building; in other words, they are faced right off,
apart from salaries, with an expenditure that should be around $20,000 a year.
That.is what I estimate it at, taking roughly 15 per cent for the construction,
and heating and furniture. It would be interesting to know what the revenue is.

Mr. MurpHY: We would have to get that from the King’s Printer, Mr.
Chairman. :

Hon. Mr. Isnor: I think Mr. Chairman, you might make a note of that.

The CHAIRMAN: I think we would be able to get that information from

Mr. Bryce. I will make a note, and speak to him. Perhaps he can give us .

the information when he comes here tomorrow.

Are there any futher questions? I notice, Mr. Murphy, under travelling
expenses, under the column “Travelling and Removal Expenses”, you have an
item of $358,000. Could we have an explanation of that?

Mr. MurpHY: Yes. We have district offices located in the major centres;
that is where our engineers and architects are located. We send them around
to different towns and points, and we have to pay their transportation and
their expenses. It would not be economical to keep a man in each of these
places. It is a simple matter for us to pay their out-of-pocket expenses, which
we pay as certified and for which receipts are provided. We have an engineer
located in, for instance, Halifax, who covers all of Nova Scotia; the man in
Saint John covers New Brunswick, and the one in Charlottetown covers Prince
Edward Island. In Quebec we have two men, one in Montreal and one in
Quebec City; in Ontario we have four, Ottawa, Toronto, London and Sault Ste.
Marie. They work out from these poifits, and we pay their out-of-pocket
travelling expenses, which I regard as a small amount.

Hon. Mr. IsNoOR: You mention the man in Halifax covering the ‘province of |

Nova Scotia. Unfortunately, that is not so, because you are short-handed in
Nova Scotia most of the time. : - -

Mr. MurpHY: That is quite true. The technical graduates from all the
universities today—and we are looking for engineers and architects—all find a
greater inducement in commercial business than in public service. We just
don’t pay the salaries that business does, and the men won’t come to us. I
suppose you read with interest a recent statement in the press in connection
with a large number of graduates from Toronto Varsity. Somebody analysed
the demand for arts graduates, medical and science, and found that the science
graduates were better off, as far as demand on remuneration was concerned,
by $500 a year. The last war has shown the benefits of technical training
insofar as industry is concerned. Our young men who are ambitious prefer to
go into industry. The middle-aged man now in public service is looking two
ways, and many of them have left us for industry. That is what happened in
the Halifax office; it also happened in the Toronto office. Men who have
considerable service and benefits with the department see fit to sacrifice them
and go into private industry.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: I suppose you have plans for adding to your staff in
Halifax? :

Mr. MurpHY: We do the best we can to keep an organization. We have
the C.S. Commission there trying all the time to get us engineers and architects.
That is why I know the situation in Halifax: We need technical men.

!
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The CHAIRMAN: Concermng the matter of desks, typewriters and the llke
of that, what heading does that come under?

Mr. MurpHY: Furnishings. We do not supply the equipment; that is -
supplied by the Department of Printing and Stationery.

The CHAIRMAN: But you do supply desks?

Mr. MurpHY: We supply office desks, but not typewriters, adding machines
and computing machines.

The CHAIRMAN: What heading is that under?

Mr. MurpHY: No. 11. :

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, “Office Stationery, Supplies, Equipment and Fur-
nishings”. You have there $1,936,000; and the total amount in the estimates
under the Department of Defence Production, National Defence and Civil
Defence is $12,134,000. Do many of these departments buy their own furniture,
typewriters and so on?

Mr. MurpHY: The Department of Pubhc Printing and Stationery supplies
the equlpment typewriters, adding machines, ditto machines and that sort of
equipment; we supply furniture and furnishings in this item of $1,936,000.

The CHAIRMAN: You supply furnishings and provide desks? ¢

Mr. MurPHY: Desks, typewriter tables, window shades, drapes, rugs, and
everything of that kind.

The CHAIRMAN: As I say, the total in your department is $1,936,000, and
the total of all departments, excluding Defence Production, National Defence
and Civil Defence, is $12 million odd. Does that mean that many of these
departments buy their own rugs and furniture?

Mr. MurpHY: The Post Office, for instance, is all specialty equipment of
their own; that is true also of the Unemployment Insurance Commission. There
is another big item up here for Finance; they handle the contract for the
International Business Machines. The total is $12 million and of that we are
responsible for $1.9 million. That,is for the ordinary furnishings and fittings
for the office. If you go back to the different items, you will find (1) Unemploy-
ment Insurance buys their own special equipment—Finance, they carry the
contract for the automatic machines; and National Revenue, they buy special
machines. The same thing applies to the Post Office.

The CHAIRMAN: Take a department like Citizenship and Immigration: it
has over $2,400,000 for materials and supplies.

Mr. MurpHY: That is your Indian School furnishings, the desks and so
forth, for Indian schools.

The CHAIRMAN: Well, the -Commissioner of Penitentiaries has a good
block,—$2,600,000.

Mr. MurPHY: That is a heavy furniture. You can’t toy with it very well.

The CHAIRMAN: Mines and Technical Surveys, at $1,188,000.

Mr. MurPHY: They have special equipment in the labs., you know; that
is your old department. :

The CHAIRMAN: What I fear is that we are getting into a situation where
more and more departments of government are doing things for themselves
which the Public Works should be doing for them.

Mr. MurpPHY: Well, that is apparent. at least at a casual glance, but the
more you go down and analyse that the more you will see, as I have explained
on two or three times, the reasons for it. There is a point where you can
make economies by having more done by one particular department. However,
that is a matter of policy, and that policy is shown in connection with the
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second part of the Public Works Act, which I read to you there. The govern-
ment decided to set them up that way. So long as a department has sufficient
of the work to keep the organization going, I don’t know that you can quarrel
with it. A

The CHAIRMAN: Take an organization like the Canadian Pacific Railway
or the Canadian National Railways, they have a purchasing department which
does all the purchasing. Here we have a purchasing department, or supposed-
ly a purchasing department, in Public Works, yet Public Works are doing much
the minor part of all this business.

Mr. MurpHY: Take the purchasing which is done by each department. We
could not hope to buy hospital equipment, which is done through Veterans
Affairs, and again, through National Health. We could not buy equipment of
that kind. This matter was analysed very thoroughly some time ago. An
attempt was made to put up one general purchasing department for all govern-
ment, but it is a very, very difficult thing to do, on aceount of the special
nature of the different services.

The CHAIRMAN: 'I am bound to say that that argument does not carry a
great deal of weight with me. Perhaps I am wrong.

Hon. Mr. King: May I say a word right there? As a past Minister of
Public Works I must compliment the Deputy Minister on the fact that the
department has been able to retain, under the first section of the act, what they
have, because I know, during the first war and the second war, the growth
which has taken place in the departments, and that there has been great
pressure on governments, and on this department from various departments, in
respect of their particular activities, to come in under the second portion of the
act. So I think that Mr. Murphy and his department are to be complimented
on holding what they have today, because I know the pressure.

Mr. MurpHY: That is quite true, and it is from a man who has had this
experience. That is the point, all the’ time.

The CHAIRMAN: There is in all this no criticism of Mr. Murphy, because
Mr. Murphy does his job in his Department of Public Works and, so far as I am
aware, does it very well.

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNGg: He sure does.

The CHAIRMAN: But the thing that does create concern in my mind, perhaps
mistakenly, is the general relaxation that has taken place, and the distribution
among all the officials in various departments of government of what was
formerly done by Public Works and are supposed to be done by Public Works.
In that situation I cannot see anything else but duplication and increase in cost.

Hon. Mr. KiNG: Of course, life has become specialized today. No matter
where you go, in industry, in our lives, one finds that everyone today is a
specialist; and that is as true of departments of government as of industries
and all other organizations. I don’t know. But I do know that pressure is
being brought upon the department, and it is greater today than it was even
in my time.

The CHAIRMAN: That raises an interesting point which, I admit, is probably
speculative,—whether or not we are moving towards the time when each
department will look after its own business. In that case you can wind Public
Works up.

Hon Mr. King: While there is a tendency in that direction, I think it would
be too bad for the people of Canada if that were the result.

Hon. Mr. REm: If things go on as at present, that is where it will end,
because, as the doctor says, there is a tendency in every department to want to
do these things by building up an organization of its own.



FINANCE 181

Hon. Mr, King: The minister is in a constant fight to try to retain what
he can of what was originally intended to be within his control.

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: I think we should fight against that as much as
possible.

Hon. Mr. RED: There is bound to be duplication. If a department under-
takes, apart from Public Works, to build its buildings and that kind of thing,
it is bound to have a staff, and people to supervise, and .all the time they are
nibbling at the functions of Public Works; they want to get on their own. This
or that man wants more staff and more office space and more authority, and
he can always put forward good reasons why his department can do better than
Public Works.

Hon. Mr. IsnoR: I do not think the department will disappear for a long
time to come. To judge by the amount of money spent on wharves, break-
waters, and the rest, this department is, to me, a very large spending depart-
ment from the construction standpoint, as well as maintenance. More particu-
larly perhaps I have in mind maintenance. I do not know in dollars and
cents the amount of Canada’s total investments in the way of buildings; but
when we were discussing Post Office buildings I wondered if Mr. Murphy had
on record, easily available, the total value of those buildings?

Hon. Mr. Rem: All federal buildings.

Hon. Mr. IsNor: I would just for the moment deal with Post Office build-
ings, because it is very important that we should have the value of those
buildings in order to arrive at a fair rental basis should we ever consider
making a recommendation that that system be inaugurated. Of course, the
big items are the buildings and maintenance of the public buildings; and, as
Senator Reid said, perhaps it would be well for us at some time or other to
have the figure of the total investments in public buildings, wharves and
breakwaters coming under Mr. Murphy’s department.

The CHAIRMAN: Can you get that information?

Mr. MurpHY: Yes, we can do that. I do not know that we have arrived
at the point where it can be said that we have been denuded of any of the
major work that was entrusted to us. It is only in connection with specialty

work which is coming on. Where is a major public building built that we did
not build?

Hon. Mr. IsNoOR: Just a minute. Do you consider that the Central Mort-
gage and Housing building which is on the Montreal Road is a major public
building?

Mr. MurpHY: It is a small thing.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: It costs millions just the same.

Mr. MurpHY: I think there is roughly 100,000 square feet in the building,
and. it would run around a million dollars. Mind you, that is not a govern-
ment building. It is owned by a wholly-owned government company and |
we must not mix the two of them up. In so far as public works are concerned
I feel that we are still doing, in broad terms, the work that was assigned to
the department according to Part I of the Act. It is true what Senator King
has said, as a former minister, that the various organizations that are set up
want to get as much as they can for themselves. I certainly do not think
any major building has been put up by anyone else than by Public Works.
The Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation building is about the biggest
one, but compared with our Veterans Affairs Building or our Tunney Pasture’s
building or any of our other buildings, it is only a fly-by-night structure.

Hon. Mr. REeIp: I believe a considerable amount of money could be saved
in a certain respect. In some government offices you will find two or three
men confined to a small space while in other offices you will find a huge room
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occupied by one man. It may be a room the size of this with a very high
ceiling and you will have to walk some fourteen or fifteen feet before you
ever get to the man’s desk. I know of one office down in the Confederation
Building which is occupied by only one man, and it is half the size of this
room. I think steps could be taken to save money in cutting down the space
in offices of this size. It seems that every man wants a room of his own
and every man’s stenographer wants a room of her own. We have to use
common sense in this. I would suggest that in the future office space should
be designed with this thought in mind. Just go down to the Confederation
Building and take a look at some of the offices down there. There is no
rhyme nor reason for the size of some of them. I know that Mr. Murphy
is not to blame for this.

Hon. Mr. Kinc: I would suggest to the honourable Senator that he take
a look at the building across the street which houses the Customs and- Excise
officials. It is just about the most beautiful office building in Ottawa. It
has large rooms and the hallways are very wide. They just don’t build
buildings like that nowadays.

Hon. Mr. REmp: The Confederation Building is not too old.

Hon. Mr. King: It is pretty old. You have to go into the more modern
buildings to find the smaller rooms.- The Royal York Hotel is one of the
largest in the world and yet its rooms are among the smallest of any hotel
in the country. That is the modern idea. I believe that this idea prevails
in the new buildings put up by Public Works today. However, Senator Reid’s
point is well taken. :

Hon. Mr. GOLDING: It is not only the civil servants who want rooms the
size of this one here. You will find that right here in this building there is
an awful fight in order to supply the men_lbers with rooms to themselves.

Mr. MurpHY: I do not think this opportunity should be missed to put in the
humorous side. I am quite convinced that when Senator Reid went down to
the Confederation Building he visited the office of the Auditor General.

Hon. Mr. RE: No.

Mr. MurpHY: If the senator is keen in the matter of conserving space, may
I say to all and sundry that it is extremely doubtful whether there is a larger
office in the government service—whether occupied by a cabinet minister or
any other person—that that occupied by the Auditor General.

Hon. Mr. IsNoRr: I should like to ask Mr. Murphy if Part II of the Act,
with respect to orders in council, is generally observed?

Mr. MurpHY: It has to be observed. You will notice that Public Works
tried to change section 36. That not only covers Public Works but all others.
Hon. Mr. IsNor: I am thinking of the other departments taking over.

Mr. MURPHY: As the former minister has explained, you will find that
any organization will try to get that section—the work that ordinarily goes to
Public Works—as part of theirs.

Hon. Mr. IsNoR: If it is necessary to have it done by order in council, that
is carried out, is it?

Mr. MurpPHY: You will find that the Treasury Board or the Department
of Finance act as a brake in this matter, and if one department is unwilling
to accept the authority which is there, you have a chance to battle your claims.

The CHAIRMAN: We are about through. I notice you have in your esti-
mates for “Rentals” the figure of $5,854,680.

Mr. MurpHY: That is right.

The CHAIRMAN: Do you supply the offices for the Unemployment Insurance
Commission?
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Mr. MuRpHY: We supply them but the Unemployment Insurance Com-
mission reimburse us. We make the arrangements in order to prevent entry
into competition, one with the other.

The CHAIRMAN: I suppose you rent for different departments of the
government all over the country?

Mr. MurpHY: That is right. :

The CHAIRMAN: Do you find that that policy is tending to expand?

Mr. MurpHY: The demand varies. You will find that there is a change
in the different centres. Perhaps you need more space in London today than
you do in Windsor. For instance, the Income Tax people want to open a new
office in Windsor and so we have to increase their space there. Perhaps the
London office does not require the same space as they formely did, and adjust-
ments are going on all the time.

The CHAIRMAN: You have an item here of $2,300,000 for “Municipal or
Public Utility Services”. That is for light and that sort of thing, I suppose?

Mr. MurpHY: Light, water and power services, and that sort of thing.
The CHAIRMAN: You have no taxes?
Mr. MurpHY: We pay no taxes.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: I should like to be able to get that information I asked
for in connection with the East Block and have it placed on the record at some
future time.

Mr. MugrpHY: I shall have that prepared.

Hon. Mr. REID: The department at one time not so long ago was faced
with the difficulty of providing office space and was forced in many instances
to rent at what I considered fairly exorbitant rates. They probably were the
prevailing rates all right, but I thought it might be advisable if the government

could house each federal department in its own building. Is it the policy to
do that now?

Mr. MurpHY: We try to do that as far as possible, but at no time in many
years have we had as much rented space as we have now. The reason for
that is that we were not able to build during the war, and following the war
we have been subject to various restrictions. Priorities were given on critical
materials required to commerce, industry and for the preparedness program.
We have plans prepared for a great many public buildings in major centres,
but with the restrictions on building materials, manpower and construction of
office buildings, recreation buildings and amusement buildings, and so on, we
do not feel we are justified in going ahead with our own construction program
just now. ]

The CHAIRMAN: If there are no further questions, I will express the thanks
of the committee to Mr. Murphy for coming here, and the hope that he will
not think badly of us because of the questions we have asked.

The committee thereupon adjourned, until 11 o’clock tomorrow morning,
Thursday, May 29, 1952.
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ORDER OF REFERENCE

Extract from the Minutes of the Proceedings of the Senate,
Wednesday, March 26, 1952.

“That the Standing Committee on Finance be authorized to examine the
expendltures proposed by the Estimates laid before Parliament for the fiscal
year ending March 31, 1953, in advance of the Bills based on the said Estimates
reaching the Senate; That it be empowered to send for records of revenues
from taxation collected by the Federal, Provincial, and Municipal governments
in Canada and the incidence of this taxation in its effect upon different income
groups, and records expenditures by such governments, showing sources of
income and expenditures of same under appropriate headings, together with
estimates of gross national production, net national income and movement of
the cost-of-living index, and their relation to such total expenditures, for the
year 1939 and for the latest year for which the information is available, and
such other matters as may be pertinent to the examination of the Estimates,
and to report upon the same.

That the said Committee be empowered to send for persons, papers and
records.”

L. C. MOYER,
Clerk of the Senate.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
THURSDAY, May 29, 1952.

Pursuant to adjournment and notice the Standing Committee on Finance
met this day at 11.45 a.m. :

Present: The Honourable Senators: Crerar, Chairman; Aseltine, Barbour,
Beaubien, Euler, Fafard, Fraser, Gershaw, Golding, Haig, Hawkins, Horner,
King, Paterson, Reid and Taylor.—16.

Consideration of the order of reference of March 26, 1952, was resumed.

The following were heard:
Mr. R. B. Bryce, Secretary, Treasury Board.

Honourable L. B. Pearson, P.C., Secretary of State for External Affairs.

At 1.00 p.m. the Committee adjourned until Wednesday next, June 4,
at 11.30 a.m.

Attest.
JOHN A. HINDS,
Clerk of the Committee.
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MINUTES OF EVIDENCE

THE SENATE
OrTAWA, Thursday, May 29, 1952.

The Standing Committee on Finance, which was authorized to examine
the Estimates for the fiscal year ending March 31, 1953, met this day at
11.45 a.m.

Hon. Mr. CRERAR in the Chair.

The CHAIRMAN: Now, we are ready to proceed with our business this
morning.

Hon. Mr. ASELTINE: Before we proceed, Mr. Chairman: did you receive
any answer to the questions which I asked yesterday?

The CHAIRMAN: Just a moment; I am coming to that: I have not over-
looked that, Senator Aseltine. We will first circulate this revised statement of
the numbers of employees of the Government of Canada, excluding members
of the armed forces and R.C.M.P., as of March 31, 1939 and from then on down
to 1952.

We have Mr. Bryce here this morning to answer any questlons that may be
asked in regard to this statement.

There is also the matter of Senator Isnors questions, Whlch Mr. Bryce
was going to answer if possible.

I am also to announce that Mr. Pearson is coming up at 12.15 to give the
information which was asked for when we had the External Affairs estimates
under consideration the other day, relating to United Nations expenditures and
the expenditures under the specialized agencies of the United Nations.

So, without more ado, I will ask Mr. Bryce to come forward. First,
Mr. Bryce, have you got the answer to Senator Isnor’s third question the other
day?

Mr. Bryce: Regarding the publications, sir?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes.

Mr. Bryce: No, I am sorry, I have not, yet. ' I have asked all the depart-
ments to submit us information as quickly as they can, but there is no central
place where all these are listed systematically, so I have got to collect informa-
tion from the department responsible for them.

The CHAIRMAN: Very well; we shall have at a later meeting?

Mr. BrycCE: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Now, Senator Aseltine, did you have some questions?

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: I asked a question yesterday with regard to the East
Block, and Mr. Murphy was supposed to give you the answers.

The CHAIRMAN: No, I have not got that answer from Mr. Murphy yet.
But if it is not forthcoming in a day or so I shall remind him.

Hon. Mr. ASeLTINE: That is all right.

The CHAIRMAN: You have this statement before you and we can deal with
it. Perhaps I can suggest to Mr. Bryce that he might give us information as to
how this statement is compiled, because yesterday, when we were examining
the estimates of the Public Works Department, Mr. Murphy’s estimate on the
number of employees on their payroll varied from the total given here for
Public Works.
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Hon. Mr. Ross: First of all, who is Mr. Bryce? ;

The CHAIRMAN: In reply to the question of Senator Ross, Mr. Bryce is one
of the Assistant Deputy Ministers of the Department of Finance, and has the
supervision of Treasury Board work in the department.

Hon. Mr. Haic: As Secretary, is he not?
Mr. BrYCE: Yes, sir, Secretary.
The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Bryce is Secretary of the Treasury Board.

Hon. Mr. Haic: You are well on the way if you can get an estimate past
him!

Mr. Bryce: In answer to your question, Senator Crerar, these figures are
from two sources. As noted at the top, the numbers reported by the Dominion
Bureau of Statistics are the numbers that come out in their published bulletin,
of which this is a copy of the latest issue, extept that the figures for 1952 are
unpublished as yet by the Bureau in their bulletin, but have been given to us
in a preliminary way as quickly as they could get them together for the pur-
poses of this committee. The figures in here for 1951, similarly, were given
to the Department of Finance by the Bureau before they had published their
bulletin; and in their latest publication they have revised a few of them slightly,
and in that revision they have put in a figure for Public Works for 1951 which
corresponds with the figure Mr. Murphy gave the committee yesterday, so
that there is a revision there. Secondly, in regard to the basis of the figures,
the Bureau of Statistics figures are essentially the numbers of people on regular
monthly payrolls, but.they are the number of such people receiving cheques
during the month in question. In other words the number for the Department
of Public Works, let us say, which was in question yesterday, is the number
of people that were on the payroll during the month. That is the convenient
way for them to get statistics that are comparable with business.

Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: Some had only worked, perhaps, a few days?

Mr. BrycE: Yes; and it may be they. have one man on in the early part
of the month and he is replaced later; in that case there would be two reported.
We have endeavoured for the purposes of the committee in the list in the three
columns on the right-hand side to show only numbers of employees at the end
of the month, so that there would not be any duplication, and that is one reason
why our figures for the Department of Public Works here are somewhat smaller
than those shown by the Bureau of Statistics, and these that Mr. Murphy gave
the committee. In other words, we try to give the actual numbers at the end
of the month. Secondly, in the figures that were provided for the committee
here we have excluded from the Public Works employees certain revenue
postmasters who are already enumerated in the report under the Post Office,
because we did not want to have that duplication. But the Bureau of Statistics
do not cover the revenue postmasters in their figures, so they have included
the people who work perhaps an hour or two a day for Public Works as though
they were Public Works employees. That is the reason for the discrepancy
between the figures. I agree that it is confusing, but we have tried, for the
purposes of this committee, in the last three columns to get figures that are
as comprehensive and as definite as possible.

The CHAIRMAN: For all these years from 1939 on, the number of employees
have been calculated on a comparable basis all the way through?

Mr. BryCE: Yes, that is the reason we have put in the Dominion Bureau
of Statistics figures. They are the regularly published figures and they are
the only figures that extend back over a long period of years, so I thought the
committee might like to have these.

The CHAIRMAN: Taking the last three years these figures would indicate
that there was a growth of from 156,000 in 1950 to 157,000 in 1951 and 170,000
in 19527
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Mr.> BRYCE: Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: Could you give the committee any information as to how
this increase arose?

Mr. Bryce: I had compiled, to try and shed some light on it, the figures
excluding Defence and Defence Production and Civil Defence.

The CHAIRMAN: Those are excluded?

Mr. BrRYCE: No, they are all included here in the printed table. This is a
comprehensive table which covers them all. You will notice that there are
quite large numbers in here for National Defence. Excluding the Defence
figures the actual numbers for 1950 were 131,634; for 1951, the same date of
March 31, there were 127,675, in other words, about 4,000 less. For 1952, about
two months ago, there were 128,720. In other words, about 1,000 more than
the preceding year.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: That is outside the three defence departments?

Mr. BrRYCE: Yes. I inquired to see whether the R.C.M. Police, which have
been expanding, made any significant difference in the totals which I have just
given you, and I learned that they are not responsible for much of this.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: But they are included?

Mr. BRYCE: Yes. They are included in the sub-totals I have just given
you. I then had a further sub-total prepared excluding not only Defence but
also the R.C.M. Police, the Research Council, and Mines and Surveys, all of
whom are doing a lot of work comparable in one way or another with defence,
relating indirectly to defence. If we exclude all those, the figures are then:
In 1950, 126,190, a year ago, in March 1951, the figures are 121,770; in March
of this year, two months ago, the figures are 122,513. So that one might then
generalize and say that if we exclude all those units that are directly related
to defence or security or research work tying in with defence, directly or
indirectly, the size of the Civil Service shrank by about 41 thousand between
the spring of 1950 and the spring of 1951, and it has increased by about 800 in
the past year.

Hon. Mr. REID: What would be the total number of civil servants in
Ottawa?

Mr. BrycE: In Ottawa there are about 30,000 civil servants. It might be a
little more now, but the Bureau of Statistics figures, which were recently pub-
lished, show that a year ago the number of employees at departmental head-
quarters was 30,000. That almost entirely coincides with Ottawa, I understand.

Hon. Mr. DAviEs: Do the figures for External Affairs include the staffs of
the ambassadors scattered throughout various countries?

Mr. Bryce: They would include those who are employees of the govern-
ment. There are three servants allowed to each head of a mission. Normally
they are a butler, a gardener and a chauffeur. They are, so to speak, con-
tinuing servants.

Hon. Mr. Davies: Do they not include the officials of the embassies?

Mr. Bryce: Oh, yes, and they would also include normally three servants
in or around the residence of the ambassador.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Bryce’s explanation throws a fresh light on the total
of these figures. Would it be fair to say, Mr. Bryce, that the increase which
at first blush looks very substantial, has been due practically altogether to the
increase in the civil service personnel of the defence services?

Mr. BRYCE: Yes, sir. I could perhaps give you the totals for the three
defence departments. In round figures they have increased from gpout 25,000

- in 1950 to about 42,000 at the present time.
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The CHAIRMAN: Is it the practice of the defence services to employ civilian
personnel in outlying offices? A

Mr. BryceE: They employ a large number of civil personnel. Some are
employed at office work and others are employed on regular construction labour,
and there are quite a number who are employed where they are deficient in
their military establishments. They will be employed for sort of “house-
keeping” duties, looking after depots and office work and schools and training
centres and things of that sort. i

The CHAIRMAN: If the defence services require an air strip and they let
out a contract for the work, are the contractor’s personnel included in the
number of employees? ik

Mr. BrycCE: No, it will only be the direct employees. Of course, however, |
there is a large amount of maintenance construction done directly by the
department in which connection labour is hired for the purpose. ,

The CHAIRMAN: That is a considerable increase. I am not criticizing, but
what is the total number of enlisted personnel in the defence services at the
moment? 1
Mr. BRYCE: Speaking from memory, it would be in the order of about
100,000. ‘

The CHAIRMAN: We have an enlisted personnel of about 100,000, and we
have a civilian personnel of about—

Mr. BrycE: 40,000.

Hon. Mr. REID: I suppose the services have a lot of men in uniform who
are doing clerical work similar to civilians?
" Mr. BRYCE: Quite a number of them do work of a civilian character. ‘
One must realize, of course, that in the modern air force, for example, the
number of men who actually get into contact with the enemy is small. There
are a great number who are engaged in maintaining air bases, working radar,
maintaining equipment and machinery and so on, and as they become more
mechanized and more dependent upon equipment of one kind and another, the
services become more and more like an industrial operation in some respects.

The CHAIRMAN: This will include the civil personnel as well?

Mr. BrRYCE: Yes, sir.

Hon. Mr. PATERSON: Mr. Chairman, I did not quite understand Mr. Bryce’s
explanation of the huge increase in the Post Office Department from 19,000 to
33,000. I wonder if you would briefly explain that again, Mr. Bryce.

Mr. BrycE: Yes, sir. I did not make that as clear as I should have. The
figures for the Post Office, in the three columns on the right, include those post
office employees who are paid out of revenue. The law permits a certain
proportion of the revenue to be paid to employees in what we call the revenue
post offices. The figures in the other columns, those reported by the Bureau
of Statistics, do not include the revenue post offices. That is the reason for
the big difference between the figures, sir.

Hon. Mr. PATERSON: The employees in the revenue post offices, as you
call them, are paid indirectly by commissions on the sale of stamps, and so on?

Mr. BrycE: Yes, sir. But we felt it was proper to include in the figures
reported to the committee the employees of the revenue post offices.

Hon. Mr. KiNnGg: Are they employees of the smaller offices that are paid
out of revenue?

Mr. BrRyYCE: Yes, sir.
Hon. Mr. BeAUBIEN: How many employees are in the revenue post offices?
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Mr. BrRYCE: The revenue post office workers were 14,065 in 1950; 14,024 in
1951, and 14,267 in 1952.

Hon. Mr. DaviEs: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask Mr. Bryce a question.
Has the Treasury Board any control over the amount of money that may be
spent as expenses by departmental officials when travelling? Is there, for
instance, any limit to the expense allowance per day that is payable to, say,
an officer of the Department of National Defence, or of any other department,
or may an official run up an expense account to an unlimited amount?

Mr. BryceE: Well, sir, the central organization of the government—the
Cabinet and the Treasury Board and such—is essentially a budgeting and policy
organization, which decides on policies, makes regulations and sets budgets,
whereas the individual departments and the ministers responsible for them
are what I would call the managerial units. The responsibility for the amount
allowed to an officer of any department for travelling expenses is essentially
a managerial responsibility. The Treasury Board makes certain regulations
regarding travel; those regulations are very extensive and are published, and
can be filed with the committee, if you so desire. But those regulations do not
establish any allowances per diem for civil servants. I think I may have
explained last year that the essential reason for that is that the costs of travel
vary so greatly in this country that what might be a reasonable per diem allow-
ance for some one who is sent on a trip to Montreal or Toronto on business
lasting a day or two, and who has to stay and get his meals at a downtown
hotel, would be far too high for an inspector in, let us say, the Department of
Fisheries or the Department of Agriculture who is travelling through certain
parts of the country and staying in small towns. We came to the conclusion
that we could not adopt a uniform per_diem allowance that would not be too
expensive, unless it was unfairly low in some cases. In other words, variations
in the costs of travel, depending on the location and the type of work, are so
great that we really have to leave the responsibility for the control of the
amount to the managerial unit, namely, the department concerned and the
minister responsible for it. But the type of expenditure that may be incurred
is established by regulation. We have wondered at times whether it is possible
to work out what would be a highly complicated system of per diem allowance
that would relate to the nature of the work and the kind of place visited, in
every case; but it would be so complicated that I am not sure that it would be
clear either to civil servants or to parliament, sir.

. .Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: Are the expenditures for travel approved by the
minister of the department concerned before going to the Auditor General?

Mr. Bryce: Normally, sir, there are two stages of approval. A senior
officer of a department must normally authorize anyone to go on a trip at
government expense, and there are certain designated officials who may approve
the expense account when the departmental official returns from his trip.
Then, of course, the office of the Comptroller of the Treasury audits the account
after it has been approved by the department. Sometimes a department will
ask the Treasury Office for its comment before approving an account, to save
a duplicate examination. By and large, there are those controls. I might say,
§ir, if I may be allowed, that the main problem we run into is whether a trip
1s necessary. It is rather that than whether someone spends too much when

on a trip.
Hon. Mr. BARBOUR: There certainly are a good many trips.

Mr. Bryce: I must confess, sir, it is exceedingly difficult to look from out-
side on the travel budget of a department and say that too much travel is done
by officials of that department. I have my suspicions at times, but I-have not
been able to prove them.
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Hon. Mr. REmp: The departments find no diﬁ‘iculiy, I imagine, in putting
forward reasons why trips should be made. :

Mr. Bryce: It is often rather intangible, sir. A man may be engaged in
research work of some kind or other, and his department may feel it would
be useful for him to go to a conference and meet people doing similar work.
I must confess that if we are paying a man, say, $5,000 a year to engage in a
certain type of investigation, it might be well worthwhile to expend $500 in
travelling expenses to a conference, if by going there he could learn something
that would save him a good deal of work and make him far more productive.

Hon. Mr. BEAUBIEN: Apparently if there is to be any worthwhile reduction
in travelling expenses it will have to be made by the ministers in charge of the
various departments?

Mr. BryceE: And their senior officials, sir.

Hon. Mr. PATERSON: Mr. Chairman, may I ask a question of Mr. Bryce?
Last year, when the director of the Film Board was before a sub-committee
of Senator Reid and I, it was pointed out that the Board required a lot of
temporary employees to make films at points in distant places, such as California
or other places. Are they enumerated in this list?

Mr. BrycE: They should be; as far as we know they are. The list certainly
includes the regular production staff, and those who are not permanent
employees but who were hired for some months. Whether it includes every
casual employee that comes in, I do not know. It should include those on
strength at the end of March, but I would point out that that date is not the
most favourable time for making films. It may well be that there is additional
seasonal help in such months as June, July and August.

Hon. Mr. PATERSON: That would make a higher figure.

Mr. BrycE: That would make the figure higher than this one.

Hon. Mr. REp: Does Mr. Bryce have any information on the increase of
employees for the Board of Grain Commissioners and the Canadian Government
Elevators? I notice the employees of the Canadian Government Elevators have
increased about 80 per cent from 1950 to 1952, and that the Board of Grain
Commissioners show an increase from 806 to 874.

Mr. Bryce: The nature of last year’s crop imposed much heavier work on -
the elevators, and required more help to handle the damp and tough grain.
Things of that nature have made it necessary to increase the staff in the
elevators, and indeed to open certain additional government elevators that had
been closed, to be used for the purpose of drying and processing grain.

Secondly, the inspection work of the Board of Grain Commissioners has
been made more difficult by reason of the nature of the crop. That is the main
cause of the difference; there is no change in general activities. :

The CHAIRMAN: According to the estimates shown in the summary of
standard objects of expenditures and special categories, I note that under the
heading “Telephones, Telegrams and Other Communication Services”, apart
from Defenee, Defence Production and Civil Defence, there is a sum in excess
of $5,600,000. May I ask you, do you ever suspect that the long distance
telephone is used when an air mail letter would do the job just as well?

Mr. Brycke: I suspect that, but I could not prove it. We have endeayoured
to cut down our long distance telephone bills by installing private lines to
Montreal and Toronto, where we of course have large government offices and
do a great deal of business. Those lines are operated by the Department of
Finance, telephone service office. On those lines we repeatedly call' the
attention of departments to those who have calls exceeding ten minutes, in an
attempt to inform their officers that long distance telephone calls should. be
kept to a minimum length. I recently sent a circular to the departments point-
ing out that the unnecessary use of these lines was holding up other people;
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that it was not only uneconomical, but it was discourteous to those who really
required the service.

The CHAIRMAN: From my experience and observation, I would say that
it is a tendency that can very easily develop, unless it is under pretty close
check.

Hon. Mr. HAwkINS: That is true not only of government but of industry,
and it is a difficult thing to check.

The CHAIRMAN: We will now suspend operations with Mr. Bryce for a few
minutes, as I see Mr. Pearson is here.

Hon. Mr. Haic: I do not think we should hold Mr. Bryce any further today.

The CHAIRMAN: If that is the view of the committee, we will release Mr.
Bryce, and thank him for his appearance here today, and assure him that we
may call upon him though we hope we will not have to.

Hon. Mr. Haic: We like him pretty well.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Pearson, we had Mr. Hemsley, the Acting Under
Secretary of State for External Affairs, before our committee the other day,
when we were inquiring as to the amounts of money that your department was"
spending. We have a few questions to ask about the information shown on
page 14 of the blue book, and we desire to get from you some additional in-
formation on such matters as the United Nations Organization, for which
$1,463,000 was approved for this year; also, as to the specialized agencies, of
which there appear to be quite a number, for which there is an expenditure
of $850,000. Perhaps you would like to make a general statement covering
such matters?

Hon. L. B. PEARSON, Minister of External Affairs: Mr. Chairman, in so far
as the contribution to the United Nations is concerned, the amount we pay is,
as I am sure the members of the committee know, worked out as a percentage
of the total budget, after a pretty long and careful consideration at the United
Nations General Assembly each year. It is discussed and considered in the
Fifth Committee; and I know that at least one of your membexs has had some-
thing to do with the workings of that committee. We try to make sure that
our percentage is fair and reasonable in the light of our capacity to pay and
of what other countries are paying, as well as of the activities of the organiza-

.tion generally. :

We are also very anxious in that committee—and we are not the only
people who hold this view—to keep the expenses of the United Nations down
to a minimum. Obviously, if we keep the total budget down, our contribution
will be reduced accordingly. We have paid particular attention to the Fifth
Committee of the General Assembly; it is the administrative and budgetary
committee. As a matter of fact, we have supplied the chairman for that com-
mittee on three or four occasions; the chairman last year was a Canadian. We
also have as our representative on that committee a member of the delegation
who is particularly concerned and informed about administrative and budgetary
questions, and he would have with him someone from the Department of Finance,
on the Treasury side. If you went into the activities of that committee you
would find, I am sure, that the Canadian delegation had been amongst the
leaders of those who are trying to keep expenditures down. We have succeeded
to some extent in reducing budgetary expenditures, but there is always pressure
for new activities in international affairs, just as there is pressure for new activi-
ties in domestic affairs; and that pressure, in an international organization, is
somewhat more difficult to meet than it is in domestic affairs because there are
countries in these international organizations who do not contribute very much
to the budget, because they are poor countries, but who do benefit a good deal
from the activities of the United Nations merely because they are undeveloped
countries and get so much assistance. So it is in their interest, not always but
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often, to put forward schemes for expenditures which the rest of us who have to
contribute most of the money consider uneconomic. The result of all this is
that in recent years we have, I think, kept the budget of the United Nations down
to a reasonable limit, though no doubt there is room for further improvement.
But it is the same problem that you have at home. Some countries demand
extra services and new activities and are more interested in the new activities
than they are in the money to pay for those activities. Other countries—and
we like to feel we are one of them—are always concerned that any new activity
will result in proportionate benefit to those who are members of the organ-
ization. I have not the figure before me, but I believe that our total contribu-
tion to the United Nations is something over a million dollars, which is not
a very large sum of money to pay if the United Nations is even beginning
to do the job it was set up to do. I suppose that in terms of war expenditure
our actual contribution to the United Nations is about the equivalent of three
jet fighters—which, in those terms, does not seem to be extravagant.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Right there: there was no objection in the committee,
Mr. Minister, regarding the United Nations itself. I think we made that abun-
dantly clear. We practically used the words you have used today, namely,
that there are defects, and all that kind of thing, but, as some of us put it,
suggest a better course, and none were able to do so. It is more in the specialized
departments, the municipal and all those other organizations.

Hon. Mr. PEARsON: The specialized agencies, of which there are a good
many, of course, control their own affairs and their own budgets. Their budgets
are not determined by the United Nations but by the assemblies of the specialized
agencies. In general, I think it is fair to say that we try to adopt in our delega-
tions to these meetings the same attitude we adopt in the United Nations
itself,—make sure that the activities are worth while and that we ourselves
are not paying too much in proportion to what is being paid by others.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Can Canada withdraw from these specialized agencies if
she wishes?

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: Yes, we can withdraw from them at any time.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Thank you.
Hon. Mr. PEARSON: In some of the constitutions of the agenecies there is

no provision made for withdrawal, but that does not mean you cannot with-_

draw. For instance, the Russians and all their satellites have withdrawn from
the Food and Agriculture Organization and have given notice of their intention
to withdraw from the World Health Organization. The constitution of at least
one of these organizations does not provide for withdrawal; therefore tech-
nically the other nations consider them as belonging to the organization and
they are classed as “inactive”. The important thing is that they do not pay
anything to it and consider themselves non-members. We could take the same
course at any time if we desired to do so.

Hon. Mr. Rem: Do the budgets of these special organizations come out of
the budget for the United Nations?

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: No.

Hon. Mr. REm: They are separate and apart?

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: Separate budgets, which are determined by the nations
themselves; and our contributions to these budgets are determined separately
from our contribution to the United Nations.

Hon. Mr. REm: Are there any countries delinquent in their payments to
the United Nations? If so, how does the United Nations carry on?

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: In the United Nations itself there are very few countries
that are delinquent. Maybe Mr. Hemisley can give me the figures. I recall that

0




F ! : FINANCE 197

i

» in the old League of Nations that was quite a problem: a lot of governments
 did not pay up. That has not been the experience with the United Nations.
There are very few delinquent countries. We did at San Francisco put a
provision in the Charter of the United Nations by which those countries which
did not pay should not vote.

Hon. Mr. REIp: How does our contribution to the Umted Nations compare
with that of that well-off country, Soviet Russia, that gets most out of the
. United Nations?

s Hon. Mr. PEARsON: That has been a very important subject of discussion
' and, indeed, controversy at the United Nations. For two or three years now
we and others have felt that the U.S.S.R. is not paying enough.

Hon. Mr. Haic: Hear, hear.

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: And in relation to the U.S.S.R., that we are paying too
much. The U.S.S.R. was given a very low percentage of the total budget at
the beginning because of the destruction in that country resulting from the war.
At that time that was not, I think, an unreasonable position to take. They had
| suffered more in a material sense from the war than any other country, and
they claimed at that time that they should not be assessed on a basis of capacity
to pay in an economic sense without some allowance being made for the
terrific problems of reconstruction which they had; and that was agreed to by
everybody. We feel now, and have felt for two or three years, that that
consideration should not avail any longer; they have had time to recover, and
if they have not, they have found lots of money for other purposes. So their
contribution has increased in recent years. At each general assembly we get
it up a little more. It is not an easy process. It is up now to nearly 10 per
cent of the total expenses. .

Hon. Mr. REm: Do they keep paid up?

I-_Ion. Mr. PEARSON: Yes, they do; and now they, with Byelorussia and the
Ukraine, which are really constituent parts, pay about 11 or something over
11 per cent. That is getting closer to a figure which we think is fair.

Hon. Mr. GoLpING: Eleven per cent of what cost?

Hon. Mr. PEArsON: Eleven per cent of the total expenses of the United
Nations.

I

{

Hon. Mr. GoLpiNG: Do you know what the total expenditure would be?
Hon. Mr. PEARsON: It is something around $50,000,000, I think.
Hon. Mr. Hare: Eleven per cent is $50,000,000?

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: No; the budget of the United Nations in 1951 was
$42,570,000; and of that, the U.S.S.R., the Ukraine and Byelorussia, the latter

two being states of the U.S.S.R., paid something over 11 per cent. That would
be between four and five million dollars.

Hon. Mr. REIp: What is our percentage?

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: Our percentage is 3:35. We have taken the stand at
recent meetings that our percentage should be reduced and that the Communist
states’ percentage should be increased. One of the complicating factors in this
—and it applies not only to the United Nations but to the budgets of the
specialized agencies, and indeed, to all international organizations of which
the United States is a member—is that if you assess the individual countries
upon the basis of capacity to pay, the United States,will always bear some-
thing between 60 and 70 per cent of the cost of the organization, because the
wealth of the United States and its economic strength is usually somewhere
around that proportion in relation to other countries. The Americans claim,
and there is some reason for their claim, that no one member of an organization
which has only one vote, should contribute, say, two-thirds of the expenses of
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that organization, and that there should be a ceiling on the contribution of any
one country, unless you are going to adopt a system of weighted voting. The
ceiling. the Americans are now trying to establish for international organiza-
- tions—and Congress has been instrumental in prodding them for this—is that
they never pay more than one-third of the total cost.

Hon. Mr. EUuLER: On what basis do you fix the percentage?

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: There are a good many criteria, and one is the capacity
to pay. In the case of the United States, however, they insist that this must
be modified by this other principle which I have just mentioned, that no one
country should pay more than one-third of the total cost. -

Hon. Mr. REmp: The Russians should be paying more.

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: The Administrative and Budgetary Committee reviews
these amounts every year and we hope to get the Russians to pay a little more
next year.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Who conducts this revision work?

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: A committee of the United Nations General Assembly,
and there is also a standing committee which works on this matter between
sessions.

Hon. Mr. Haig: Do you recall who was the chairman of the first com-
mittee? I think it was a Mexican or a Brazilian.

. Hon. Mr. PEARSON: I cannot remember, Senator Haig. I think you were
there. ; ’

Hon. Mr. Haig: Yes, I was there. He impressed me as being the most able
man I have ever heard on finances.

Hon. Mr. PEARsoN: Was it not a Greek? Was it not Mr. Agnides?

Hon. Mr. Haig: I think he was from Brazil or Mexico, I forget which. )

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: In percentages our ewn costs involved in these usually
run from 3 to 4 per cent. In terms of our relationship to the United States,
that is usually a little high.

Hon. Mr. EULER: More than half of what Russia pays, is it not?

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: No, Russia pays between 11 and 12 per cent.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Oh, I thought you said 5 per cent.

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: No, between 11 and 12 per cent.

Hon. Mr. REip: Has the United Nations any difficulty in collectmg from

all the countries? Do all the countries pay up?
1 Hon. Mr. PEARSON: The delinquents have been few, and the amounts have
been small. For the most part the delinquents have been smaller countries
whose contributions are low in any event. I think the Chinese are a little behind
at the present time, but that is probably understandable because their sources of
revenue in China—that is, sources of the Nationalist Government in Formosa—
are to say the least, limited.

Hon. Mr. King: But they do pay something?

Hon. Mr. PEARsON: Yes, and they have paid a high proportion of their
contribution.

Hon. Mr. EULER: Does communist China want to enter the United Nations?

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: Yes.

Hon. Mr. EULER: You might get a lot of money from them.

Hon. Mr. PEARSON: You might. You might get other things too.

The 